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OPERATIONS OF THE CONGRESS: TESTIMONY
OF CURRENT REPRESENTATIVES ON THE
STRUCTURE OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTA-
TIVES

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 4, 1993

United States Congress,
Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress,

Washington, DC.

The Joint Committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:00 a.m., in

room 2172 Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Lee H. Hamilton

(co-chairman of the committee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. LEE H. HAMILTON, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF INDIANA

Chairman Hamilton. The meeting of the Joint Committee on the

Organization of Congress will come to order. Today we will be hear-

ing from 44 Members of the House. We have asked the Members to

appear in response to an open invitation from the Joint Committee
to all of the Members, asking for their testimony; and we are

asking them today to appear roughly in the order of seniority, al-

though, clearly, we will have to make some adjustments as we go

through the day's schedule to try to accommodate activity on the

Floor and the schedule of Members.
We did want to hear first from David Price, however. He is a na-

tionally recognized scholar of the Congress, has written a book
about it, taught congressional politics at Duke for two decades, and
I guess has written not just one, but several books on the subject of

congressional operations. So as a Member and as a scholar, he has
an extraordinary view of this institution, and we welcome him here

today to begin the testimony of the Members.
In several cases as we move along. Members have indicated to us

that they would be testifying on the same topic, so we have tried to

group some of these Members together in order to give coherence
to the testimony.
Mr. Dreier, do you have any opening comments?
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Let me first

congratulate Mr. Price for not only being here, but for Duke's

great victory, and also to say that I would like to extend apologies
from my colleague from Missouri, Mr. Emerson, who very much
wanted to be here, but unfortunately, due to the fact that he was
one of the co-chairmen of the prayer breakfast, he is meeting with

(1)



a number of delegates from around the world here in town, and he
is unable to be here this morning, but is hoping to be here later.

I also, Mr. Chairman, would like to enter into the record at this

point an opening statement from my colleague, the distinguished
Ranking Republican on the Rules Committee, Mr. Solomon.
Chairman Hamilton. Without objection, that will be entered into

the record.

[The statement of Mr. Solomon is printed in the Appendix.]
Chairman Hamilton. Mr. Price, welcome, and you may begin.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. DAVID E. PRICE, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

Mr. Price. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr.. Dreier. I appreciate

your warm welcome and also the congratulations, although I would
have to say that whenever Carolina plays Duke in central North
Carolina, we win either way. And I particularly feel that way as a

Representative from that area.

I am glad for the chance to appear before you today and to dis-

cuss with you the way Congress might be more effectively orga-
nized. Your committee is taking on a critical task at a critical time.

The American people are experiencing great frustration with gov-
ernmental ineffectiveness and paralysis. We know we can do

better, and an important part of doing better is to improve the per-
formance of this institution.

This morning I have one main purpose in mind, and that is to

urge you, as you begin your work, to take care to distinguish genu-
ine congressional reform for much of what is being peddled these

days under that label.

I also will highlight a few areas of needed change, mainly per-

taining to the House of Representatives, the chamber in which I

serve.

Prior to my first election to the House, I worked as an aide to

the late Senator Bob Bartlett of Alaska, I wrote a lateral disserta-

tion, and then spent some 17 years as a political scientist writing
and teaching about Congress. These were the years, early on, that

produced books with titles like Obstacle Course on Capitol Hill and
House Out of Order by our own champion of reform in the House,
Richard Boiling. The policy frustrations and failings of the early
1960s in particular suggested the need for a performance-based cri-

tique and reform agenda, a need that was lessened, but not totally
removed by the post-1964 spate of congressional productivity.
This strain of reform, which was kept alive by such Members as

Boiling and Morris Udall, helped produce positive changes, particu-

larly after the arrival of the post-Watergate class of 1974; the rein-

ing in, for example, of the House Rules Committee and its estab-

lishment as an arm of the leadership; strengthened leadership con-

trol over committee assignments on both sides of the aisle;

strengthened leadership control over bill reversals. Floor oper-
ations, and a measure of accountability by committee chairs to the

party caucus.
The reforms of the 1970s were not driven solely by a desire for

efficient and responsive policymaking, but there were other goals: a
desire to democratize the chamber, a desire to distribute authority



and resources more widely. These also fueled major changes. But
there was a general intent to produce a stronger Congress turning
out an improved policy product that underlay most of what was
achieved, as well as some of the major reform efforts which fell

short, such as the attempted recasting of committee jurisdictions in

1974.

Unfortunately, self-styled proponents of congressional reform do
not speak with even this degree of clarity and agreement today.
That makes the job of this Joint Committee especially difficult. It

makes it imperative at the outset to sort out the goals and the cri-

teria of true reform. The situation is complicated, I believe, by the
rise in recent years of a particularly virulent strain of institutional

criticism, what sometimes is aptly termed "Congress-bashing." This
mode of criticism, with its withering cynicism about all things con-

gressional, encourages a defensive detachment from the institution

on the part of Members; it encourages an expose mentality on the

part of the press; it encourages public distrust and alienation.

What tends to get crowded out, unfortunately, is any serious at-

tempt to understand how Congress actually works, as well as the
sorts of proposals for change that could improve institutional per-
formance. Indeed, much current Congress-bashing actually helps
prevent positive change.
We need to consider what kind of distribution and concentration

of power will make the institution work effectively. But current
criticism tends to stigmatize all exertions of power as though it

were mere personal aggrandizement. We need to consider what
sorts of support services Congress needs to function efficiently, but
too much criticism regards such accoutrements indiscriminately,
simply as "perks."
We need to strengthen Members' incentives to contribute to the

work of the institution, to dig in around here, but the critics often
view legislative dealings with a jaundiced eye and encourage a self-

righteous aloofness from the institution. All of this fuels one's sus-

picion that many contemporary critics of Congress are aiming—
some deliberately, some inadvertently—not for a more assertive
and competent institution, but rather for the opposite.
The excesses of Congress-bashing do not gainsay the needs for a

lot of changes—for mitigating the endless scramble for campaign
funds, for preventing the abuses of the resources of incumbency,
for placing the management of Congress on a more professional
and businesslike footing. In areas such as these we have already
made some promising changes, and more remains to be done espe-
cially in the area of campaign finance reform. It is equally impor-
tant, however, to remember that earlier reform agenda aimed at a
stronger Congress, holding its own with the executive branch in
the constitutional balance of power and producing good public
policy. This is the kind of reform that is threatened by the Con-
gress-bashers and by their preferred nostrums, such as congression-
al term limits or the line-item veto. It is a remarkable sign of the
times that self-styled conservatives—those erstwhile critics of con-
centrated presidential power, those erstwhile critics of bureaucra-

cy—should endorse such measures as term limits and line-item
vetoes. But it is surely imprudent for them or for anyone else to
base such far-reaching institutional changes on short-term political



4^

advantage. Those who seek to "delegitimize" and weaken Congress
today could be in for some sober second thoughts later if a strong
and resilient institution is not there when they need it.

A more positive formula for change, I believe, would attend to

the need for strengthened party operations in Congress. I welcome
the end of divided government—and I say that not merely as a par-
tisan Democrat anticipating the novel experience of serving with a
President of my own party; I say it as one also aware of how the

parties, which historically have been the bridge between the
checked and balanced organs of government—the parties have in

recent years exacerbated the gridlock. So we anticipate a shift

downtown of much policy initiative and heightened—we anticipate
heightened party discipline in passing the President's program, but
we still need to attend to the roles of our parties, the resources of
our leadership in the House of Representatives. We need to

strengthen our leadership's capacity to develop and promote a
policy agenda and to nudge committee decision-making in consist-

ent directions. Too often whip operations become exercises in

damage control or last-minute modification, dealing with problems
that should have been anticipated and dealt with earlier. Party
caucuses need to be strengthened as organs of policy discussion and
debate; the leadership must be able to overcome committee frag-
mentation and parochialism in bringing proposals to the Floor; and
strong vote-gathering operations must be maintained.

Now, our House Democratic Caucus has already taken some
steps in these directions. That may be the appropriate arena for

most of these party-strengthening changes, the Democratic Caucus
and the Republican Conference. But to the extent the Joint Com-
mittee focuses on improving the Congress's policymaking capac-
ities, the need for strengthened parties will, I believe, loom large.

I also urge you to consider major changes in the way our commit-
tees operate. We have already begun to deal with some of the ex-

cesses of committee proliferation, subcommittee proliferation—we
are discontinuing, for example, select committees and turning their
functions over to the standing committees; we are trimming back
the number and size of subcommittees, and limiting the number of
units on which any Member may serve. It is important for a legis-
lative body like ours to retain numerous points of initiative, places
where Members can be active and productive, but the pendulum
has swung too far. It has swung too far in the direction of decen-
tralization and diffusion. By reasonably consolidating subcommit-
tee and committee operations, we can save money, we can reduce
the overextension of Members, we can encourage a focus on gener-
al as opposed to particular interests, and we can increase the over-
all coherence of our policymaking.
We also, I believe, need to revisit what proved to be the most dif-

ficult and least successful reform effort of the 1970s, namely the

simplification and rationalization of committee jurisdictions. Juris-
dictional anomalies do have serious policy consequences. As Mr.
Dreier knows very well, strong banking reform measures might
have passed—might well have passed in 1988 and in 1991 had the
House Banking Committee's jurisdiction matched that of its Senate
counterpart. That is not the only factor, but it was an important
factor. But the bifurcation of banking and securities regulation in



the House has stymied reform legislation time and again and has
led, in effect, to the forfeiture of Congress's leadership role to the

regulatory agencies and the courts.

I realize there will be a price to pay in terms of internal con-

flicts. I am aware of the arguments of defenders of the present

system. But even conceding those arguments, the present system—
scattering of jurisdiction over key policy areas, its generating of

overlapping and competing claims, its provision of multiple check-

points for obstruction and delay—all of that has gone far past the

point of diminishing returns. There are many anomalies and dis-

parities in the way jurisdictional lines are drawn in both Houses,
among the Appropriations subcommittees as well. But if the Joint
Committee doubts the feasibility or the wisdom of taking all this

on, I have a minimalist strategy to suggest—which would be diffi-

cult enough, I believe—and that is to concentrate on resolving
House/Senate disparities.
Whatever one thinks of the jurisdictional divisions among Appro-

priations subcommittees, the worst sorts of problems are avoided
because those subcommittees in the House and the Senate have the
same jurisdictions. If we can approximate that degree of synchroni-
zation among the standing committees in the House and Senate,
we would have taken a major step forward.

I also hope the Joint Committee will examine the way committee
and subcommittee leaders are chosen. Again, most of these changes
might come through party caucuses, but I—while I appreciate the
virtues of the seniority system in preventing a continuous jockey-
ing for positions, in protecting the smaller States, and so forth. I

think the limited moves that we have made away from pure reli-

ance on seniority has improved congressional operations, have im-

proved committee leadership, and have made our chairmen more
responsive to the majority of Members. I believe we could profit-

ably take some more steps in this direction. Surely we could allow,
for example. Members of equal full committee seniority to contest
subcommittee chairmanships when they initially become available.
But when a full committee chairmanship becomes available, why
not permit a balloting among the most senior Members, allowing a
greater element of deliberate choice to the selection.

Changes such as these, I believe, could measurably improve con-

gressional operations. The key litmus test, I am suggesting, for
these and any other congressional reforms is whether they would
leave the Congress stronger and make it a more competent and ef-

fective institution, able to produce better policy.
In closing, though I would suggest that we must not overestimate

or oversell the potential for reform, all the tinkering that you do—
all the tinkering we do will not compensate for an absence of politi-
cal will or public consensus. What the November 3 election has
produced may well surpass in importance anything this Joint Com-
mittee does, as we experience the end of divided government, the
emergence of a clearer popular mandate, the breaking of gridlock,
the advancing of major policy initiatives. Most Americans, after all,
are far more concerned that we address our country's problems
than that we address Congress's internal operations. But our imme-
diate task—while our immediate task is to meet these policy
changes, taking full advantage of the mechanisms already at our



disposal, I believe your committee can aid us in this task and in

the endeavors we will make beyond this hopeful season, by recom-

mending the kinds of organizational changes that will enhance the

workings of Congress and the quality of its policy product. I wish

you well in this endeavor and thank you for this opportunity to

share my thoughts with you.

[The statement of Mr. Price is printed in the Appendix.]
Chairman Hamilton. Well, Mr. Price, thank you very much. I

am quite impressed by your statement. I hope that we will have an
opportunity to work closely with you in the weeks ahead as this

committee begins to spell out its options and make some tough
choices.

I am not going to give you a lot of questions, but I am interested

in one I would like to get your quick judgment on. You noted in

your statement that in 1974 we stumbled on the question of com-
mittee jurisdictions. I am one of those who stumbled, and I stum-
bled pretty hard, as I recall.

What is your political sense of that? Right now, should this Joint
Committee tackle the question of committee jurisdictions in a fron-

tal, head-on, major way or not? Or is it so tough that we ought to

punt?
Mr. Price. It depends on what you regard as a frontal assault. I

don't think you ought to approach this task as though you were

starting from ground zero. There are many changes one might
make if one was starting from scratch. But as I said, in reference

to the Appropriations subcommittees, it seems to me, although
those subcommittees have rather odd pieces of turf, in some cases

rather unequal work loads, the coordination works actually pretty
well, because House and Senate differences don't get in our way. A
minimalist strategy is an attempt to respond to that. I believe I

would concentrate on straightening out House/Senate differences,
but yes, I would tackle that. I think it is major obstacle.

Chairman Hamilton. You certainly at this point wouldn't take it

off the agenda.
Mr. Price. No, sir.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I would like

to follow along that line.

Thank you very much for what is very helpful testimony, David.
I look forward to working closely with you as we proceed in this

process.
Mr. Price. Thank you.
Mr. Dreier. You talk about synchronization. We have called it

symmetry; there are a wide range of other words to try and figure
out how we can mesh jurisdictions between the House and the
Senate on committees.
The question I would like to ask is, what are your thoughts about

reducing the number of committees that are here? When we heard
from Senator Byrd on Tuesday, he talked about fractured attention
in the Congress; and it seems to me that with 299 committees and
subcommittees here, that we really should look at the goal of

trying to reduce that number. And I wondered what your thoughts
are on that.

Mr. Price. I think it is a problem. I think it is more of a problem
in the Senate than it is in the House, because Members are so



much more thinly spread in that body. But it is a problem in the

House, as well.

And I think cutting back or cutting out the select committees
and getting those functions under the standing committees where
they should be, cutting back on the number of subcommittees, I

think those moves make sense. I don't think it is—I don't think it

is totally, though, without some countervailing considerations, you
know. We do need multiple points in the House where Members
can be involved and can be productive, and subcommittees do have
a great deal of value in generating information, generating initia-

tives. You know, we don't want to shut all that down.
And in the House of Representatives
Mr. Dreier. But would you support the idea of any kind of reduc-

tion in the number of committees, other than simply the select

committees?
Mr. Price. I would support certainly the extent of subcommittee

reduction that we have already engaged in and looking at that fur-

ther. It may be that some of the minor committees could be folded

into major committees. I think it ought to be on your agenda.
Mr. Dreier. What do you consider minor committees?
Mr. Price. Well, the so-called "non-major committees." I don't

know when that term of art was developed.
Mr. Dreier. You can name by committee chairmen if you don't

want to name the committees.
Mr. Price. I think that ought to be on your plate. I guess my hes-

itancy stems not just from thinking about the way those commit-
tees specifically operate—some of them are very useful. But also, I

do think, just the loose talk about too many committees and too

many subcommittees needs to be examined carefully, because there
are some advantages that we gain. You know, the other half of
those 1970s reforms spread around authority and resources in this

place; gave Members a lot more opportunities to be productive. I

don't want to shut that down.
But I do think it has gone past the point of diminishing returns

and that we should consolidate to some extent. I would think that
that would be a major item for your committee's deliberations.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Hamilton. Mr. Spratt.
Mr. Spratt. We had a lecture from Senator Byrd that was useful

last week on the appropriations process. Since you have been on
the Appropriations Committee for a term or two, do you have any
views about first of all, biennial budgeting; and second, about the

two-step authorization—appropriations process we have?
Mr. Price. Well, I am, of course, not a disinterested witness on

that subject, but I think the talk about biennial budgeting is some-
thing that you ought to attend to. There would be some real advan-
tages to gaining a longer perspective, doing more multiyear plan-
ning in the budget process. I am not sure that putting the appro-
priations committees on a 2-year cycle is a very promising or very
realistic remedy to that, you know, through the budget process.
After all, that is in many respects already a multiyear process—the
reconciliation bills, the multiyear projections that are made there.

I think to the extent that we can do that and can develop more
long-term approaches, that is all to the good. But I would not hold
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out a great deal of hope for biennial budgeting or biennial appro-
priations on the Appropriations Committee. In fact, I would ob-

serve, you know, in those States where they have attempted to in-

stitute these processes, often these off-year appropriations sessions

blossom into more or less full-blown appropriations sessions. I just
think the kind of economic and political realities that we face

make this kind of annual review a necessity.
So the budget process, yes, it needs to be more long term, but I

would not suggest literally a 2-year appropriations bill.

Mr. Spratt. As you think about comrnittee reorganization, it has
occurred to me that if we did muster the courage to take that on
and also muster the majority to get it passed in the House—which
would be formidable, nevertheless I think is something we should
address—but if we rationalized the jurisdiction of various commit-
tees like your old committee, the Banking Committee, and made it

sort of a financial institutions/financial transactions committee,
one downside risk of that would be that the committee membership
would become stratified.

One advantage—in other words, the Members would tend to be
Members who were basically supportive of banks and financial in-

stitutions and had an interest in that. By keeping the jurisdiction
mixed as we have, we have had kind of a mix of Members on these

committees, and consequently, legislation has not tended to be
tilted one way or the other; it comes out as kind of a better—^better

compromise of the majority of Members of that committee.
A good example would be, if we had an environment committee

here, I think it would probably—the Members who would have

strong environmental constituencies and strong green environmen-
tal tendencies themselves would probably belong to that committee
and it would become a very staunchly pro environmental commit-
tee and it would lose some of the balance that you probably get
now by having Energy and Commerce with its mixed membership
of jurisdiction over there.

Mr. Price. That is a very good point; and one of the main goals, I

believe, of whatever reorganization we undertake should be to

counter a narrow kind of particularism, whether it is on subcom-
mittees or committees or wherever, and that would be—that should
be on your minds as you think about committee jurisdictions.

I don't happen to think that the division of banking and securi-

ties regulations, as it now takes place in the House, is a very pro-
ductive division of labor. I think putting that into one committee,
as it is in the Senate, would be plenty of—a balanced interest, be-

lieve me, in that kind of committee.
But when we talk about strengthening party operations, when

we talk about cutting back some on these select committees and
subcommittees, the one thing we are talking about is forcing a
broader view on ourselves, forcing a broader view on ourselves so

that we are looking more at the general interests and deferring
less to narrow, particular interests. That is a generalization, but I

do think it bears relation to what goes on here, and it should be on

your minds as you consider these jurisdictional lines.

Mr. Spratt. Thanks for your testimony. We look forward to get-

ting your advice and input as we go along.



Chairman Hamilton. Thank you very much, Mr. Price. We will

go on to other witnesses. We appreciate your appearance.
I will ask if Mr. Cox and Mr. Zimmer will come forward.

You are testifying together, I believe, are you not? Why don't

you just sit at the table, and we will have you go one after the
other.

Mr. Zimmer. I endorse ever3rthing Mr. Cox has to say.
Chairman Hamilton. We would like you to keep your testimony

to about 5 minutes, if you can.

Mr. Cox, we are delighted to have you, sir, and appreciate your
appearance this morning. You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. CHRISTOPHER COX, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Cox. Mr. Chairman and Members of the committee, I am de-

lighted to have the opportunity to appear before you, because I am
convinced that changing the process will have a direct bearing on

getting better results. Frankly, none of our constituents, no Ameri-
can is really concerned with the process per se; everyone is focused
on getting better results. But the two are inextricably connected.
The principal result that people would like to see from Congress

is better control over the purse strings, and when we are not in the
act of declaring war, that is our principal responsibility in the U.S.

Congress, controlling the purse strings.

Yesterday, the Director of the Congressional Budget Office,
Robert Reischauer, told our Budget Committee on which I serve
that if we continue on our present course, we will in just a few

years be running up annual deficits amounting to the better part
of $1 trillion each year. We all recognize that we have got to

change. We recognize that we cannot continue on our present
course. The simple truth is this: The chronic failure to control the

purse strings of the Federal treasury is the inevitable result of a

poorly designed congressional budget process, which not only per-
mits, but encourages violation of the very laws designed to force ra-

tional choices among competing priorities. The current process vir-

tually guarantees wasteful spending and budget chaos.

Any sincere effort at deficit reduction, therefore, has got to begin
by addressing our badly broken-down Federal budget process. Not
the least among the abuses in the current system is the fact that

very few people understand how the system works—and that in-

cludes Members of the U.S. Congress, even within Congress itself.

Terms like current services, baseline, section 302(B) allocation, and
undirected office setting receipts produce, in many cases, blank
stares. The Budget committees, which should have the incentive
and the opportunity to understand the process, are powerless to en-
force the Budget Act's rules.

On February 1, just a few days ago. President Clinton broke the
1974 Act's requirement that the budget be submitted by February
1. Now, ignorance or violation of the deadlines of that law are so
common that no one even takes notice. There is no question that
the April 15 deadline for conclusion of the budget resolution will

probably be missed and broken again; there is no question that the
June 30 deadline for completion of all 13 appropriations bills and
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passage of reconciliation will be broken, ignored and violated

again. And what has happened is that the budget process itself has
moved away from what is provided in law and toward a totally ex-

tralegal process understood by no one, manipulated by a very few.

So to repair the process, we have got to design a system with
teeth in it to make sure that Congress doesn't again abandon the

system for some less restrictive expedient.
During the past 6 years I have been working with a number of

people, first in the White House and then in Congress, on a total

overhaul of the 1974 Budget Act, and I believe that with Democrat-
ic control of the White House, in the executive branch, we are now
in a position to move forward on these reforms. Frankly in past
years, with divided control of government in Washington, there
was always a jealousy between the executive and the legislative, so

that any kind of reorganization of the process was thought to mean
a transfer of power from Republicans to Democrats, or from Demo-
crats to Republicans, and we stalled. Now, that reason for inaction
is gone, £md rationalization of the process is possible.
To accomplish the objective of reorganizing the process, I pro-

posed sweeping legislation to rewrite the 1974 Budget Act. It is

sponsored already by over 150 Members of the Congress, and it

bears review by this committee.
To accomplish the objectives, here are the very simple reforms.

First, we have to have a budget in advance of any spending. The
requirement must be inviolable, that there be a budget in place in

the formidable law before authorizing or spending decisions are
taken. This would require Congress to enact a legally binding
budget signed into law by the President or passed over his veto by
May 15 of each year.

Until the budget law is in place, it would be out of order in the
Senate and in the House and in any committee or subcommittee
even to debate or consider any authorizing or appropriating legisla-

tion.

Now, Congressman Spratt asked just a moment ago about the

dual allocation of responsibility between authorizing and appropri-

ating committees. Frankly, this is one of the ways that the system
breaks down. Your committee may decide that we should eliminate
that duality. If we don't do that, at the very least we should make
sure that both the authorizing committees and the appropriating
committees live under the same budget rules. I have served for 4

years on an authorizing committee, and frankly, the committees
tend to just say "y^s" to everything, figuring the appropriators will

take care of it later. That puts built-in pressure into the system to

spend money that we all know we haven't got.

Second, once the budget is in place in the form of a joint resolu-

tion—one page, 19 functions corresponding to those already main-
tained by CBO and 0MB—then the President submits his detailed

budget submission, not before. The idea is to get Congress, Demo-
crats and Republicans, the White House and the legislative branch,
to agree in the abstract on what is good for the country before we
get down to the nitty-gritty of whose ox is being gored. That will

make it much more likely that we reach agreement and do so on
time.
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Once the budget is in place and all of the committees then oper-
ate—both authorizing and appropriating committees—within those

19 ceilings, it will be necessary to get a two-thirds vote to break the

budget. Now, a majority vote will dictate our spending in every cat-

egory. We will pass those spending ceilings in the form of a law. So
it is a majority-rule system. But what we want then to do is to en-

force it and to show that we are serious about the law we psissed in

the very same fiscal year. It will take two-thirds to go outside the

budget.
Finally, on the issue of entitlements, which everyone under-

stands have got to be approached in one way or another, we ought
to bring those so-called uncontrollable programs within the budget
process. The programs themselves are not inherently uncontrolla-

ble; they are simply uncontrolled by choice of Congress. Specifical-

ly, the appropriating language for an entitlement programs reads

as follows: It is hereby proposed for fiscal year 1994 for—pick your
program—such sums as may be necessary. Literally a blank check.

Well, a blank check is not consistent with the budget process.
I am not suggesting any cuts as part of this reform. What I am

suggesting is that we make a choice that Congress budget a specific
dollar amount for every program within the budget. Once that pro-

gram is budgeted with a specific dollar amount in legislation, the
cabinet secretary is responsible for implementing these programs
will be able to adjust benefit levels and eligibility requirements, if

Congress chooses to underfund the programs, so that at the end of

the year, the programs spend out at precisely the amount budg-
eted.

Finally, the President would be given a new tool, what I call line-

item reduction, to pare back the over-budget portion of spending to

the level originally set by Congress itself. Notice that I am talking
about Congress setting the budgeted priorities, not the President.

And the President's only tool is to enforce a law passed by Con-

gress itself.

There are other provisions that I would recommend to the atten-

tion of this committee, but I want to conclude my testimony within
the time allotted—provisions designed to enforce the budget law, to

basically legislate against all known forms of cheating.
For example, half of the rules adopted in the 102d Congress

waived the Budget Act. Well, if you have a budget process and you
routinely waive it, obviously it cannot be enforced, and it is of no

utility. So the bill would strip the Rules Committee of jurisdiction
to waive the Budget Act, make those decisions Floor actions requir-

ing two-thirds to waive, just like everything else—in other words, a
serious process designed to keep us on track with the majority vote
that was taken in that same fiscal year to give us a budget.

I believe that a majority of Congress could be persuaded to vote
for these reforms. This committee's recognition of the problems and
efforts to solve them is an important first step. It also appears that
both the Committee on the Budget and the Committee on Govern-
ment Operations are prepared to address reforms of the 1974 Act.

Mr. Chairman, I look forward to working with you and with this

committee to develop a comprehensive reform proposal to reform
the inner workings of the U.S. Congress.
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Chairman Hamilton. Thank you very much, Mr. Cox. We are

going to be focusing very heavily on the budget process, and you
have given us the kind of testimony that is very helpful to us, aris-

ing from your own experience and very specific. We will make note
of that, and give it very, very careful consideration. Thank you.
Mr. Zimmer, you are next.

I want to say to several colleagues in the back there—Mr. Rohra-
bacher, Mr. Castle, I think Mr. Goodling is on the way—they will

follow Mr. Zimmer.
Mr. Packard, you are not planning to testify? All right, sir. Very

good.
Thank you very much, Mr. Cox. Do you have any questions here

at all for Mr. Cox? All right.
Mr. Zimmer.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. DICK ZIMMER, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY
Mr. Zimmer. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Members of

the committee. I am delighted to be able to participate in this

study of Congress.
Just yesterday in a conversation with a freshman Member, he

expressed his reaction to Congress in virtually the same words that
I used 2 years ago when I first came here. I was impressed and sur-

prised, frankly, at the high caliber of the Members of this body in

considering the relatively poor work product we put out. There is

only one explanation, and that is that the process needs to be re-

formed, and radically so.

Like the gentleman from California, Mr. Cox, and many of my
colleagues, I am a strong supporter of reforming the budget proc-
ess; I also believe we should restructure our committees and staff;

we should improve floor procedures, increase congressional ac-

countability, and embrace a number of other reforms that would
make this institution more responsible to the needs of today's socie-

ty and help restore public confidence.

And I also approve the eight issue areas the committee has se-

lected to comprise the core of its reform agenda, but I am pleased
that the committee is also holding these preliminary hearings to

ensure that a full and complete study of potential reform measures
is made. And to this end, I have come today to propose a simple,

yet potentially powerful reform measure, a single-subject rule for

legislation.
A rule requiring that each bill contain only one subject would

significantly improve the legislative process. It would help Mem-
bers know what they are voting for by eliminating the confusion
that results from a number of unrelated bills being coupled togeth-
er. And incidentally, it would help our constituents know what we
are voting for, as well.

It would prevent Members from having to vote against a bill we
support because an unrelated provision we oppose is attached, or
vice versa; and it would prevent some Members from building ma-
jority for a bad bill by attaching other Members' pet bills to it.

Finally, it would make us more accountable to our constituents

by making our voting records more comprehensible.
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Some form of single-subject rule quietly exists in 41 of the 50

State constitutions, and it works to prevent the kind of legislation
that we see so often in Congress that confuses and infuriates the

public, while allowing us in the membership to escape accountabil-

ity.

For those who question the necessity of such a rule in Congress, I

ask, what do extended unemployment benefits for Americans and
Most Favoi'ed Nation for Hungary have in common? Most people
would probably answer nothing. But if you recall, in the last Con-

gress both subjects were dealt with in the same bill that passed
Congress. Unfortunately, this is not an isolated case.

For years, Congresses have avoided difficult votes or built majori-
ties for bad bills by combining unrelated legislation. You need only
to review a few back issues of Congressional Quarterly to find evi-

dence of this fact. In a November 1986 CQ, it was reported that

President Reagan was displeased at the prospect of signing an om-
nibus health bill, quote, "containing the texts of nine separate
bills." I wonder if any Member of Congress knew ever5dhing that

was in that bill.

And that bill came on the heels of a deficit reduction bill enacted

that, according to CQ, included enough changes in medicare and
medicaid programs to make it one of the major health bills of the
99th Congress. Unbelievably, between 1981 and 1988 Congress
avoided voting on the stand-alone foreign aid appropriations bill.

Instead, funding for the politically unpopular program was rolled

into omnibus continuing resolutions which not only lumped togeth-
er a great many appropriations bills on different subjects, but also

dealt with the substance that should, I think, appropriately be
dealt with by the authorizing committees.

Although these omnibus bills are among the worst of the legisla-
tive atrocities that Congress commits, the lack of a single-subject

requirement also short changes the deliberative process impedes
the progress of worthwhile legislation.
From my research, the earliest instance of a single-subject legis-

lative requirement that I have been able to find comes from my
State of New Jersey before it was a State. It is found in the instruc-

tions given the first colonial governor of the Colony of New Jersey
in 1703 by Queen Anne. She warned this governor of the danger of

legislation that ties together issues that have no relation to one an-
other. She sensibly advocated a single-subject rule for legislation
which remains in the New Jersey State constitution to this day,
and has found its way into constitutions of nearly every other State
in the Nation.
The queen probably didn't foresee aid for out-of-work Americans

being tied to tariffs on Hungarian products, but she did understand
human nature; and she surely knew that legislatures would be

tempted to piggy-back self-serving legislation on an unpopular bill,

and she also realized that legislatures might attempt to build sup-

port by adding other Members' pet legislation to it. And she knew
that adding a single rule for legislation would prevent logrolling
and protect the integrity of the legislative process. It was good
advice then and it is good advice today.

I would encourage the committee to review the adoption of a

single-subject rule for Congress, and I am submitting for your con-
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sideration two measures that I have introduced at the start of this

Congress to accomphsh that objective. One is a proposed constitu-

tional amendment, and the other is an amendment to the Rules of
the House. Thank you very much.
Chairman Hamilton. Mr. Zimmer, I think, if I recall, you had

experience in the New Jersey legislature.
Mr. Zimmer. Yes, sir, I did, and I never appreciated the single-

subject restriction until I came from Trenton to Washington; I had
taken it for granted. And I was appalled, frankly, at the way
that—the lack of a single-subject requirement tends to confuse and
make less accountable the work that we do.

Chairman Hamilton. One of the things we are surely going to

have to do is to draw the experience of those that our Members
like yourself, who have had experience in State legislatures. I now
have a new respect for Queen Anne, incidentally.
Mr. Zimmer. The governor wasn't a very good governor, but

Queen Anne had it

Chairman Hamilton. Queen Anne had the right instructions.

Thank you very much. Questions from Mr. Dreier, Mr. Spratt, or
Ms. Norton?
Thank you very much, Mr. Zimmer. I appreciate your contribu-

tion.

[The statement of Mr. Zimmer is printed in the Appendix.]
Chairman Hamilton. Mr. Rohrabacher, Mr. Castle, I am not

sure if Mr. Goodling is with you or not, but Mr. Castle, can you join
us here? Thank you very much, gentlemen, for joining us this

morning for your presentations. We appreciate it, and I ask that

you try to keep it within the 5-minute rule if you can.

Mr, Rohrabacher.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. DANA ROHRABACHER, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Rohrabacher. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I

appreciate this opportunity to testify today. Mr. Chairman, any dis-

cussion of congressional reform and committee structure must
come face to face with one unavoidable fact: That the House and
Senate Appropriations Committees as we know them today, and
the dual authorization-appropriations process serve no useful pur-

pose. The only purpose they serve today is to enhance the personal
power of the Members who are fortunate enough to have been
named as Members of the Appropriations Committees.
As a new freshman 4 years ago, I was puzzled by the complica-

tions of having to, in theory, pass spending bills twice, once in the
authorization and then again in appropriations. Now that I have

begun my third term in this body, I have gone from being puzzled
to being appalled by the waste and abuse that result from this cur-

rent duplicative system.
Before the adoption of the Budget Act of 1974, the House and

Senate Appropriations Committees apparently served as a useful

force in restraining the spending proclivities of authorizing com-
mittees. Since 1974, however, the Appropriations Committees have
become a prime source of duplication of effort and expense, as well

as the prime originators of what is called "congressional pork."
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Under the current system, authorization bills have become virtu-

ally meaningless as all spending power has become vested in the

Appropriations Committees. The Appropriations Committees today
routinely ignore the lack of authorization for their spending, and

ignore authorization ceilings, even when authorization law is in

place.
And increasingly, as we have seen, substantive law is being de-

termined through the appropriations process. Congressional power
today has become so concentrated in the Appropriations Commit-
tees that the primary function of every other Member of Congress
is now to be an in-house lobbyist to those Members who are on the

Appropriations Committees.
To remedy this situation, along with other problems, I propose

that the committee structure be changed, and I have an example
before you. Under the plan that I am proposing, authorizing and

appropriating would be merged into the same committee. The
Senate committee structure would remain about the same, except
that there would be no longer a separate Appropriations Commit-
tee. Instead, each committee would be responsible for appropria-
tions within their area of jurisdiction.
The House committee structure would mirror the more sensible

organization of subject matter that the Senate adopted in its 1977

reforms. The only remaining difference between the respective
committees in the House and the Senate would be the retention of

some of the traditional committee names in the House and, of

course, a separate Rules Committee. Appropriations would contin-

ue to be limited by the budget resolution, but much more specifical-

ly than now. Currently, spending in the budget resolution is broken
down into budget functions.

The reform I am suggesting would allocate spending limits to

each specific committee—what is now done behind closed doors,

making these allocations without so much as a vote on the Floor;
and these decisions are made, of course, by what we call the "Col-

lege of Cardinals"—and that is the Chairmen of the Appropriations
subcommittees—^would now under my plan be done in the open and
would be decided in the end by a vote on the Floor of each House.
The simplified process I am recommending has demonstrable ad-

vantages: My plan will reduce the number of committee assign-
ments per Member, thus allowing for greater Member participation
and thus eliminating the argument for the need of proxy voting on

major committees. It will greatly reduce scheduling conflicts by
making all major committees exclusive or mutually exclusive as-

signments. It will establish accountability for the entitlement

spending by putting the responsibility of entitlement spending and
appropriations in the same committee, and it will ensure that those

appropriating funds are the same individuals who have participat-
ed in hearings on the substantive issues of their jurisdiction.
And often, Mr. Chairman, I have been so shocked to find out that

people are appropriating monies in areas that they really haven't

gone through any hearings on whatsoever—they don't know what
they are appropriating on—and it gives a tremendous—a tremen-
dous leverage to staff members who can just come up with the idea
and say they know what is best, and the appropriators go right

along with it.
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What I am suggesting will cut in half the number of committees
in front of which administration and other witnesses must testify.
It will thus cut the cost of Congress by eliminating unnecessary du-

plication.
And finally, let me just add that there are ways to implement

the plan that I am suggesting by taking into consideration seniori-

ty. We don't have to step on people's seniority here. But it would—
this end of duplication would make people more accountable and I

think add to the efficiency of Congress. And I appreciate the oppor-
tunity of testifying today.
Chairman Hamilton. Mr. Rohrabacher, you have given some

very radical proposals that are quite intriguing. I have given—
myself I have given some thought to those as well. We thank you
for your contribution.

Mr. Dreier.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I should say
that radical proposals are not unusual for Dana Rohrabacher, and
you should also know, Dana, that as you look at this panel, there is

no one on the Appropriations Committee, so you can feel comforta-
ble having made the recommendation. I think it is a fascinating
idea and something which this committee clearly should address,
and I thank you very much for your insight.
Chairman Hamilton. Any further comments? Thank you, Mr.

Rohrabacher.

[The statement of Mr. Rohrabacher is printed in the Appendix.]
Chairman Hamilton. Governor Castle, we are very pleased to

have you, and thank you for the written testimony you have sub-

mitted to the committee. Mr. Goodling, you have separate testimo-

ny, I presume. It is not on the same topics.
Mr. Castle, you have been waiting quite a while. We ask you to

stay within that 5-minute time period, if you can, plesise.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. MICHAEL CASTLE, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF DELAWARE
Mr. Castle. I will try my best. Thank you very much.
Chairman Hamilton. That is tough for governors. After you

have been around here a while, you get a little used to it.

Mr. Castle. Thank you, and Members of the committee, I am
pleased to be here. I almost hesitated to come here, because after

four weeks of being a Member of this body, I am sure I am going to

look back at my testimony a year from now and say, my God, how
could I have said that? My approach is sort of scatter-shocked; it is

not a specific approach to one thing, it is a general approach, and

perhaps it needs to be distilled by this committee and others. But
these are the sorts of things that caught my attention early on in

terms of the conference.

First of all, it appears to be turned upside down, to me, in that

the subcommittees and their chairs seem to be the most important
people in the legislation, rather than committees themselves and
the chairs of those committees and then the Congress itself; the

work seems to take place there. Some of what I am speaking to is

aimed at that.



17

I think we should have a clear agenda each year. I think we
should streamline the committee structure, which would simplify
our procedures. I think there are still special perks and privi-

leges—that is still a problem—and we need to go about doing that

in some structured form. I would want to reduce the number of

committees and subcommittee and staff. I thought that abolishing
the four select committees was actually a good start, but it is just a

start; much more has to be done. With a system involving some
20,000, I believe, staff members, 147 subcommittees and 22 standing
committees, and 140 congressional member organizations and legis-

lative service groups, which also impinge on our time, I think con-

gressional downsizing is not just needed, it is absolutely in order at

a fairly significant level.

At a minimum, I think we need to schedule committee and sub-

committee meetings more. It did not happen to me, but one of the

freshmen indicated that he had two subcommittees of Banking
scheduled at the same time. Then, again, I was with a freshman
who was sitting in on the wrong subcommittee because he didn't

know which committee he was on. If that is happening, it is a prob-
lem.

I would recommend a centralized computer system to try to ad-

dress that problem for all scheduling in this building. It is astound-

ing having five or six things taking place at the same time, often

involving the same people, and it seems to me that with a little bit

of mechanization with computers we could avoid a great deal of it,

and allow us to do the things that we should be doing, instead of

dancing from one place to another, which is one of the problems
here.

I would like to see the assigning of bills to multiple committees

prevented. There may be reasons for that; it doesn't seem to make
sense to me as a freshman.

Obviously, I think the seniority system should at least be limited.

The term on committee Members and Ranking Minority Members
should be limited, probably rotated, as should membership on com-
mittees. I think we all get too settled in; perhaps we don't know
enough about what else is going on down here.

With all this, with perhaps fewer subcommittees to have to go to,

I think we can eliminate proxy voting. I think proxy voting both is

bad and looks bad, in both orders. At the beginning of a legislative

session, I do think we need to set a clear and descriptive agenda.
We need a legislative calendar to do that.

Sandy, do you think we need special joint congressional commit-
tees for certain pieces of legislation? Health care comes to mind as
one I think that would work better in a special committee.
On a procedural, larger basis, I believe the session is fine in

terms of the days that we are in session, but I think it should start

earlier in the morning. I think we should spend more time in ses-

sion on the House Floor. I believe, from what I have seen, that we
should abolish the Committee of the Whole. Last night was rather

unimpressive, voting on the same thing two or three times, both in
the House and in the Committee of the Whole. It is just not some-
thing I can comprehend at this point as a freshman. I think that

every bill and every committee report should be available 48 hours
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before we vote on it, with the exception of, obviously, national

emergencies.
Just last night was very confusing in terms of what we were ac-

tually voting on, the Family and Medical Leave Act. I think we
should protect the budget process. I clearly have some concerns
about that. I don't know enough about it yet to be constructively
critical, but I do criticize it based on what I have seen so far.

I, for one, favor eliminating practically all automatic cost-of-

living increases. I have always accepted social security, simply be-
cause I think we should be compelled to vote on budget matters in
this place and make the budget be balanced. That may be beyond
the scope of this committee, but I think it is important.
Another concern of mine as far as Congress is concerned frankly

is the franking privilege. I believe it is too expensive. I think that
we should eliminate unsolicited mass mailings. If you just cut back
all of the mailing costs of the Members in half, you save some $50
million a year. I think that clearly needs to be looked at in the

Congress of the United States, and I think that we should live

under the laws that everybody else lives under.
I know it can be complex in putting it into effect, but, by God, if

everyone else has to do it, why shouldn't we have to do it? Thank
you for listening to me.

[The statement of Mr. Castle is printed in the Appendix.]
Chairman Hamilton. Thank you, Mr. Castle. I must say, have

you learned a lot in the few days you have been here. You have
made some very good suggestions for us. Thank you
Ms. Norton. Mr. Chairman, if I might, could Mr.—I can't resist

responding to Governor Castle's suggestion that we not have to

vote in the House on everything that has been voted on in the
Committee of the Whole, if you would. That is a reform. Governor
Castle, that you might facilitate instantly coming into being, since

you might ask those on your side of the aisle who insisted that we
vote on every amendment not to do so.

We don't need a reform or recommendation from this committee
to accomplish this; we just need some parity and some comity and
some greater collegiality in this body, thank you.

I think we could get into a superficial side to this argument, that
we could get into—^but I understand what you are saying. I would
like to eliminate unnecessary votes, too. I have some serious ques-
tions about the delegate concerns, but I do think the Committee of
the Whole is duplicative, and maybe we should resolve the delegate

problem some other way if that is really what drives the Commit-
tee of the Whole. I don't know the whole structure and function of

the Committee of the Whole.
Chairman Hamilton. Mr. Dreier.

Mr. Dreier. Let me just say to you, Mike, that I don't believe

that you will regret anything that you have said here today in the

coming months, because you have offered some very helpful and
beneficial recommendations which some of the rest of us have con-

sidered, too; and I thank you for your testimony.
Mr. Castle. Thank you, sir.

Chairman Hamilton. Thank you, Mr. Castle.
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We will go to Mr. Goodling. I might have Mr. Skelton and Mr.
Porter, if they would, come up; Mr. Hutto also. Are you with Mr,
Skelton, Mr. Hutto? I want to keep it flowing.
Mr. Skelton, why don't you join Mr. Goodling there at the table,

and Mr. Porter, he is on my list at least, and then we will get you
in line early.
Mr. Goodling, it is good to have you, sir. You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. WILLIAM F. GOODLING, A U.S. REPRE-
SENTATIVE FROM THE COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA

Mr. Goodling. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I had to laugh when the Governor was talking about scheduling,

because I think when I came the first year I was saying the same
thing. I had just come from scheduling thousands and thousands of

students and hundreds of teachers, and we never had any conflicts;
and here I was finding that not only was I having a conflict be-

tween committees, but even on the same committee—a subcommit-
tee was meeting at the same time the full committee of that same
committee was meeting; and it was just mind-boggling.

Let me very quickly mention two concerns that I have. I have a
statement for the record, but I will just very quickly mention a

couple of concerns that I have, and one that comes up in my com-
mittee constantly, because as the Ranking Member, we have the ju-
risdiction on the labor issues, and I try each time to present an
amendment that would indicate that the Congress should be under
the same laws as the rest of the people for whom we write the law.
And I do that for two reasons.

First of all, I think that if we were, perhaps we would be a little

more careful the way we write the laws, if we realized all of the

paperwork and all of the expenses, et cetera, et cetera, that we put
on the private sector, or local school districts or whoever it may be.

If we had to follow the same rules and regulations, perhaps we
would think a little more clearly when we are writing that kind of

legislation.
I was just looking over some of the labor laws—^the Labor Rela-

tions Act of 1935, the Minimum Wage Act of 1938, the Elqual Pay
Act of 1963, the Age Discrimination Act of 1967, Occupational
Safety and Health Act of 1970, Equal Employment Opportunities
Act of 1972—and we don't cover ourselves with any of those kinds
of things, which I think the public finds very arrogant on our part.
The other that I would like to turn to quickly, and this may be

something that has already been dealt with or is going to be dealt

with, simply by letting them die.

You know, I don't want anyone to think that I am anti-children,
because my whole life has been working with children and fami-
lies. I don't want anyone to think that I am anti-hunger, because I

think Chairman Perkins is the father of school lunch £ind child nu-
trition; but I would like to think that I am the son of school lunch
and child nutrition, and many times have had to fight my side of
the aisle to keep those kind of programs going.
But we give an awful lot of money and an awful lot of staff to

select committees that have no jurisdiction whatsoever, and have
no power whatsoever. And it is duplicative. Everything that they
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do in most of those select committees, we should have the oversight
responsibility in the committee in which I serve, we should have
the responsibility to get the legislation sought; and I just don't
think we can afford to have that kind of bureaucratic nightmare.
They were supposed to be select committees, and I can remember

a note that Panetta made not too many years ago where he said
that these were supposed to be very temporary. Well, you know
how temporary they have been, and I think we really need to take
a look at that. If we are not going to, we should. And as I said,

perhaps they are going to die simply because their time has come
to die. But we can't afford it, and we can't afford duplication.
So those are the two areas that I would suggest you might look

at, and I think it would make us much more acceptable in the eyes
of the public if we would take action on both of those.

Chairman Hamilton. Thank you very much, Mr. Goodling.
Those are excellent suggestions and come out of a long experience
here. We appreciate it very, very much.

Any comments?
[The statement of Mr. Goodling is printed in the Appendix.]
Chairman Hamilton. Mr. Skelton.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. IKE SKELTON, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF MISSOURI

Mr. Skelton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do appreciate this op-

portunity to testify before your committee, because it is most im-

portant work that you do.

Last summer the Democratic Forum put together a task force to

come up with several recommendations on congressional reform,
and I have the privilege of chairing that task force—and I mention
it is the same as yours—to make a complete study of the operation
of Congress, make recommendations to help us operate more effi-

ciently and effectively. And I along with Charles Stenholm and our
former colleague, Liz Patterson, testified before the Democratic
Caucus Task Force on Rules Changes late last year before the end
of the session.

I am here to give you a very brief outline today and ask that my
full statement be entered into the record.

Chairman Hamilton. Without objection, that will be done.
Mr. Skelton. Mr. Chairman, I strongly recommend that during

all of your hearings and your deliberations that you have one pole-
star in mind, besides, of course, making this a more deliberative

and more representative body here on Capitol Hill. But this one

polestar in mind should be that of saving time.

Mr. Goodling mentioned when he first came to Congress the con-

flicts he had, and we live in conflicts. Committee hearings, people
coming in testifying. Floor votes and some piled on top of each
other.

We find ourselves more and more, Mr. Chairman, having to rely
on staffs for their thoughts, ideas, input and the like, and Mr.

Chairman, it has been my experience that the Members of Con-

gress that are here are some of the hardest working, brightest,
dedicated people I have ever run into.
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But what we need is more time to think, not to have to rely upon
the brightness of a young college graduate, but our own experience

through the years; and I think that were we able to have some
time for reflection, I think that you would find our work product
all the better, the language and the laws that we pass more cleanly

written, and I think our Nation would be the beneficiary thereof.

So I urge you, sir, to use as your polestar, how do we save time of

the individual Member as we go along?
Some of the recommendations—and I will be brief because of the

very reason I stated—the Floor scheduling, this seems to be a

source of frustration with all of us. We generally adjourn on sched-

ule for holidays and district work periods; monthly vote calendars,

currently issued by the leadership, frankly are seldom followed.

And the same old predictable floor schedule, establishing a reliable

vote calendar one month in advance would help create, quite hon-

estly, a more family-friendly work environment and make it easier

for Members to schedule trips home, improve the relations with
one another in the House, and allow someone to see his or her

family all the more.
Another area is that of commemorative legislation. It consumes

hours of staff time, money, floor debate, creates printing problems
in the amount of paper flow in the Congressmen's office. It is esti-

mated that the cost is up to a $100 million a year. If the govern-
ment continues to play a role, it should be delegated to a commis-
sion similar to that outlined in H.R. 204, which was introduced by
Representative Dave McCurdy some time ago. I urge you to take a
look at my testimony in that regard, because there are some statis-

tics that are rather amazing.
Joint referrals, I think, committee should be designated, time

limits placed on other committees that have jurisdiction. The
Speaker already exercised this option on sequential referrals, but

barely on ultimate referrals. In all the Congress, a design and de-

liberative body, it should always be that the practice might help us
to move important legislation more expeditiously.

Select committees, I know you have heard a great deal about
that. I urge you to take a good, strong look at that. The select com-
mittee spending a total for the—$18,542,000; the children's centers,

$64,000; youth and families, $654,000; and hunger, narcotics,

$729,000. This is where this should be eliminated by your thought-
ful deliberation as opposed to the rush to judgment that we have

experienced on the Floor.

These are some of the recommendations, Mr. Chairman. I would

lay my entire testimony in the record before you. This is important
work that you do, and decades of future Congresses will benefit.

Just remember, sir, the polestar that I suggested you should always
keep in mind.

[The statement of Mr. Skelton is printed in the Appendix.]
Chairman Hamilton. Thank you very much, Mr. Skelton. You

have given us a good target to aim at. I think a lot of Members
would be in agreement with you.

Any comments to Mr. Skelton?
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Skelton,

thank you for your testimony. It was very helpful. But I am a little

perplexed by some of the things that you have talked about, be-
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cause on our opening day we heard from Speaker Foley, who re-

ferred to the fact that the framers wanted this institution to be de-

liberately inefficient, and while we do want to save time, I think
that we have to recognize that this is the greatest deliberative body
known to man, and we have got to be careful to ensure that we
don't streamline things in such a way that legislation rushes
through that might not be in the best interests of the country.
Mr. Skelton. Mr. Dreier, you misunderstand me. This is a delib-

erative body. We, Members of Congress, should have more time to
think and deliberate on the issues, prepare our own speeches a
little bit more, rely less on some of the bright, able staff sitting
behind us. And I think the work product will improve.

I think you and I are on the same playing field, because I want
excellent deliberations. I have had the opportunity to read some of
the great speeches in both the House and the Senate of yesteryear.
I don't think a staff touched any of them. Daniel Webster wouldn't
allow a staff to write his, nor would Senator Paine and the like.

That is what we need. A bit more time on reflection.

Mr. Dreier. I couldn't agree with you more. I think that that is

an excellent proposal.
It seems to me, and I would like your response, the best way to

deal with that is to really do two things. No. 1, bring about—and I

know this is painful for many—a major reduction in the number of
staff on Capitol Hill; and No. 2, a reduction in the number of com-
mittees on which Members serve. If we have—right now there are
299 committees in the Congress. If we are going to allow you and
our colleagues to have some time to reflect, to write our own
speeches and to deliberate, if you will, it seems to me that the best

way to deal with that is to get a reduction of staff and a reduction
of committees.
That is going to be a painful thing to do, and that is going to step

on a number of toes.

Do you believe that that is really the best way for us to get at

some of these problems, or do we continue to have, as one of my
colleagues told me last night, service on eight subcommittees. I

hear the average Senator serves on 12 subcommittees.
Mr. Skelton. That is pretty hard to make ends meet, 12 or 8 sub-

committees. We are not, unfortunately, in the simple days of
Daniel Webster. The issues are just as weighty, but technology,
international relations, as well as the economic problems of our

country are so complex, you need some pretty bright staff to help
us; and I have been assisted through the years by, I think, some of

the finest.

My suggestion is to allow me
Mr. Dreier. By the way, I should say, I want to keep the bright

staff.

Mr. Skelton. All mine are. I think that what we want to do is to

use their work product and give us more than the study that was
done a few years ago, the average of 11 minutes by ourselves each

day to think and reflect. We can do it, you can do it, and if we have

any hope at all of saving any time—you know, we are going to

work. I will work, you will work, to think, plan, come up with ideas

to some of these great complexities, but we need time to think and
deliberate more than we have, sir.
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Mr. Dreier. I guess what I am asking, Ike, is are you prepared to

make some of these tough decisions? We are going to have to make
the decisions here. In our recommendations are we going to reduce

the number of committees and subcommittees in the Congress? Are
we going to make a major reduction in the number of people who
work here?
Mr. Skelton. I think we already have.

Mr. Dreier. Should we do it?

Mr. Skelton. I think we already have, and I think the issue of

the subcommittees will be before you, and I think that is going to

come to pass, and they will be eliminated as well.

But we have gdready cut back on the subcommittees, at least on

the two committees in which I serve, that is a step in the right di-

rection. I don't think you will find people hesitating to make tough
decisions. We have to make this place more deliberative, more re-

flective, more responsive; and I again say, the best way to do this,

sir, is to give the Members a few more minutes a day to think and
reflect on our own.
Mr. Dreier. OK. Thank you very much.
Chairman Hamilton. Any further questions for Mr. Skelton?

Thank you very much, Mr. Skelton.

Chairman Hamilton. The Chair is going to have to leave in

order to join in hosting—in order to see one of our foreign visitors

for a few minutes. I will ask Mr. Dreier to take the Chair.

Mr. Porter, we are delighted to see you. I have already had an

opportunity to read your testimony. That, of course, will be submit-

ted into the record in full. You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JOHN EDWARD PORTER, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

Mr. Porter. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Dreier, Mr. Spratt
and Mrs. Norton, thank you for being here and listening to all of

us today.
I think you can define frustration as—this is for a person that is

used to getting things done—frustration can probably be defined by
being elected to a legislative body. That is the first point. The
second one, having no seniority, and each of us have gone through
that; and finally—and David will relate to this, as I do—being in

the Minority Party. Those three for a new Member, and two of

them for those in the Majority Party maybe, define frustration;
and I want to talk about two things that I think reflect the need
for an outlet for the creative energies of our Members.

Bill Frenzel was in here and I think told you that we ought to

eliminate legislative service organizations. Now, I agree with Bill

Frenzel on lots of things and our voting records, when he was here,
were very, very similar; but I disagree vehemently with Bill about

legislative service organizations.
'

Ten years ago I founded the Congressional Human Rights
Caucus, one of the largest caucuses in the Congress now, 220 Mem-
bers. It does wonderful things, and it has provided a wonderful
outlet for its Members who are concerned about human rights
abuses all across this world, for young Members to get in, get rid of

their frustrations and address the very bedrock issues on which
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this country was founded, the rule of law, living according to basic

human rights standards all across the world. And the Human
Rights Caucus does briefings for its Members and their staffs, re-

ports on human rights situations; it interfaces with human rights

organizations where Members can learn what is going on across
the world. It intercedes for individuals whose rights are being
abused everjrwhere in the world with the force that only Members
of Congress working together can have. It tracks thousands of cases

through a computer system to continue to keep pressure on—and
each of us, each of us in our lives as Members of Congress have
interceded and worked together on human rights issues.

So my experience has been one that is very, very positive, and I

think the Members of the caucus have had a very, very positive ex-

perience in being able to actually work on something and make a

difference, even though you may be a young Member of Congress
with no seniority, working in the legislative body that is at times
filled with frustration, or being a part of the Minority.

I do believe that this group ought to look very carefully at put-

ting legislative service organizations under the direct control of

House Finance, of divorcing them in some C£ises where there is

some kind of relationship with outside organizations, and defining
them as strictly legislative service bodies within our body, and de-

fining exactly what their role is more carefully, so that all of us
know what they are—what we are supposed to do and not supposed
to do. And I think those kinds of criticisms are, in many cases, very
relevant and you ought to pursue it.

The other thing I want to talk about very briefly is a similar

frustration. I believe that we ought to seriously consider putting
term limits on the time that a Member can serve as Chair or Rank-

ing Member of a committee or subcommittee. I would suggest 6

years is a good term limit. I think one of the great problems of this

body is the frustration of serving long, long times under other

chairs who remain in office for 10 and 20 and 30 years with no

change at all. It destroys the dynamic nature that the body ought
to have, and we ought to have a system not of creating more sub-

committees, but of moving people through the subcommittees and

through the committee leadership positions in some defined way. It

seems to me that 6 years is an ample time for anyone to get their

agenda adopted in the Congress, and then make way for a new
Member to take over and work their agenda for the next 6 years.

I think turnover is very, very essential for real participation in

this body. And everyone will tell you—and I think it is true—that

where you get entrenched leadership in a committee or subcommit-
tee chair, essential interests that deal only with that entrenched

leadership, and the bureaucracy that does the same thing, you
have a body that is not responsive to the public needs and really

ought to be changed.
So I strongly suggest to this body that you look into the situation

of how we can move people into positions of leadership more rapid-

ly, and not have the frustration of waiting years and years and

years for someone to step aside so that one can have any degree of

participation at a leadership level.

I only suggest to you that I think it is not a real thing, and this

is not a criticism in any way of the Dean of the House, but Bill
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Natcher has served on the Appropriations Committee for almost 40

years and is now 83 years of age before he has a chance to serve as
chair of this committee. It seems to me that something is wrong
when you have a system that allows people of talent to sit in wait-

ing for that long a time; and we could easily correct that with some
good, sensible rules about moving people through more rapidly.
Mr. Dreier [presiding.] Thank you very much, Mr. Porter. Your

testimony is very helpful.
I am very pleased that you advocate at the very least reform of

LSOs. It seems to me that the debate which we have embarked
upon is frankly very similar to the one on the select committees. I

am very honored to be a Member of the Human Rights Caucus
serving under your leadership. But at the same time I do believe
that we need to make—I personally would advocate elimination of
LSOs.

I have cast that vote and we have addressed that. But that
doesn't in any way diminish my respect for your work, the work of
Mr. Lantos and other legislative service organizations. But I will

say that I am pleased that you at least do advocate reform in those
areas so that we can, in fact, again at the very least improve them.
Thank you for your testimony.
Any questions? Mr. Spratt? Ms. Norton? Ms. Dunn?
Ms. Dunn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Porter, your comments on term limits are very interesting to

me, and when I was out in my district I shared—last year I heard a
lot of comment from folks who believe that connected to term
limits, if you limit terms of Members of Congress or terms of com-
mittee chairmen, has you have just suggested, that you put a great
deal of power into the hands of staff.

Could you explain to us how this works, and whether the limit-

ing of committee chairmen might also create a turnover in the
staff?

Mr. Porter. Well, I think that there is a difference between lim-

iting the terms of Members, how long they can serve in the Con-
gress, and limiting the time during which a Member can serve as
chair of a committee or subcommittee. In almost every instance
that I can think of, it takes some number of years for a person to
work their way up in seniority to reach a position where they
would be the Chair, so that they have had experience; they know
the subject matter by the time they arrive there; and the staff in-

fluence, it seems to me, is lessened by the fact of the knowledge of
that Member.
Now, if you talk about Members being run through in a revolv-

ing door through the body itself, where you come in and serve for 6
or 8 years and you are gone, there I think you really have to worry
about the power of staff simply taking over; because it does take a
period of time in order to get knowledgeable in general and in spe-
cific areas, and there the staff I think would have inordinate

power. And I oppose that, very frankly. But here we can internally,
without thinking about amending the Constitution, without think-

ing about even passing a law, simply amend the rules of the House
and the Senate, and create a much more dynamic body, and it

seems to me, gain a great deal of what people see out there across
the country in terms of a body that is stagnant and not responsive.
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In other words, the whole movement for term limitations seemed
to be based on—we can achieve most of what is desired simply by
changing the rules of the House.
Ms. Dunn. Can I ask a followup?
Mr. Dreier. Go ahead.
Ms. Dunn. I think what I would also like to ask you is, do the

chairmen of the committees, do they hire the staff, and when a
new chairman comes in, would a new staff come?
Mr. Porter. I have never been a chairman, so you are asking the

wrong guy. I believe that the chairman has a right to choose his

staff, but in many cases the chairman will keep the same staff on,

simply because he knows that they very knowledgeable and have a
lot of experience that he would want to rely upon, and by the time
he gets to be chairman or she gets to be chairman, they know that

staff and know the people they want to keep.

Yes, it would create a bit of a problem in that regard. But once

again, in our economy, we have winners and losers; that is what
makes it work. And having a d5niamic turnover in this body is not

necessarily for that reason a bad thing.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Ms. Dunn, and I think that

this line of questions demonstrates the importance of having a new
Member of Congress on this Joint Committee on the Organization
of Congress.
Thank you very much for your testimony, John, and we look for-

ward to working with it.

And Mr. Shaw, if you would come forward, and we will take the
duo of Floridians; and if you want to begin, Mr. Hutto.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. EARL HUTTO, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. Hutto. Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to be here with you
this morning to testify before this group, and I wholeheartedly sup-

ported Mr. Hamilton and Mr. Gradison when they came up with
this legislation creating your commission on the reorganization of

Congress. I also want to applaud you on the selection of your staff

director. Kim Wincup, before he went over to the executive branch,
did an outstanding job as the staff director of the House Armed
Services Committee.
Mr. Dreier. It is nice to get that word there, because I had some

doubts.
Mr. Hutto. Mr. Chairman, from our very beginning. Congress

has not been universally loved, as you know. I get a kick out of

Will Rogers's humor about Congress. But I think that the respect
for Congress has probably reached a low ebb, and I think it is time
that we do something about it.

I think that your committee has a wonderful opportunity to

make some very significant changes in our Nation, and so I know
that you are receiving a lot of input, and I am confident that what

you come up with is going to improve Congress a great deal.

One of the things that I have felt for a long time and have intro-

duced legislation to do, and that is to provide for a longer budget
cycle. I believe we ought to have biennial budgeting. I think that it

would provide for more oversight; we wouldn't always constantly
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be looking at a new budget. The agencies of government would not

always be what—not always be trying to spend what they have, so

that they can get more for the next time. I hope you can consider
that.

I certainly endorse the proposal to cut down on committees. I

think that we could do that, but more than that, I think that we
ought to have groupings of committees, because of the conflicts in

scheduling that we have.

Oftentimes as you know, we have markups at about two or

maybe three subcommittees at the same time. My suggestion would
be to look at the possibility of grouping committees. I know in the
Florida legislature when I was a member, we had Groups 1, 2 and
3, and you could not serve on more than one group or one commit-
tee. And so Group 1 would have a scheduled time to meet; 2, an-
other time; and 3, another time. I think that that ought to be
looked at.

I also would state to you that I believe that we ought to have
nonpartisan staffs, because I think a lot of the gridlock and the

partisan bickering perhaps comes through the committee system. I

don't mean that that is the major source, but I think that we ought
to look at that. I believe the Armed Services Committee has

through the years had good success at that sort of thing. So I cer-

tainly think that you ought to look at that.

I believe the time has come to extend the terms of Members of
the House of Representatives from 2 to 4 years. I realize that our
founders back then wanted one body to be close to the people, but
how close can you be?

Now, back then it took forever to get home, I guess, the horse
and buggy days—didn't even have telephones, much less television,
but now you have jet travel and instant communications. I think
the situation has changed a great deal.

I believe we ought to have a constitutional amendment to in-

crease the terms to 4 years and stagger those terms. I realize that
in so doing you would probably have to put a provision, and you
have to get it through the Senate, that no Member of the House
could run for another office during his term without resigning.
Otherwise, a Member of the House could get a free ride by running
for the Senate if that term was up, without having to give up his
term. That is something I believe that should be looked at.

I support some changes in the other body, and as I think most of
us would, the germaneness rule. We have taken a lot of flak for
riders that have been added onto bills without these measures
having been through the committee process, and I think that has
been one of the sources of our problems.
Campaign spending limits, I believe, should be forthcoming, and

I know we would have to have a constitutional amendment, but I

believe it ought to be done. I do believe that we should continue to

allow PACs; I think that is better than having corporations to give,
for example, but I support the limitation of the amount that a PAC
can give to an individual candidate.

And, of course, enhanced rescissions I think is very, very impor-
tant. We came very close to passing that. We did pass it in the

House; the Senate did not.
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So these are measures, I think, that you have a golden opportuni-
ty to come forth with to make us a better respected Congress and
to serve the people of our Nation.

[The statement of Mr. Hutto is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Mr. Hutto, you in a short period of time have cov-

ered a wider range of issues than almost anyone who has testified

before us; and those are very helpful recommendations, and I can
assure you that they will all be considered here.

Mr. Spratt? Ms. Dunn?
Ms. Dunn. I thank you very much. I think you have touched on

some really important topics, and I won't ask a question this time;
I would just ask, Mr. Dreier, if I could enter into the testimony a
statement by one of our freshman representatives, Mac Collins,
who isn't able to be here today.

[The statement of Mr. Collins is printed in the Appendix.]

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Hutto.

Mr. Shaw.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. E. CLAY SHAW, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. Shaw. Mr. Dreier, I want to first make note of the fact that,
as a Republican, that it is indeed a privilege for me to appear
before a body in this Congress with a Republican Chairman,
though it be only temporarily while Mr. Hamilton is out of the
room. I hope that the—I hope that the bipartisan spirit will be car-

ried forward in this committee's recommendation. It is certainly a

very good start.

Mr. Republican Chairman, I do have a prepared statement that I

would like to ask to be made a part of the record, and I will briefly
summarize it.

Mr. Dreier. Without objection.
Mr. Shaw. I think John Porter and I must have had the same

thoughts as to both of the subjects which I am going to approach,
even though my approach is somewhat different. Mr. Porter start-

ed talking about rotation of Chairmen and Ranking Members of

various committees. I think what we should have is a rotation of

all the Members as to how long anybody can serve on a committee,
not only as a Chair, Ranking Member, but also a Member of that

committee.
I must say that my enthusiasm is not quite as keen as it was

before I got on the Ways and Means Committee; however, I still

recognize that the problem within the Congress that the people are

actually complaining about when they start talking about this

eight-is-enough is the entrenched status that people have on the
various committees of Congress. I think this would make it a more
dynamic body. It would rotate the Members; it would also give us
an opportunity to clean up some old legislation that is sort of a
holdover on the books and give every Member a chance to be more
well rounded as being able to serve on the various committees.
One of the big problems we have with spending on the Congress

is that people get on the committees that tend to get them reelect-

ed, which also encourages them to spend, many times in a wasteful

manner, as to the conduct of that committee.
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Ms. Dunn, you brought up a very excellent point as to en-

trenched staff. Every Chairman does take a look at the staff; every

Ranking Member takes a look at his staff, and certainly can hire

and fire as he pleases. However, if this is a—if this is a concern, we
can also very easily require staff to also rotate off of committees,
which would certainly do away with any objections that anybody
would have in that area.

The next area that I want to speak on is also one that Mr. Porter

spoke on and that is regarding the various coalitions that have
been put together in the Congress as various caucuses, whether the

caucus be limited to Members geographically by section, by race, or

whether it—whether it be by industry or various concerns that

caucuses are formed has to deal with.

One of the things that I think is not readily known by the Mem-
bers of Congress is that these caucuses are not audited. They really
for all practical purposes do not answer to anybody, yet they take

official funds which amounts to taxpayers' dollars.

I think it is absolutely vital that if we continue the caucus proc-
ess within the Congress, that any caucus receiving official expendi-
tures from any congressional office make itself subject to regular
audit, and that these audits be made public. I think this is abso-

lutely, absolutely essential, and just simply makes good sense.

I say that with two credentials. I am a certified public account-

ant, as well as co-chairing the Sun Belt Caucus. We on the Sun
Belt Caucus asked to be audited and were audited. I felt it was just

being responsible as the co-chair of that organization to be sure

that we had complete disclosure, and that we were subjected to the

audit and the scrutiny of the auditor's work.
That concludes my comments.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Shaw. This issue of

reform of legislative service organizations is clearly a good one, and

your recommendations are very helpful, and we appreciate it.

Mr. Spratt? Ms. Dunn?
Thank you very much. We appreciate it.

[The statement of Mr. Shaw is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. And Mr. Bacchus, if you want to come forward and

join Mr. Hefley and Mr. McCurdy.
Mr. Hefley, please proceed.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JOEL HEFLEY, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF COLORADO
Mr. Hefley. Thank you. Chairman Dreier, and than the stal-

warts that are here at the committee. I always feel sorry for the

people that come and testify before us from all over the country,
and they have prepared their testimony at great lengths, and there
are one or two or three committee Members there. And this com-
mittee is no different, because we have so much to do around here
that you just can't do everything. I think maybe that is one of the
reforms that I hope you will look at, and Mr. Hutto mentioned
that.

And I am not—they always come and dump the whole load on
us, and I am not going to dump the whole load on you. I will put it

in the record and hope that you take a look at it.
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I think you are involved in the most important thing that is

being done in Congress this year, and that is a reform of Congress,
because I don't have to tell you—you have just gone through an
election, as I have—the disdain that is out there among the Ameri-
can public about Members of Congress.

I had a friend tell me one time—he said, you know, being a Con-
gressman was the dream of my life. He said, the pay isn't all that
great, the schedule the terrible, you are torn apart from your
family, you are leaving your family half the time here or there, de-

pending on the choice that you make; but, he said, you do get re-

spect for the job.
What has happened to that respect? And that is not good for the

American system of government for the people to lose confidence
and respect in our system of government, and we have got to try to
restore that. And you are the key to that now, the recommenda-
tions that you have come out with. I hope they will be tough, hard-
nosed recommendations to make this place operate like we would
all like it to, and to restore the confidence of the American people
in Congress.
They always say, Joel, you are a good one, but there aren't many

of you up there. Well, my answer is, yes, there are. There are an
awful lot of good ones up there that are trying to do what is right
in their vision of the American scene. I am not unique in that at
all. There are a lot of people up there doing that.

But somehow we are not conveying that, because the system eats
us all alive up here, and it is the system that we need to change.
And you know, we have had a one-party dictatorship here in the
Congress for 40 years. There aren't many countries in the world
with that—North Korea, Cuba, Mexico, not very many other gov-
ernments—that are one-party dictatorship. And while it is not like
some of those dictatorships, there are corruptions that come in
whether that one party be a Democratic Party or a Republican
Party, there are those corruptions that come in to keep the Minori-

ty in tow, to make sure that they don't have any effective input.
And I hope that you will look at those corruptions and try to

change that.

We need, every one of the 435 Members of Congress, to be a
player in the process, and it is not just the Minority Members that
aren't effective players in the process many times; it is the junior
Members that aren't effective players in the process. Members that
aren't Chairmen of key committees and so forth. The power is con-

centrated, very definitely, in this body, and I would hope that you
would look to that aspect of it.

There is an arrogance of power around here that, you know the

saying, that the Minority Member's job in Congress is to show up
to make a quorum and to collect his pay. And that is not right. I

represent 600,000 people, as you all do, and we ought to all be play-
ers in the process.

Just to hit on two or three things that I think are very impor-
tant. I think the proxy voting thing, the American people, when
that is mentioned, you just—they simply cannot understand your
not being present and yet being recorded as voting. And I know, I

have raised this issue in both the Armed Services and Small Busi-
ness Committees in the last week, and the explanations for why.
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oh, we must have this, or we just can't function around here, is

simply not true.

I don't give my proxy to my Ranking Member. If I am not there,

I don't want to be recorded as voting, and it works. And I don't get

any guff, because I—and I can't be everywhere, just hke you can't.

But do something about the proxy voting.

The joint referrals, that has already been mentioned at some

length, and mostly done I think to kill and bury bills, or to make
sure you don't offend somebody about their territory. That desper-

ately needs to be changed.
Limiting terms, I am not a big fan of term limits for congress-

men. I am only going to be a congressmen a small period of my life,

and when I am not a congressman, I don't want anyone telling me
who I can vote for to represent me. So I am not a big fan of the

term limits, like you and I have from our States, but I am in favor

of term limits on committees.
I am on the Armed Services Committee, and it is important for

me from Colorado Springs to be on the Armed Services Committee;
but at the same time, I suppose they would survive if I wasn't on
the Armed Services Committee, and if I had to rotate off of that.

And the previous Speakers have talked about that, but that is

something I hope that you will look into.

And then, finally, the last point I would mention is the practice
of exempting ourselves from the laws that we put on everybody
else. Last night was a perfect, tragic example. We are putting on
the American people with the parental leave bill, we are putting
on them a tremendous burden out there. If you look at that bill in

its detail—not the concept, which sounds like a good concept, but

look at it in its detail and what that is going to require; and obvi-

ously we in Congress voted overwhelmingly last night that, yes,

that is good for the American public, that is good for business out

there. But that is not good for Congress, because we turned that

down. Now, we have got to stop doing that if we are to restore con-

fidence.

This is another thing that enrages the American public, that we
exempt ourselves from things that they have to comply with.

And with that, Mr. Chairman, I will stop and thank you for your
time.

[The statement of Mr. Hefley is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Hefley. You have done

an excellent job certainly of venting your frustrations, the frustra-

tion of a Minority Member.
Mr. Hefley. I thought I was very friendly.
Mr. Dreier. Well, you are obviously friendly and frustrated. Let

me just say that your point on proxy voting is very well received

from my perspective, and it seems to me that if we are going to

deal with the question of proxy voting, hand in hand with that we
will see a reduction in the number of committees on which Mem-
bers serve; because if they have to show up and have to participate
in the committee process, it is apparent that they will be forced to

give up some of the committees on which they serve. So I hope that

we will be able to see that kind of reduction.

I thank you for your testimony.
Mr. Spratt? Ms. Dunn?



32

Mr. Dunn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I enjoyed your testimony
very much, Mr. Hefley, and I just wanted to go back to your initial

comments, and you commented about how there was a lot of re-

spect, not much good pay, but good respect for Members of Con-

gress.
It occurs to me, it is going in the wrong direction. The pay is

better, but the respect level has decreased; and that is really why
we are here. I think those of us who want to enhance the reputa-
tion of this body are Members who are very concerned about

change, and substantive change; and that is my hope for this com-
mittee, that we are going to be able to listen to what you have to

say, and in a bipartisan way, be able to make substantive changes,
so we don't need just another good PR program on why the Mem-
bers of Congress are great guys and women, but we can go back to

our constituents and say, we listened to what you have been saying
the last few years, and we are in fact going to take some substan-
tive steps on some of the very issues that you just mentioned to us.

Thank you.
Mr. Hefley. I hope that is exactly what is done. By "substan-

tive," we don't mean things like raising the cost of haircuts and
the gym fees. That may be fine. But we need substantive change in

the system up here if we are to restore that confidence. Thank you.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Hefley. It was very help-

ful.

Mr. Bacchus.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JIM BACCHUS, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. Bacchus. Thank you, Mr. Dreier. Mr. Chairman and Mem-
bers of the committee, I appreciate the opportunity to come before

you today and discuss the important, the urgent issue of congres-
sional reform.

I am proud to have been an original cosponsor of the Hamilton-
Gradison resolution, and I believe that my class that was elected in

1990 played a pivotal role in making certain that that resolution

passed and that this reform effort became a reality.
I believe that the work of this committee is critical to restoring

public confidence in the Congress and making the Congress truly
more responsive to the needs and realities of America. The Joint
Committee on the Organization of Congress will allow us to take a

bipartisan, deliberative approach to streamlining and modernizing
our committee structure and improving the work of the Federal
Government as a whole.
Mr. Chairman, this is the way to seek real reform, not by dema-

goguery, not through sound bites, but with hard, deliberative fun-

damental work toward building a consensus on how best we can re-

invigorate this timeless institution to meet the needs of our time. I

fully support the reforms that many have discussed that are so des-

perately needed in this body.
For example, I agree with my preceding colleague that we need

to impose the same rules on ourselves that we apply on others. And
I am a cosponsor of that effort and others to achieve reform.
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But Mr. Chairman, my primary goal in appearing before this

committee today is to urge your consideration of two specific re-

forms that I believe are critical to regaining the people's trust.

Mr. Dreier, I would like to thank you especially for inviting me
personally to make this presentation. You will recall that I ap-

peared before the Rules Committee a year ago with my colleague,

Mr. Zimmer, to seek a vote on these two proposed reforms on the

Floor of the House, and I hope fervently that this committee will

address these two issues today, and in its deliberations toward

reform.
The first proposal pertains to open meeting rules as they are ap-

plied to committees of the Congress. And the other pertains to fi-

nancial disclosure requirements for Members of Congress and can-

didates for Congress. While there have been laudable improve-
ments in these areas in recent years, the fact remains that both

our meeting and financial disclosure rules are riddled with loop-

holes. Closing these loopholes and increasing the openness of the

Congress, in my view, are essential to our efforts to regain the peo-

ple's trust.

I am from Florida, and in Florida we believe in government in

the sunshine. In fact, in Florida we invented government in the

sunshine in the 1960s. In the past two decades this Congress has

made remarkable progress in opening up hearings and markups
that had routinely been closed to the public. However, our current

rules still contain a giant loophole in that committee Members can

vote to close meetings for any reason.

Personally, I was appalled 2 years ago when a subcommittee of

the Appropriations Committee behind closed doors voted to delete

funding for the space station Freedom. This was funding that the

House had just, days before, approved overwhelmingly in an au-

thorization bill.

Now, separate and apart from the separate issue of whether we
should have a space station—and I think we should—there is the

very real issue of whether such a decision should be made behind

closed doors; and I believe that it should not.

I am refiling legislation to allow meetings to be closed for only
two reasons: Disclosure of matters to be considered that would en-

danger the national security, or if evidence or testimony at an in-

vestigative hearing would defame, degrade, or incriminate any
person. I believe that the public's right to know is fundamental and
overrides any other reason for a closed meeting. After all, it is the

people's business that we are conducting.

Secrecy can be especially dangerous at a time when there is so

much public concern that government is working for special inter-

ests and not for the people. One way to help restore public faith in

the integrity and accountability in the Congress is to improve our
rules governing open meetings, and I might add, open records.

Mr. Chairman, finally, my second concern involves our financial

disclosure rules. In 1976 when I was working as a young aide to

Reuben Askew, then the Governor of Florida, I helped him in a
State-wide petition drive in which we collected more than a quar-
ter of a million signatures from the people to put full financial dis-

closure as a constitutional amendment on the ballot in Florida and
we passed that. That was the first time that an initiative of the
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people had ever been passed in Florida, and we mandated full fi-

nancial disclosure through the sunshine amendment in our State.

In Congress we need to do something akin to that. Currently
Members of Congress are required only to list assets and liabilities

within broad categories of value in our annual disclosure forms.
The ranges are so broad that it is impossible to tell from a report
whether a Member received a large increase in income from par-
ticular sources.

I am refiling legislation to require much more detailed financial
disclosure by Members of the Congress and by candidates for Con-

gress as well. This bill calls for the listing of exact amounts and
sources of all assets and liabilities down to the last cent. It also
would require Members and candidates to file an annual statement
of net worth and also copies of their tax returns from the previous
year for public scrutiny.

I have made such full financial disclosure voluntarily as a candi-
date for the House; and as a Member of this House, I have not suf-

fered personally from having done so. And I believe it has added to

my credibility and my ability to serve the people.
These changes in our financial disclosure laws would provide the

public with information that ensures that Members of Congress are
not benefiting financially from holding this office. The public de-

serves to know what we own, what we owe and who we owe down
to the last penny. Only then will we know that we are working for

them and not for ourselves or for some special interest.

Mr. Chairman, I commend these two pieces of legislation to this

committee for your deliberation. I applaud you for your work, and I

thank you for this opportunity.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Bacchus. We clearly will

be spending time looking at those two proposals, and I congratulate
you for having been on the forefront of this issue of reform as a
Member of your class. And I do recall very well when you came
with Mr Zimmer before the Rules Committee last year, and I ap-
preciate your thoughts.

Senator Boren.
Chairman Boren. Thank you, Mr. Vice Chairman.
I want to thank our colleagues for presenting these ideas. I

regret that I was detained in another meeting this morning, but I

am going to read all of this testimony and also the excellent writ-
ten statements that have been sent to us by those that could not

testify in person.
We had a very good day on Tuesday with a number of sitting

Senators coming before us, and I think getting the input from our
sitting colleagues in the House is extremely important.
As has been said, this committee intends to get something done.

We are not here to pass out some cosmetic proposal and call it

reform and say our work is done; we intend to do something major.
We were urged by Senator Byrd, for example, who is not known as
one who would be overly critical of this institution, to make sweep-
ing changes by reducing dramatically the number of committees
and subcommittees—for example, rationalize jurisdiction. And I

asked him, should we do it incrementally or should we do it in a
sweeping way. He said, you will have a better chance to do it in a
sweeping way. So I was elated to hear that.
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And I think there is a growing sense from the Members of this

committee that we really have a chance to get something done.
So I want to thank both of you for being a part of this panel, and

I wanted to take this opportunity to especially welcome my col-

league from Oklahoma, Congressman McCurdy, and to express ap-

preciation to him for testifying. We have had an opportunity over
the last 2 years to work together on Intelligence reorganization,
and Chairman McCurdy during his tenure as Chairman of the In-

telligence Committee made a very major contribution in that area,
to modernizing the community so it can do its job better and so it

can do its job at lower cost to the taxpayers as well.

It was a real privilege to work with him in that endeavor, and I

am especially pleased that he is here to testify today and to give
suggestions for reorganizing and making some reforms and changes
in this institution; and I look forward to working with him on this

issue, just as we worked together on Intelligence reform.
So Congressman McCurdy, we welcome you to the panel today.
Mr. McCurdy. Thank you, Senator Boren.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, sir.

Ms. Dunn, did you have any questions of Mr. Bacchus?
Thank you very much, it was very helpful.
Mr. McCurdy.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. DAVE McCURDY, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA
Mr. McCurdy. Thank you, Mr. Dreier.
First of all I want to thank you, and obviously thank my col-'

league from Oklahoma, Senator Boren, for his comments, but more
importantly for his efforts in bringing about this special committee
in order to look at, review and reform of the process here in the

Congress.
It is fitting that Mr. Bacchus testified before me because, since

1990, I have been meeting with him and a number of moderate
Democratic colleagues called the Mainstream Forum. We are
united by a desire to make a difference in Washington in a way
that our constituents can understand and support. We want to be
relevant in their daily lives.

Today we are frustrated. Our constituents feel detached from
Congress. Washington is a confusing array of debate and work
product. We announce deadlines and then break them. As individ-
ual Members, we keep impossible schedules, running from one ap-
pointment to another, but our institution appears to move at a gla-
cial pace. Thus, the ideas that I bring today are aimed at efficiency
and accountability.

I first want to reiterate what a growing chorus of Members and
congressional experts have previously stated regarding the need to
reform House committee structure. I could not agree more with the
comments of Senator Boren in reference to rationalizing the juris-
diction, the size, and the number of committees. I personally have
supported for some time the idea of eliminating secondary commit-
tees and only having primary committees, but making those real
committees of real jurisdiction that are relevant to the concerns of
today.
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While I acknowledge that the House agreed last month to limit
the number of subcommittees, this achievement has had virtually
no impact on the problems of redundant jurisdictions and excessive
demands on the time of Members. With the latest reduction of sub-
committees, we still have 22 standing committees and more than
120 subcommittees. In addition. House Members serve with Sena-
tors on five joint committees, each containing more subcommittees.
The House also has five select committees.

My colleagues, I am afraid, we don't make decisions any more;
we simply put the issue to a committee. Committee jurisdiction re-

mains outdated and improperly aligned to respond to current

policy challenges in a timely manner. During the last Congress, the
comprehensive energy reform bill was properly originated in the

Energy and Commerce Committee. However, the bill was subse-

quently referred to eight additional committees for modification. In
some cases, it is difficult to find the committee with proper jurisdic-
tion.

Public Works and Transportation Committee, for instance, has
no authorization responsibility for railroads. Transportation Com-
mittee doesn't have authorization responsibility for railroads. The
number of committee staff has ballooned to over 2,000. It is likely
that rather than helped to cope with the demanding workload,
excess committee staff is creating more work. Reduction of overlap-
ping committees and elimination of make-work procedures should
clear our schedules for substantive challenges of the day.

I draw your attention to my proposal, reintroduced every year
since 1985, to transfer the responsibility of commemorative desig-
nations from the Congress to a commission similar to the postal
stamp panel. The designation of special days, weeks, months and
years is an act of Congress which requires too much staff and too
much time and too many taxpayer dollars. Commemoratives
amounted to 25 percent of all public laws passed by the 102d Con-

gress. Designations like National Dairy Goat Awareness Week are

crowding our legislative schedule. The proposed 11-member com-
mission will give a more complete and impartial review of propos-
als that are generated by a wide variety of interests.

I would also appreciate the committee's attention to my proposal
to limit the terms of committee chairs and Ranking Members, and
make their appointment by their respective party leaders in the
House. While I recognize that this is not a popular idea with com-
mittee chairs, it is not intended as a commentary on the perform-
ance of any Chairman. Instead, it recognizes the abundance of po-
litical talent that exists within this body and provides more Mem-
bers an opportunity to serve in a leadership role. More important-
ly, it provides the Speaker and Minority Leader with the necessary
tool to demand accountability from committees for which they, in

turn, will be held accountable by the respective caucuses on the

progress of legislation.
In their recent report, "Renewing Congress", the American En-

terprise Institute and The Brookings Institution examined the rela-

tionship between the Speaker and committee Chairs, and while I

have offered a different solution, I wholeheartedly agree with their

premise that, quote, "strengthening leadership in Congress involves
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strengthening accountability of the committee Chairs and Demo-
cratic Caucus," unquote.
Unlike outside term limits, which would strike down all seniority

and the power of the staff, my proposed rule would change and re-

quire change that preserves continuity in the institutional memory
of senior Members. Rather than being forced to leave Congress, a

committee Chairman whose term has expired, remains eligible to

serve on another committee or remain on the committee he or she

once chaired.

Before I close, I would also like to voice my support for creating
a mechanism to ensure congressional compliance with all labor,

civil rights and other employment-related laws. That is important.
We have discussed it a number of times. I know that the Joint

Committee is hearing considerable testimony on the importance of

setting and keeping a legislative schedule. Some of us, after last

night's schedule until 11:00 p.m., probably would agree with that,

particularly with regard to budget and spending legislation.

However, I will only say that Congress's inability to meet dead-

lines is a critical factor in our loss of credibility with the general

public. Incredibly, Congress has met its October 1st deadline for

completed action on all appropriations only once in the last 14

years.
I want to thank the co-Chairmen and the Members of the Joint

Committee for the opportunity to participate in this forum today,
and I especially appreciate the positive environment for change
that you have established.

[The statement of Mr. McCurdy is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. McCurdy. It is very help-

ful testimony.
You referred to the fact that we have so many committees. Sena-

tor Boren—I was going to say "enjoyed saying"—but he has often

said that there are 299 committees and subcommittees in both
Houses of Congress. I would like from you—do you have any rec-

ommendations as to what kind of numbers we could see as far as

reduction?
Mr. McCurdy. Well, I think you have to be—anyone who attacks

reform has to look at it probably two different ways and perspec-
tives. One is, if you start just whittling down, then I don't think

you accomplish your goal. If you really want to make a differ-

ence—and this is the same way in the executive branch as it is

here in Congress—if you want to be relevant to the 21st century
demands on jurisdiction, you need to rationalize jurisdictions in a

way that is suited for today.
So rather than having the 22 standing committees, both second-

ary and primary, I think you could reduce those numbers probably
by at least a fourth, maybe a third, and make them permanent
committees.
Now maybe they will be large, and that is a problem in the

Armed Services Committee—my colleague from Colorado is distin-

guished subcommittee Chair, we are larger than most State senates
in the States. However, by breaking down the subcommittees, the
subcommittee I chair has a jurisdiction—Congresswoman Schroe-
der chaired it before me—a jurisdiction of almost 20 billion, about
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$20 billion. The jurisdiction she has now is probably about $35 bil-

lion.

Now we have 20 Members on our subcommittee, but if Members
would show up and we could—I think we could handle that juris-
diction pretty well, and so the size of the full committee would not
be as relevant.

The proxies are dealing with a symbol, and I know that is what
people have focused on. The issue is, how much time can you
devote to one committee? When I took a leave to chair the Intelli-

gence Committee, I gave up my subcommittees and the Science
Committee because I knew I couldn't handle those subcommittee
responsibilities and at the same time chair another committee.
The fact of the matter is, we should only have relevant, major

committees. We—giving up jurisdiction is not—to give you an ex-

ample, rather than offend my colleagues in the Congress, you don't
make your stars to become a member of the Joint Chiefs of Staff in

the military by eliminating jurisdiction of your service, and yet
that is what they need to be going through is the roles and mis-
sions debate.
We in the Congress ought to have a roles and missions debate

here. What committees best fit the jurisdictions of today? Does
Banking? Should Banking have—should there be a Financial Com-
mittee as opposed to having Banking competing with Housing.
Take the Appropriations—you could almost just do it in the Appro-
priations Committee, and this will make me very popular there.

But you look at the subcommittees, the way they are organized.
We have veterans' programs competing with space programs, hous-

ing programs, just because of the artificial designation of the juris-
diction of the subcommittee, as opposed to the reasonable jurisdic-
tion as identified in national priorities and needs.
So I think you need to start from the ground up, and my former

colleague, Mr. Boiling, attempted that. 'That was not very success-
ful.

I only implore you in this regard: Two years ago I made a com-
mitment to help change—have some impact on the White House,
because I felt that breaking the gridlock, we had to have a change
there, because we weren't going to do it in the Congress. Congress,
with 535 Members, cannot lead. We can deliberate. In the Federal-
ist Papers, I think it was Hamilton said that promptitude of action
in the legislature is more often an evil than a benefit. We deliber-

ate.

The leadership has to come in cooperation with the executive
branch. But I really believe, truly believe this committee has an op-

portunity to do something that may far outlive this session of Con-

gress, this decade, because it is time now more than ever to change
the structure and the way we operate in a way that makes us rele-

vant. If we don't do it, my colleagues, we are in real danger of be-

coming irrelevant to the American public.
Mr. Dreier. I agree with that very much. I think that now we do

have a chance to bring about reform, because there is a greater
public outcry for reform than there has ever been with the re-

formed committees that have existed in the past.
I thank you very much, Mr. McCurdy.
Senator Boren.



39

Chairman Boren. Thank you very much, Mr. Vice Chairman. I

think that Congressman McCurdy has hit on several points that

are important.
One, I do favor your proposal to rotate the chairmanship of com-

mittees. I think it makes great sense. I—we have done that in the

Intelligence area. I ended up, because of the length of service of

other Members on that committee, having a chance to serve there

for 6 years. Six years was enough for me to serve as Chairman of

the Intelligence Committee, quite frankly. You need new people
with new ideas coming forward, a fresh approach. You don't need—
you do not need to have people get too comfortable with the vari-

ous interest groups that relate to particular committees, so that if

someone is Chairman of a committee for 20 years, they become too

comfortable with it.

And also I think they don't become open to new ideas.

They begin to think that, well, all the good ideas, we have

thought of them. And so when someone comes up with a new idea,

they sort of with a cynicism say, oh, well, you know, I guess that

has been tried before, or that is impossible. Like some people have
said, we have tried the reform of Congress before, so let's give up;
it hasn't worked before, so let's give up.

I think we need a fresh approach. I think it also would encourage
other Members to know that they wouldn't have to stay here for 40

years before they became chairmen of committees. So I think that

the talented men and women that are coming into Congress should
have some hope that while they are in their prime and while they
have their enthusiasm that they will have a chance to serve as

Chairs of committees. So I think that is a sound and solid proposal,
and I think it would bring some fresh necessary to the institution.

I wouldn't rotate every 2 years or every 4; I think you need to

have, probably, 6.

Mr. McCuRDY. We had 8 years.
Chairman Boren. Eight—6 or 8 years I think is the right time,

so that you develop expertise. You need some continuity, but I

think it makes great good sense.

I also like your idea on commemorative observances. I think a
commission of some kind is a good thing, and then rationalizing ju-
risdiction.

One of the things, as I was listening to you talk, it occurred to

me that—and this has been mentioned by several on the Senate
side, because we now serve on an average of 12 committees and
subcommittees each. Twelve. There is absolutely no way in the
world you can do that. And if we limit ourselves to two standing
committees, we have A committees and B committees and not more
than one or two subcommittees; if every person was limited, that is

it. You can serve on two standing committees and two subcommit-
tees, no more.
We would have smaller committees for one thing, because we

wouldn't have all these people serving on extra committees, enlarg-
ing the committees; and we would be able to schedule them and be
able to attend. We probably wouldn't even worry about the proxy
voting issue anymore, because we could actually go to our commit-
tee meetings and stay there. If we put a very strict limit on not

only the number of committees, but also the number of subcommit-
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tees upon which Members would serve, that in itself would shrink
the size, particularly of subcommittees—and that might be another
thing that we could add on to it, and then of course not having
overlapping jurisdictions.
Our colleague from Oklahoma, a former colleague, Jim Jones tes-

tified before us. He brought with him a study done by the National
Institute on Public Administration, which indicated that in one
area—I believe it might have been nuclear waste—the committees
and subcommittees have partial jurisdiction over the issue.
How in the world can the President of the United States sit

down—if he wants to be a partner with Congress, how in the world
can he or she sit down and have a partnership with maybe 200
people from 44 committees? On the other hand, you could sit down
with a dozen people from two or three key committees that had ju-
risdiction and really make Congress a partner.
And when you say Congress is becoming irrelevant, that is part

of the reason. I think we are so fragmented and so fractured and so
distracted from our real mission, and we have such overlapping ju-
risdiction that even when we have a White House that wants to be
a working partner with Congress. And that has not always been
the case; I think it is the case right now. It is going to be difficult,
because with whom in Congress do you sit down?
So I appreciate your testimony very much, and I think you have

given us some excellent food for thought.
Mr. McCuRDY. I know my time has expired, but if I could make

just one last comment.
The Chairperson to my left here, Mrs. Schroeder, and I are very

familiar with the process called the Base Closure Commission. It is

a painful process. We have jurisdiction over the installations that
face it, but there is some merit to it. It is difficult when you are

attacking very painful problems that affect the livelihoods of

people, that you have a process, that you accept a proposal—all or
none—that you don't have the opportunity to go and pick it apart.

I would hope that you would consider that mechanism when you
are looking at the reform, because I think you
Chairman Boren. Exactly.
Mr. McCuRDY. The opportunity to actually accomplish what you

seek and and the security of knowing that you can be bold, I think
will be much stronger if you can approach it in a similar fashion.
Chairman Boren. I would be very curious to hear, as they testi-

fy, your two colleagues at the table also comment on that, but it

has been my theory we should come out with a major, bold, com-
prehensive reform of Congress legislation. Let the American
people—not one piece of legislation—let the American people know
that their Representatives and Senators are going to be voting on
this and hold us accountable. I, for one, firmly believe—I firmly be-
lieve that if we did do that, we enhance the chances of passage.

I think something else: If we do that and the Congress refuses to

pass a reasonable reform proposal, I think we will have term limits

imposed upon this institution; and I think, frankly, if we don't
reform Congress this year, after all we have heard from the Ameri-
can people, we deserve to have term limits put upon us. We de-
serve to be blown out of here with a stick of dynamite.
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And I may be the first person out of here that advocates term
limits. If we don't get congressional reform this year, we are never

going to get it. How much more clearly can the American people

speak? I still have to tell you, I think there are some of our folks,

some of them even well intentioned in the two Houses, some of

them in the power structure of the two Houses, that don't seem to

get it yet. And I think they had better get it pretty quickly, be-

cause if they don't, the people are going to make these changes if

we don't take the responsibility to do it for ourselves.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Senator Boren. It sounds to

me as if this committee is going to get something done.

Ms. Dunn.
Ms. Dunn. Thank you, Mr. Vice Chairman.
I want to pick up on one thread that keeps coming up that we

are hearing a lot about in these hearings—it seems to be an emerg-
ing theme—and that is of limiting the committee Chairman. As

you know, the Republican Conference has done that with Ranking
Republicans, a limit of 6 years.

I would like to hear your thoughts on this, Mr. McCurdy, the

concern that I have heard out in my district about staff being given
a lot more of the power.
And I wonder what your thoughts are on limiting committee

Chairmen. How do we solve—is this going to be a problem? You
have been the Chairman of a committee where you have periodic,

required changes of the Chairman. Do you think this is going to be

a problem, and if it is, what can we do to solve it?

Mr. McCuRDY. Well, I have been the committee Chair where the

Speaker himself has the total prerogative to appoint the committee

Chair, and I actually support that, and it may shock some people,

considering how I was rotated off that committee. But the fact of

the matter is, I think there has to be some accountability. There
shouldn't be just one committee in the Congress, a select commit-

tee; it should be all committees, because I think that is the only
way you hold both the committees and the leadership—more im-

portantly the leadership—accountable.

You know, people in the Congress, either we don't have enough
business experience or we don't keep up with the times, but in

business today total quality management means team effort. We
don't have team efforts here. We have a lot of different little

squads out there in power bases, but we don't operate as a team.
And I think by enabling the leadership to be able to work with par-
ticular Chairs, I think they could accomplish a great deal more.

Now, in reference to your—to your point on staff, when I chaired
the Intelligence Committee, we cut our operating budget by 12 per-
cent. We have one of the smallest staffs of any of the committees in

Congress, maybe the smallest staff in the Congress, and yet they
are all professionals and they have a very serious and weighty re-

sponsibility, but they accomplish it because they are professionals.
I don't think we have to have—part of the reason we have so

many staff is that we are trying to do so many different things,
and then subcommittee Chairmen get additional people because of
the demands on our time.

I actually believe, by rotating, we could reduce staff as well.
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Term limits, on the other hand, outside term limits I think will
invest too much power in the staff. I think that is a serious chal-

lenge facing us. That is why I think we do it internally as opposed
to externally. And I think the committee Chair should be able to

appoint staff and to hire and fire; and some committees—and I

think Appropriations is one of those—the subcommittee Chairs
don't have an opportunity to hire their own staff. They have desig-
nees, but the staff is hired through a committee, and it is like some
secret society is trying to determine how that hiring process is

brought about.

Now, as you know, I have rankled enough and ruffled enough
feathers in my tenure, especially in the Appropriations arena, but
the fact of the matter is we ought to bring some transparency to
the operations around this place.
Ms. Dunn. Could I have a quick foUowup?
Mr. Dreier. Please.

Ms. Dunn. What about term limits for staff?

Mr. McCuRDY. Well, I think then we are getting hung up on pro-
cedure. If you are going back to quality management principles,
what you do—staff should not—again, if the Chairs have the oppor-
tunity to hire and fire, then that in effect is a term limit; and if

you have staff who thinks they are just going to outlast the Chairs,
as a lot of the bureaucrats do in this government—downtown they
expect to outlast us up here on the Hill and outlast most service
secretaries or secretaries, and they do outlast them—why in the
world would they want to cooperate?
We have—we are ossified. We have arteriosclerosis when it

comes to the structure in this town, both in regard to staff and the
committee structure itself. We need to have more flexibility. Be-

cause, interestingly enough, take commemoratives as an example. I

am not sure anyone up here today would run around saying this is

the most important types of legislation we could ever have; and yet
you go to the committee of jurisdiction and they fight you as if you
are attacking motherhood because this is an issue of jurisdiction.

They had a subcommittee that dealt with that, and that meant
staff, that meant positions of authority.
We get hung up on—it is like wearing ribbons on how much ju-

risdiction you have and how many campaign medals you have. It is

ridiculous. We need to be relevant to the lives of people. And I

would implore each of you as you do your duty—and I know it is

hard, because we don't have enough time to read, but there is a

great book called Quality or Else. It is about total quality manage-
ment and applying it to government as well. We need to brush up
a little bit on quality in this country.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Ms. Dunn.
Mr. McCurdy, your testimony was very helpful.
Let me, just to announce a couple of housekeeping things here.

We are trying to host 50 witnesses today, so we are trying to stick

by testimony of 5 minutes and then we are each asking a question
or two.

So let me go to proceed with Mr. Goss and announce that we are

going to proceed with, first, Mr. Goss, and then Mrs. Schroeder and
Mr. Barrett, if you would come up and take Mr. McCurdy's place.
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and then Mr. Upton and Mr. Shays with several Members who are

joining him, Mr. Swett, Mr. Dickey, Mr. Mann, Mr. Bartlett.

Mr. Goss.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. PORTER GOSS, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. Goss. Thank you, Mr. Vice Chairman and Mr. Chairman;
thank you for the opportunity to be here. I will certainly comply
with your rules, I think they make eminent sense, and I wish we
applied them more often in other committees.

I will ask that my written testimony be received—included in the

record; I will not read it. I will try to make four quick points.

Two come from what I call a unique personal perspective; one
has to do with the Ethics Committee, the House Ethics Commit-
tee—not the other body, I want to make that clear. I happen to be-

lieve that if the Ethics Committee in the House can operate inde-

pendently, if it can operate without partisanship, and if it can oper-
ate under capable leadership, it can do an excellent job and serve

this institution well; and I think that point has been proven in the

past and will be able to be proven again.
There has been a hue and cry about let's get former Members,

outsiders, all kinds of other servants on this committee. I need to

point out that one of the other purposes in the committee and in

the House is to provide Members guidance and advice before the

mess, not after the mess, and that generally means coming from
the colleagues, working with staff, interpreting the rules; and I

hope it is a point that is not overlooked, and I will be glad to re-

spond.
The second area I want to talk about especially is an area that

has bothered me since I have been here, and before I came here,
and that is that there are not universal rules of application about
the treatment of classified information. It is apparently true that

some Members feel that you are authorized to release classified in-

formation on your own justification by being a Member of Con-

gress. I do not believe that all Members understand the harmful

consequences that can come from that, and I think that is an area
that we have ongoing difficulty with and we need to clean up.
These are small points, but I think they are valid and I think

they will serve us well. I would hate to think of the United States

of America being in a position of not being able to get necessary
information because we have destroyed sources, because somebody
had slipped without understanding that sources are often as impor-
tant as the information and sometimes more important than the
information itself.

The other two areas I briefly want to talk about are compilations
of views about the operations of Congress, since I have been a
Member that I have picked up—and I sort of bring them forward
in the Representative spirit—and they fall into two categories.

Many of them have been addressed by other Members already, and
I am sure will be picked up by other Members as we go along, and
they are written, so I will not belabor them.
The two general areas I want to point out, however, are basically

the idea of restoring Congress as an institution that is dedicated to
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public service rather than self-service. That is a perception that we
can deal with.

In my remarks, I have cited three major problem areas, and I

have described 15 solutions areas. That is a three-to-one ratio of so-

lutions to problems; I think that is refreshing. You may not agree
with all the solutions or all the problems, but at least we have the
balance on the right side.

The second area I believe is important to focus on is the area
that makes Congress more responsive, less costly, less wasteful.
That is a broad category. I believe in that area I have given you
two problems and eight solutions. That is a four-to-one ratio, and
again I think that is the kind of thing we need to be doing.

I could go on and on and on, as we all could. It is like being in a

candy shop here, which one to pick and which one to choose. I will

let my written remarks speak for themselves, wish you God's speed
in your work and tell Senator Boren that I like his approach for a

comprehensive, on-time, this-year piece of reform—piece of reform

legislation, take it or leave it, up or down.

[The statement of Mr. Goss is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Goss. That is very help-

ful. We are pleased to have your testimony. I am honored to be
able to sit next to you on the Rules Committee, and I completely
agree with the goal of bringing about a comprehensive package.
You mentioned problems versus solutions, and I am reminded of

one of my professors out at Claremont who was challenged with

trying to put together some kind of solution to all the problems,
sort of an E= MC2 for all of our political problems and he came up
with S= T, solution equals two problems; so that is one of the chal-

lenges that we will face here.

I appreciate your testimony very much, and it is an honor to

serve with you.
Mrs. Schroeder.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. PATRICIA SCHROEDER, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF COLORADO
Mrs. Schroeder. Thank you very much, Mr. Dreier. I really ap-

preciate the committee's time.

Let me first of all just remark about Mr. McCurdy's statement
about trying to get the Congress under the laws that we passed for

everyone else. The Women's Caucus has the General Accounting
Office looking at the process we are now under to see how it can be

strengthened, and as soon as we get that, we would like to share
that with you.
But the real reason I am here today is because I am an un-

abashed advocate for children, and I must say, at least on the
House side, I think we have done a very poor job of elevating chil-

dren's issues. There are no subcommittees with children in the
title. When you look on the Senate side, at least we do have Sena-
tor Dodd's committee and so forth. If you look at the 1991 biparti-
san Commission on Children that President Bush appointed and
Jay Rockefeller chaired, one of the main things they pointed out
was this body needed a Joint Commission on Children with the
House and Senate, but they were falling through the cracks.
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When we look at what has happened to the status of children—
whether you look at their poverty rate, which has doubled in 20

years, the suicide rate, the infant mortality, whatever—we know

why. Children don't have political action committees, they don't

have any real powerful interest groups representing them, and

they don't even vote. And so, as a consequence, we really tend to

love them to death until we get through the budget door, and it is

the last thing we think about or the first thing dropped.
So what I have been trying to do—and I will get more details to

you later—I chair the select committee and it has been interesting,

as we have talked about the select committee, that many people
have said, I would vote against a select committee because if we
have anything on children it ought to be real. And as I look at how
we make this real, one of the things I would propose is in four of

our major committees that have the most jurisdiction over chil-

dren, at least one of their subcommittees be dealing with children,

at least one. And, of course, those four committees would be Educa-

tion and Labor, Banking, Agriculture, and Ways and Means, so

that there is a forum that has that in the title.

And then I think the concept of a Joint Committee with the

Senate is a very interesting one, but instead of hiring a lot of staff,

try using associate staff from those subcommittees of the main-

stream committees that have the standing jurisdiction, so that you
coordinate much more.

Now, I would also put Aging together. I would do—I would have
the Joint Committee be Children, Family and Aging, because I

don't want to pit generations against each other, but I do think we
know that the elderly have done a whole lot better than children

when you look at the resources, and yet maybe somehow we can

bring them together as a bridge and solve some of the problems at

both ends, plus they are the most vulnerable on each end in our

society.
So I would like to be able to present this in finer detail later. I

think it may be a way that really brings up that awareness.
And just one example of how things get left out: We on the select

committee had a forum with the family law bar. They said one of

the main problems with child support enforcement was people get-

ting bankruptcy to avoid it. Now, you know when Judiciary does a

bankruptcy reform hearing, you know that women who lost their

child support through bankruptcy are not coming to testify. It is

major corporations, representatives of consumer groups, and that

never gets thought of. So it is very important to have a forum
where those things are thought of. And then we can relate to the

many standing committees, the 13 that have jurisdiction over chil-

dren, to hopefully move those forward and increase their standing.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mrs. Schroeder. That is very

helpful, and I congratulate you in light of the outcome of select

committees for still standing up for children and wanting to ensure
that there will be attention focused on it here with the standing
committees, which, frankly, is the goal that many of us, who took
the position that we did on select committees, have had all along.

Mrs. Schroeder. I agree totally.
Mr. Dreier. I thank you very much for your testimony and don't

have any other colleagues here who would like to ask questions.



46

but we will look forward to your in-depth recommendations in the
not-too-distant future. Thank you very much.
We are going to go right to you, Mr. Barrett and we have panel

of Mr. Shays and several of his colleagues. If you all would like to
come forward now. We only have two chairs here, but why don't

you come forward, Chris and the other colleagues who are joining
us, and at least take a seat here, and then we will begin with Mr.
Barrett.

Please, go right ahead. We are happy to have you.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. THOMAS M. BARRETT, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF WISCONSIN
Mr. Barrett. Thank you very much. Thanks for the opportunity

to be here and I want to praise you for the efforts that you are

making. I am here today to ask you to include in your proposals a
simple change in Federal law. I think that the law should state
that Members of Congress and their staffs are prohibited from re-

ceiving anything of value from lobbyists or the principals. It is a
simple idea, it is straightforward, and you don't need an army of

lawyers to interpret it.

In making the proposal, I recognize that there are a lot of people
in this city who would think that this is a Pollyanna-ish idea or

maybe that I just got off the fruit boat. But I want to assure you
that 90 percent in this country would support this idea.

Before you consider it, I think it is important for you to know
who I am not. I am a new Member of Congress, but I am not a
Congress-basher. I wasn't elected to the Congress trying to tear
down this institution. I have a lot of respect for this institution,
and I firmly belief that we can improve it through positive action
rather than trying to rip each other and rip the institution.

You should also know that I am not a novice to legislative
bodies. I served 8 years in the Wisconsin legislature in both the
State senate and the State assembly, so I know the great good that

legislators can do and the things that can be done. But I also know
that a law prohibiting legislators and legislative staff from receiv-

ing anything of value can work, because it is the law of the State of

Wisconsin, and it works very well there.

The beauty of the Wisconsin law is that it is fair and everybody
understands it. It is awkward and sometimes it borders on the ri-

diculous, such as those occasions when a legislator must decline a

cup of coffee from a lobbyist. However, both legislators and lobby-
ists understand the rules.

Here in Washington, Members of both chambers have increasing-
ly been criticized for distancing themselves from constituents. One
way in which we might become closer to those we represent is to

ensure that we do not seek or accept meals, gifts and trips which
are not available to the general public.
This committee was formed to explore ways in which the Mem-

bers of Congress can get back in touch with the people who elect
them. A stronger ethics policy at the Federal level will enable the
Members of Congress to hear more clearly the voices of the Ameri-
can people calling for a government which addresses their prob-
lems, rather than the issues of special interests.
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Again, thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify and

good luck in your deUberations.

[The statement of Mr. Barrett is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Barrett. That is a new

recommendation which, frankly, has not been discussed in any of

our meetings so far. We will take it seriously.

Senator Boren.
Chairman Boren. Mr. Barrett, I want to thank you for your sug-

gestion. It makes great good sense to me. As we know, members of

the staff are a very important part of the legislative process.

They certainly exert influence on the Members of Congress for

whom they work in terms of the positions taken on legislation.

Again, I think restoring public confidence in the institution—as I

say, all of us are part of this institution.

We love this institution. We realize what it can be and what it

should be. We are trustees. We want during our tenure to make it

better, not to see it lose its vitality as an institution. I think what

you suggested is very important because the staff is an important
part of the process.

I might say to you I want to also welcome you to the Congress. I

have not had a chance to do that personally but since you are here

proposing staff rules, you sent to me some years ago one of the best

staff members I ever had. He is seated behind me here.

We are bringing in a staff member from Wisconsin. We tried to

work on him so he wouldn't speak with an accent anymore, he
would speak like people in Oklahoma. He came obviously after

having worked with you in the State legislature as a person com-
mitted to the institutional process, reform, and good government.
That speaks a lot for your own mentoring role of the young staff

you had as a member of the legislature. I remember discussing it

with you at that time when I was considering bringing him on
board.
So I am especially pleased to see you come to the Congress, some-

one with your values, your experience at the State level, the State

legislature, and particularly pleased that in your first month here
as a Member of Congress that you would come forward and make
suggestions for the improvement of this institution.

I want to thank you for that.

Mr. Barrett. Thank you very much.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Barrett.

Chris, your panel includes Mr. Swett and Mr. Dickey, Mr. Mann,
Mr. Bartlett. Those of you who are here, please come forward.
After this, we will break until 2:00 p.m.
Mr. Shays.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. CHRISTOPHER SHAYS, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF CONNECTICUT

Mr. Shays. Thank you, distinguished Chairman.
We really appreciate that Congress is trying to make us more ef-

fective as an institution and more accountable to the public. I am
here today joined with my colleagues Dick Swett from New Hamp-
shire; David Mann from Ohio; Roscoe Bartlett will be here from
Maryland; Jay Dickey from Arkansas; myself from Connecticut.
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We are old, we are new, we are extraordinarily concerned about
the fact we have a practice that has gone on regretfully for a
number of years and that has become worse not better, and that is

the fact Congress too often exempts itself from laws it requires the
executive branch and private sector to live by.
We know there is an argument of separation of powers. We know

there is an argument of legislative privilege. We know, as well, Mr.
Chairman, that Members must be free to say what they need to say
on the Floor without fear of suits. These are all arguments.
But there is also the argument of checks and balances. We are

united in our view that Congress will write better laws when it has
to live by the laws it requires others in the private sector and exec-
utive branch to live by. There is much we could say.

I would like to yield to my colleague, Mr. Swett, and then others
here would like to make comments.

[The statement of Mr. Shays is printed in the Appendix.]

STATEMENT OF THE HON. DICK SWETT, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

Mr. Swett. Thank you very much. Congressman Shays. Chris
has said, and he and I have worked diligently on this issue for

many, many hours and have committed a sizable amount of our at-

titude and efforts to seeing this successfully passed.
First, I would like to express my thanks, though, to the commit-

tee for giving us the opportunity to testify before you on a matter
we believe reaches to the heart of the committee's charge. We are
here today on a bipartisan basis, as you can see, and certainly as
the list of sponsors and cosponsors to this bill would indicate. We
wanted to be respected by the American people because each of us
cares deeply about this institution.

We, like you, are deeply troubled by the polls and all the pundits
which tell us that the Congress is not held in that high regard. We
believe our proposal to be a modest but important one. It addresses,
we think, a substantive issue, but we also believe it has wider rami-
fications for the larger struggle in which we are all collectively en-

gaged: Returning Congress to a place of high esteem in the minds
of our constituents, and probably more fundamentally stated, we
need to reconstruct a bridge of trust between the American public
and their elected officials.

Substantively, we believe congressional employees deserve the

enjoyment of the full benefits and protections that we mandate for

employees in the private sector. We think the same standards Con-

gress has mandated for private businesses and the executive
branch in laws like the Occupational Safety and Health Act and
the Americans with Disabilities Act should apply to Congress as
well. We think there is a simple issue of equity and fairness here.
Whatever the rationale, however, and however reasonable the

explanation, it is wrong for us to pass laws which would otherwise

apply to a Congress and then—which would otherwise apply to

Congress and then exempt ourselves in whole or in part from their

operation.
It is also true that those who wish to tear down this institution

will continue to seize on these exemptions as ammunition until we
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end them. These exemptions are the delight of Congress-bashers ev-

er3rwhere, exploited to put all of those who serve here in the worst

possible light. Preserving these exemptions will hurt our efforts to

restore the reputation of this institution. Quite frankly, they are
not worth it.

Lastly, I have a personal comment to make. I am a second term
Member of this body. I am an architect by training; prior to coming
to Congress in January 1991, an alternative energy developer by
vocation. In these earlier incarnations I worked with and labored
under a wide gamut of Federal regulations. That experience leads
me to believe we will be better served if as legislators our own in-

stitution is required to submit to the laws it passes.
We are all familiar with Samuel Johnson's famous comment,

"the prospect of imminent hanging never fails to concentrate the
mind." Similarly, we will pass better laws if we know we will be

living and working under them. I hope the committee will address
this important issue in its recommendations.
Thank you for the time.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. DAVID MANN, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE STATE OF OHIO

Mr. Mann. Good morning. I am David Mann, a freshman
Member of Congress from Cincinnati. I am here because of my
daughter who is 23 years old, has worn a hearing aid since she was
11 months old. She has a 10 decibel hearing loss. If she had a 90
decibel loss, she would hear nothing.
This summer she asked if the Americans with Disabilities legisla-

tion, which became effective at that time, applied to Congress. I

said, "Debbie, I don't know." I did an inquiry, and I said the rules

apply.
She said, "Well, if I apply for a job on the Hill, and am rejected

because of my hearing loss, do I have a remedy?" I said yes.
She said, "Well, who judges my case?" I said, "the Members of

Congress." And she is a fairly bright girl. She said, "You mean the
Members of Congress judge their colleagues?" I said yes.
She said, "What if I am not happy with the result?"
"That is the end of your remedy."
"You mean I can't go to court?"
"No."
"You mean I can't recover damages?"
"No."
"You mean I can't recover attorneys' fees?"
"No."
She said, "That's not fair."

I said, "You are right."
I pledged when I came here one of the first things I would work

on is changing the congressional practice of exemption from a
whole set of rules. It is not fair. It is not perceived to be fair.

I want my colleagues to be called into judicial question if they
fail to treat my daughter properly. I urge this committee to look
very carefully at whether we should not change our practices and
should not embrace the Congressional Accountability Act.
Thank you very much.
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[The statement of Mr. Mann is printed in the Appendix.]

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JAY DICKEY, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE STATE OF ARKANSAS

Mr. Dickey. I am Jay Dickey from Arkansas. I wanted to men-
tion something from what Tom Barrett said before I get into the
meat of what I am here for.

Wal-Mart, Senator, that you are famihar with in Bentonville, AR
has a plan—^got a program about taking gifts from manufacturers'

rep's that would be awfully good in our government. I am thinking
also that as we learn from business, we can learn from them in

other areas, too.

The area I am concerned about is the regulations we go through
in business. I am a novice to politics. I am a novice to government
operations.
But I am not a novice to business. I have been under the scrutiny

of regulators. In fact, I have been inspected seven times during this

campaign I was in recently; and I get this idea that if we do not

bring these laws to the Members of Congress, they will never un-

derstand what it is like to be on your heels, to be running, dodging,

bothering, weaving, talking to folks who don't even know what

they are talking about.

They just have a job. They come down. Sometimes they are histo-

ry majors or masters in physics or whatever. They are coming
down regulating these businesses.

My point today is that if we could get Congress to have these reg-
ulations come down on them, on us, let's put it that way, that we
would then know what an onerous burden it is.

We would come face to face in a straight confrontation with the

regulators, and then the costs of what is going on out there will be

brought to us in a very real way.
I think if that happens, we will instruct ourselves, which is abso-

lutely necessary. The voters are fed up. They are fed up with the

fact that we are some type of royalty up here and that we can pass
laws and mandate things and say you all do right because we say
this is right and then they do not understand why it is that they
have to do the things that we don't have to do.

So I want to emphasize that from my experience.
Thank you very much for your time. Senator.

Mr. Shays. Senator, if I may add one thing?
All of us are working for passage of the Congressional Account-

ability Act. There are now 150 cosponsors in the House. We sin-

cerely request in the process of your deliberation that you look at

this legislation and see if we can have a process that does, in fact,

put us under all the laws in an effective way.
Chairman Boren. I thank you all very much for your testimony.

I am not going to ask questions because I happen to agree with

you.
I think that the point you made is a very important one. I don't

know how often we hear from our constituents back home that

comment if you people had to live under the laws that you pass,

you would be wiser and more careful in what you were doing.
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Again, I think also the perception that not only in terms of the

regulatory burdens like those we pass on small business, but also

fairness to individuals, as Mr. Mann said, that we are sometimes

very, very arbitrary in the way we conduct ourselves as compared
with others.

Yes?
Mr. SwETT. If I may take a small moment, a good example I

would like to share has to do not only with the fairness issue, but
we seem to have cultivated in this country's regulatory environ-
ment where the government almost has an arrogance about it in

its attitude towards the peoples' ability to be responsible for their

own actions. I think a great gulf has occurred between people in

government and come about because of this arrogance.
This certainly forces us to look at how we possibly might bridge

that gap or how we might shorten that gulf. I think that certainly
legislation of this type would go a long way to accomplishing that.

Mr. Shays. I second that.

Chairman Boren. What we really are dealing with fundamental-

ly in the work of this committee is to restore and repair that frag-
ile fabric of trust that exists and should exist between the people
and their government and the sense that it is their own govern-
ment.

I think nothing hurts me more than to sense the alienation that

people feel from their government, from their Congress, that
should belong to them and should be viewed by them as ours, our
voice, our chance to have a part in the process of making law and
policy for the country. I think so often they feel there is a huge gap
there, that it doesn't belong to them anjrwhere.
The way we finance campaigns makes them wonder if they

count. The way we do business or don't do business up here, the

way it is hard to even find out who can be held accountable when a
decision is made; and certainly not applying the rules and regula-
tions that we impose upon them upon ourselves. It is as if there is

a privileged segment of society here that is treating itself different-

ly than others.

We are not meant to be rulers. We are meant to be public serv-
ants. I think all of these things contribute to that feeling that that
kind of relationship has broken down.
You know, it does something—it does terrible damage to the

whole society if that relationship of trust and of participation be-
tween people in government breaks down.
So I think you are all talking about something that is very, very

important. I am sorry more of our colleagues are not sure.
I assure you it is not a lack of interest and that the proposal you

made, we heard from some of our colleagues on the Senate side as
well, this theme—Senator Grassley particularly emphasized this

point in his testimony.
We will do our best to take action and we have, as you can see by

both the chairing and the membership of this committee and, in

fact, we don't even sit—the House Members together, the Senators
together, Democrats, Republicans together, we are not concerned
with who is a freshman, who is a senior Member, anything else.
This is something we must all do together.
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We have to break down again some of the polarization of our in-

stitution and be open-minded and work together as a team to get
this down. I appreciate the comments you all made.
Thank you very much.
I think Mr. Upton is our last witness from the State of Michigan.
Congressman Upton, we appreciate your coming and your will-

ingness to come back to us with as many witnesses as I am told—
we have over 50 today. To me, that is good news. It might mean
the hearing will go a little longer. It is good news.
What it says is the membership of this institution is truly inter-

ested in bringing about changes that need to be made. To me, that
is an optimistic report.
We appreciate your patience and we would welcome your testi-

mony.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. FRED UPTON, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE STATE OF MICHIGAN

Mr. Upton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportu-

nity to be here this morning.
I apologize for stepping out of turn. We had a full committee

markup. I was able to cast my vote without proxies, which is some-

thing you probably ought to consider, as well.

I enjoyed much of the testimony that I have heard this morning,
both here as well as watching it in my office this morning on C-

SPAN. I do envy the position that you are in.

As I ran for Congress initially back in 1986, this is my fourth

term, there are many congressional reforms that we need. Your
committee this morning and the next couple of months, in fact, will

provide a vehicle to make much-needed changes. I thought I might
just comment on a couple of things I heard earlier this morning.

One, we do need major revision as we look at commemoratives.
As I talk and listen to many Members, that takes so much time.

We need a commission to do that.

We don't need 440 Members now in the House having that abili-

ty which takes so much time to get 221 cosponsors. In addition, the

testimony I just heard this morning, I am not actually one of the
150 cosponsors in the House trying to put the House and Senate
under the same rules we passed because of one exception, that

being the Privacy Act.

I happen to believe as we look to shore up the trust of our con-

stituents, that their confidences that are so often placed in their

leaders need to remain in confidence and not be open to any chal-

lenge by any individual or press or media person outside. For that

reason, I am not a cosponsor of that, although I do, of course, sup-

port the OSHA and certainly the labor laws we pass on others.

The main point I wanted to talk a little bit about this morning
W£is franking reform. When I first came to Congress, Members of

Congress were able to send—at least House Members, were able to

send as many as six newsletters each year. Way too many.
That is one every other month. It is now I believe at three per

year. That times 270,000 households, that is a lot of mail. I think
that that can be reduced to iy2 a year or three per 2-year term. I

think that that is very valuable.
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The other thing I think we need to do, and I introduced legisla-

tion here in the House to do so, is the money that we do not spend
in our own congressional budgets needs to go back to the Treasury.
It doesn't need to go to Members that overspend their accounts.

We are accountable for those funds. As a fiscal conservative, I

care very deeply about reducing the Federal deficit, and I try to

take steps in my own office to do so. I didn't spend each of the last

2 years over $100,000 of my mail allotment budget.
I was still able to personally respond to every constituent that

contacted me, do a newsletter, a questionnaire and alert people to

my activities such as town meetings and such when I am back
home in Michigan and still not spend $100,000.
What happened to it? I can't tell you what happened to it be-

cause it didn't go back to the Treasury. It didn't reduce Congress'
own budget here. It, in fact, went to other activities of which we
don't know where the money went.

I think as you look at just one Member who saved in one term at

least $200,000, where is it that other Members in both the House
and Senate, and that is something I think you need to focus on and
bring greater accountability to this institution.

[The statement of Mr. Upton is printed in the Appendix.]
Chairman Boren. Mr. Upton, you have given us, I think, two

very good suggestions. I did not know—I don't know what the prac-
tice is on the Senate side, but I thought I had reached the point
where I would not be surprised by things that go on here. I have to

tell you I am surprised by your comment that when we save

money, because I turned back money from my office account, I

think nearly every year I have been here, I did not know that that
did not go to reduced deficits in the budget.

I didn't know that that did not go back to the general treasury,
that it was recycled and spent elsewhere. I assumed I was not en-

couraging someone else to not be wasteful by being frugal myself. I

think that idea is excellent.

Any Member who turns back money from their office account
should have the assurance that goes for deficit reduction and help
with this serious problem in our country. I think that is a very
good point, something I assure you will I will attempt to pursue as
one individual member of this committee.
Your comment about newsletters, mass mailings, use of the

frank is well taken. I will tell you my own personal experience. I

think it has been about 12 years ago, long before we have taken
action—and we have taken action on the Senate side to virtually
stop newsletters now altogether. But I did this over 12 years ago.

I also for the last several years have never done an unsolicited
mass mailing. When you see these charts, I am down at the zero on
the bottom on all of these things. Some of my friends came to plea
and said you know, you are going to be in real trouble. This is

really going to hurt you politically. You are foolish to give up these

things unilaterally.
I had a fairly comfortable majority when I first came here. I gave

up my newsletters. My majority went up to 76 percent. I gave up
mass mailings on top of newsletters and my majority went to 83.5

percent in the last election. The amazing thing about it is I have
never received one single letter from a constituent decrying the
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fact they didn't get a newsletter from me or receive a mass mailing
from me.

In fact, quite the contrary. I have had people who said when we
read it cost $900,000 or whatever it does to send out the newsletters
for a Senator statewide, we are certainly glad we don't hear from
you as often in that form.

I think we underestimate the intelligence of the American people
when they get these newsletters and other communications which
are, in essence, us campaigning with their money. You know we
ought to put a little tag line on that: "Here is piece of campaign
material which you as a taxpayer generously financed."
That is what we ought to put on these newsletters with all the

pictures of us getting awards and doing all the wonderful things for

our constituents. That would be truth in advertising.
I think you are on the right track. I have survived to tell about

the fact that when you do away with some of these things, it is ap-

preciated. It is noticed. People understand more about what I

would call gimmicks, political gimmicks than perhaps many Mem-
bers of Congress think they do.

You are right as you can be. You are very correct about separat-
ing this money saved in an individual account and making sure it

goes to deficit reduction. I applaud your suggestions.
As we work toward our final report, I will certainly bring both of

those suggestions to the attention of all our colleagues on the Joint
Committee.
Mr. Upton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Boren. Thank you very much for appearing.
We will stand in recess until approximately 2:00 p.m., at which

time Chairman Hamilton and Vice Chairman Dreier will be chair-

ing the afternoon.

Let me, again, express my appreciation to all of our witnesses

today and again express my feeling that the fact that so many
Members of Congress have wanted to testify is very reassuring to

me and should be reassuring to their constituents that they want
to improve this institution.

We will stand in recess until the hour of 2:00 p.m.
[Whereupon, at 1:00 p.m., the Committee recessed, to reconvene

the same day at 2:00 p.m.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Ms. Norton [presiding.] I want to call to order the afternoon ses-

sion of today's session of the Committee on the Organization of

Congress. The Chairman has asked me to proceed, because we have
so many witnesses and we want to get to hear all of them.
The Chairman will be in and out, and he has taken great care to

read the testimony that has already been given to him and assures

me that I should say to you that whatever testimony he is not here
to hear, he will make a special effort to read himself, particularly

considering the many excellent suggestions that have come for-

ward, especially today, when we have heard from so many Mem-
bers of Congress.

Representative Mazzoli is first this afternoon. Let me just ask
that we try to adhere to the 5-minute rule.
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STATEMENT OF THE HON. ROMANO L. MAZZOLI, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

Mr. Mazzou. Thank you. Thank you very much, Madam Chair,
and I surely will adhere to that. Let me thank you for working me
in. I had been scheduled earlier today, but ran into a conflict; and I

ask permission to make my testimony a part of the record.

Let me just lay the groundwork. Madam Chair, by saying that

there is nothing new under the sun under the subject of campaign
reform or subject of reform of Hill activities. You have already
studied the work product of many study groups. So it is your task, I

guess, to look through all of those, along with what we might prof-

fer, and just sort of make a selection. But what formed the commit-

tee, caused the committee to be formed, was of course the idea that

it is going to take strong leadership on your part and your col-

leagues' part to really pull this off and get this done.

And I am reminded that somewhere last year, I think our Major-
ity Leader, Dick Gephardt, said in relation to another issue, that
before we are able to solve it, we will have to break some glass,
which was sort of an interesting, colorful way of saying we will

have to make some tough decisions and there will have to be some
sharp decisions that will be made. So I commend you to that, and I

hope that the package that you come forth with is a very difficult

package, hard to accept, that does put burrs under saddles and does
break down playhouses that have been built up and does destroy
fiefdoms that have been created over the years right here on Cap-
itol Hill. Because quite frankly. Madam Chair, if your recommen-
dations come in too easy to accept and too generally able to ap-

prove, I think they may not be tough enough, so I think your task
is to make them tough and show the Congress and the public that

they are important.
Just very quickly, I think that campaign finance reform should

be somehow woven into the package or as an ancillary part of the

package, because as I mentioned to the President this morning at
the meeting with the wood board organization, I think campaign
finance reform undergirds anything he would have a chance to do
in his 4 years as President or 8 years as President, and I say the
same about anything we do here on Capitol Hill.

I very much support the idea of making sure all laws affect us.
Members of Congress, and congressional activities, and not exempt,
as we have over the years with OSHA and so forth.

Franking reforms are very necessary, because the people don't
understand how the frank operates. We all know that it is impor-
tant to communicate, but obviously, the Roll Call piece which
showed the tremendous outpouring of mail just before elections
does tend to tell the American people that that the frank is not
always used just for communication, it is used in connection with
selling ourselves at junctures in our career; and I think that that
has to be dealt with.

I think that services, many of which we receive, are important,
all of which we receive should be fairly paid for. I would put park-
ing out at National Airport in the category of very useful services
that we have to have to make our connections, but we should pay
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for them, we shouldn't have them offered free. The same way with
services here on the Hill.

Madam Chairman, these are sort of heretical to say, but I do
think Member services ought to be limited to one or maybe no
more than two committees.

I think we ought to have a very strict limit on subcommittees.
This would get over the problems we have with proxy voting. I

don't think proxy voting is correct. It is necessary now because we
are stretched out so much. But I think if we had fewer committees
and those were made by your adjustment, each into a major com-
mittee—an important committee dealing with serious, substantive
issues—then I think probably we could move forward.

Floor deliberations and scheduling, I think it could be an experi-
ment of a 5-day workweek and a 3-day workweek, alternating in
some combinations so that we have time home and time here.

I would like to see some experiment in a 2-year budgeting proc-
ess. The State of Kentucky has a 2-year budget. I realize the prob-
lems, but if we could do that over a 2-year period and not have to

go through this wrangling incessantly every year, every year, every
year, maybe somehow we could work the authorizing and the ap-
propriating somehow into a package so that we could overcome the
need to sequentially get to all of that.
Let me just once again go back to what I said at the start. These

ideas are not going to be new to you. There is nothing that we can
suggest that is new and different. The only thing that we can hope
to do is to offer you our support when the tough decisions have to
be made. So that is where I stand in readiness to help you. Not so
much to give you ideas; you have those. You will be able to get
them from people wiser than I am. But you will need our help to

pass the bill, and that is what I offer.

I thank you very much and wish you and your panel the very
best of good luck.

Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Mazzoli. Mr. AUard,
have you any questions?
Mr. Allard. Yes, I have a couple of questions, at least one that I

would like to put to you. Yesterday we had some legislation on the
Floor called the Family Medical Leave bill, and in that legislation,
in effect, we had an exemption for Congress. I mean, we treated
the employees of this chamber and the Congress differently than
those in the private sector, even local government. And I wish you
would respond to that, please.
Mr. Mazzoli. Right. Well, I would prefer it be otherwise. I sup-

port the Majority, I support my party leadership in its views on the
bill, but I would have preferred a different bill in that sense. I

really—and I supported Congressman Petri in some of the efforts
that he has made over the years in trying to make sure that every-
thing we do here, that we say is wonderful and excellent and bene-
ficial for the American people and for the American business
people, I think should be applied to us. When we don't do it that

way, then we look hypocritical.
Even though we can make the distinctions, there are many dis-

tinctions we can make, and legitimately make, because of the
branches of government and because of the history and tradition of
this place; and they are all very seamless and they are very com-
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pelling. But they don't make really a compelling or seamless case

to the American people. They say it looks like we are treating our-

selves as potentates or kings or queens or something and not as av-

erage people. So I think that we ought to make a very devoted
effort to make sure that anything we do is equally affective to all

of our activities in this office or to us as people.
Mr. Allard. I don't think that is a new concept. You know,

James Madison had a concern about Congress exempting itself

from the laws, and this concern was that we would set ourselves up
as the lead body.
Also you talked about parking at the airport. You say that we

ought to pay. Are you saying that we pay for that personally, or do
we pay for those out of our congressional staff dollars? What would
be appropriate?

Mr. Mazzoli. Well, I think it ought to be a personal thing. If we
want to use the airport, I think it ought to come out of our person-
al pocket. I would probably still use it if it was reasonable. If not, I

would try to find some way else to get out to the airport. But I

think having nearby parking is very defensible and I think it is ap-

propriate, because we do need to make—I don't go to Colorado; of

course, you all may have different flight schedules. You may go out
to Dulles or something, but to National, that quick hop out to Na-
tional becomes a part of our lives around here.

But the idea of paying a reasonable fee for it, I think is appropri-
ate.

Mr. Allard. But that may be, even if we are on official busi-

ness—you know, it is part of your official function to go to a meet-

ing?
Mr. Mazzoli. Well, however you might do it, it seems to me that

some fee ought to come. I mean, even if it is reimbursement to the
House itself, it possibly could be some sort of revolving fund. But I

think the idea that people don't see us getting something that they
have to pay for and we get it free, or "free" in quotations, and I

think that is the—however you decide to do it, then I think that
that would be a step in the right direction.

Mr. Allard. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Mr. Mazzoli. Madam Chair, just again, I would say that you

have a really historic opportunity in this committee to do some-
thing that is important for all of us and important for the country,
and I really wish you well; and I think you will find a lot of us

certainly anxious to support you. Thank you all very much.
Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mr. Mazzoli. That is very encouraging.
Our next panel consists of six Members of Congress. I am pleased

to welcome Mr. Boehner, Mr. Taylor, Mr. Santorum, Mr. Doolittle,
Mr. Klug and Mr. Nussle—I believe all of my class—so I especially
welcome this panel. You may speak in whatever order you desire,
and we have for your collective testimony about 25 or 30 minutes.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. SCOTT L. KLUG, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF WISCONSIN
Mr. Klug. Thank you. Madam Chairwoman. Jim Nussle should

be joining us shortly, I think.
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I would like to thank you and our freshman colleague or former
freshman colleague, Mr. Allard, for the opportunity to testify

today. I suspect what was known as the gang of seven was not vei y
high on the Washington dinner invitations list last year, and I

know for a fact that in some circles in the Capitol we were strictly

personae non grata.
Last year the seven of us, as freshman, realized we could no

longer remain silent on the House bank scandal. We tried to ex-

press our concerns about the coverup to the leadership, and frank-

ly, the long-range implications of such a strategy, but we were
brushed off at that point as troublemaking freshmen.
With no other alternative, we decided instead to take our case to

the public, and while we could not convince the leadership to close

the House bank and make the records public, eventually the Amer-
ican people made sure that Congress came clean.

While some people then and certainly some people still today
may not have approved of our bomb-throwing tactics, our intent

then and, frankly, our intent now is the same as this committee's:
To make this institution again a place of which we can all be

proud.
Today the six of us, working very quietly again—this time again

within the system—are coming here to lay out a series of proposals
on how to make Congress more effective and less ostentatious.

Frank Riggs, our former colleague, now in California, couldn't be
with us today, but I can tell you that he fully supports the state-

ments you are going to hear from myself and my other colleagues.
I spoke to a group of third and fourth graders in Wisconsin last

week and one 10-year-old child raised his hand and asked a ques-
tion, and said, Congressman, do you have a limousine outside and
can I have a ride in it? Well, needless to say, I didn't have one. In

fact, at the time, we were driving an old, beat-up Buick belonging
to a staffer. But the question says a lot about our reputation in the

eyes of America, and especially the kind of question that a third or
fourth grader thinks they need to ask me, and I think tells what a
lot of people in the Midwest think about how our government
works. And I suspect it is the same way people in the other parts of

the country think we do business.

Today we are going to give you a series of detailed suggestions on
some important changes on two fronts. To make it easier to pass

legislation, we have a series of proposals on how to overhaul the

committee structure and the rules of the House, and to guarantee
the absence of limousine questions in the future when we are out

at grade schools across the country, we are going to make some

suggestions on the need for us to cut waste and fraud and abuses

right here in Congress's own operations.
Before I turn it over to my colleagues, who have the more specif-

ic proposals, one plea from me: Hillary Clinton, as you know, is

now in charge of the President's Task Force on Health Care, and
she will soon be staring at a series of graphs in which health care

costs soar into the stratosphere. But if you plot expenses and staff

here in the House, chances are our graphs won't look all that dif-

ferent. Between 1960 and 1993, the number of lawmakers here in

Congress has remained exactly the same, but the congressional
staff has grown three times in size.
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Imagine that in 1960 it cost $131 million to fund the entire legis-

lative branch, and today it costs $2.3 billion. That is an increase of

1,700 percent, for an absolutely staggering average of 52 percent a

year for the past three decades.

At a time when IBM and Sears and Kodak, and back in my home
State of Wisconsin, SSI, the foremost super computer company in

the world, are laying off people by the hundreds and the thou-

sands, there is no way you can convince me that Congress
shouldn't be doing the exact same thing.

If, by some reason, like Dracula, the select committees rise from
the dead in the weeks ahead, I urge this body to firmly plant the
stake in their collective heart; and I will gladly provide the lumber,
the holy water, the garlic and the hard work to get the job done, if

you need to get it done that way.
And now for the first of more concrete proposals, let me intro-

duce my colleague, John Boehner from Ohio, on the need for more
accountability in the House of Representatives.
Thanks for the opportunity to testify.

[The statement of Mr. Klug is printed in the Appendix.]

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JOHN A. BOEHNER, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF OHIO
Mr. Boehner. Madam Chairwoman, thank you for being here

today and helping to sponsor these hearings and allowing Members
of the House to make their suggestions about what we can do to

improve this House.
To remind many people who are not our fans here in Congress

and around town, a lot of the efforts that I and, frankly, those of

you that are on the panel today, a lot of our efforts started in a

very bipartisan way 2 years ago, when it was bringing all 47 Mem-
bers of our class together in support of what was then an effort to

ratify the 27th Amendment—which we were also successful in—
when it was most of the Members of our class coming together to

support the balanced budget amendment. And certainly every
Member of our class came together in support of the creation of
the committee in which we are now testifying.
There have been a lot of bipartisan achievements, and unfortu-

nately, over this last year, a lot of our efforts have gotten into
more partisan areas. We sit here today and promise to you that we
want to continue to move back and do this reform in a bipartisan
way and to be a positive force for a change in this Congress.
With regard to what I will describe as "accountability issues," let

me say that, as Scott mentioned, a lot of people in America believe
that Congress have put themselves up on a little pedestal, a pedes-
tal of arrogance. That is the perception. Many of us know that that
is not the reality, but that is the perception. But we can change
that perception, and I would like to talk a little bit about how to do
that.

First, living under the same laws that we expect all other Ameri-
cans to live under is something that was described in testimony
just before us. Certainly, we can no longer hide behind the issue of
the separation of powers clause in the Constitution with regard to

allowing our employees to have the right of remedy in the court
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system. I understand clearly that we don't want to allow the execu-

tive branch of government to enforce those laws on the Congress.

Having the mechanism in house to meet those requirements is im-

portant, but allowing our employees or disallowing them a right of

action to go to court to make sure that they have the same protec-

tions, I think is hiding behind that separation of powers clause in

the Constitution.
Some of these labor laws, primarily like OSHA, apply to us not

in any, way, shape or form; and Congress has one of the worst
worker safety records of any part of the public sector safety records

around the country.
Second, i would point out under the Freedom of Information Act,

almost ever5rthing in the executive branch is open for review by
the press, by our constituents, but certainly not here in Congress.
And I think that our constituents and the press have a right to

know what goes on and that the Congress should be subject to the

Freedom of Information Act, as is the executive branch.

Third, the congressional frank. We all know what the congres-
sional frank is the free mailing privileges that Members of Con-

gress have, and a lot of us know what most of that money is used

for. It is to get Members of Congress reelected. To my way of think-

ing, it is the greatest incumbent protection tool there is. On aver-

age. Members of Congress spend about $150,000 per year—that is

$300,000 over a 2-year cycle—sending mail into their districts at

taxpayer expense; and I think it has to be brought under control.

The issue of allowing Members of Congress to have voter lists in

their offices needs to be curtailed.

Fourth, we ought to have an open and independent audit of the

Congress. Information ought to be presented in a usable form for

the press and for the public to see how Congress really spends its

money. We ought to require recorded votes on issues where we are

raising taxes. I think that Congress ought to have a vote every ses-

sion setting the pace for the next session of Congress.

Campaign reform; we ought to have serious campaign reform,
not Republicans trying to do it to Democrats and Democrats trying
to do it to Republicans. I think what we want to do is take away
some of the overwhelming advantages of incumbency and to give

challengers at least a fair shot at winning the election.

Lastly, let me point out that we have made some efforts in clean-

ing up some of the internal operations of the Congress, and the

House Administration Committee continues to look at those areas.

But we ought to look seriously at really ending the patronage

system here in Congress, and we really ought to go—proceed in a

forthright way to straighten out the other problems that we have

internally.
Let me finish by saying that the Speaker of the House many

years ago, Sam Rayburn, was fond of saying that any jackass can

kick down a barn door, but only a carpenter can build one. Our
mission is to try to create a United States Congress that the Ameri-

can people have confidence in and respect for. And it is for that

mission that we are here today, and it is also with regard to that

mission that we pledge to help you and to support you in your ef-

forts and your recommendations that we hope are made this year.

Thank you.
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Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Boehner.

[The statement of Mr. Boehner is printed in the Appendix.]
Ms. Norton. I think we can still get through much of this before

the vote.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. CHARLES H. TAYLOR, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

Mr. Taylor. Madam Chairman, I would first like to thank the

Members of the Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress
for affording me this opportunity to testify today, and would also

like to thank the fellow Members of the Gang of Seven who invest-

ed so much time in developing meaningful reforms that will help
us change the people's perception of Congress from a house of

perks to the people's house, once again.
I would like to focus my remarks today on the need for Congress

to lead by example as we focus on ways to reduce the $4 trillion

national debt. The Members of the Gang of Seven have dispersed

throughout Congress and various committees. I am on the Appro-
priations Committee this year—the Legislative Branch Subcommit-

tee, to be specific
—and we have just spent two weeks hearing re-

quests from that branch. I sincerely believe that unless both Con-

gress and the administration work to cut their budgets, then other

parts of the Federal budget will be almost impossible to cut with-

out our setting that type of example. We must gain credibility by
making substantial cuts in our budget if we plan to be able to lead

through the rest of this session reducing the budget deficit that is

before us.

As Ross Perot told the people last fall in the campaign, there is

plenty of grass out there to cut, but no one wants to get near a
lawn mower; and that is what I found in the subcommittee. It

became apparent that there were considerable needs, but there is

not as much interest in cutting because almost everyone has a
vested interest in some part of a program in the legislative branch.

I listened during the last two weeks to the testimony from a

parade of congressional officials and bureaucrats. It is clear that
there are a disturbing number of offices and committees with over-

lapping responsibility. Through consolidation, reorganization, and
in many cases, elimination, Congress can make significant savings,

perhaps in the hundreds of millions of dollars. Now, that will not
balance the budget, but it is an important precedent that must be
set if we make substantial cuts in other areas.

In last week's hearings, I learned that Congress employs more
lawyers than I ever believed existed. We have the office of general
counsel for Congress, the office of legislative counsel for Congress,
the law revision counsel for Congress, the Ethics Committee coun-
sel for Congress, and I could go on and take the rest of the time

just going over the list of lawyers; and that does not count the hun-
dreds of counsel for both House and Senate committees and sub-
committees.

By forming a pool of attorneys that serve a number of subcom-
mittees, committees and organizations, we could eliminate many
high-paying legal positions to start with. Now, I know the thought
of turning all those lawyers loose on the public, unsuspecting
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public here, is a frightening thought, but we cannot afford this
level of government at this time.

Offices with overlapping and duplicative responsibilities regard-
ing tax and economic policy include the Joint Economic Committee
with its 51 staffers; the Joint Committee on Taxation, with its 77

staffers; the Congressional Budget Office and its 266 employees,
who only want a 15 percent raise this year; and the Office of Tech-
nical Assessment, its 210 congressional researchers, the General
Accounting Office with its 5,000 employees; the Congressional Re-
search Service with over 800 employees; and I could go on and on,
not to mention the overlapping that we now have with administra-
tive boards and agencies.

Many of these organizations do exactly the same thing. They do
it with a little different flare; they have individual constituencies,
and they serve a purpose mainly as well as I determine by being
able to communicate with specific Members better than perhaps
another organization might be.

In an ideal world with unlimited funds. Congress and the Ameri-
can taxpayer could afford the luxury of having offices performing
much of the same work. But I propose eliminating the Congression-
al Budget Office, which has largely outlived its usefulness, formed
in 1974 when it was generally thought that the Democrats would
not gain the presidency other than at the point of a gun. We now
see that that has happened, and there is really no reason why we
cannot work with the Office of Management and Budget and many
of the other independent agencies in providing the needed congres-
sional information to effect a meaningful budget.

I also propose that Congress reorganize and drastically reduce
the size of the 5,000 employees at GAO and that we consolidate the
staffs of many of the other committees, if not eliminate them alto-

gether. By enacting these reforms, Congress can significantly
reduce both its budget and the size of its 38,000 employee work
force, while continuing to perform its constitutional function.

We, the Members of Congress, must make sacrifices and tighten
our own belts. The American people expect and deserve no less.

Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mr. Taylor.

[The statement of Mr. Taylor is printed in the Appendix.]
Ms. Norton. Do you want to proceed?

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JOHN T. DOOLITTLE, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. DooLiTTLE. Thank you. Madam Chairman. I know the time is

short and I will try and sum up my remarks. I think you have a

copy of them.
I appreciate this opportunity to address the committee. We sit

here in the halls of the seat of government of the greatest republic
in the history of the world. We have more government today, how-
ever, than I think at any time in our history, and really less to

show for it in terms of a sense of well-being by our own people. We
are, I believe, in danger of becoming irrelevant.

The House of Representatives was once a great body. I under-
stand the function of this committee is to attempt to revitalize that
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body. And I want to be part of that effort. I think it is terribly im-

portant that we succeed in that.

When I got here, I was quite impressed by how the House operat-
ed—I guess impressed in the sense of surprised, because really in

comparison to the State legislature I was familiar with or, I would

venture, basically any State legislature, it did not compare favor-

ably. We had a deliberative body in my legislature. We were com-

pelled by law to be present when that body was in session, all of us,

to hear the debate and to act on the issues.

I just came from the chamber and the scene there is very typical
of what you normally see. There were maybe 20 people on the
Floor of the House of Representatives debating the motor-voter bill.

This august panel, I think, has a membership of at least a dozen
and we have one Member or two Members here, and I saw a third

poke his head in. That is not to criticize this panel, because I could

show you my schedule today, and I have been missing committee

meetings all day. I am late for appointments.
I have got someone probably right here behind me, if they made

it into this room, that had a 2:00 p.m. appointment; and that is the

way it goes every single day around here. We are just doing what
we can to make ends meet, but we have lost the sense of delibera-

tion in the House of Representatives. We need to get it back.

I offer to you a couple of suggestions as to how we do that. I

think it is very dismaying to see the number of closed and restrict-

ed rules that are being granted today. If you go back to the 97th

Congress spanning the years 1981 through 1982, 90 percent of the
rules issued by the Rules Committee were open rules. Today, or at

least in the 102d Congress for which we now have the figures, 34

percent of the rules were open rules. We shouldn't be afraid of con-

troversy. That is the nature of a deliberative assembly, to debate
before our people these important issues.

Now, of course, the majority will always prevail, as it was de-

signed to be. But we at least ought to have the opportunity to offer

amendments on behalf of our constituencies.

I represented a constituency that was destined to have a Federal

project built right there in my district. I appeared before the Rules
Committee to offer—to ask permission to offer an amendment to

the Water Resources Development Act, and I was denied permis-
sion. A Member of the Majority Party, however, was granted per-
mission to offer an amendment to build a dam in my district. That,
to me, is merely one small example of the abuse of process in the
House of Representatives.
The body of parliamentary law that almost all Americans are fa-

miliar with is Robert's Rules of Order, based originally on the rules
of the House of Representatives. Someone today looking at the
House of Representatives would scarcely realize that there was any
antecedent to what had once been. We do not have free and open
debate anymore in the House; we do not have a deliberative assem-

bly.
We ought to consider seriously requiring Members to be present

for the debate and setting aside special times when the committees
meet. I would like to see proxy voting banned in committees, and
at the same time, I would like to see committees and subcommit-
tees meeting at the same time, to have that prohibited. The two go
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hand in hand. You cannot have Members sitting on subcommittees
meeting simultaneously and ban proxy voting. You have to do
both, and we should do both.

We should have the situation created so that all Members of this

panel could be here to hear the testimony. This is an extraordinary
event, not just us being here, but the extraordinary event of having
such a panel and having witnesses testify. You should be able to
hear it. And, instead, I would submit. Madam Chairman, it is fre-

quently the case in our committees that we have scant membership
because we are all strewn to the four winds, doing other things at

competing endeavors.
So let me close with this thought offered by Victor Hugo. People

do not lack strength, they lack will. We have all the power neces-

sary to change this situation. It is simply up to us to do it. Thank
you.

[The statement of Mr. Doolittle is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Allard. Madam Chairman, I would ask the Chair that we be

allowed to go vote. I hate to see the last of this group's testimony
cut short, and I would like to have them have the full benefit of
this committee's time, if that is OK with the Chair.
Ms. Norton. I think that is a good suggestion, because then we

could ask some questions, and the Chairman will be here after the
vote.

[Whereupon, at 2:35 p.m., the Joint Committee recessed, to recon-
vene following a vote on the Floor.]
Mr. Dreier [presiding.] Well, the committee will come to order,

and, gentlemen, it is nice to see you, and I should say to my five

Republican colleagues, it is an honor to sit as Vice Chairman of
this committee before you.

I understand that some of you have testified, all except for Mr.
Santorum and Mr. Nussle. Please, go right ahead.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JIM NUSSLE, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE STATE OF IOWA

Mr. Nussle. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If your chairmanship is

any indication of congressional reform, I am looking forward to it.

Mr. Dreier. It is a start.

Mr. Nussle. It is a good start. I would like to make a couple of

opening comments. I want to thank you for affording me and my
colleagues the opportunity to share our thoughts about the oper-
ation of Congress.

I want to begin by commending the gentleman from Indiana, Mr.

Hamilton, for his insight in recognizing the need to have this kind
of discussion in the last Congress; and I am happy to have been

part of the organized effort to make sure it occurred. My testimony
today will address the budgetary process and scheduling matters.
With respect to the congressional budgeting process, I think it is

safe to say that the size of our budget deficit and the national debt
is sufficient testimony to the need for budgetary reforms. People
say if it is not broke, don't fix it. Well, we are broke and it is time
to fix it.
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I believe that the first step to budgetary reform is to eliminate
some of the tools of the trade that result in poor fiscal policy and
fiscal irresponsibility.
For example, continuing resolutions should be eliminated, in my

judgment. I believe that the appropriations process should begin
sooner to avoid the last-minute rush to complete spending bills.

And if Congress cannot complete its work within the fiscal year,
then suspending our paychecks will serve as a motivation to work
more expeditiously. I will come back to this point a little bit later,

though, in my testimony.
If we can't have the abolition of the continuing resolution, I be-

lieve that mandatory recorded votes and strict limits on the inclu-

sion of legislative language in the continuing resolutions, beyond
what is needed to continue Federal spending at current levels,
should be adopted. Moreover, I believe that the Federal Govern-
ment should replace our current system of the baseline budgeting
with a system that does not automatically account for additional

spending.
The perception is that if a program receives the exact same

dollar amount as it did in the previous year, then in fact it remains
the same and there was a cut because of the fact that there was no
inflationary increase. In this town, perception is everything, and
baseline reforms make it easier to balance the budget, in my judg-
ment.
While these reforms and others will help prevent us from poor

budgeting in the future, I believe we need to make it easier to cut

spending and eliminate wasteful projects. Accordingly, I believe
that the current process of considering presidential rescission

orders stacks the deck in favor of spending. I favor granting the
President greater rescission authority, allowing for a more expedi-
tious consideration of the President's rescission orders, and forcing
Congress to vote on every rescission order, rather than allowing
the rescission to go ignored altogether.

I also believe that the Congress should engage in more long-term
budgeting and planning. In addition to our annual budgets, the

Congress should approve a 5- or 10-year budget plan that gives
some indication of our long-term goals and priorities for the coun-

try.
And if these systemic reforms that I have proposed do not work,

then I have a proposal that I am certain will assist in reducing the
Federal budget deficit. It is a bill that I introduced in the last Con-
gress called merit pay, and it will cut Representatives' salary 5 per-
cent for every year that there is a budget deficit.

Now, that goes over pretty well back home with the farmers that
understand that if you don't do a good job, you are not going to get
the same money you received last year, and I think the same
should bode true for us. I am convinced that this implementation
would balance the Federal budget and maybe even do it overnight.
With respect to scheduling, I want to start by saying that I be-

lieve that only half—only half of a Representative's job is here in

Washington, and the other half is working for his or her constitu-
ents back home. Our founding fathers envisioned a citizen legisla-
ture where ordinary citizens would spend part of their year deliber-

ating over issues of national interest and the other part living.
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working, worshipping back in their communities where they come
from. I beheve that we need to return to the Congress of a citizen

legislature.
To accomplish this goal, I believe the length of sessions of Con-

gress should be limited to the fiscal year. We should be able to

complete our business during this time, and return home to work
with our constituents for the remainder of the year.
And while Congress is in session, we should make better use of

our time. I believe that our workweeks should begin on Monday
morning and end Friday afternoon. I also believe that we need to

coordinate committee and Floor schedules to allow Members to

focus more on legislation in committee meetings and on the Floor
of the House. For example, we could utilize the first 90 days of the
session exclusive of committee meetings. Floor votes would be held

only until after that period of time, and the remainder of the ses-

sion would be used exclusively for consideration of legislation in

the full House or for oversight hearings in committees.
I have drafted legislation that will help Representatives abide by

this schedule. My legislation again has to do with Representatives'
pay if they don't get the job done. Every day that we are in session,
after the end of the fiscal year we lose a day's pay. In Iowa, the
State legislature's per diem expires at the end of the legislative
term and remarkably they finish their business pretty close to that
schedule every year.

I understand that there are a number of witnesses that are going
to talk about scheduling; and I happened to have the opportunity
last night to listen to Robert Byrd who testified before the commit-
tee about scheduling, and I was intrigued by the fact that we
shared many concerns. The two that he pointed out—and I would
remind the committee, although I am paraphrasing, that he
wanted to have more participation in committees and on the Floor,
and he also believed that only half of our job was here in Washing-
ton and the other half was back home in our districts.

I have the opportunity of serving on the Banking Committee,
and we are trying something new this year. Instead of holding com-
mittee hearings in a room such as this—well, we are holding them
in the same room, but in a format such as this, where you sit at

the chairs on the podiums and in hierarchy over the witnesses, we
all sit around a round table the way Bill Clinton did it down in Ar-
kansas for the economic summit. We sit around, we have a chance
to converse, not only with ourselves, but the witnesses and the
moderators that come before us. Well, we found so far, in the very
brief amount of time that we have had to try this out, that we
learned something about each other; different from the way we
schedule and work currently, where we are separated, freshmen in

particular, from one another on the other side of the room, where
we have the chance to sit next to each other at the table and talk

about important legislation. I think if some of these just basic

things can be accomplished, we might have a much more efficient

working Congress.
My farmers back in Iowa have a real perception that we don't

get the job done and we don't work very hard. And I can under-
stand that, the kind of days that they put in; and I understood that
when I heard Robert Byrd talk about coal miners in West Virginia
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last night not understanding how we get our job done with all of

the problems that they see, and they don't perceive that we work
hard enough.

I think some of these perceptions can go away with a few of

these proposals, and I thank the Chairman and Vice Chairman.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Nussle.

[The statement of Mr. Nussle is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Mr. Santorum.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. RICK SANTORUM, A U.S. REPRESENTA-
TIVE FROM THE COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA

Mr. Santorum. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Vice Chairman,
it is good to see you here also. Thank you.

I am here actually just to try to summarize a little bit for the

gang who have presented testimony, and I just want to say that as

you heard in a lot of the testimony, that, there are a lot of ideas
that we have had to reform the Congress in a very positive way. I

think what we were involved in last year, we were reacting to cir-

cumstances that I think needed to be reacted to on principle. But
there are some real fundamental reforms that we have been work-

ing on for a very long time as a reform-oriented group of Members
of Congress.

Sort of as evidence of that, I would like to submit for your con-

sideration, if you have not already seen it, a CRS report which I

have here. It is actually two volumes, which I ordered last year,
early last year from the Congressional Research Service to lay out
the options available for all—for reforms; and I can very briefly

just tell you the different categories: the committee system. Floor

procedure, management and administration, staffing allowances,
quality of life for House Members, Congressional ethics, legislative
executive relations. Congressional documents.
We asked them for a comprehensive review, not because we

wanted to throw bombs, but because we wanted to participate in

having a more efficient House that all Members could be proud to
serve in, and to end up with the best policy that is for this country.
So we did ask them to put this together. It is now a public docu-
ment, I think—yes, December of just this past year, a couple of
months ago; it is now a public document. I hope that the research
done by CRS at our request can be a basis for you to begin to exam-
ine.

They lay out options, they put pro and con comments down as to
these options, and by no means, I guess, is this complete, but I

think it is a fairly exhaustive study of the options available to you;
and hopefully this will be a helpful guide in your deliberations over
the next several months when you come forward.

I wanted to end with this, because I think it needs to be high-
lighted: that we formed and we are continuing to be active as a
group because we wanted to be constructive in changing the House
of Representatives. This is an effort that I think, hopefully, culmi-
nated in your committee, and I am very pleased at the Members
who are involved.

I have the highest respect for you, Mr. Hamilton, and also for
Mr. Dreier and Members of this committee who are going to do I
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think an outstanding job in your deliberations, and I wish you the

very best; and we stand all ready to assist you in any way we can
in making your job easier.

Thank you.

[The statement of Mr. Santorum is printed in the Appendix.]
Chairman Hamilton [presiding.] Thank you, Mr. Dreier.

First of all, let me thank you. I think it is correct to say that we
wouldn't have this committee had it not been for the support that

you gave to the resolution last year, early on, you and some of our
junior colleagues on the Democratic side as well. So we are very
grateful to you for that support.
The second thing I would like to say is that we have appreciated

here the very specific recommendations that you are making to us

today. I haven't been here the entire time, but all of these are

being tabulated and indexed, each of your recommendations, which
will be reviewed very carefully by us when we get to the point of

considering recommendations. I think that point is 2 months away
or so at this point, as near as I can judge it.

The third thing to say, I think, is that I hope that you will, and I

don't think you will just drop it after you testify. What I want to

do, and I am sure Mr. Dreier does, is to kind of stay in touch with

you so that as we move towards the recommendation phase, we
will have an opportunity to meet with you again at a time and
place that will be mutually convenient to discuss some of these

things in more detail.

The tough problem we confront, I think, is not so much getting
together a good group of proposals; we will do that. It is going to be

getting it through the Congress. And I know that in order to do

that, you have to have bipartisan support in order to get it done.
So we are going to have to put together a package here; it won't

get all the support of the Republicans, and it won't get all the sup-
port of the Democrats. We are going to have to put a package to-

gether here that will get the support of most of the Republicans
and most of the Democrats, or we are not going to get it done.

So thank you for your comments, and we will work with you as

this process moves forward.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I^et me say at

the outset that while you have said that you hope to be able to

have input from these gentlemen, I have to say that I don't think
we have much of a choice. These gentlemen have been providing us
with input whether we want it or not, and they have done a spec-
tacular job at just that.

I would like to ask a specific question that I raised when the
Rules Committee was considering implementation of this resolution

last year.
Rick, you are on one committee now, you are on the Ways and

Means Committee, but we have been talking over the past couple
of weeks about this whole issue of reducing the number of commit-
tees in the Congress. Senator Boren has pointed out that there are
299 committees and subcommittees between the House and the
Senate. And if we are going to bring about a reduction in the
number of committees in Congress, obviously we are going to step
on some toes; it is not going to be a particularly easy thing to do.
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But would you as new Members—you are sophomores now, but
as relatively new Members to this institution—be willing to reduce
the number of committees on which you serve so that you don't

have to have proxy voting, so that you won't be running from sub-

committee to subcommittee to simply put in your attendance, note

that you were there, and then rush off to another markup.
And I wonder if any of you would like to respond to the idea; and

frankly, if you are willing to say which of the committees you serve

on you would be willing to give up so that you could focus on an-

other committee.
Mr. Santorum. I would be happy to address that.

Mr. Dreier. It is easy for you. Rick. You are only on one commit-
tee.

Mr. Santorum. I don't think we should eliminate that, but I look

at the—well, it is the Ways and Means Committee, I don't think we
can eliminate that. But within the Ways and Means Committee
there are subcommittees that certainly can be combined, and I

think you would have a lot of support, even within the committee,
to combine some of those subcommittees.
Mr. Dreier. Would the Chairmen of those subcommittees?
Mr. Santorum. I speak as a Ranking Member of a subcommittee,

so you would have my support. I will offer mine up on the chop-
ping block as certainly one that could be combined with others.

Most of the work we do on the Human Resources Subcommittee is

the Social Security Act, and there is no reason that all Social Secu-

rity Act subcommittees could not be just one subcommittee. It

deals basically with old-age issues. And then the Human Resources,
which deals basically with child welfare programs. So there is no
reason that they couldn't be combined; and I would be happy to

step down from my ranking membership if that was the case.

Mr. Taylor. I serve on Appropriations in the Legislative Branch
Subcommittee. I would be glad to give that up; in fact, I tried to on
several occasions. I also served on another, the Select Committee
on Aging, which I enjoyed the last 2 years, and have a large
number of elderly in my district, and many of them think it is an
important committee, but I supported the abolition of select com-
mittees, including the Select Committee on Aging.

I think on looking and having the hearing in the legislative

branch, for instance, I question very closely the Joint Committee
on Taxation with 70 employees requesting a 15 percent increase.
What they did—that was not done by Ways and Means, that was
not done by the Treasury, that was not available to us from GAO,
that was not available from CRS or CBO, and a multitude—and
frankly, we really can't say.
Some Members felt they got a little better communication serv-

ice or whatever from that committee, but there is an example of
where it really is like side pockets on a hog. We have got—its use-
fulness can't be explained in tight times. If we had the luxury, we
could.

The same thing with the Joint Committee on Economics. When
you go back to the multitude—and I won't list them all—they are

doing cross-studies. CBO, for instance, does a plethora of scientific

studies that I couldn't tell any difference why the Committee on
Technical Assessment or Scientific Assessment couldn't do the
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same thing. One or the other of them ought to be doing that work,
but not both.

And so I think there is room for committees and some of the sub-

agencies.
Mr. BoEHNER. Let me add that Charles just hit, I think, the nail

on the head when we talk about the committee structure problem.
Yes, we have got too many committees and we have got too many
subcommittees, but I think the fractured jurisdiction that we have
amongst these committees is what is of most concern to me.
We are in this debate these last several weeks about the select

committees, and you have got issues like hunger being dealt with
in eight different committees, 18 issues being dealt with in 11 com-
mittees. And the fact is that if we are going to be successful at

building a consensus within the committee, if we are going to be
successful at getting our arms around these issues in our society,
the issues ought to be considered in one committee. That is going
to be very painful, it is going to be very difficvilt, but frankly, from
where I sit, I think it is very necessary if we are going to be the
deliberative body that our founding fathers envisioned us.

Last year I served on three committees, on nine separate sub-
committees. This year I am on three committees, and I am on eight
subcommittees; and trying to cover all that with our other respon-
sibilities is virtually impossible.
Mr. Dreier. You are making progress.
Mr. Boehner. You asked about reducing committees. When you

have got—I am on Agriculture, and you have got the Natural Re-
sources Committee, and certainly from where I sit, putting all of
those issues together—one committee I think is very doable, maybe
even Merchant Marine and Fisheries, and having Agriculture and
Natural Resources and related areas all in one place.
Mr. NussLE. I would agree with John, and I would give a person-

al example that I think hits home.
Coming from Iowa, it would be political suicide for me to inform

this committee that we should abolish the Agriculture Committee.
But if I also explained to those folks back home, my farmers, that
most of the decision-making affecting agriculture policy is done in

the Appropriations Committee, in the Ways and Means Committee,
in the Energy and Commerce Committee, in the Natural Resources
Committee, and that I would need to have jurisdiction or I would
at least need to get around to those hearings if I really wanted to

do an effective job, and in fact the Agriculture Committee is not

necessarily where most of the agriculture policy is written any-
more; and I told them I wanted to get off that committee and go to

another one, they would start boiling tar and plucking feathers for

me when I came home. So I think the jurisdictional question is the

biggest one that we have to tackle.

And the final comment I would make is that I spent 3 weeks
marking up the Banking legislation last year, 3 straight weeks, just
to have my committee Chairman and the committee Chairman
from Energy and Commerce go into a back room and make a sepa-
rate deal, undoing what we just did, because of jurisdictional ques-
tions. And I think jurisdiction, what John Boehner said, is really
the root of the evil in this matter and not necessarily just how
many committees or what they are called.
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Mr. DoouTTLE. I think the consolidation of subcommittees and
committees and the reduction thereof is essential to get to the

point where we can have a deliberative assembly again. Just think-

ing about briefly how the State legislature works, I sat on three

committees as a Member for most of the time, but most Members
sat on about three. There were no subcommittees. We met over a

four-day period when we were actually in working session. Here we
have a 3-day period and most of us sit on six to eight subcommit-
tees.

You just can't do it, and I think the key is, we have got to consol-

idate. And I know the senior Members are going to give you a dif-

ferent story, and I just think you have got to keep in mind that

they have a different perspective based on seniority.
Mr. Dreier [presiding.] To make you feel better, there are more

than a few senior Members that have said just about what you
have said here. And the key is going to be for all of us to work
together to try and bring that magic number of 218 votes to this

reform package.
Mr. Allard would like to ask a question.
Mr. Allard. Thank you, Congressman Dreier. I would like to

personally welcome all of you to this committee, and I think that
the whole country owes you a good deal of thanks for the effort

that you made in the last session in trying to bring about congres-
sional reform, and I think we owe you a big thank you.

I am glad to see all of you come here and show up at this table

as a Gang of Seven to testify, because you have made your mark as
the Gang of Seven, and it is important that you continue to push
for congressional reform.

I would just like to make a few comments that I think perhaps
need to be reiterated again. I think Congressman Nussle made a

good point that these committee rooms are not always conducive to

a good exchange of ideas, and it is rather intimidating. I know that

you have all served in—most of you have served as legislators in

your state. I think in many cases it is less formal. Everybody is on
the same level, and you have your testimony; and I think it encour-

ages more of an exchange of ideas, and I think that bears repeat-
ing.

I also think that Congressman Boehner needs to be mentioned
for having the courage to have—was it OSHA that you had coming
into your office to do an inspection—and I think that, you know, to

make a point, that congressmen need to live under the same laws
as everybody else.

And you know, I know that—I don't happen to espouse that we
are a different branch of government so we should be treated dif-

ferently. You know, every businessman out there will have an un-

expected visit occasionally from a regulatory agency and be held
accountable, and I don't think it hurts congressmen to be exposed
to that same type of situation. I think it would make this a better

place and make congressmen relate better to the problems of those
in their own congressional districts, and those people back at the

grassroots level.

Congressman Taylor, you had talked about duplication of effort,
and you are in a position on the Appropriations Committee to, I

think, provide information to this committee on where you see du-
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plication. We talked a little bit about maybe committees having the
same function but different names, and so it is difficult to ferret
out where that duplication may occur. And I hope that you contin-
ue to pursue that. I think that it would be very helpful to this com-
mittee.
And I appreciate Congressman Santorum mentioning the fact

that there is a CRS publication and calling it to this committee's
attention, so that the committee Members will remind themselves
to go ahead and review them. And then last, this committee has
tried to set a standard to a certain degree, and I want to compli-
ment both Chairman Hamilton as well as Senator—Senate Chair-
man Boren because of the fact that they have done away with
proxy voting, and I think if we are talking about reducing the
number of committees, that is one way to do it. You have got to
have your Members there, and I think you drive fewer committees
because they know they have to be there; and if they are not, it is

going to reflect on their record of attendance and I think that is

important.
This is a committee that has tried to work on a bipartisan effort.

I think one of the problems around here is that we tend to be too

partisan at times and don't focus on the issues enough. And again I

would like to compliment the Chairman for making this a biparti-
san committee and allowing all Members on the committee to par-
ticipate and to begin to set an example for the rest of the Congress.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Allard. Let me say, Mr.

Nussle, that I was a strong proponent of your idea of the even play-
ing field and the round table, up until this afternoon, for myself.
But we appreciate your testimony and thank you all again for the

very hard work you have done.
Mr. Taylor.
Mr. Taylor. May I make one suggestion? We had it in debate re-

cently in the Appropriations Committee.
When you consider, as I am sure you are going to. Congress

being affected by the laws it passes, don't fall into the trap of pass-
ing those laws with the idea that the taxpayer will have to bear
the penalty. In other words, if it—we operate our offices as small
businesses. It would be more meaningful if at least the changes had
to come out of our budget. If individual malfeasance on our part,
sex discrimination or civil rights or whatever had to come out of
our pockets rather than allowing it to be pushed onto the general
public through Congress, that would make us think about what we
are doing when we start to do them—the same thing the small
businessman has to be put to.

Mr. Allard. Well said. Thank you.
Mr. BoEHNER. Mr. Chairman, just one last note and I know that

we are behind schedule. I just want to beg the committee to be
bold. We all know that the challenge in front of you is immense,
that if the plan is too bold, it may not secure enough votes, but the
fact is that the problems that confront this institution are serious.
And they need to be dealt with. And rather than the committee to

come out with a few recommendations that we know we can get
passed I would, as one Member here, suggest that the committee do
what is necessary, and to be bold in your recommendations and
let's take the fight from there. Thank you.
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Mr. Dreier. Thank you all very much.
The next panel that we have are two freshman Democrats who

are actively involved in this issue, Mr. Fingerhut and Ms. Shep-
herd. And Mr. Barrett is here.

We were expecting you to be part of a panel earlier this morning
with Mr. Shays. Could we proceed with these two, and then if you
would like to make a statement after that, we will look forward to

it.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. KAREN SHEPHERD, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF UTAH

Ms. Shepherd. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We are very, very de-

lighted to be here and to have the opportunity to address the con-

cerns of the freshman class to this Joint Committee on the Organi-
zation of Congress. Last June when the House of Representatives
voted to create this Joint Committee, the winds of change in

reform were already being felt here on Capitol Hill. By last Novem-
ber, those winds had grown to a full gale. We were feeling them
full force all through our campaigns, sweeping a new President
into office, an independent candidate into a major force in the pres-
idential election, and a record 110 new Members into the House of

Representatives.
Many of us who are new Members campaigned on issues of con-

gressional reform and revitalization. And although many of us

spoke about the same themes, we still bring as many perspective
and specific ideas, we believe, to the process as the more experi-
enced Members of Congress.

Last December when the new 110 Members came to Washington
for the first time as a class, we were faced immediately with a
series of recommended changes in the rules of the House. These
changes ranged from such noncontroversial issues as the renaming
of the Interior Committee to the much more contentious issue of

permitting delegates to vote within the Committee of the Whole
House.
We turned to the House leadership and asked them for a 90-day

delay period in which we would be allowed to review the workings
of the proposed changes, and more importantly, a chance to come
up with additional suggestions that might be incorporated into the

ongoing effort to reform and revitalize Congress. The leadership
agreed to our request for a review and planning period.

Thus, the freshman task force on reform was born.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. ERIC FINGERHUT, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF OHIO
Mr. Fingerhut. Mr. Chairman and Mr. Vice Chairman, thank

you also for allowing us to testify.
Our task force established four subgroups dealing with many of

the issues that this Joint Committee has identified also for study.
One of the groups is focusing its attention on the House rules and
the ability of the body to serve in a deliberative fashion. For exam-
ple, proposals are under consideration to institute regular Oxford
Union-style debate in the House. This debate time would be re-
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served for full House consideration, and no committee hearings
would be scheduled in order to allow all Members to participate.
We have an appropriations subgroup which is looking into the

process of the allocation of Federal dollars, especially in this time
of our extraordinary deficit. We are investigating proposals to re-

quire roll call votes on all appropriations bills, amendments and
conference reports. In addition, we have been exploring means for
Members to have separate line item votes on critical appropria-
tions legislation.
We have another group looking at the sensitive issue, we under-

stand, of seniority, including all of the suggestions on term limits:

limiting the number of years Members can serve, limiting commit-
tee tenure, rotating committee chairs, providing for less adherence
to seniority with respect to choosing committee Chairs.
A final group of our—final subgroup of our task force is coming

up with proposals on ethics and campaign finance reform. We hope
to develop a mechanism to continue the process of bringing Con-
gress under the purview of all laws from which it is currently
exempt. We also will be looking at both the presidential campaign
fund as well as congressional campaign finance reform legislation.
Some of the recommendations that will come out of our task

force will require changes in the House Democratic Caucus rules,
some will entail changes in the rules of the House and will need to

be adopted by that body, and still others, such as campaign finance
reform, will require full congressional action and a presidential sig-
nature.
Some of the reform measures are likely to deal with the broad

legislative reorganization topics that this Joint Committee has
under consideration.

Although the task force was established by the Democratic Mem-
bers of the freshman class, we hope, where appropriate, to bring
our proposals to our Republican colleagues and enlist their enthusi-
astic support.
We will have our recommendations ready, Mr. Chairman, by

March 31. We would appreciate the opportunity to come back
before the Joint Committee at that time and present our ideas to

you, either in oral testimony or in a written format as you would
choose.

We thank you again for the opportunity to address this commit-
tee.

I would specifically say thank you also to the Vice Chairman,
Mr. Dreier, for having reached across the aisle and invited us to do
so and indicated a willingness to work on a bipartisan manner on
these issues. We appreciate the opportunity.
We look forward to working with you on the difficult task of fur-

thering the reform and revitalization of the Congress. Thank you.
Chairman Hamilton. Well, thank you both. We certainly want

to take up your offer, and we look forward to the opportunity to sit

down with you on specific issues.

When your report is ready, let us know, and Mr. Dreier and I

and others will be happy to meet with you. If you want to present
that in the formal setting of a hearing, we can certainly arrange it;

if you prefer to do it informally, we will do that too.
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But I certainly commend you and your fellow freshman col-

leagues for taking this initiative. And you have a perspective on
this institution that those of us who have been here a little longer
don't have, and it is an important perspective, it is a fresh perspec-
tive. So we look forward to working with you. Thank you very
much.
Mr. FiNGERHUT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Shepherd. Thank you.

[The statements of Ms. Shepherd and Mr. Fingerhut are printed
in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Mr. Chairman, let me just say briefly that I enjoyed

talking with you last night, Mr. Fingerhut. I truly believe that the
two of you represent the best hope for implementation of a reform

package that we have. It seems to me that new Members of Con-

gress, the 110 freshman Republicans and Democrats, came here in

large part on this issue of reform. And there have been many pack-
ages for reform that have been submitted to the Congress in the

past, and other commissions have met, and yet they have had a

very difficult time implementing those proposals.
As Chairman Hamilton said just a few minutes ago, we are going

to have some wonderful ideas for change. The key is going to be to

get 218 votes in support of that. So it is my hope that we will be
able to work closely with you.

I have made the request of Chairman Hamilton and Chairman
Boren that we have another opportunity for freshman Members to

testify before the committee. Why? Because your perspective today
is different than it will be in April or May.
So I do hope, Mr. Chairman, that we will in fact be able to have

freshmen. Democrats and Republicans, come in after having served
for another couple of months to testify before this committee and
offer their recommendations to us.

Mr. Fingerhut. I might say, Mr. Vice Chairman, that our per-
spective this morning is probably different than it was yesterday
after observing the session last night.
Thank you.
Ms. Shepherd. Thank you very much.
Chairman Hamilton. Let's get the others that have been waiting

quite a while.

We apologize. Maybe all of you could line up at the table here,
Mr. Machtley and Mr. Meehan, Mr. Bartlett there, just come right
on up and we will—Mr. Quinn, maybe you could join them as well.
Mr. Crapo, you may want to join us at the table when you are

ready.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. RONALD K. MACHTLEY, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF RHODE ISLAND
Mr. Machtley. I will go ahead and start, and I will try and be

brief, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Vice Chairman.
I appreciate the opportunity to testify. I think this is a most

worthwhile process that we are going through, and I think the
American people are I think looking and watching what we are
doing, but they are ultimately going to wait and see if we enact
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any of the fine changes which are suggested here, and that will be
obviously the difficult task for you and the other panel members.
What I would like to do is to contain my comments to continue

the thrust of your discussion concerning committees, because I

think that what the American people are saying to us is that they
want specific solutions for some of the specific problems. They
don't expect miracles, but I do think that they expect us to solve or
at least to deal with in a businesslike fashion some of the problems.

In looking at how we deal with some of the specific problems, I

think the information process is too fragmented. There are, on
some of the specific areas such as health care and drugs, multi-

layers of subcommittees dealing with these specific issues. I don't
think that the answer is to simply reduce the number of commit-
tees, but clearly on some of these specific areas where there must
be legislation, we cannot have 17 committees and subcommittees
dealing with the same issue of health care and expect to get a co-

herent policy. We ought to give those who are interested in health
care the opportunity to become experts in it, and if necessary, only
to serve on that one committee and reward them as if they were
serving on a Ways and Means Committee, for even a short dura-
tion of time, focusing exclusively.

I would also suggest that we run the problem of who is really
controlling the policy agenda, the authorizing committees or the

appropriating committees? It seems to me that we ought to take a
look at this and make sure that the policy is in the authorizing
committee, and that the appropriating committee has no authority
to change what is being done in the authorizing committees.
And finally, as we look at the structure and the process of the

committee, I think that the earlier panel which discussed, how we
take testimony, is absolutely critical to the process of, are we able
to become knowledgeable in what is going on?

I sit on the Armed Services Committee, and as in many commit-
tees, the people sitting at these tables have information to give us,
but they wait for us to ask the right question before they give us
the information that we so earnestly seek. We need to have oppor-
tunities to sit in a less structured format to obtain real-time infor-

mation to find out what really is on their mind, other than this

cat-and-mouse game of asking the question three different ways in

order to get what obviously everyone knows is the appropriate
answer to our problem.
So I think that, in summary, we ought to focus on committees to

deal with some of the specific areas.

I don't think we are going to change all the committee struc-

tures. I don't think you are going to get all of the Chairmen of the
committees to agree to give up their subcommittees, but when you
have certain areas that we could really focus on and tell the Amer-
ican people, we are going to bring back a health care policy out of
the Health Care Committee, and that is the only committee that is

going to be responsible for that; and we are going to integrate into
that a correlation between House Members and Senate Members,
so we don't end up with two separate policies from the start, as op-
posed to as we now do it, taking the subject matter together at the
end. I think we could then tell the American people we are giving
them specific solutions for some specific problems.
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And then, as time progresses, we could have a long-term look at

restructuring all of the subcommittees, and I sincerely think that

we had better get some specific results out of Congress, or the

American people are not going to have much patience with those

who are incumbents waiting for long-term solutions.

Thank you very much for the opportunity to make this sugges-
tion.

Mr. Dreier. Mr. Quinn.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JACK QUINN, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. Quinn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportu-

nity to be here today and the gentlemen for hearing us.

I am a newly elected freshman in Congress, one of the newly
elected group that you just had before you, and I watched some of

the proceedings of the freshmen before you. I know you have heard
a lot of what we talked about.

I wanted to tell you briefly and submit for the record longer tes-

timony today, but to point out to you that in the campaign that I

ran in Buffalo, New York, in towns like Cheektowaga and Ham-
burg—and I guess I am a brave soul to mention Buffalo, New York,
in light of the results on Sunday. Nonetheless, what I heard this

past summer and in the fall told me that there are a number of

people who are not content with the way the Congress has been

doing business.

In my travels around at least the Buffalo and western New York
area we outlined an 11-point reform program. We talked about
term limits, we talked about limited use of the congressional frank,
we talked about the influence of PACs on the Congress and many
other things totaling 11. And I won't bore you with the testimony
on that today, but I think it is important and will submit it.

Have learned since I have been here—in the short period of

time—that the way we do business is not only a problem for—as it

is perceived by the American people, but very possibly the institu-

tion itself. I just want to leave you with very one quick example
that I just left not 15 or 20 minutes ago.
One of the testimonies that I talked about and a number of the

Members are talking about is term limits. And while some may
feel it is an artificial use of how we change membership in the Con-

gress, I think nonetheless it has taken on some momentum. I just
have to tell you that there are probably now, I have been ap-
proached by three different groups in the Congress who are dealing
with term limitation in one fashion or another. It is my belief that
if we all got ourselves together—and I guess this goes to the point
that Mr. Machtley just pointed out—if we got ourselves together
and organized, and I feel that may be a duty of this group here, we
could probably put all of our efforts together and get some results.

I think that as freshmen, both Democrats and Republicans, you
are going to hear from us an awful lot about reform. I think it is

important for us, whether it is now or later in April and in May,
that we keep the interest alive, that we get ourselves organized
and that we come forward with a plan for the American people;
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and as important for ourselves is the way that we do business.
Thanks very much for the opportunity.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Quinn.
[The statement of Mr. Quinn is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Mr. Meehan.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. MARTIN T. MEEHAN, A U.S. REPRE-
SENTATIVE FROM THE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS
Mr. Meehan. Mr. Chairman and Members of the committee, I

want to thank you for providing me with the opportunity to share

my views and the need for exacting comprehensive congressional
reform legislation.

President Clinton ran successfully on a platform that promised
economic revitalization and pledged to end gridlock in government.
I believe his message was a clarion call to all of us in Congress.
The American taxpayer is demanding change, and we must re-

spond. Congressional reform is crucial if we are going to return our

government to its rightful owners, the American people.
The Democrats have demonstrated leadership, along with the

freshman class, and have taken the first step towards congressional
reform by limiting subcommittees on major committees to six sub-

committees and nonmajor committees to five. This will bring
modest change and help streamline the Congress, reduce conflict-

ing pressures on Members' time, downsize the bureaucracy in the
House of Representatives and save taxpayers' money.

Last week the House of Representatives overwhelmingly voted to

terminate the House Select Committee on Narcotics. As a former

prosecutor, I was on the front line of the drug war, can appreciate
the work of the Select Committee on Narcotics. My vote to termi-

nate this select committee is only a reflection of my desire to trim

congressional spending and not a referendum on the significance of

the drug issue or the quality of the select committee's work.
I believe we must work within the standing committee system

and enhance their effectiveness to deal with these vitally impor-
tant issues. We must capitalize on our success and push further for

reforms.
As Members of the Congress, we have unique opportunities to

seize the momentum and to work with President Clinton to end

governmental gridlock. But we can't keep the status quo with busi-

ness-as-usual attitudes and expect to successfully meet the chal-

lenges above.
I believe we must enact reforms like a line-item veto for the

President. It is a classic example of the inefficiency and a big
reason why I believe Americans are angry. We must have—now
that we have a Democrat in the White House who is committed to

signing a strong campaign finance reform bill, I think it is impera-
tive that the legislative branch move swiftly to enact a comprehen-
sive bill that strengthens the provisions of the Senate version that

was vetoed last year.
President Clinton supports limiting individual political action

committee contributions, for example, to a thousand dollars for a
Federal candidate. This is the first step towards eliminating special
interest control over government, and I endorse his proposal. I am
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proud to say that I did not accept PAC contributions during my
campaign, so I know that campaigns and candidates can finance
their elections without PAC money.
To encourage people to run, I believe we ought to enact volun-

tary spending caps for congressional raises. The optional spending
limit under the Senate version was $600,000 for candidates within
a 2-year election cycle with no more than 500,000 that could be

spent after the primary until the general election.

I believe that we need reforms in terms of making matching
funds available; I believe we need reforms in terms of providing
vouchers for radio and television advertising. The creative use of
television media during the Presidential campaign demonstrated
that the media can be utilized as an educational resource to en-

courage voter participation.
I also believe we have to establish a threshold for accepting out-

of-district and out-of-state contributions. For instance, I would pro-

pose no more than 50 percent of a candidate's money come from
inside the district, and no more than 80 percent contributions

coming from outside a candidate's home State.

I think we have to look at the issue of term limits, both the com-
mittee chairmanships and for Members of Congress. I think we
need to return to the philosophy of our forefathers who considered

politics a short-term sacrifice.

In cleaning up our own House, I think we need to ensure ac-

countability in all of our actions, particularly those in dealing with

your compensation. I think we must respect the intent of the 27th
Amendment that States that no law, varying the compensation for

the services of the Senators and the Representatives, shall take
effect until an election of Representatives shall have intervened.

I believe these reforms will go a long way toward working to
make the reforms that will enable us to have credibility with the
American people.

I look forward to working in the Congress to help institute some
of these changes, and I would like to submit a more detailed testi-

mony. Thank you.
Mr. Dreier. Without objection, we look forward to having it for

the record, Mr. Meehan. Thank you very much.
Mr. Bartlett.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. ROSCOE G. BARTLETT, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF MARYLAND
Mr. Bartlett. Thank you very much. I don't know if

Mr. Dreier. Let me just say, Mr. Crapo and Mr. McHale, if you
would like to come up an,' sit at the able, we would like to have
you.
Mr. Bartlett. I don't know if you noticed, but in a recent, I

think perhaps the last. Reader's Digest there was a little graphic, a
one-page graphic essay on the trustworthiness, the honesty, and
esteem in which various institutions were held by the American
people. There were about five or six of them there. Congress rated
19 percent. That was the lowest. We were lower even than lawyers.
They didn't rate their used car salesmen and the Mafia, perhaps to
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avoid further embarrassing Congress. I think that this is eloquent

testimony to the need for congressional reform.

The average American sees "Honorable Congressman" as a con-

tradiction in terms. And perhaps we should stop—we should ask

people to stop addressing us as "Honorable" until we have earned

Let me just mention one area—and you have heard, and I have

sat here and listened to a number of very excellent suggestions for

reforming the Congress. Let me just mention one area that I think

must be crystal-clear to Americans as they watch us on C-SPAN.

The House is not a deliberative body.
It is clear that Members come there knowing, frequently, little of

what they are to vote on. They come there instructed as to how

they are to vote. The House is seldom in order, usually in disorder,

and it is very obvious to those watching on C-SPAN that the people

come there with their minds made up.

The thinnest sheet of paper has two sides, and I think no matter

what we think the appeal of a party bill is that we need to come to

the House willing thoughtfully to listen to what as we now jokingly

refer to as "debate."

And I—you know, I taught for 23 years, and I will tell you that I

would absolutely refuse to continue addressing an audience that

was one-tenth as boisterous or out of order as the House usually is

when someone is addressing the House. I think this is very obvious

to the American people, and I think they would appreciate an

honest debate so that they could see the issues, and make up their

minds along with the Congress as to why we vote the way we vote.

I am really appreciative of this bipartisan effort. I think that the

one thing that will do most, if we can enact only one thing this

year, perhaps it would be to reform the Congress so that we would

be more credible to the American people.

Thank you very much.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Bartlett.

Mr. Crapo.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. MICHAEL D. CRAPO, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF IDAHO

Mr. Crapo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As a Member of the freshman class of 1993 and a newcomer to

Congress, I appreciate this opportunity to represent my views in

this comprehensive system of hearings for proposals to reform Con-

gress. It is my fervent hope, and I believe the hope of millions of

Americans who have become disillusioned by the conduct of Con-

gress and by their interpretation of the integrity of this institution

that bipartisan, bicameral reform will come.

One of the primary reasons I ran for this office was to bring

change. I believe that that was also one of the primary reasons

that 110 other freshmen ran for and were elected to these offices. I

think you will hear the freshmen, whether they be Republican or

Democrat, standing tall and firmly for change of Congress. It is a

fresh voice that I think needs to be heard.

I believe these feelings are as much a result of public opinion as

simply the election of these Members. Perhaps part of the problem
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was brought home to me last week and I would like to share it

with you. I received a letter from a concerned mother in my dis-

trict whose son had written a poem about Congress as a part of a
school assignment. This young man is a 16-year-old Eagle Scout, a

top student in his school, a man who—she says in her letter, a

young man who is patriotic and not a cynical young man. Yet the

last phrase of his poem reads: "Life to them is a game of cards.

They throw away what they can't use, the pride of the American

people. They keep the rest for their full House, the king of money,
the joker of power."
Right or wrong, and I think in many ways right, that is the feel-

ing that many American people have about the way our Congress
now operates, that the pride of the American people in this institu-

tion can no longer be justified.

Many of the more experienced colleagues I have met here in

Washington have told me that there have been countless commit-
tees that have been created to study Congress and to see if there

are ways to fix it. I have heard some disillusionment about wheth-
er this committee will make a difference. And the first thing that I

would like to say to you is that you must make a difference.

I believe that the mood of the American public is there, I believe

that the mood is there in Congress if we can get some momentum,
and I believe that this committee has a stellar opportunity to

create the momentum for change if it will stand up and boldly say
what needs to be done and make those recommendations that need
to be made so that Congress can have a blueprint from which to

operate.
I just want to go through very quickly a series of things that I

would hope you would consider. Some of them I know have been
said often; perhaps some of them are new.

Obviously, a balanced budgeted amendment is needed, a line-

item veto; and I am sure that you have heard of those. I think that
all mandatory spending programs should be placed on equal footing
with annually appropriated discretionary programs. We need to

have periodic reauthorization for all mandatory programs.
The people in my district were alarmed this year to find out that

60 to 70 percent of our budget is on automatic pilot. That is not
how to run a government. We need roll call votes on all taxing and
spending measures. There needs to be accountability in this Con-

gress. We need to eliminate the process of non-germane amend-
ments in either House, whether it is through rule or through sus-

pension of rules, to make sure that legislation is specific to one

topic.

Congress must be required to adhere to the same laws that it ap-

plies to the rest of the country.
We need to reduce the number of committees, and I know from

what I have seen of the hearings so far—you have heard a lot

about that, and I add my voice to those who say that we must
reduce the number of committees and the number of committee
staff.

But while we are doing that, we also need to inject fairness into
the system. The ratios on committees need to reflect the ratios of
the party representation in Congress. And the ratios of staff on the
committees need to represent that same fair ratio. The American
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people need to know that when they have a balance in Congress,
that balance is honored on committees and honored on committee
staff, and the allocation of the resources of Congress.
We also need to ban all proxy voting.
There is one final thing that I would like to address. We need to

stop the use, in the House at least, of the operation of restrictive

rules. I have served in the Idaho State legislature for 8 years before

coming here, and never can I recall did we change the rules.

Now, I realize that a large body such as the House of Representa-
tives, with 435 Members, needs to have some ways to create effi-

ciency. But in looking back over the record, I have found that since

1977 and 1978, restrictive rules were used only 15 percent of the
time. The rest of the time there was full, open debate and resolu-

tion—issues were resolved. And as I understand it from those who
were here in those days, you were able to work out through the

amending process, from both sides of the aisle, solutions to bills

and develop consensus on many occasions. Now, as was said by the

previous speaker, we come in with the decisions made and the
debate limited. Today, or in the last Congress, 66 percent of the
rules were restrictive rules. We have gone from 15 percent to 66

percent, and I might add that since being here as a freshman
Member of Congress, I have yet to have the opportunity to operate
under rules in the House. We need to have less operation by re-

strictive rules that prohibit the opportunity to amend and address
and develop consensus. Again, I thank you for your opportunity to

present these materials to you and I would be glad to answer any
questions if there are any.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Crapo.
[The statement of Mr. Crapo is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Mr. McHale.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. PAUL McHALE, A U.S. REPRESENTA-
TIVE FROM THE COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA

Mr. McHale. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting me to speak
before this distinguished Joint Committee. My comments in the
next few minutes will draw extensively on my 30 days' experience
in the U.S. House of Representatives and should be weighted ac-

cordingly.
Let me begin with a quote from David Broder: "A pattern of self-

interest prevailing over collective responsibility is what is wrong
with Congress. It is the end product of a political system that in

almost every way is exalted, individual self-aggrandizement over

party and institutional responsibility," end of quote.
We should act promptly to enact the mandate voiced by the

people last November. Many of the new Members of Congress were
elected specifically because our constituents demanded reform.

That was certainly a message that I heard loudly and clearly

throughout the course of my 1-year campaign, the office that I am
now privileged to hold. The comprehensive agenda now under

thoughtful consideration by this committee provides a once-in-a-

generation opportunity to carefully restructure the Congress.
I have heard skepticism with regard to your mission. I have

heard other Members talk about previous committees that attempt-
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ed to accomplish the purpose which I hope you achieve. Very few

matters that we as an institution consider during the course of this

session will rival the ultimate importance of our job. Whatever we
achieve in terms of substance must be as a result of an equitable

process, and unless the American people democratically have faith

in that process, no matter how wise, we will not be able to justify
the substance that emanates from that process.
Toward the accomplishment of that goal, I would like to express

the following thoughts: First, a genuine sense of democratic respon-

sibility shared by those who govern as well as the governed, re-

quires Congress to live under the same laws and statutes which
were enacted to guide the behavior of all other American citizens. I

have been watching this proceeding on C-SPAN and I know that

you have heard that message dozens of times today. I would simply
echo the comments that have been previously voiced to you. I am a

cosponsor of H.R. 349, the Congressional Responsibility Act, spon-
sored by two of the most distinguished bipartisan Members of the

Congress, Dick Swett and Congressman Shays from Connecticut.

This legislation will make Congress accountable under the provi-
sions of the Americans With Disabilities Act, the 1964 Civil Rights
Act, the Equal Employment Opportunity Act, the Occupational
Safety and Health Act, the Fair Labor Standards Act, going back
to the 1930s, and the Freedom of Information Act, to name but a
few.

Second, a serious reform should also entail a comprehensive
review of current standing committees, subcommittees and their

staffs, again, a message I know that you have heard repeatedly
throughout the course of the day. At a time when we are hastily—
and I would insert parenthetically, I believe "unwisely," eliminat-

ing the Select Committee on Children, Youth and Families—many
standing committees are continuing to operate with excessive staffs

and unnecessary subcommittees.
I think really the select committees have become a target of op-

portunity because of our failure to routinely and periodically reex-

amine the continuing utility of the standing committees and sub-

committees. I happen to think that if our entire structure were
subject to the same scrutiny during this past week that the select

committees have experienced, that frankly the select committees
would not be at the top of anyone's list in terms of diminishing the
size of Congress.
You are talking to a—listening to a Democrat who plans to vote

for the Balanced Budget Amendment. I will vote for the line-item
veto. There are numerous standing subcommittees and several

standing committees where I think consolidation would make
sense, and I urge you—I listened this morning as Mr. Dreier posed
a number of questions to our colleague, David Price, on this very
issue. I would hope that you would look at that aspect of reform as

part of your continuing mission.

Many opportunities and services available to Members of Con-

gress and their staffs have been abused. Foreign travel must come
under much greater review and scrutiny. But for some Members, it

is simply too easy to travel to foreign countries at taxpayers' ex-

pense. In addition, services provided to Members of Congress
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should not be made available at a reduced rate, but rather at fair

market value.

Finally, I wish to lend my enthusiastic support to President Clin-
ton's proposed ban on lobbying by former Members for a period of
5 years. Today's corporate constituent should not be tomorrow's
employer.

I am deeply honored, and I guess this is somewhat in contrast to
a number of the comments that you have heard today—and I want
to stress the words that I am about to voice—I am deeply honored
to serve as a Member in the most distinguished legislative body yet
conceived and shaped by the enduring democratic values of west-
ern civilization. The Congress is a great institution, reflecting the
best of constitutional democracy, but possessing the capacity for

even greater achievement.
An article in today's issue of Roll Call indicates that fully 59 per-

cent of the American people disapprove of our collective perform-
ance in office. The reforms which I have previously described
would go a long way toward addressing those concerns.

I was proud the day that I entered Congress. I hope to have an
even greater pride in the institution and its capacity for effective

democratic government when the time comes for me to leave.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The statement of Mr. McHale is printed in the Appendix.]
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. McHale. It was very en-

lightening testimony and we appreciate it very much.
I would like to ask both of you two questions. First we have a

new Republican and a new Democrat sitting here, and we are

going to be faced with the challenge of trying to consider the reduc-
tion in the number of committees in the Congress, and I don't

know the committees that you all serve on, but I would like to ask
if either or both of you would be willing to give up some of the
committees or subcommittees on which you serve if we are to make
those kinds of cuts.

Mr. Crapo. Let me go first.

I serve on only one committee. It is the Energy and Commerce
Committee, so I would like to have at least one.

Mr. Dreier. There are some Members, Mike, who would like to

have you give up the Energy and Commerce Committee.
Mr. Crapo. I understand that very much, Mr. Chairman, but I

think I would say that I serve on two subcommittees. If it is neces-

sary to serve on only one, I would do it. And I think that in ad-

dressing these issues, we have to put our partisanship aside and we
have to put our personal interest aside, because although there has
been much said about Congress and the disrepute into which it has

fallen, I think the comments that we have just heard about the
kind of institution Congress is, and I think should be in the minds
of the American people, are true. If we will put aside those person-
al interests, I would be glad to sacrifice committees, subcommittees,
staff, whatever is necessary on the committee level to make sure
that we address these issues.

Mr. Dreier. Paul.
Mr. McHale. The answer to your question is yes, I would. I

belong to two committees, the Armed Services Committee, Science,

Space And Technology and at the present time four subcommittees.
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My view is that membership on a committee or a subcommittee
should be more than a line on the letterhead. In reality—I can give

you a perfect example.
Yesterday I was participating in a subcommittee hearing of Sci-

ence, Space and Technology. I had at least two or three other meet-

ings simultaneously scheduled. It turned out that the testimony
before that subcommittee hearing became directly relevant to an
economic enterprise in my congressional district. I could not and
should not have left that subcommittee meeting, and so I didn't.

As a result of that, I missed at least two or three other meetings
where literally I wish I could have attended but it was physically

impossible to do so. In my opinion, we would be better served as a
deliberative legislative body if we were limited to one major com-

mittee, two at the most, and perhaps one subcommittee under each

major committee, and I for one, despite the fact that I would hate
to give up the subject matter jurisdiction in order to accommodate
the reality of conflicting schedules, would be willing to cut back on

my committee participation so that I could more effectively serve
on a limited number of committees.
Chairman Hamilton. Gentlemen, I want to join Mr. Dreier in

thanking you for your testimony. One of the things that has im-

pressed me today, we have quite a string of newer members, is how
much you folks have learned in a very short time, and you have

got a lot of insights into the institution and as I have indicated to

others, a perspective which we very much need on this Joint Com-
mittee on Organization, so I thank you for your testimony and I

hope that your appearance here will not cease your interest in our

work, that you will stay in touch with us as the weeks go by here
and as we begin to shape recommendations. I think you can con-
tribute importantly to that.

Mr. Crapo. Thank you. Could I just make one other comment?
Chairman Hamilton. Surely.
Mr. Crapo. Could I just ask that—I don't know if it has hap-

pened before, but you have sitting before you now a freshman Re-

publican and a freshman Democrat, and I would hope that that
would stand as a symbol to this committee to leave the partisan-
ship aside and do what this committee needs to do for the country.
Mr. McHale. I think that is the united voice of the entire fresh-

men class.

Chairman Hamilton. We thank you.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Let me just

say, gentlemen, that I think some other people might have some
questions here. I was going to follow up with my second question
for Paul, and I wanted to say that as you work in an united way to

try and deal with these issues, I hope that you will be able to go to

your respective classes, freshmen and—I mean Republican and
Democrat, and we have an idea now of what is going to come from
this committee.
There have been a litany of items that have been mentioned and

not all of them will be there, but we do have an idea of what we
will do, but what chance do you think there is that we will be able
to get a very large number of the 63 Democrats and the 47 Republi-
cans to join with us in the final vote on this?
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Mr. McHale. I think there is a high probabiHty of it. I have
sensed among the new Members a different attitude toward the po-
litical process when compared to some of our predecessors. For in-

stance, I can tell you that at least on the Democratic side of the
aisle, an issue that commands overwhelming support is campaign
finance reform.

I am not sure that all of the senior Members share that perspec-
tive, but among the newly elected Members, those who have spent
the last year concentrating far too little time on public policy and
far too much time raising money, a process that most of us find
distasteful at best, there is a very strong momentum, completely
nonpartisan in nature, toward meaningful campaign finance
reform.
And so I think if we approach this issue with responsible rheto-

ric, if we avoid pointing fingers and instead look toward the future
of this institution, the overwhelming majority of Democrats, newly
elected Democrats will be extremely supportive.
Mr. Dreier. Mike.
Mr. Crapo. I would just add to that that one of the questions, in

fact, probably one of the questions foremost in my mind after I was
elected was the one you just posed. What would be the makeup of

this new group of freshmen that I was reading about. And I would
say to you that I was delighted to find out, as I got together with

my Republican counterparts in the freshmen class, to find out the

remarkable, remarkable consensus among them about the need for

reform of Congress and, again, I think, like you said, whatever the
recommendations that come out, I think—I am hoping that they
will be very meaningful recommendations. Some that will require
sacrifice, not only on our part, but which may end up calling on
the American people to also participate in the sacrifices necessary
to restore the strength and integrity to our government that is

needed, and I will tell you that I think there will be strong consen-
sus among the freshmen Republicans for that kind of reform.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much. Mr. Spratt.
Mr. Spratt. Thank you both for your testimony. I have no ques-

tions.

Mr. Dreier. Ms. Dunn, one freshman Member who serves on this

panel.
Ms. Dunn. Thank you very much, Mr. Vice Chairman, and I am

delighted to welcome two of my freshmen colleagues to testify here.

It is a very important symbol to us of how much this whole quest
to reform means for—to the freshmen. We have been out in the—
toiling in the vineyards and we have had it burned into our psy-
ches that the public wants these things we are talking about.
We have been following several threads through the development

of this committee, and one that has come to us several times, and
several times even today, is the possibility of limiting the length of
terms of committee chairmen to 6 years, and on the Republican
side, as you know, we have voted to do that with our ranking Re-

publican Members.
One of the concerns that I have heard from my constituents is

the concern about the power given to staff or to the bureaucracy
take away from the unelected—or the elected Member who is very,

very busy during his or her congressional day and simply isn't
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there to gather the information on his or her own and is fed this

information and so forth. And I noticed, Mr. Crapo, in your re-

marks you talked about fairness in staffing.
I was very surprised to learn on the House side that there is not

proportional staffing on some of these committees. Have you both
been in situations enough to know why that exists or what the
effect of that is and what we can do about that?

Mr. McHale. I would simply say that I support proportional
staffing. In very limited areas that are beyond the scope of this

committee, some lack of proportion can be justified, but the norm
that I think should be followed, both in terms of committee mem-
bership and allocation of staff is proportional representation. I

happen to think that is democratic, with a small d, and I would ad-

vocate that.

I have not, in the committees where I have served in the last 30

days, experienced the opportunity of discovering the inequity of dis-

proportionate staffing, but I can tell you as one newly elected
Democratic Member, I certainly would not approve of that.

Mr. Crapo. With regard to your question as to the source or the

justification for it, I don't know what the source or justification of
it is. I do think that I have seen at least some indication of the

impact, and that is simply an unfair impact on the ability to

handle the work that is necessary for those allocated to do the
work of the committee.
On the other part of your question or your earlier comments

with regard to term limits for committee chairmen and ranking
Members, I believe that the American people would very strongly
support that kind of reform, because one of the most significant
concerns that is voiced to me is concern over the centralization of

power in one or in a small number of individuals over a long period
of time, and that is what we see in Congress in control of some of
these very powerful committees.
When the centralization of that control is maintained in a small

number of individuals over a long period of time, whether it be Re-

publicans as ranking Members or Democrats as the chairman or
vice versa, that to me hits right at the core of the strong support
for term limits generally in this country.
Ms. Dunn. Could I just do one follow up, Mr. Vice Chairman?

Mr. McHale, do you think that you could put together a coalition
of your freshmen colleagues on the Democrat side to support a
fairer staffing if that were to be a recommendation to come from
this committee?
Mr. McHale. Let me first ask, has that been a problem on the

majority side of the aisle? I am teasing as I say that. I would cer-

tainly support an effort that would be led by appropriate Members
on the minority side of the aisle, pointing out any inequity and
seeking a redress of the balance on a committee staff.

I think appropriately that is an issue that should be led from the
minority, but I can and do pledge to you publicly I would support
that. There are certain institutional reforms that I think should
survive short-term partisanship or short-term balances of power.

It seems to me that regardless of who the majority party is or
who might happen to he in the minority, the proportional represen-
tation on a committee and proportional representation among com-
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mittee staff is a matter of basic democratic principle. I wouldn't
lead to that fight. I think appropriately it should come from the

minority, but you have at least one majority Member who would
support you.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, gentlemen. We greatly appre-

ciate your testimony. Doesn't look like there are a lot of Members
who are here, but I will assure you that your testimony will be dis-

tributed to all who are on this committee and I think you make
some recommendations which should be incorporated in our final

package.
We thank you for that.

Mr. McHale. Mr. Chairman, I am sure more Members are here
but they are probably at their committee meeting.
Mr. Dreier. Believe it or not, that is a joke we have heard sever-

al times during this meeting. Thank you very much.
And we now have Mr. Linder, Mr. Zeliff, Mr. Canady and Ms.

Fowler here. So if you all would like to come forward. And Mr.
Kim has just joined us, so we would like to have Mr. Kim join the

panel if he would, and we are trying to stick by this five minute
requirement. We will only be in session, the House, until midnight
tonight, so we—and you are in fact our last panel for today, so we
will start our timer, but I think we will be rather lenient with it.

So if you would like to begin, Mr. Zeliff.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. WILLIAM ZELIFF, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
Mr. Zeliff. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportu-

nity to testify today. I certainly congratulate your efforts to reform

Congress. It is vitally needed and very timely, and it gives all of us

great hope for the future. As some of you may know, I am a small
businessman who never held public office before being elected to

Congress 2 years ago. I was shocked when time after time we voted
on major pieces of legislation with no copies of the bill available for

individual Members to study or even to scan.

For example, we passed the $95 billion bailout of the FDIC and
the RTC with one copy available for all 435 Members to examine
early in the morning hours the day before Thanksgiving.
Another example is when we passed H.R. 11 in the final hours, I

believe it was some 4:30 in the morning, of the 102d Congress. I

don't believe there was a single Member on the Floor that night
who knew what was really in the bill. And when we deal with

major tax bills that affect many millions of people and certainly
the jobs out there, I think it is very critical that we know what we
are voting on.

In the business world, a CEO or board member who proposed a

major undertaking of that important nature, without making writ-

ten copies available for each participant, would be fired on the

spot. My legislation. House Resolution 26, simply amends the Rules
of the House to prohibit putting the question on final passage of

any measure until printed copies of that measure have been avail-

able to all Members for at least one day.
This measure makes so much sense that within a very short

period of a few days, we have already got 46 cosponsored Members
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with very little salesmanship or effort on my part. This simple
change in the rules allows Members an opportunity to review the

provisions of a bill before they vote on the measure. Guaranteeing
Members this right to be informed of legislation we are voting on
would move us light years ahead.

My bill also contains a provision which allows this rule to be sus-

pended only on the joint request of a Speaker and minority leader
based upon a determination of a national emergency and affirma-
tive vote of two-thirds of the Members. I have heard from many
freshmen Members who were surprised that there was not a provi-
sion in the rules requiring that printed copies be made available.

Many of them came here from State legislatures who have this

rule in force. I know that my State of New Hampshire has the
same rule. State legislators I have talked with said that at first im-

plementing this rule caused some problems for staff and old school

politicians but it was so well received by rank and file members
and media and public interest groups that it is enthusiastically
complied with today.

I hope that the members of the Joint Committee will endorse
this simple rule change and support a measure aimed at true
reform.
Mr. Chairman, thank you again for this opportunity to testify,

and, again, I would like to echo some of the comments I heard ear-
lier. This pin that I wear, I worked awfully hard and am very
proud to wear it. I am looking forward to the day that we can all

change some of those ratings because it is kind of funny. We have
some interns that volunteer for our staff and it is amazing their

impressions on the way in versus the way out. There is an awful
lot of dedicated, hard working people here, and I think that the

opinions need to be changed and should be changed and I look for-

ward to working with you and I congratulate you for your efforts.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Zeliff.

Ms. Fowler.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. TILLIE FOWLER, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA
Ms. Fowler. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-

mittee for allowing me to address you today for what I think is

paramount to the future of this institution, congressional reform.

During my campaign, the salary of the deputy doorkeeper here
became an issue. The voters of my district could not believe that
this position paid $104,000. And everywhere I went, whether it was
Rotary, Kiwanis, Chamber of Commerce, League of Women Voters,
were outraged and expressed time and again about the abuses of
the system and this just being one of the examples.
On the tail of bounced checks, unpaid meal tabs and the Post

Office scandal, I think the voters are demanding that we do more
than just hire an administrator for the business of the House. They
expect us to implement real reform. This is the only way that we
will be able to regain their trust and be able to get on with the
business of being citizen representatives.

Citizen representation, that is what this House is supposed to be
all about, but how can we be true citizen representatives if we have
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a system that allows committee chairmen to serve an unlimited
amount of time? I would urge my colleagues on the other side of
the aisle to adopt rules similar to those adopted by the Republican
Conference stating that committee chairmen can only serve 6

years.
As you may know, I support term limits for both the House and

the Senate. In fact, I have filed a bill limiting Members of the
House to 8 years and Members of the Senate to 12 years. I would
urge Members of this committee to promote term limits for com-
mittee chairmanships as well.

Thomas Jefferson recognized the importance of rotation in office.

Today more than ever I believe we need to heed President Jeffer-

son's wise advice. Yesterday I was witness to another needed
reform that needs to be instituted. Members, Republicans and
Democrats alike, should be able to have access to the committee
report for a bill. We don't even get the bill, we don't get the com-
mittee report. We should at least get it three days prior to vote on
the final passage, or at least 24 hours.

When I worked on the Hill 20 years ago, committee reports came
with the bill. It is beyond my comprehension why Members today
cannot receive a committee report in a timely manner. This Con-

gress has more than doubled the staff in the past 20 years, but it

can't seem to perform the same level of work. Does the fault lie

with the staff or a system that has become victim to political ma-
nipulation depriving Members access to information?

I also think that a complete review of committees, subcommittees
and their staffs should take place. A zero based budget approach, if

you will, should be implemented to review each committee, sub-

committee and its usefulness. I believe that this Congress would be
able to operate just as efficiently with a few less committees and
subcommittees and less staff.

Mr. Chairman, I commend you and the members of this commit-
tee for taking time to solicit our views. As I see it, you lead one of

the most serious tasks facing this Congress. I wish you well in your
deliberations and look forward to working closely with you to insti-

tute the reforms needed to give the American people a Congress
which they can be proud of it, a Congress that is truly responsive
to the needs of the American people.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Ms. Fowler.

Mr. Canady.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. CHARLES T. CANADY, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. Canady. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, distinguished
members of the committee. It is a privilege to be here today and I

want to start by praising the mission of this committee and con-

gratulating you on your selection to serve on this committee. I am
convinced that the work of this committee is some of the most im-

portant work that will be undertaken by this Congress this year or

certainly during this 2-year session of the Congress, and I come
today to focus on one particular issue that has already been ad-

dressed in the last few moments, and that is the issue of limiting
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the length of time a Member may serve as chairman of a given
committee.

Many of my colleagues in the House of Representatives were
sent here on a mission similar to your own. The mission of reform-

ing Congress.
This mission was defined by a rolling tide of voter dissatisfaction

with the Congress. Evidence of that dissatisfaction can be found in

the broad-based support of the people for limiting the length of
service for their elected representatives. It has often been observed
that public office is a public trust.

As such, public office must be used only for the good of the coun-

try, and not for individual benefit. That message echoed resound-

ingly in the land just this last November. It is time for us, the
Members of Congress, to listen to that message.
Thus far, 15 States, nearly one third of the Union, have enacted

some form of term limits on elected officials. In my own State of

Florida, a term limits referendum passed with overwhelming sup-
port. Seventy-seven percent of the voters, three-and-one-half mil-

lion people, voted in favor of limiting the length of time any one

politician may hold a particular office.

I am here today to speak on behalf of those people in urging you
to consider reforms of our rules that will be in line with their sen-
timents. If elected officials have the public trust, then we owe it to

the people to be worthy of that trust.

We owe it to the people to insure that the committees serve the
will of the people and not the whim of individual Members. We
have all seen committees that have been dominated by the same
chairman for many years. Chairmen obtain a proprietary interest
in the subject matter of their committees. They dominate policy-
making in a given area over extended periods of time.

Such committees often become fiefdoms for the individuals who
chair the committee. Rather than it working exclusively for the

public good, the committees often become mired turf battles, and
the petty infighting serves only to promote the personal desires of
the Chairman. Such an environment is not conducive to consider-

ing new ideas and it certainly hampers efforts to end old ideas that
have outgrown their usefulness.

We can reduce one of the causes of legislative gridlock if we put
an end to the fiefdom building that comes with unlimited terms of
service for committee chairmen. If we take the general lesson of
the ballot box this past November in support of term limits and
apply it to our own rules, we will make this institution more re-

sponsive to the people.
I would urge that this committee focus its attention on this criti-

cal issue, because I believe this is an issue that the people have
clearly spoken on. We need to heed their call for reform in this
critical area.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Canady.
Mr. Linder.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JOHN LINDER, A U.S.

REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF GEORGIA
Mr. Linder. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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First of all, let me disabuse you of any notion that Mr. Canady
and Ms. Fowler and I got together on this issue. We happened to

pick the same targets.
Thank for letting me appear here today. I appreciate the oppor-

tunity to offer testimony as this committee works towards its man-
date of reforming the Congress. During the debate over the ratifica-

tion of the Constitution, James Madison wrote that one of the main
concerns of the American public was that the public good is disre-

garded in the conflicts of rival parties and that measures are too

often decided, not according to the rules of justice and the rights of

the minority party, but by the superior force of an interested and
overbearing majority.

In constructing the foundation of our Federal Government, the
Constitution resolve fears of tyranny of the majority. In the United
States Congress, however, the unlimited terms for committee chair-

men and ranking committee members. Democrat or Republican,
continue to perpetuate the existence of an overbearing and un-

checked power.
In order to contain the uncontrolled power of committee chair-

men and ranking committee members, I propose a rule on the Re-

publican rules package to limit ranking committee members to

three executive terms in their position. By adopting this measure.
Republican Members have imposed restrictions on our own party
leadership, even though the majority party would not consider it

for the committee chairman.
The rule, I must confess, has been called the Linder rule in my

local papers. I wish it was called that more often and in more
papers, but the fact of the matter is, it was passed by all the fresh-

man class who worked behind it. That rule is going to achieve the
desired effect of term limits by reducing unchecked power without

having to go through the process of amending the Constitution or

passing a law.

This proposal would end cozy relationships with special interests,
create the free flow of new and innovative ideals between all Mem-
bers in the committee system, and conclude the days of entrenched
career politicians holding needed legislation hostage for their per-
sonal agenda. This plan would trim the influence of special interest

groups by reducing long-term fiefdoms which give the chairman
omnipotence over survival of legislation.

Countless proposals that could make a real difference in the lives

of the American people are languishing hopelessly in Congress'
committee system. As elected representatives, we have a responsi-

bility for change in this system stifled by entrenched power and
return our government to the people.

I know that placing limits on your own leadership is not easy in

any business, especially in Washington. But our business is the

well-being and liberty of an entire nation. It is our responsibility to

create a working Congress that is more interested in the future of

our own Nation than in maintaining power and securing future

elections.

It is unfortunate that this proposal was never allowed on the
Floor for a vote, much less a discussion. And I hope that this

reform issue will receive a better response in the future.
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It is time for those of us in Congress to face the facts that term
hmits have become a national priority. Fourteen States have

passed referenda this year to limit terms, forcing 156 Representa-
tives and 30 Senators to retire in 6 to 12 years. Congress cannot
dismiss the term limitation movement.
The American public has made its decision and as a member of

the freshmen class bent on carrying out the will of our fellow

Americans in order to reform the way government does business, I

truly appreciate the opportunity to express my views on this im-

portant issue of change.
Thank you again for the opportunity. Thank you for the service

you folks have given to this Congress on this issue. We give you our

support and our sympathy.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Linder. We certainly ap-

preciate that and welcome you here. Mr. Kim is scheduled to be

our last witness and I should say that we are moving into unchart-

ered waters here. We think we have set a record here as far as

numbers of Members who have testified before one committee.
We have had many before upstairs in the Rules Committee, but

before a committee like this I don't think we have had—we have
had between 40 to 50 Members testify today. So with that, I am
pleased because with anticipation, I call on our last witness, my
very dear friend and fellow California colleague, Mr. Kim.

STATEMENT OF THE HON. JAY KIM, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Kim. Thank you.
Mr. Chairman, I very much appreciate this opportunity. As

many witnesses who have preceded me already presented many of

my concerns and recommendations, I would like to summarize the

points of greatest interest to me.

First, committee and staffing reforms; second, reforms to the leg-
islative process; the third one is congressional discipline; the

fourth, term limits, which is mentioned already; and campaign fi-

nancing reform.

Having served in the House only one month, I am new to the
Federal legislative process. Most of my life I have been a business-

man, having created my own successful business starting from
scratch. Over the past years, like many of my neighbors and busi-

ness partners, I have become very disappointed in Congress.
I have been upset with both what Congress has passed for laws

and how it has been passing them. A majority rule with a minority
protection is what our democracy is all about, but the gridlock, an
arrogant attitude of Congress has become an outrage to ordinary
citizens like myself.
That is why I decided to do something about it and I gave up my

lifelong business and ran for Congress. Here I am. I am encouraged
by the election of so many new Members this year.

If we remain true to our electoral convictions of wanting genu-
ine, responsible reform, I believe a fresh outlook and new ap-
proaches can foster the kind of institutional changes the public de-

mands and deserves. I am sure that—does that mean we got to

Mr. Dreier. You go ahead.
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Mr. Kim. Overwhelming responses of Members to testify on
reform today is not lost on the committee. I believe many and com-
prehensive reform is needed in all eight areas that the Joint Com-
mittee is reviewing. I look forward to working with the committee
and developing and implementing a serious reform package.
While we may not agree on all the specifics, my bottom line mes-

sage is, I stand for comprehensive reform, but first, we need to
reform the committee system. There are too many committees we
have and subcommittees with overlapping jurisdiction.
The situation creates gridlock, inefficiency and needless repeti-

tion. I am a member of Public Works and Transportation Commit-
tee. This committee is supposed to oversee transportation but rail-

road legislation is jealously guarded by the Energy and Commerce
Committee.
How is the Public Works Committee supposed to effectively work

on a comprehensive transportation infrastructure plan in a place
like Los Angeles County when it can only directly affect part of the

transportation system?
I will skip some of those lines. I will skip a lot of them. I may

skip a whole page.
Let's take the Appropriation Committee as an example. Today it

is essentially a small exclusive club of Members elected by only rel-

atively few Americans. This club appropriates the entire country's
money.
Many committee members have served on it for many, many

years at great benefit to their districts and special interest. It

seems very telling that its leadership is called the "College of Car-
dinals." Instead, we should rotate the committee's membership so
that many Representatives from all over the country get a chance
to serve on it, including myself. They will bring new ideas and new
interest with guaranteed frequency.
We need to reduce congressional staffing. Some committees alone

have more than 100 staff. What do they all do?
It appears to me that lots of tax dollars are wasted by very parti-

san staff trying to justify their existence. Excessive staff has led to

excessive micromanagement and gridlock.
Second, the legislative process needs more fairness and better or-

ganization. No more waiving the requirements of prenotification
for bills coming to the floor. How can I responsibly review a major
tax bill that is hundreds of pages long when it was only finalized

by the Ways and Means Committee 2 days before, rushed through
the rule, rushed to the Floor overnight?
No wonder Congress passes legislation with a lot of hidden loop-

holes. We need more open rules to ensure real deliberation by all

Members on the Floor.

Third, Congress needs some discipline. The past 20 years of poor
congressional budgeting proves new measures are needed. They in-

clude, but are not limited to, a balanced budget amendment, line

item veto, and super majority vote on tax increases.

I recognize there is a legitimate issue of constitutional separation
of powers. But instead of trying to accommodate this unique right.

Congress uses it as an excuse for inaction and abuse. Last night, as

you know, the Majority mandated family leave on business to sup-
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posedly protect employees rights, but the House refused to give our

own employees the same rights.

As a professional engineer, I am shocked to see so many OSHA
violations throughout the Congress. I don't know what it is going to

take to fix these problems. A major accident that kills someone?
The laws we pass should apply to all or none.

Finally, I view Congress as a way for citizens to serve this coun-

try, not a career. We need term limits. We have limited the term
for president, why not Congress?

I strongly supported the successful congressional term limit

measure in California and regardless of the outcome of any consti-

tutional challenges, I intend to abide by the limits. Just as with

limiting terms on committees, limits on congressional terms will

bring Congress back closer to the public where it belongs.

Again, thank you very much for giving me this opportunity. I

look forward to reforming with you together.
Mr. Dreier Thank you very much, Mr. Kim, and thanks to all of

you for your very helpful testimony.
Let me say to those of you who are new Members, we do have

plenty of time to get over to the House Floor for a vote. I would
like to first call on Ms. Dunn and see if she has any questions for

you.
Ms. Dunn. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I have to brag

a bit. I think this freshman class is something spectacular and I

think you all have got to agree. The fact that they have been in

office for less than a month and are willing to come with their

beepers to this hearing and testify with very, very thoughtful testi-

mony, I think that tells the American public that we have some

people sitting in this House that are very conscientious, they are

very, very high quality.
That should give great strength and great hope to the chore that

we are trying to do here. I think the question I would like to ad-

dress to you, if we do have time, and I guess this proves our consci-

entiousness.
We are all watching the clock because we are not quite sure, but

I would like to know if this freshmen class, in your opinion, can
hold together on some of these reforms over a period of time and
whether if this committee comes out with a very strong report that

includes substantive change, that will, as a result, enhance the rep-
utation of this Congress, will there be a body of people out of this

class to support that report?
Mr. LiNDER. Unfortunately, you are looking at one side of the

aisle here. One of the most—I spent 14 years in the legislature.
When I first went in, there were 19 Republicans out of 180 people
in the House, and yet we were able to get things done because you
legislate, you participate in committees. The system here has re-

moved the Members from actual participation on the Floor and
committees.

Things are decided ahead of time. Closed rules are issued or sus-

pension rules. Those things need to be addressed to begin to reduce

partisanship and the partisan nature of the House. We have simply
got to reach across the aisle, make friends with Democrats or Re-

publicans who are of like mind and begin to pull together.
That is the largest disappointment I have so far in the House.
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Mr. Dreier. Well, let me thank you all very much. We have been

talking about freshmen. We did have an old bull in the middle

amongst all these freshmen. We appreciate your being here too,

Bill.

We look forward to working with you, and again, I will say that I

hope that you will work with your freshmen colleagues, Democrat
and Republican alike, to bring as many as possible to support this

effort that we have for reform.

Thank you all very much, and again, we have, I think, set a
record here with this many Member witnesses and we look forward
to our next meeting, which will be after the recess.

Thank you all very much. The meeting stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 4:45 p.m., the Joint Committee was adjourned.]
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statement of Rep. David Price

Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress

February 4, 1993

Co-chairmen Hamilton and Boren, Vice-chairmen Dreier and

Domenici, members of the Joint Committee:

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today and

to discuss with you the ways Congress might more effectively be

organized. This committee is taking on a critical task at a

critical time: the American people are experiencing great

frustration with governmental ineffectiveness and paralysis. We

know we can do better, and a critical part of that is to improve

the performance of this institution. This morning I weint to urge

you to take care, as you begin your work, to distinguish genuine

congressional reform from much of what is currently being peddled

under that r\ibric. I also will highlight a few areas of needed

change, mainly referring to the chamber in which I serve, the

House of Representatives'.

Prior to my first election to the House in 1986, I worked as

an aide to the late Senator E. L. "Bob" Bartlett of Alaska, wrote

a doctoral dissertation on Senate committees while based in his

office, and then spent some seventeen years as a political

scientist, writing and teaching cdaout the Congress. These were

years that inspired books with titles like Obstacle Course fin

Capitol Hill and House Out of Order , by the House's own champion

of reform, Richard Boiling. The policy frustrations amd failings

of the early 1960s in particular suggested the need for a

(97)
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performance -based critique and reform agenda, a need that was

lessened but not removed by the post -1964 spate of congressional

productivity. This strain of reform, kept alive by such members

as Boiling and Morris Udall, helped produce niomerous positive

changes, particularly after the arrival of the post -Watergate

class of 1974: the reining in of the House Rules Committee and

its establishment as an arm of the leadership; strengthened

leadership control over committee assignments, bill referrals and

floor operations; and a measure of accounteibility by committee

chairmen to the party caucus.

The reforms of the 1970s were not driven solely by a desire

for efficient and responsive policy-making; other goals, most

notably a desire to democratize the chamber and to distribute

authority and resources more widely, also fueled major changes.

There was, however, a general intent to produce a stronger

Congress turning out an improved policy product that underlay

most of what was achieved as well as some of the major reform

efforts, such as the attempted recasting of committee

jurisdictions in 1974, which fell short.

Unfortunately, self-styled proponents of reform do not speak

with even this degree of clarity and agreement today. That makes

the task of this Joint Committee especially difficult, and makes

it imperative at the outset to sort out the goals and criteria of

true reform. The situation is complicated by the rise in recent

years of a particularly virulent strain of institutional

criticism, what is sometimes aptly termed Congress -bashing. This

mode of criticism, with its withering cynicism about all things
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congressional, encourages a defensive detachment from the

institution on the part of members, an expose mentality on the

part of the press, and increasing public distrust and alienation.

What tends to get crowded out is any serious attempt to

understand how Congress actually works, as well as the sorts of

proposals for change that could improve institutional

performance. Indeed, much current Congress -bashing actually

helps prevent positive change. We need to consider what

distributions and concentrations of power will make the

institution work effectively, but current criticism tends to

stigmatize all exertions of power as personal aggrandizement.

Similarly, we need to consider what sorts of support services

Congress needs to function efficiently, but this criticism often

regards such accoutrements indiscriminately as "perks." And

though we need to strengthen the members' incentives to

contribute to the work of the institution, the critics often view

legislative dealings with a jaundiced eye and encourage a

righteous aloofness. All of this fuels one's suspicion that meuiy

contemporary congressional critics are aiming -- some

deliberately, some inadvertently -- not for a more assertive,

competent institution but, rather, for the opposite.

The excesses of Congress -bashing do not gainsay the need to

mitigate the endless scramble for campaign funds, to prevent

abuse of the resources of incumbency, and to place the management

of Congress on a more professional and businesslike footing. In

areas such as these we have made some promising changes, and more

remains to be done, especially in campaign finance reform. It is
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equally important, however, to remember the earlier reform agenda

aimed at a stronger Congress, holding its own with the executive

branch in the constitutional balance of power and producing good

public policy. This is the kind of reform that is threatened by

the Congress -bashers and by their preferred nostrums such as

congressional term limits and the line- item veto. It is a

remarkable sign of the times and of shifting political currents

that self-styled conservatives -- the erstwhile critics of

bureaucracy and of concentrated presidential power - - should

endorse such measures. But it is surely in^rudent for them or

for anyone else to base such far-reaching institutional changes

on short-term political advantage. Those who seek to

delegitimize and weaken Congress today could be in for some sober

second thoughts later on if a strong and resilient institution is

not there when they need it.

A more positive formula for change would attend to the need

for strengthened party operations in Congress. I welcome the end

of divided government" - - and I say that not merely as a partisan

Democrat anticipating the novel experience of serving with a

president of my own party, but as one aware of how the parties,

historically the bridge between the checked and balanced organs

of government, have in recent years exacerbated the gridlock.

But even as we anticipate a shift downtown of imach policy

initiative and heightened party discipline in passing the

President's program, we still need to attend to the roles of our

parties and the resources of our leadership in the House. We

need to strengthen our leadership's capacity to develop and
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promote a policy agenda and to nudge committee

decisionmaking in consistent directions; too often whip

operations become exercises in damage control or last-minute

modification, dealing with problems that should have been

detected and dealt with earlier. Party caucuses need to be

strengthened as organs of policy discussion and debate; the

leadership must be enabled to overcome committee fragmentation

and parochialism in bringing proposals to the floor; and strong

vote -gathering operations must be maintained.

Our House Democratic Caucus has already taken some steps in

these directions, and that may be the appropriate arena for most

of these party- strengthening changes. But to the extent the

Joint Committee focuses on improving the Congress' policy-making

capacities, the need for strengthened parties will, I believe,

loom large.

Likewise, I urge you to consider major changes in the

operations of our committees. We already have begun to deal with

some of the excesses of committee and subcommittee proliferation

- - discontinuing the select committees and turning their

functions over to the standing committees, trimming back the

nximber and size of subcommittees, and limiting the number of

units on which any member may serve. It is in^ortant for a

legislative body like ours to retain numerous points of

initiative and places where members can make their mark. But the

penduliam has swung too far in the direction of diffusion and

decentralization, and a reasonable consolidation can save money,

reduce members' overextension, encourage a focus on general
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rather than particular interests, and increase the overall

coherence of policy-making.

We also need to revisit what proved to be the most difficult

and least successful reform effort of the 1970s: the

simplification and rationalization of committee jurisdictions.

Jurisdictional anomalies do have serious policy consequences.

Strong banking reform measures might well have passed in 1988 and

1991, for example, had the House Banking Committee's jurisdiction

matched that of its Senate counterpart. But the bifurcation of

banking and securities regulation in the House has stymied reform

legislation and led to the forfeiture of Congress' leadership

role to the regulatory agencies and the courts.

I realize there would be a price to pay in terms of internal

conflicts, and I am aware of the argximents of defenders of the

present system -- that its defects have been (or can be) dealt

with by enhanced referral powers for the Speaker, that

jurisdictional fragmentation can provide alternative ways of

developing measures when problems arise, and so forth. But even

conceding such advantages, the present system's scattering of

jurisdiction over key policy areas (particularly those, such as

energy and the environment, that have come into prominence since

the jurisdictional lines last were drawn) , its generating of

overlapping and coir^eting claims, and its provision of multiple

checkpoints for obstruction and delay have gone far past the

point of diminishing returns.

There are many anomalies and disparities in the way

jurisdictional lines are drawn in both houses and among
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Appropriations subcommittees as well. But if the Joint Committee

doubts the wisdom or feasibility of taking all this on, I would

suggest a minimalist strategy (which would be difficult enough) :

concentrate on resolving House - Senate disparities . Whatever one

thinks of the jurisdictional divisions among appropriations

subcommittees, the worse sorts of problems are avoided by virtue

of the fact that the appropriations subcommittees in House and

Senate have the same jurisdictions. To approximate that degree

of synchronization among standing committees in the House and

Senate would be a major step forward.

I also hope the Joint Committee will examine the way

committee and subcommittee leaders are chosen, although in the

end most changes in this area also might come through party

caucuses. I fully appreciate the virtues of the seniority system

in preventing continuous jockeying for positions, in protecting

the smaller states, and so forth. But the limited moves we have

made away from a pure reliance on seniority have inproved our

committee leadership and have made our chairmen more responsive

to the majority of members; I believe we could profitably tcike

further incremental steps in this direction. Surely We could

allow, for example, members of equal full committee seniority to

contest subcommittee chairmanships when they initially become

available. When a full committee chairmanship becomes available,

we could permit a balloting among the three or four most senior

members, adding a greater element of deliberate choice to the

selection. Again, the Democratic Caucus has taken a step in the

right direction, opening chairmanship races to additional
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nominees on the caucus floor if as many as 14 members of the

Steering and Policy committee vote against the chairman or most

senior member, or if 50 Members request additional nominations.

Changes such as these, I believe, could measurably improve

congressional operations. The key litmus test for these and for

any other changes, I am suggesting, is whether they would leave

Congress stronger and make it a more competent and effective

institution able to produce better policy. But I also would

suggest, in closing, that we not overestimate or oversell the

potential of reform. All the tinkering we do cannot compensate

for an absence of political will or public consensus. What the

November 3 election has produced may well surpass in importance

anything this Joint Committee does, as we experience the end of

divided government, the emergence of a popular mandate, the

breaking of gridlock, and the advancing of major policy

initiatives. Most Americans, after all, are far more concerned

that we address our country's problems than that we address flaws

in Congress's internal' operations. Our immediate challenge is to

meet these policy challenges, taking full advantage of the means

and mechanisms we already have at our disposal . But your

committee can aid us in this task, and in the endeavors we will

make beyond this hopeful season, by recommending the kinds of

organizational changes that will enhance the workings of Congress

and the quality of its policy product. I wish you well in this

endeavor and thank you for the opportunity to share my thoughts

with you.
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TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE CHRISTOPHER Cqk
I

BEFORE THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE

REORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

FEBRUARY 4, 1993

Mr. Chairman:

We face a budget situation that is rapidly spiralling out of

control. Although deficit spending has plagued American

taxpayers for years, only recently has congressional overspending

threatened to swallow up the entirety of our income tax receipts.

Our current public debt has crossed the $4 trillion mark, and

yesterday, appearing before the House Budget Committee, CBO

Director Robert Reischauer warned that the federal budget deficit

could top $650 billion per year unless the government acts to

reign in the budget monster.

We all recognize the need to make the tough choices to cut

the deficit. And most of us realize that simply slashing defense

spending and limiting the growth of domestic discretionary

accounts won't even begin to address the deficit problem.

The simple truth is this: The chronic failure to balance

the budget is the inevitable result of a poorly designed

congressional budget process, which not only permits but

encourages violation of the very laws designed to force rational

choices among competing priorities. The current process

virtually guarantees wasteful spending and financial chaos. Any

sincere effort at deficit reduction must be based on reform of
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our broken-down budget process.

Not least among the reasons that the system is subject to

manipulation and abuse is that very few people understand how it

works. Even within Congress itself, terms like "current services

baseline," "section 302(b) allocation," and "undistributed

offsetting receipts" often produce blank stares. The budget

committees, whose members should have the incentive and

opportunity to understand the process, are powerless to enforce

the law; a law that President Clinton has already violated by

failing to submit his budget by the February 1 deadline specified

in the 1974 Budget and Impoundment Control Act.

To repair the broken-down congressional budget process, we

must design a system with teeth in it to make sure that Congress

doesn't again abandon it for some less restrictive expedient.

During the past several years, working as the co-chairman of the

Task Force on Budget Process Reform, I have developed a

comprehensive proposal that will do just that.

This new plan is contained in the Budget Process Reform Act.

It currently is co-sponsored by more than 110 of our colleagues

in both the House and the Senate, and it is based on the premise

that an effective budget process must do each of the following:

o Encourage early consultation and cooperation between

Congress and the President;

o Produce decisions on overall budget levels early in the
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budgeting year;

o Be evenhanded with respect to the President and the

Congress, not giving either an advantage in dealing

with the other or in establishing spending priorities;

o Tie each individual spending decision to an overall,

binding budget total;

o Reguire explicit decisions on spending levels for all

federal programs, not just those arbitrarily deemed

"controllable;"

o Prevent threatened shut-downs of the government;

o Be as simple as possible in concept and means of

implementation, so that the process is clear and

understandable to Congress and the public;

o Not raise difficult questions of constitutionality;

o Contain a bias in favor a spending restraint that could

be overcome only if both the President and the Congress

wish to do so; and

o Protect individual members of Congress against the

political fallout from tough spending decisions by

placing the burden to cut spending on the process

rather than on specific legislators.

To accomplish these objectives, the Budget Process Reform

Act will completely overhaul the existing process, establishing

several related reforms. Here's how the act works.

Budget First. Spending Second: This proposal would require
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that Congress enact a legally binding budget (in the form of a

joint , rather than a concurrent resolution) by May 15 of each

year. Until the budget is signed into law, no authorization or

appropriations bill could come before either the House or the

Senate floor, or before any committee. The budget would set

ceilings on all federal spending (except Social Security and the

interest on the debt) for the coming fiscal year.

One-Page Budget: The current budget system, in which the

"budget" is so detailed that it resembles New York City's phone

book. The Budget Process Reform Act calls for a budget that will

fit on a single page—setting specified ceilings on government

spending within the 19 summary categories currently used in the

budget. Because the budget would contain only 19 numbers, it is

far more likely that the Congress and the President could agree

at this high level of abstraction on how much the federal

government should spend in the ensuing fiscal year.

The Act's requirements, if followed, will end the current

chaos of the budget process. But experience has shown that

Congress will seek ways to avoid— if not simply ignore and

violate—any legal requirement aimed at promoting fiscal

responsibility. To ensure that we will no longer be able to

escape the discipline of this new budget process, the Act

contains several enforcement mechanisms which, in effect, lock

the door on all the exits—and even deny Congress the tools to

pick the locks.
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The Two-Thirds Requirement; First, Congress would be

permitted to enact spending legislation in excess of the budget

ceilings only by a supermajority vote—two-thirds of both houses.

The only way to adopt spending proposals by simple majority would

be to authorize and appropriate within the ceilings of a duly

enacted budget law.

No More Blank Checks; The Act will require Congress to

determine the desired level of spending for each federal program

except Social Security and interest on the debt. Open-ended

"blank-check" appropriations—such as those for entitlement

programs, which authorize the spending of "such sums as may be

necessary"—would no longer be allowed. Instead, the one-page

budget enacted by Congress would include ceilings for spending on

these entitlement programs.

Line-Item Reduction; The Act also gives the President— in

this case Bill Clinton—a tool which he called for during last

fall's Presidential campaign. With respect to spending in excess

of the budget ceilings, the President would be granted enhanced

rescission authority—that is, authority to rescind the over-

budget portion of any spending unless Congress were to enact

legislation expressly disapproving the specific rescission. This

"line-item reduction" authority should be applicable only to the

over-budget portion of the proposed spending; the President would

also be granted authority to effect rescissions of any spending
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authorized or appropriated in excess of the previous year's

funding levels in the event that no budget were enacted.

Line-item rescission is actually preferable to a line-item

veto. A veto gives the President the power to eliminate an

entire category or program with the stroke of a pen. But a line-

item rescission would give him the power to selectively reduce

individual programs by a percentage, leaving intact that portion

of the program which has been budgeted by Congress.

To maintain the integrity of congressional control over the

legislative process, the Congressional Budget Office, not the

Office of Management and Budget, would be the "scorekeeper" for

determining whether particular authorization and appropriations

measures are consistent with the budget ceilings.

No More Budget Act Waivers: In recent years, one of the

most notorious ways that Congress has cheated the budget process

is to "waive" the requirements of the 1974 Act. In fact, during

the 102nd Congress, 47% of all rules adopted by the House waived

the Budget Act.

Avoiding Government Shutdowns; Finally, the Act provides a

safeguard against the contingency that Congress should fail by

October 1, the beginning of the fiscal year, to complete action

on appropriations for any program or activity. In that case, the

previous year's funding level would automatically be
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reappropriated for the upcoming fiscal year. This automatic

"continuing resolution" would apply to all spending, except for

Social Security and interest. An added virtue of this sustaining

mechanism is its bias in favor of spending restraint. If no

action is taken, spending does not increase from year to year.

The problems of runaway spending and lack of accountability

are not new—they're simply getting worse. Now, our huge federal

borrowing is threatening to increase interest rates and

inflation, and to destroy the current economic recovery. Only a

comprehensive rewrite of the entire 1974 Budget Act will go to

the heart of the problem: an undisciplined, out-of-control

budget process.

I believe that a majority in the Congress could be persuaded

to vote for these reforms. Bill Clinton's embrace of a line-

item veto or enhanced rescission authority is encouraging to many

of us who have long called for reform of the budget process. And

this Committee's recognition of the problem is an important first

step in enacting such reorganization. It also appears that both

the House Budget Committee and the Government Operations

Committee—which has primary jurisdiction over budget process

reform—are seriously interested in addressing this issue. Mr.

Chairman, I look forward to working with the Committee as you

develop your comprehensive proposals to improve the inner

workings of the U.S. Congress.
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Mastering the budget fat
THE ISSUE:

A presidential
line-item veto

OUR VIEW:
BiMh should

push hard for

budget-cutting
tool

Every
year in his State

of the Union address
President Bush asks Con-

gress to grant him a line-

item veto — but then he

fails to follow through. If

the president is sehoixs

about gaining control of

federal spending, he
should vigorously cham-

pion this and other re-

forms.

The line-item veto is a power 43 gover-
nors enjoy, to excise particular items within

a budget. Some scholars argue that the

wording of the Constitution implies the

same authority tor the president.

Realistically, it's hard to conceive of Con-

gress approving a lirie-ftem veto-except .as

Tjarl ti alarger budget reform. Just -such a

reform was painstakingly designed by a

cabmet-level group in the Reagan White

House. Christopher Cox, who participated in

that effort as senior associate counsel to the

president and who is now a member of

Congress from Newport Beach. Calif., intro-

duced it last year as the Budget Process

Reform Act.

Cox proposes a series of simple steps.

Every year by May 15 Congress would pass

a legally binding budget. On a single page, it

woiSd set ceilings on federal spending in the

19 usual summary categones (except Social

Security and interest on the debt). At this

high level of abstraction. Cox argues, the

legislators and the president could reach

agreement— early in the budgetmg year.

Any spending above these ceilings would

havctD-beapprovAd-b? a twewhurds vote'—
andthepresident could veto it.

' '



113

THE BUDGETPROCESS REFORMACT

KEY POINTS OF THE BILL:

o BUDGET FIRST, SPEND SECOND- No authorization or appropriations bill

would be considered uruil the overall budget is in place.

o ONE-PAGE, 19 FUNCTION BUDGET RESOLUTION- The budget shaU be

a joint resolution passed by both the House and the Senate. This would

bring the Presideru into the process rightfrom the beginning.

o BUDGET ACT GUIDELINES MUST BE MET - The Congress would no

longer he able to waive the Budget Act deadlines or spending limits. The

guidelines would he hiruiing by law and a 2/3 vote would be required by

Congress to break the Budget Act.

o ENHANCED RESCISSION - A modified line-item veto would be enacted to

reduce unnecessary, pork-harrel spending.

o PAY-AS-YOU-GO SUPPLEMENTAL SPENDING- Any spending in excess

ofBudget Act guidelines must he offset with cuts in otherprograms.

WHAT THE BILL WILL DO?

o Encourage early consultation/cooperation between Confess and the President

o Produce decisions on overall budget levels early in the bucket year.

o Tie each spending decLiion to the overall binding budget total

o Require explicit decisions on spending levels for aUfederal programs, not just those

arbitrarily deemed "controllable."

o Prevent actual or threatened annual shut-dowrus ofthefedeml government

o Create a simple and understandable budget pr<Ke\s.

o Contain a bias in favor ofspending restraint that could he overcome only ifboth

Congress and the President wish to dt» so.

For I'unhcr inlormuiiun, cuniact Cuiiurcssmun (liristuphcr ('ox 206 Cannon 225-5611
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Co-chairmen, Vice-chairmen and members of the Committee:

I want to thank you for the opportunity to come before you today
and speak on the important topic of Congressional reform.

As a cosponsor of the Hamilton/Gradison Resolution to create this
Joint Committee, I take great pride in being part of this bipartisan
effort to improve not only the organization and operation of
Congress, but also its public image.

Like many of our colleagues, I am a strong supporter of refonning
the budget process, restructuring committees and staff, improving
floor procedures, increasing congressional accountability and a number
of other reforms that will make this institution more responsive to
needs of today's society and help to restore public confidence.

While I approve of the eight issue-areas the Committee has
selected to comprise the core of its reform agenda, I am pleased that
the Committee is holding preliminary hearings to ensure that a full
and complete study of potential reform measures is made.

To this end, I have come today to propose a simple, yet
potentially powerful reform measure — a single-subject rule for
legislation.

A rule requiring that each bill contain only one subject would
significantly improve the legislative process.

It would help members know what they're voting for by eliminating
the confusion that results from a number of unrelated bills being
cobbled together.

It would prevent members from having to vote against a bill they
support because an unrelated provision they oppose is attached, or
vice versa.

It would prevent some members from building a majority for a bad
bill by attaching other members' pet bills to it.

And it would make representatives more accountable to the
constituents by making their voting records more comprehensible.

Some form of a single-subject rule quietly exists in 41 of the 50
state constitutions and works to prevent the Congressional-style
legislation that confuses and infuriates the public while allowing
members to escape accountability.

For those who question the necessity of such a rule in Congress,
I ask, what do extended unemployment benefits for Americans and Most
Favored Nation status for Hungary have in common? Most people would
probably answer nothing, but a congressional historian would know that
they were passed in the same bill last Congress.
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Unfortunately, this is not an isolated case. For years
Congresses have avoided difficult votes or built majorities for bad
bills by combining unrelated legislation.

You need only to review a few back issues of Congressional
Quarterly (CQ) to find evidence of this fact. In November of 1986 CQ
reported that President Reagan was displeased at the prospect of
signing an omnibus health bill "containing the texts of nine separate
bills." I wonder if any member of Congress knew everything that was
in that bill.

And that bill came on the heels of a deficit-reduction bill
enacted chat, according to CQ, "included enough changes in Medicare
and Medicaid programs. . .to make it one of the major health bills of
the 99th Congress."

Unbelievably, between 1981 and 1988, Congress avoided voting on a
stand-alone foreign aid appropriations bill. Instead, funding for the
politically unpopular program was rolled into omnibus continuing
resolutions.

Certainly omnibus bills are among the worst of the legislative
atrocities that Congress commits. The lack of a single-subject
requirement also short-changes the deliberative process and impedes
the progress of worthwhile legislation.

The earliest American single-subject requirement I have been able
to find is contained in the instructions of Queen Anne to the first
royal Governor of the colony of New Jersey in 1703. Queen Anne warned
him of the danger of legislation that ties together issues that have
no relation to one another. She sensibly advocated a single-subject
rule for legislation which remains in the New Jersey state
constitution today and has found its way into the constitutions of
nearly every other state.

The Queen probably did not foresee aid for out-of-work Americans
being tied to tariffs on Hungarian products, but she surely knew
legislators would be tempted to piggyback self-serving legislation
onto a popular bill and she also realized that legislators might
attempt to build support for their bill by adding members' pet
legislation to it.

She knew that a single-subject rule for legislation would
prevent log-rolling and protect the integrity of the legislative
process. It was good advice then, and is good advice today.

I would encourage the Committee to review the adoption of a

single-subject rule for Congress and I am submitting for your
consideration copies of my single-subject legislation that I

introduced at the beginning of the 103rd Congress.
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Proposed committee structure:

[Proposed House organization; Senate names in parentheses]

Exclusive:
Rules (no Senate counterpart)
Ways and Means (Finance)

Mutually exclusive:
Agriculture (Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry)
Armed Services (same)
Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs (same)
Commerce, Science and Transportation (same)
Energy and Natural Resources (same)
Environment and Public Wor)cs (same)
Foreign Affairs (Foreign Relations)
Judiciary (same)
Education and Labor (Labor and Human Resources)

Non- exclusive, rotating membership:
Budget (seime)

Intelligence (same)
Standards of Official Conduct (Ethics)

Other non- exclusive:
House Administration (Rules and Administration)
Governmental Affairs (same)
Veterans Affairs (same)

1 . Members of an exclusive committee may have no other
assignments.

2 . Members of a mutually exclusive committee may also serve
on a non-exclusive committee, though many will not.

3. A Member not serving on an exclusive or mutually
exclusive committee may serve on two non-exclusive committees.

4. Seniority on current committee (s) would be carried over
to a member's new committee (s) , provided that new committee has at
least a portion of old committee's jurisdiction. With regard to
current members of the Appropriations Committee, such old
jurisdiction would be determined by the member's current
subcommittee assignments. Immediately preceding service on other
relevant committees would also count for seniority purposes.
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Changes from current House structure

Agriculture (no change)

Armed Services (no change)

Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs (add securities jurisdiction
from current Energy and Commerce)

Budget (no change)

Commerce, Science and Transportation (merger of Small Business
Committee and most of Science, Space and Technology Committee with
commerce and transportation parts of Energy and Commerce, Pxiblic
Wor)cs and Transportation, and Merchant Marine and Fisheries)

Education and Labor (no change)

Energy and Natural Resources (Natural Resources Committee plus
energy part of Energy and Commerce and energy part of Science,
Space and Technology)

Environment and Public Works (environment from Energy and
Commerce, and Merchant Marine and Fisheries; non- transportation
parts of Public Works and Transportation)

Foreign Affairs (no change)

Governmental Affairs (3 -way merger of Government Operations, Post
Office and Civil Service, and District of Columbia Committees)

House Administration (no change)
^

Intelligence (no change)

Judiciary (no change)

Rules (no change)

Standards of Official Conduct (no change)

Veterans Affairs (no change)

Ways and Means (no change)

[Note: functions of Appropriations Committee are merged with all
committees shown above, with each responsible for appropriations
in its own area. Budget resolution will specify spending ceilings
for each committee.]
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TESTIMONY BEFORE JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS
By Rep. Michael W. Gas tie - Delaware

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, thank, you for the
opportunity to testify here today. As other freshman
congresspeople have testified, congressional reform certainly
were buzzwords on the campaign trail. In my transition from
Governor of Delaware to the First State's only Congressman, I was
told, possibly warned, by a few members of Congress that I would
be frustrated by the lack of subs tan tat ive achievement in

Congress and, like many of you are, would be frustrated by the
process which contributes to this inefficiency and
inef f ec t iveness .

After four weeks on the job, I do not have all the answers,
and I defer to the expertise of the distinguished members of this
Committee. However, I thought it might be helpful to hear the
views of a freshman congressman who is encountering the problems
for the first time.

I believe that by outlining a clear agenda each year,
streamlining the committee structure, simplifying floor
procedures and eliminating perks and privileges. Congress can be
positioned to work in the nation's best interest. I propose
several structural, procedural and leadership reforms.

A critical structural reform is to significantly reduce the
number of committees and subcommittees and staff. We can begin
by abolishing the four House Select Committees. With fewer
committees and subcommittees to serve on, congresspeople could
concentrate on key legislative areas, developing expertise in
those areas .

With a congressional budget of 2.3 billion dollars, 20,000
staff members, 147 subcommittees, 22 standing committees,
caucuses, task forces and research groups, and 140 congressional
member organizations and legislative service groups, some
Congressional downsizing is sorely needed.
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The practice of assigning one bill to multiple committees
should be stopped as veil. This is a duplicative process that
wastes precious time and resources.

To limit the seniority system, the terms of committee
chairpersons and ranking minority members should be limited.
Membership on committees also should be rotated.

The practice of proxy voting should be ELIMINATED as well.
Members could be present to vote in committees and subcommittees
if they did not have multiple, competing assignments.

At the beginning of each legislative session, both the House
and Senate should set a clear, descriptive agenda articulating
their priorities for the upcoming session. A legislative
calendar also should be developed around these agendas that
allows sufficient time for major policy issues to be discussed.

Special joint congressional committees with responsibility
for key pieces of legislation should be established. By
assigning primary legislation to joint Senate-House committees at
the outset of a new session, Congress will demonstrate its
commitment to seeing some action on the issues, speed the
deliberation process and engage a bi-partisan approach to
problem-solving.

While I generally support the 10-month legislative session
and allocation of days spent between Washington and our
districts, I believe that when we are in session, we should start
the legislative day earlier in the morning as opposed to mid-
afternoon .

We must also dedicate more time IN SESSION ON THE HOUSE FLOOR
to debate priority legislation and develop a process for reducing
and expediting the process of essential legislation.

Procedurally, we should ABOLISH THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE.
This weakens our democratic form of government because it permits
the U.S. House of Representatives to conduct the important
business of this country without a majority of elected
representatives present in the House chamber to debate
legislat ion .

Another procedural change to enhance congressional
responsibility is -to require that every bill and committee report
be made available to members at least 48 hours before it is voted
on. Major legislation, such as the Family and Medical Leave Act,
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is often brought to the floor for a vote without a committee
report and before any member has had a chance to read it, much
less understand it.

Perhaps the most important procedural change that should be
made is to fundamentally revamp the budget process. The budget
resolution approved by the Congress each year should be BINDING.
Unauthorized appropriations should not be protected by closed
rules .

While I realize this reform may be beyond the scope of this
committee, I believe that to ensure more accountability and
fiscal responsibility, Congress should eliminate automatic cost
of living increases for all entitlement programs, except Social
Security. Increases in entitlement programs and congressional
salaries, which are fueling this country's budget deficit, should
not be on auto-pilot. Congress must be held accountable for
voting on any spending increase that plunges this country further
into red ink.

While it is critical that Congress reform its legislative
structure and procedures, we also must continue efforts to change
the public perception that Congress isolates itself from the
problems and responsibilities of the average American. Congress
has made some administrative changes to clean up its act, but
there are many more perks that should be eliminated. For
example, every Representative and Senator should reduce their
franking costs by eliminating unsolicited mass mailings.

Finally, Congress must be subject to the laws it enacts.
There should be no double standard exempting Congress from laws
that all other Americans must comply with.

In conclusion, to make Congress more effective and
restore public confidence in this institution, we must streamline
the structure of Congress, simplify procedures, debate more
issues in the full House and end the perks and privileges that
isolate Congress from the problems of the majority of
Americans .
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CONGRESSMAN BILL GOODLING
STATEMENT BEFORE

THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS
FEBRUARY 4, 1993

MEMBERS OF THE JOINT COMMITTEE

I AM HONORED TO APPEAR BEFORE THE JOINT COMMITTEE TODAY TO
DISCUSS IN DETAIL TWO AREAS THAT I BELIEVE THE COMMITTEE SHOULD
ADDRESS AS PART OF ITS EFFORTS TO REFORM THIS CONGRESS, AND IN
PARTICULAR THE PEOPLE'S HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES. I BELIEVE WE
WERE ELECTED THIS PAST YEAR TO LEAD, REPRESENT, AND REFORM. MY
TESTIMONY TODAY WILL FOCUS ON THE TWO ISSUES OF CONGRESSIONAL
COVERAGE UNDER THE LAW AND SELECT COMMITTEE REFORM.

AS YOU KNOW, I HAVE BEEN HERE FOR QUITE SOME TIME, I HAVE
SEEN REFORM EFFORTS BEFORE, AND I WOULD JUST HOPE THAT WE LOOK AT
ALL THE ISSUES AND DO SOMETHING CONSTRUCTIVE AS A RESULT OF ALL
OF OUR EFFORTS TO REFORM CONGRESS.

AS THE RANKING MEMBER OF THE HOUSE EDUCATION AND LABOR
COMMITTEE, WHICH HAS SOLE JURISDICTION OVER ALL LABOR RELATED
LEGISLATION, I AM ANGERED AT OUR ARROGANCE AS MEMBERS OF
CONGRESS. TO SUGGEST THAT WE IN CONGRESS CAN KNOW WHAT LABOR LAWS
ARE GOOD FOR THE PRIVATE SECTOR AND IMPOSE THESE BURDENS WITHOUT
BEING SUBJECTED TO THEM OURSELVES IS NOT SATISFACTORY FOR AN
INSTITUTION THAT IS SUPPOSED TO REPRESENT ALL OF THE PEOPLE.

THIS PAST ELECTION SHOULD HAVE SENT A MESSAGE THAT WAS LOUD
AND CLEAR TO ALL MEMBERS. THE MESSAGE THAT I HEARD FROM MY
CONSTITUENTS IN SOUTH CENTRAL PENNSYLVANIA WAS "DO AS I SAY AND
DO AS I DO", BUT TOO MANY TIMES IN CONGRESS OUR MESSAGE IS "DO AS
I SAY, AND NOT AS I DO, AND YOU CAN PAY FOR IT TOO." WE PASS ON
TOO MANY UNFUNDED FEDERAL MANDATES TO OUR STATE AND LOCAL
GOVERNMENTS WITHOUT EVEN KNOWING THE IMPACTS OF THESE ACTIONS.

FOR DECADES, THE CONGRESS HAS BEEN SYSTEMATICALLY EXEMPTING
ITSELF FROM NEARLY EVERY MAJOR LABOR LAW WHICH IT IMPOSES ON
PRIVATE EMPLOYERS. FOR INSTANCE, CONGRESS IS EXEMPT FROM THE
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS ACT OF 1935, THE MINIMUM WAGE ACT OF
1938, THE EQUAL PAY ACT OF 1963, THE AGE DISCRIMINATION ACT OF
1967, THE OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH ACT OF 1970, THE EQUAL
EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY ACT OF 1972, JUST TO STATE A FEW. THESE
LABOR LAWS PLACE A TREMENDOUS FINANCIAL AND PAPERWORK BURDEN ON
BUSINESS, WHILE THE LEADERSHIP OF CONGRESS SNUBBS THEIR NOSE AT
ANY MENTION OF CONGRESS COVERING ITS OWN OPERATIONS UNDER THE
SAME LAWS. I BELIEVE THE FACT THAT THE CONGRESS HAS EXEMPTED
ITSELF FROM LAWS IT IMPOSES ON THE PRIVATE SECTOR IS JUST ANOTHER
SYMPTOM OF HOW OUT OF TOUCH WE ARE WITH THE REAL WORLD.

THERE ARE THOSE WHO MIGHT SAY THAT "THE HOUSE IS A UNIQUE
INSTITUTION WHICH SIMPLY DESERVES SPECIAL TREATMENT." OTHERS
HAVE ARGUED THAT CONSTITUTIONAL THEORY PROHIBITS JUDICIAL REVIEW
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AND ENFORCEMENT OF LABOR LAWS. THE CONGRESS COULD HAVE SET UP A
SYSTEM OF SELF ENFORCEMENT, BUT INSTEAD CHOSE TO TAKE THE
POSITION OF PRIVELEGE OVER PRINCIPLE. MEMBERS OF THE JOINT
COMMITTEE, IT IS TIME THIS HYPOCRISY ENDED. EXEMPTING OURSELVES
IS JUST ANOTHER LARGE BILLBOARD TO THE PUBLIC STATING THAT WE ARE
SIMPLY OUT OF TOUCH. THIS CURRENT DOUBLE STANDARD DOES NOTHING
BUT UNDERMINE THE CREDIBILITY OF CONGRESS, AT A TIME WHEN
CONGRESS NEEDS TO TURN OVER A NEW LEAF AND SHOW THE AMERICAN
PEOPLE THAT WE ARE HERE TO SERVE AND NOT BE SERVED.

THERE IS NO QUESTION IN MY MIND THAT CONGRESS SHOULD HAVE TO
LIVE BY THE SAME RULES IT IMPOSES ON OTHERS. IF THE HOUSE IS
HELD ACCOUNTABLE UNDER THE SAME LAWS, AND IN THE SAME MANNER AS
EVERYONE ELSE, IT WOULD RESULT IN A MORE THOROUGH ANALYSIS OF THE
MANY LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS WHICH WILL BE CONSIDERED BEFORE
CONGRESS .

I WOULD NOW LIKE TO FOCUS MY ATTENTION ON HOUSE SELECT
COMMITTEES, ANOTHER AREA OF CONGRESS WHICH I BELIEVE CAN BE
REFORMED .

THE FATHER OF OUR CONSTITUTION, JAMES MADISON, ONCE STATED:

There could only be two reasons for referring on any occasion
to a select committee; either where there was an absolute
want of time for the House to digest the subject themselves,
or when any particular papers or documents were to be
examined. (Cong. Record, January 8, 1987, H 233)

HIS POINT WAS CLEAR: SELECT COMMITTEES ARE WHOLLY UNLIKE
STANDING COMMITTEES IN THAT THEY ADDRESS IMMEDIATE PROBLEMS, IN A
LIMITED TIMEFRAME, WITH A PARTICULAR SCOPE.

WE DO NOT HAVE TO LOOK THAT FAR BACK TO FIND SOME MORE RECENT
OPINIONS ON SELECT COMMITTEES. LEON PANETTA, NOW THE DIRECTOR OF
THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, SAID IN JANUARY 1987 THAT HE
RECOGNIZED, "THAT SELECT COMMITTEES BY THEIR VERY NATXJRE ARE
TEMPORARY. THERE IS NO QUESTION ABOUT THAT." (CONG. RECORD,
JANUARY 8, 1987, H 224). SENATOR MIKULSKI , WHILE A
REPRESENTATIVE IN THE HOUSE IN 1982, SAID ON BEHALF OF THE
PROPOSED SELECT COMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES THAT,
"THE COMMITTEE WE PROPOSE DOES NOT CREATE A NEW BUREAUCRACY, BUT
RATHER, STREAMLINES AND CENTRALIZES AN EXISTING BUREAUCRACY. THE
COMMITTEE WOULD BE LIMITED IN SCOPE AND DURATION " (CONG.
RECORD, SEPTEMBER 29, 1982, H 7960). IF ONLY THESE STATEMENTS
WERE TRUE. THESE SELECT COMMITTEES HAVE IN FACT BECOME A
PERMANENT FIXTURE OF THE CAPITOL HILL BUREAUCRACY.

NO MEMBER CAN JUSTLY ARGUE AGAINST THE MERITS OF THE SUBJECTS
EXAMINED BY THE SELECT COMMITTEES. HOWEVER, IT CAN BE ARGUED
THAT PRECIOUS FUNDS CAN BE USED IN A MORE EFFECTIVE MANNER TO THE
BENEFIT OF PEOPLE ACROSS AMERICA. FUNDING FOR THE FOUR SELECT
COMMITTEES IN FISCAL YEAR 1992 (SUPPORTING NEARLY 100 STAFF
MEMBERS) EXCEEDED $3.8 MILLION. THE SELECT COMMITTEES HAVE
ABSOLUTELY NO LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY.
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SOME MEMBERS WILL ARGUE THAT A DECISION SHOULD BE PUT OFF
UNTIL THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS CAN
CONDUCT A REVIEW OF THE ISSUE. I RECALL THAT IN 1977, THE RULES
COMMITTEE BECAME SO INCENSED WITH THE PROLIFERATION OF SELECT
COMMITTEES THAT THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON RULES AND ORGANIZATION ISSUED
A REPORT ENTITLED, "GUIDELINES FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF SELECT
COMMITTEES." IN THE REPORT, THE COMMITTEE OBSERVED:

Special circumstances sometimes justify the creation of
select committees (but) the proliferation of such committees
adds to the spiralling congressional costs, exacerbates
already serious space problems, imposes additional committee
burdens on members, and may interfere with the effectiveness
of the standing committee system. (cited in Report of the
Subcommittee on the Legislative Process of the Committee on
Rules, February, 1983, p. 3)

I WISH TO MAKE CLEAR THAT I AM NOT ANTI-SENIOR CITIZEN, NOT
ANTI -CHILDREN, YOUTH OR FAMILIES, AND THAT I AM NOT PRO-HUNGER OR
PRO-DRUG ABUSE. INSTEAD, I AM PRO-REFORM AND ANTI -BUREAUCRACY .

I URGE THIS JOINT COMMITTEE TO JOIN ME IN REVIEWING THE ORIGINAL
INTENT OF THESE NON-PERMANENT SELECT COMMITTEES. I BELIEVE IT
WOULD BE IN THE BEST INTEREST OF THE CONGRESS TO ABOLISH THESE
COMMITTEES WHICH HAVE BECOME PERMANENT BUREAUCRATIC STRUCTURES.

AT A TIME IN OUR COUNTRY WHEN THE PEOPLE HAVE CRIED OUT TO US
AS LEADERS TO LEAD AND REFORM THE CONGRESS, WE SHOULD HEED TO
THEIR ADVICE AND DO JUST THAT, LEAD, REPRESENT, AND REFORM.
LEADERSHIP IS A LONELY BUSINESS, BUT I BELIEVE THE CONGRESS NEEDS
TO SEND OUT SOME NEW SIGNALS TO THE AMERICAN PEOPLE. WE HAVE TO
BE WILLING TO END THE HYPOCRISY OF NOT COVERING OURSELVES UNDER
LAWS THAT WE MANDATE ON THE PRIVATE SECTOR. WE SHOULD ALSO
DISSOLVE THESE NON-PERMANENT SELECT COMMITTEES WHICH WILL SHOW
THE AMERICAN PEOPLE THAT WE ARE READY TO BEGIN TIGHTENING OUR OWN
BELTS, WHICH I BELIEVE CAN BE TIGHTENED EVEN MORE.

I WOULD LIKE TO THANK THE MEMBERS OF THE JOINT COMMITTEE FOR
RECEIVING MY TESTIMONY AND GIVING ME THIS OPPORTUNITY TO TESTIFY.
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The Honorable John Edward Porter

Testimony before the Joint Committee
on the Organization of Congress

February 4, 1993

Mr. Chairmen, Mr. Vice Chairmen and members of the Committee, I am

grateful to have the opportunity to testify before you today. I

would like to raise two issues which I believe are important for

you to consider as you undertake the essential yet tremendously
difficult task of making recommendations for reforming the House.

First, I would like to discuss the important role that Legislative
Service Organizations (LSOs) play in meeting unmet needs in the

House. I understand that at least one witness who testified before

this committee last week urged you to consider abolishing LSOs. I

strongly disagree with that recommendation for the following

reasons .

As some of you may know, I eun Co-Chairman of the Congressional
Human Rights Caucus, a bipartisan LSO comprised of 220 members who

represent all sides of the political spectrum. The purpose of the

Human Rights Caucus is to serve as a resoxirce for Members and their

staffs for information on a variety human rights issues and to

coordinate congressional concern on behalf of victims of human

rights abuses around the world. Over the years, our membership has

grown steadily which we believe demonstrates widespread support for

our efforts eunong House members.

The Human Rights Caucus is motivated by the belief that human

rights are the birthright of every person regeurdless of their race,

nationality, ethnicity, religion, beliefs or any other

characteristic. As a nation who's existence is predicated on the

belief that individuals have certain inalienable rights, the United

States has an obligation to show concern for individuals who are

living in countries which do not respect human rights.
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Sensing a need for an organization on Capitol Hill that could bring

together members from both parties to work together to promote

human rights, I created the Human Rights Caucus ten years ago to

collectivize and focus the concern for human rights which exists in

the Congress. If parliaments in other countries were to devote as

much time, energy and attention to promoting human rights as we do

in the U.S. Congress, I firmly believe that we would be living in

a safer, more peaceful world today.

In terms of having a direct impact on people's lives, I can list

for you dozens of cases where the Human Rights Caucus has

intervened and subsecjuently where that particular individual's life

improved in some way. For example, we have successfully prevented

the execution of innocent political prisoners in Somalia, we have

secured the emigration and reunification of Soviet Refusenik

families, and we have drawn public attention to human right

violations committed against the Tibetans, the Kurds and Indigenous

Peoples, just to name a few.

Unfortunately, the world is still plagued by violent confrontation,

human indecency and disregard for international norms by

governments and opposition movements. The savagery which is

currently going on in the former Yugoslavia demonstrates that

despite the over forty years of existence of international human

rights standards, we still have a long way to go in terms of making

respect for human rights a truly global phenomenon. The Human

Rights Caucus has not and does not attempt to solve every human

rights crisis. However, it does address as much as it can with

limited staff and resources and there is clear evidence that the

Human Rights Caucus has made a difference.

Although I feel strongly about the work of the Human Rights Caucus,

I also believe that other LSOs perform a useful function for their
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members. I happen to belong to two other LSOs besides the Human

Rights Caucus which provide useful information and helpful
assistance to my office and which makes my staff more efficient and

responsive to the people I am privileged to represent. The point
I want to make here is that each LSO has evolved to fill a niche

and meet the unmet needs of its members, otherwise — because

membership in LSOs is purely voluntary and driven by demand — they
would not exist.

I do not want to leave the impression that I am opposed to enacting
reforms in the way LSOs function, handle their finances or any
other aspects of LSO operations. On the contrary, I agree with

some of the criticisms that have been made of LSOs and I believe

that certain reforms are needed to ensure that there are no

violations or exceptions in LSO's conformity with House rules. I

remain willing at any time to work with the House Administration

Committee or any other committee to develop a new set of guidelines
for LSOs which will resolve some of the concerns which have been

expressed about them.

Mr. Chairman, making changes in the LSO system, which has evolved

to meet members needs and interests, without regard for quality or

effectiveness will serve no useful purpose. Eliminating LSOs will

not lead to an improvement in the efficiency of the legislative

process which is one of the primary goals of this important
committee. The argxunent could be made that eliminating LSOs would

streeuttline the House, but this streeunlining would save no money,
would result in no more rapid or efficient consideration of

legislation and would come at the expense of the legitimate,
demonstrated interests of members.

I would like to briefly address another issue that I believe the

Committee should consider. I support a six-year limitation on the
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amount of time a member may serve as Chairman or Ranking Minority
member of a committee or subcommittee.

As every member knows, calls for term limitations have gained
momentum in the past year. Term limit referenda were on the ballot

in 14 states for the last election and passed in all 14. I oppose
term limits because I believe that they impair the judgment of the

electors and, in any event, I am convinced that a constitutional

amendment is necessary to limit memJsers ' terms.

But essentially the same effect sought by those who support term

limits can be achieved by action of the House alone — without

amending the Constitution and without even passing a law. All that

is needed is to change the rules of the House to limit chairmen and

ranking minority members' terms to a period of six consecutive

years. I think that such a limitation would also serve the Senate

well, but that suggestion is, I know, beyond the scope of this

Committee .

This simple change would meUce the House more dyneunic and

responsive, something sadly lacking when a member can chair the

same committee for 10 or 2 or 30 years, building interdependent

relationships with special interest groups and the bureaucracy.

Three congresses is time enough, it seems to me, for a chairman to

advance his or her agenda. After that time, a new chairman would

have a chance to bring fresh ideas to a committee or subcommittee

and advance their agenda.

Without these long-tern fiefdoms of power, where a chair has

omnipotence regarding bills assigned to his or her committee or

subcommittee, the proclivities of voters to return their long-

serving members to yet another term would be greatly reduced and

the effect of term limits achieved without disturbing in the least

the judgment of the electors.
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I believe that this small change in the rules would do salutary

things for the dynamics of the body and would reflect a willingness
to abandon business as usual and I commend it to the consideration

of the members of the Committee.

Mr. Chairman and members of he Committee, thank you for the

opportunity to testify before you today regarding these important
issues.
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Hutto Brings Congressional Reform Ideas to Joint Committee

WASHINGTON— In testimony presented today to the Joint Committee on
the Organization of Congress, U.S. Rep. Earl Hutto (D-FL-1)
called for sweeping reforms including several innovative ideas which
would require Constitutional amendments.

"The respect for Congress has reached a low ebb in recent years,"
Hutto said during the morning session. "I am hopeful that the Joint
Committee can form ideas to increase our effectiveness and restore
respect to Congress. The members of this committee have a golden
opportunity to change the greatest system of government in the world
for the better.

"I believe we could get more done for America if the federal budget
were written every other year. This biennial budgeting process would
give Congress better oversight and would eliminate the need for the
various agencies to 'spend down' their money before the end of the one-
year budget cycle.

"As many of the speakers have said earlier this morning, committees
clearly must be pared down. Beyond that, I want to advocate a bi-
partisan committee staff. I believe that much of our current partisan
gridlock begins at the committee level. We should not have majority
and minority staffers, but rather staff selected by the chairman and
ranking member of each committee together. This idea has served the
Armed Services committee well. Overall the Congress would be well
served to put aside the partisanship that causes such gridlock. My
constituents have told me that they don't care about party labels.
They just want us to get our job done.

"When I served in the Florida legislature, we had a committee
assignment and grouping system that improved ease of scheduling and in
turn improved attendance.

"We are not in the horse and buggy era anymore. I realize that the
framers of the Constitution wanted the House to be close to the people
and thus established the two-year term. However, times have changed.
With jet travel and instant communications, I think it is time to
consider four-year rotating terms. This would eliminate the almost
continuous campaign mentality in the House. This would be a good first
step to badly needed campaign reform. I believe we need to limit
spending on campaigns and further limit PAC contributions.

"Finally, each year the President should make budgetary recisions and
Congress should be required to vote on those recisions."

###
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statement of Congressman Joel Hefley
before the
Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress
February 4, 1993

Mr. Chairman: In many respects, I think the debate surrounding
congressional reform is very similar to the debate over health care
reform. That is, you can always identify the source of a reform
proposal by the proposal itself.

For example, in health care, if you see a plan that requires
fee-for-service, you can be sure the American Medical Association
is behind it. Likewise, proposals to mandate employer-provided
insurance are presented by insurance companies and efforts to
create universal, government-funded health care are supported by
consumer groups.

with congressional reform, it's much the same. The Republicans
propose reforms that protect the minority and give it more say in
what happens on the floor while the Democrats insist upon changes
that would streamline the process and allow them to complete their
legislative agenda with less debate.

We need to move beyond those divisions and target our reforms
toward increasing public confidence in the democratic process.
Regardless of what reform package is passed, if the public still
perceives that Congress is inefficient, unresponsive, and corrupt,
then it will be a failure.

The following reforms I am going to endorse are varied. Some will
alow the proqess down, others will speed it up. But they all have
one idea in common. Make Congress and its members more accountable
to the American people.

PROXY VOTING

No current practice of Congress raises more eyebrows at my town
meetings than the practice of using proxies at committee markups.

Aside from the political implications of proxy voting, I think
it's, if you'll excuse the expression, "just bad politics."

Traditional opposition to proxy voting has taken two forms. First,
it's inherently unfair. It allows a majority to control a vote even
though those casting for the majority aren't even present.

Second, it's inconsistent. We don't allow proxy voting on the
House floor but we do in our committees. Yet, many times the vote
a member casts in committee has more influence over a bill's future
than a vote on the House floor.

Still, I think there's a more important reason to oppose proxy
voting. My constituents sent me to Congress to represent them at
all levels of the legislative process, including committee
meetings. If I'm not there to vote, chances are I'm not there to
hear the debate over what I'm voting on either.

Permitting proxy voting undermines the public's confidence in the
process and it encourages lazy legislating.
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JOINT REFERRALS

One criticism I've heard from my Republican colleagues is that the
Democratic reforms being considered by this committee all emphasize
quantity over quality. In other words, the Democrats seem more
intent upon passing lots of legislation than passing a few, good
bills.

To a certain extent, I believe that this criticism is on the mark—
with one glaring exception; joint referrals of legislation.

Former Congressman Dennis Eckart said it best when he said "We have
balkanized the power of the Congress into dozens of competing
fiefdoms and thus made it more difficult... to define a
congressional agenda."

During my tenure in Congress, every major reform bill presented to
Congress has been held up by competing committee chairman
attempting to protect their turf.

This situation is unacceptable and, while Americans may not
understand all the closed-door infighting that is taking place,
they perceive that gridlock that results from it.

We need to end the practice of joint referrals. I suggest we
require the Speaker of the House to refer newly introduced
legislation to only one committee. While this reform may not make
the Speaker popular among committee chairmen, it will certainly
improve the legislative process.

LIMITING TERMS

Another way to end the gridlock and destroy the fiefdoms is to
limit tenure on committees. The current practice of permanent
committee assignments and unlimited chairmanship has divided the
House and produced several unnecessary layers of obstruction.

By requiring committee membership to rotate every two years, we can
open the process to new ideas and directions and allow members to
have a more rounded legislative background.

I propose that we limit committee tenures to eight years and
committee chairmanships to four.

EXEMPTION

Congress has always been criticized for exempting itself from the
mandates it imposes on other employers.

Responding to this criticism, both the House and the Senate have
recently acted to apply certain civil rights and labor laws to
their employees. While the intentions were good, the actual
practice has been less than successful.

There are two reasons why we need to take additional steps to

comply with the laws we pass. First, our employees deserve the
same protections that all other employees currently enjoy.

Second, by requiring Congress to comply with the regulations it
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imposes on the rest of the country, individual members will have
the opportunity to experience how oppressive and expensive many of
these laws are.

I propose that Congress end the practice of exempting itself from
the laws it passes and that it amend the National Labor relations
Act, the Occupational Safety and Health Act, the Equal Pay Act, the
Age Discrimination in Employment Act, the Freedom of Information
Act, the Privacy Act, and the 1964 Civil Rights Act to apply to
Congress.

Critics of this proposal claim that the separation of powers clause
in the Constitution prohibits Congress from applying the laws it
passes to itself. Personally, I think this argument is more of a
convenient excuse than a legitimate constitutional issue.

Furthermore, there are several ways to circumvent this question if
Congress were really serious about improving its image and
complying with its own laws.

TWO FOR THE MINORITY

To this point, I think the reforms I've proposed are fairly
non-partisan. If anything, I think prohibiting joint referrals and
limiting committee tenure should be more helpful to the majority
than the minority. They would certainly allow for a smoother
consideration of legislation. I strongly support, however, two
needed reforms that would benefit the minority only.

First is the ability for the minority to offer a Motion to Recommit
with instructions.

Second is the requirement of a two-thirds majority to waive points
of order.

There is a cockiness in the current Democratic Leadership that
comes from being in the majority for 19 uninterrupted Congresses.
That cockiness is most evident on the House floor, where it has
become routine for major bills to be considered under closed rules
that prohibit any amendment or objection what-so-ever.

Frankly, I think this hurts the rank-and-file Democrat as much as
it does the minority, but most of all it hurts the credibility of
the institution. What's the point in having rules if we're just
going to exempt ourselves from them everytime they might take some
effect?

And what harm is there to allowing the minority to offer one
alternative to major legislation? We don't have the votes to win—
that's why we're in the minority!

The obvious answer is that the Democratic Leadership has become so
entrenched that they believe they are immune to any repercussions
from flaunting the House Rules or the rights of the minority. The
result is that certain of my Republican colleagues have adopted the
practice of obstructing the floor proceedings every opportunity
they get.

I think we'd be better off just sticking to the rules and allowing
the minority the small privilege of one vote per bill.
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CONCLUSION

When the Founding Fathers ratified the Constitution two centuries
ago, they created a lasting document that has withstood the test of
time. Unfortunately, House rules have failed to be so durable.

What's missing is a sense of balance.

Both parties have an interest in reforming Congress to suit their
present circumstances. The Republicans want to strengthen the
rules to allow them a stronger voice while the Democrats seem
intent on creating a fast-track Congress that passes the entire
Democratic agenda in short order.

Both sides should beware. The purpose of Congress is to pass GOOD
laws, not just laws. It is not the role of the minority to be a
constant obstruction. It certainly won't help the Republicans gain
a majority.

On the other hand, streamlining a gridlocked Congress is a positive
step, but it can go too far if it prevents legitimate debate of
legitimate issues. The surest way for Republicans to take back the
House is for a Democratic Congress, with the cooperation of a
Democratic President, to pass a bunch of bad bills that harm the
country and anger the populace.

I think the above reforms strike the correct balance and I hope the
committee will adopt them.
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I appreciate the
opportunity to come before you today cmd discuss the in5)orteint
issue of congressional reform. I believe that the work of this
committee is critical to restoring public confidence in the
Congress cmd making the Congress more responsive to the needs and
realities of our country today. The Joint Committee on the
Organization of Congress will allow us to take a bipartisan,
deliberative approach to streamlining and modernizing our committee
structure eind inproving the work of the federal government as a
whole.

My primary goal in appearing before this committee today is
to urge your consideration of two reforms that I believe are
critical to regaining the people's trust. One reform pertains to
open meetings rules as they are applied to committees of the
Congress, and the other reform pertains to financial disclosure
requirements for members of Congress and candidates for Congress.
While there have been laudable improvements in these areas in
recent years, both our open meeting and financial disclosure rxiles
are riddled with loopholes that tend to erode public confidence in
this body. Closing these loopholes amd increasing the openness of
the Congress, in my view, are essential to our efforts to regain
the trust amd support of the people we represent.

Let me first address the issue of our open meetings rules.
The Congress in the last two decades has made remarkaible progress
in opening up hearings and markups that previously had routinely
been closed to the pxiblic. However, our current rules still
contain a giamt loophole in that committee members can vote to
close meetings for any reason. I am refiling legislation to allow
meetings to be closed only for two reasons: if disclosure of
matters to be considered would endanger the national security; or
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if evidence or testimony at an investigative hearing would defame,
degrade, or incriminate any person.

I believe that the public's right to know is fundamental and
overrides any other reason for a closed meeting. After all, it is
the public's business we are conducting. Secrecy cam be especially
dangerous at a time when there is so much public concern that
government is working for special interests and not for the people.
One way to help restore public faith in the integrity and
accounteibility of the Congress is to improve our rules governing
open meetings and open records.

My second concern involves our financial disclosure iniles.
Currently, members of Congress are required only to list assets and
liaJailities within broad categories of value. The ranges are so
broad, in fact, that it is impossible to tell from a report whether
a member received a large increase in income from particular
sources. I am refiling legislation to require much more detailed
financial disclosure by members and candidates for Congress. This
bill calls for the listing of exact amounts and sources of all
assets and liaibilities. It also would require members and
CcUididates to file an cuinual statement of net worth and copies of
their taut returns from the previous year.

These changes would provide the public with information that
ensures that members of Congress are not benefitting financially
from holding office. The public deserves to know what we own, what
we owe, and who we owe. Only then will they know that we are
working for them and not for ourselves or for some special
interests.

The two bills I am refiling may not be the ideal approaches
for addressing these issues. However, I do believe that a
successful effort to regain the public's trust must address the
issues of open government and comprehensive financial disclosure.
When I addressed the Rules Committee last year, I was assured that
these two issues fell within the purview of the Joint Committee on
the Organization of Congress. I now urge you to address these
issues in your deliberations and recommendations. Mr. Chairman,
I thank you for your time and attention and I look forward to
working with the committee on these and other issues.
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CHAIRMAN BOREN, CHAIRMAN HAMILTON AND MEMBERS OF THE JOINT

COMMITTEE ;

Since 1990, I have met regularly with a group of moderate

Democratic colleagues called the Mainstream Forum. We are united

by a desire to make a difference in Washington in a way that our

constituents can understand and support. We want to be relevant

in their daily lives.

Today, we are frustrated. Our constituents feel detached

from Congress. Washington presents a confusing array of debate

and work product. We announce deadlines and break them. As

individual members, we keep impossible schedules, running from

one appointment to another, but our institution appears to move

at a glacial pace.

Thus, the ideas that I bring forward today are aimed at

efficiency and accountability.

I first want to reiterate what a growing chorus of Members

and Congressional experts have previously stated regarding the

need to reform House committee structure.

Reducing the number of committees and subcommittees to

eliminate overlapping jurisdiction is essential to a more

efficient House. We simply have too many committees with too

much staff for 435 Members of the House to capably manage. In

fact, they manage us. Prior to this year, the average Member of

the House served on seven various panels.
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While I acknowledge that the House agreed last month to

limit the number of subcommittees, this achievement, has had

virtually no impact on the problems of redundant jurisdictions

and excessive demands on the time of Members. With the latest

reduction of subcommittees, we still have 22 standing committees

and more than 120 subcommittees. In addition. House members

serve with Senators on five joint committees, each containing

more subcommittees. The House also has five select committees

with 11 subcommittees. My colleagues, I'm afraid we don't make

decisions here anymore. We simply put the issue to a committee.

Committee jurisdiction remains outdated and improperly

aligned to respond to current policy challenges in a timely

manner. During the last Congress, the comprehensive energy

reform bill was properly originated in the Energy and Commerce

Committee. However, the bill was subsequently referred to eight

additional committees for modification.

In some cases, it is difficult to find the committee with

proper jurisdiction. The Public Works & Transportation

Committee, for instance, has no authorization responsibility for

railroads.

The number of committee staff has ballooned to over 2,000.

It is likely that, rather than help to cope with the demanding

workload, excess committee staff is creating more work.

Reduction of overlapping committees and elimination of

"makework procedures" should clear our schedules for the

substantive challenges of the day.
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I draw your attention to my proposal, reintroduced every

year since 1985, to transfer the responsibility for. commemorative

designations from the Congress to a commission similar to the

postage stamp panel.

The designation of special days, weeks, months and years is

an act of Congress that requires too much staff and Member time

and too many taxpayer dollars.

Commemoratives amounted to 25 percent of all public laws

passed by the 102nd Congress. Designations like National Dairy

Goat Awareness Week are crowding our legislative schedule. The

proposed 11-member commission would give a more complete and

impartial review of proposals that are generated by a wide

variety of interests.

I would also appreciate the committee's attention to my

proposal to limit the terms of committee chairs and ranking

minority members and make them appointed by their respective

party leaders in the House.

While I recognize that this is not a popular idea with

committee chairs, it is not intended as a commentary on the

performance of any chairman. Instead, it recognizes the

abundance of political talent that exists within this body and

provides more members an opportunity to serve in a leadership

role.

More importantly, it provides the Speaker and Minority

Leader with a necessary tool to demand accountability from

committees, for which they in turn will be held accountable by
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the respective caucuses on the progress of legislation.

The automatic renomination of committee chairmen has done

little to associate committee leaders with their party's agenda

and has created an environment that is stifling to new ways of

thinking. In the rare instances when change has occurred in the

leadership of committees, it has been the product of careful

campaigns which require first that a nominee be defeated by a

negative vote on his/her re-election. This process can breed

bitterness and unhealthy committee working relationships.

In their recent report, "Renewing Congress", the American

Enterprise Institute and The Brookings Institution examined the

relationship between the Speaker and committee chairs. While I

have offered a different solution, I wholeheartedly agree with

their premise: "...strengthening leadership in Congress involves

strengthening accountability of committee chairs to the Speaker

and the Democratic Caucus."

Unlike outside term limits, which would strike down all

seniority and empower Congressional staff, my proposed rule

change preserves continuity and the institutional memory of

senior members. Rather than being forced to leave Congress, a

Committee Chairman whose term has expired, remains eligible to

lead another committee or continue to serve in a vibrant capacity

on a committee he or she once chaired.

Before I close, I also want to voice my support for creating

a mechanism to insure Congressional compliance with all labor,

civil rights and other employment-related laws.
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We can preserve our Constitutional privilege while

demonstrating to our constituents that what's good enough for

them, is fine by us.

I know the joint committee is hearing considerable testimony

on the importance of setting and keeping a legislative schedule,

particularly with regard to budget and spending legislation.

I'll only say that Congress's inability to meet deadlines is a

critical factor in our loss of credibility with the general

public. Incredibly, Congress has met its October 1 deadline for

completed action on all appropriations only once in the last 14

years.

I want to thank the co-chairmen and the members of the joint

committee for the opportunity to participate in this forum today

and I especially appreciate the positive environment for change

that you have established.

END
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TESTIMONY BEFORE
THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE REORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

CONGRESSMAN PORTER GOSS
FEBRUARY 4, 199 3

MR. CHAIRMAN: I VERY MUCH APPRECIATE THIS OPPORTUNITY TO SHARE

MY THOUGHTS WITH YOU AND THIS COMMITTEE. I THINK THE WORK THAT YOU

ARE DOING, WHILE DIFFICULT AND STRENUOUS, IS TERRIBLY IMPORTANT TO

THE LONG-TERM STRENGTH AND VITALITY OF THIS INSTITUTION. ONE NEED

ONLY LOOK AT RECENT SURVEY RESEARCH TO KNOW THAT CONGRESS IS HELD IN

NEARLY UNIVERSAL DISREGARD BY THE AMERICAN PEOPLE — A REPUTATION

THAT, I MUST ADMIT, IS NOT WITHOUT SOME FOUNDATION.

THE PROBLEMS THAT HAVE BOGGED DOWN THE LEGISLATIVE PROCESS ARE

CLEAR TO MOST OF US -- GRIDLOCK HAS BECO.ME THE STATUS QUO, BOTH

INTRA-GOVERNMENT AS WELL AS INTER-GOVERNMENT.

AND, WHILE THE WHEELS OF GOVERNMENT HAVE BASICALLY GROUND TO A

HALT, THE POLITICS AS USUAL HAVE NOT. AS A RESULT, THE AMERICAN

PEOPLE WATCHED THEIR GOVERNMENT, ESPECIALLY THE CONGRESS, TAKE

MIGHTY FINE CARE OF ITSELF WHILE THE COUNTRY SLID INTO WORSE

ECONOMIC TIMES, PEOPLE LOST THEIR JOBS, AND HEALTH CARE COSTS

CONTINUED TO SKYROCKET.

PEOPLE DON'T BELIEVE WE'RE CAPABLE OF PUTTING OUR OWN HOUSE IN

ORDER.

AS A MEMBER OF THE HOUSE ETHICS COMMITTEE (AND ONE WHO WAS

INVOLVED IN THE PAINFUL PROCESS OF INVESTIGATING THE HOUSE BANK

RECORDS), I WOULD LIKE TO SAY FOR THE RECORD THAT I BELIEVE THE

ETHICS COMMITTEE HAS SHOWN ITSELF CAPABLE OF PERFORMING UNDER

ENORMOUS STRESS AND MAKING DIFFICULT DECISIONS WITHOUT THE TAINT OF

PARTISANSHIP. IN MY VIEW, THE ETHICS COMMITTEE SYSTEM FOR POLICING

THE HOUSE HAS ITS MERITS -- AND, AS LONG AS THE COMMITTEE CONTINUES
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TO OPERATE INDEPENDENTLY, '.vITHOUT PARTISANSHIP UNDER CAPABLE

LEADERSHIP -- I BELIEVE IT SERVES AN IMPORTANT FUNCTION. Z DO NOT

AGREE WITH SOME WHO HAVE ARGUED IN RECENT XONTHS THAT IT IS

ESSENTIAL TO FILL THE ETHICS COMMITTEE WITH NON-MEMBERS AND FORMER

MEMBERS .

THAT BEING SAID, I RECCGN::! THAT THERE ARE MANY THINGS WE CAN

AND MUST DO TO MAKE CONGRESS WORK BETTER AND RESTORE ITS

CREDIBILITY. I COME EEFCRE VOU TODAY WITH A COMPILATION OF IDEAS

.-.BOUT THE PROBLEMS WE FACE AND £OME SOLCTICNS WE COULD ADOPT .THESE

.-.RE N'OT .'lECESSARILV IF.IGINAL 70 MS -- OR TO VOU -- 5UY THEY REFLECT

VIEWS REPEATEDLY HEARD INSIDE .-.ND OUTSIDE THE BELTWAY):

1) RESTORING THE IDEA CF PUBLIC SERVICE; NOT SELF-SERVICE

PROBLEM : CONGRESS CONTINUES TO APPEAR MORE INTERESTED IN
TAKING CARE OF ITS OWN, THAN TAKING CARE OF THE PEOPLE AND
THE NATION IT SERVES;

SOLUTIONS:
' ELIMINATE PERKS -- WE'VE STARTED ON THIS TASK BUT
THERE IS MORE TO BE DONE, INCLUDING LOOKING AT THE
RETIREMENT SYSTEM AND ESPECIALLY THE ONGOING PRIVILEGES
OF THE FORMER SPEAKERS;

* REQUIRE THAT MEMBERS OF CONGRESS PAY FOR THEIR OWN
HEALTH INSURANCE AND HEALTH CARE;

* REQUIRE CONGRESS TO LIVE ACCORDING TO THE LAWS OF THE
LAND — WE RE MUCH MORE LIKELY TO PASS RESPONSIBLE
LEGISLATION IF WE, TOO, MUST LIVE AND WORK ACCORDING TO
ITS REQUIREMENTS;

* SEVERELY RESTRICT MEMBER 'GIFT" TRAVEL — AND GREATLY
ENHANCE REPORTING AND DISCLOSIURE REQUIREMENTS FOR ALL
OFFICIAL TRIPS;

* REPEAL THE MEMBERS' COLA THAT WENT INTO EFFECT
DESPITE THE NEW 27TH AMENDMENT — AND REQUIRE THAT
MEMBERS NEVER RECEIVE GREATER COLAS (PERCENTAGE-WISE)
THAN OTHER AMERICANS (SOCIAL SECURITY RECIPIENTS, FOR
INSTANCE);



145

* SEVERELY LIXIT FRANKING PRIVILEGES -- PROHIBIT MASS
MAILED NEWSLETTERS •

;

' ELIMINATE PATRONAGE J3BS

PROBLEM : THE AVERAGE AMERICAN RELIEVES CONGRESS :3 TOR
SALE" TO THE HIGHEST BIDDERS AND SPECIAL INTERESTS"

SOLUTIONS:

- STRENGTHEN ETHICS LAWS .-.:;C E'IFCRCEMENT -- "EMBERS
SHOULD NOT ACCEPT 3IFTS, ::EALS, TRAVEL CR ANYTHING ELSE
FROM LOBBYISTS AND PUBLIC II3CLC5URE MUST BE ENHANCED;

" CLOSE THE HONORARIA LOOPHOLE -- MEMBERS SHOULD NOT
EARN HONORARIA, PERICC, EVEN IF THEY TURN THAT MONEY
OVER TO CHARITY. PUBLIC SPEAKirJG IS PART CF THE JOB
FOR '.-."HICH V.'E ARE ALREADY '.'ELL ICMPENSATED;

' REFORM CAMPAIC-:; FINANCE LAWS -- ELIMINATE PAC S OR AT
LEAST REDUCE THEIR ABILITY TC CCNTRIBUTE TO BE EQUAL TO
THAT CF :::div:cuals

PROBLEM : THE ARROGANCE CF POWER

SOLUTIONS :

' LIMIT TERMS FOR ALL MEMBERS -- DISMANTLE THE SYSTEM
BY WHICH LONGEVITY, NOT MERIT, DETERMINES SENIORITY AND
CLOUT ;

* LIMIT TENURE OF COMMITTEE CHAIRS — SOME COMMITTEES
HAVE BECOME FIEFDOMS;

RESTORE THE RIGHTS OF THE MINORITY -- COMMITTEE
CHAIRS SHOULD BE APPORTIONED BASED ON THE MAJORITY-
MINORITY RATIO OF MEMBERS, NOT IN AN ALL-OR-NOTHING
FASHION. LIKEWISE, COMMITTEE RATIOS FOR MEMBERS AND
STAFF SHOULD REFLECT THE MAKE-UP OF THE HOUSE;

REQUIRE THAT ALL BILLS BE AVAILABLE FOR MEMBERS TO
READ AT LEAST 2 4 HOURS PRIOR TO VOTES;

* STRENGTHEN RULES GOVERNING "CONFERENCE COMMITTEES"
AND LIMIT THEIR AUTHORITY TO RE-WRITE LEGISLATION AT
THE LAST MINUTE;

2) MAKE CONGRESS MORE RESPONSIVE AND LESS COSTLY

PROBLEM : DESPITE THE INCREASING SIZE OF GOVERNMENT WE ARE
STILL FAILING IN OUR PRIMARY MISSION: PROPERLY MANAGING THE
NATION'S BUDGET
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SOLUTIONS :

* REFORM THE BUDGET PROCESS — BIANNUAL BUDGETING, LINE
ITEM VETO, BALANCED BUDGET AMENDMENT ARE ALL NECESSARY
CHANGES ;

* REQUIRE THAT ALL BILLS INCLUDE OBJECTIVE COST
ESTIMATES ;

PROBLEM : CONGRESS ITSELF IS TOO BIG AND '.CASTES TOO MUCH
MONEY ;

SOLUTIONS :

' RESTRUCTURE COMMITTEE SYSTEM 70 ELIMINATE OVERLAPPING
JURISDICTION AND BETTER REFLECT OUR NATIONAL
PRIORITIES -- CUT COMMITTEE SIZE i ELIMINATE SELECT
COMMITTEES;

' REDUCE THE SIZE CF STAFF =V C'JTTING BACK CN BUDGETS;

* REQUIRE ENHANCED PUBLIC DISCLOSURE OF COMMITTEE
BUDGETS AND STAFF SALARIES;

- ESTABLISH DIRECT LINES OF ACCOUNTABILITY FOR ALL
EXPENDITURES

* ELIMINATE THE SLUSH FUNDS' AND REQUIRE GREATER
ACCONTABILITY FOR EXCESS LEGISLATIVE APPROPRIATIONS
FUNDS;

' ELIMINATE LSO '

S (LEGISLATIVE SERVICE ORGANIZATIONS)

CLEARLY THIS IS A MONUMENTAL TASK AND, WHAT IS EQUALLY CLEAR IS

THAT YOU WILL NOT BE ABLE TO SOLVE ALL OF OUR INSTITUTIONAL PROBLEMS

WITH ONE STROKE OF YOUR PENS. BUT THE FIRST STEP TOWARD OUR GOAL OF

CONGRESSIONAL REFORM HAS ALREADY BEEN TAKEN — THE FORMATION OF THIS

JOINT COMMITTEE AND THE SERIOUSNESS WITH WHICH YOU ALL APPROACH YOUR

TASK AND THE AMERICAN PEOPLE AWAIT THE OUTCOME BODES WELL FOR THIS

INSTITUTION. THANK YOU FOR THE CHANCE TO SHARE SOME OF MY THOUGHTS

AND BEST OF LUCK IN THE COMING MONTHS OF HARD WORK!
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I would initially like to thank the committee members for

granting me the opportunity to testify before this historic

committee. I would especially like to thank co-Chairmen Boren and

Hamilton for your continuing efforts on behalf of positive reform

of this institution. I would also like to commend the efforts of

my colleague from Wisconsin, Mr. Obey, the dean of the Wisconsin

delegation, who represents a shining example of the kind of

leadership needed in Wisconsin and across this country.

1 am here today to ask you to include in your proposals a

simple change in federal law. The law should state that members of

Congress and their staffs are prohibited from receiving anything of

value from lobbyists or their principals.

It's a simple idea. It's straightforward, and you won't need

an army of lawyers to interpret it.

In making this proposal, I recognize that there are many
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people in this city who would characterize the proposal as

"Pollyanna - ish" or assume I just got off the fruit boat.

However, this is a serious proposal that 90% of the American people

would probably support.

Before you consider it, I think it is important for you to

know who I am not. 1 am not a Congress-basher. I did not get

elected by telling voters that everything is wrong with Congress.

I have tremendous respect for this institution and I believe that

the best way to improve it is through positive action rather than

through constant criticism.

You should also know that I am not a novice to legislative

bodies. I served a total of eight years in the Wisconsin

Legislature — 5 years in the Assembly and 3 years in the Senate.

I know the pressure on legislators and the opportunities for them

to do tremendously positive things for the communities they

represent.

I know that a law prohibiting legislators and legislative

staff from receiving anything of value' can work because it works

well in Wisconsin.

The beauty of the Wisconsin law is that it is fair and

everyone understands it. It is awkward, and at times it seems to

border on the ridiculous, such as those occasions when a legislator

must decline a cup of coffee from a lobbyist. However, both

legislators and lobbyists understand the rules.

Here in Washington, members of both chambers have increasingly
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been criticized for distancing themselves from their constituents.

I believe that the Congress would be well served with a change in

the present code of ethics designed to bring members into closer

contact with the people we represent. One way in which we might

become closer to those we represent is to ensure that we do not

seek or accept meals, gifts and trips which are not available to

the general public.

I believe that this committee was formed to explore ways in

which the members of Congress can get back in touch with the people

who elect us. Present ethics laws, which are inherently slanted

toward monied interests, are not strong enough to make certain that

the interests of constituents are foremost in the minds of

legislators. I am confident that a stronger ethics policy at the

federal level will enable the members of Congress to hear more

clearly the voices of the American people calling for a government

which addresses their problems rather than issues of special

interests.

Once again, I want to express my appreciation for the

opportunity to address the committee, and I want to express my

strong support for continued efforts at positive reform by the

committee and the Congress as a whole.
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Distinguished Chairmen and Members of the Committee, I

appreciate the opportunity to testify before you today
on, what I believe, is an issue that symbolizes much of
what has gone wrong in Washington — congressional
exemption from laws.

Congress is wholely or partially exempt from several
major pieces of legislation including, the Occupational
Safety and Health Act, the Americans with Disabilities
Act, the Fair Labor Standards Act and the Freedom of
Information Act.

I share the sentiments of the pviblic who sees this
practice as an outrage and supports its elimination
simply because it is wrong. But I also support bringing
Congress under the laws it is currently exempt from for a
much more practical reason — Congress will write more
effective and responsible legislation once it is required
to fully live under the same laws it places on the
Executive Branch and private sector.

By exempting ourselves from laws, we are depriving
members of the opportunity to experience firsthand the
effects of the legislation we adopt. And, in turn we are
removing ourselves one step further from the average
American, insulating this institution from the needs and
frustrations of our constituents — it is no wonder so
many feel we are out of touch.

When Ross Perot was on the board of General Motors, he
sought to eliminate the practice of allowing high-level
executives to trade in their company car for a new one
any time there was a problem with the car. He
recommended executives take their car to the local
dealership to have it repaired.

He didn't recommend this to save money or to punish
General Motors executives. Ross Perot wanted to
introduce GM's executives to GM's customers and allow top
management the opportunity to see firsthand what its
customers were thinking, feeling, and experiencing.

The taxpayers, in a sense, are our customers. And we
need to enhance our sensitivity to their needs by making
sure we live under the same laws.

Congressman Swett and I, along with the freshman members
joining us here today, have introduced legislation, the
Congressional Accountability Act, which would bring
Congress under all laws from which it is currently
exempt. Our bipartisan effort, already has more than 110

cosponsors.
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Our legislation avoids potential separation of powers
problems by allowing Congress 180 days to promulgate
regulations consistent with existing federal law and
administer those laws internally. Arguably, this is what
we have already done with respect to some laws by
establishing the Office of Fair Employment Practices.

But the fact is, this partial coverage does not afford
employees of the House the same remedies as persons in
the private sector and it allows for no judicial review
of contested judgments. Our legislation provides for
judicial review.

Our legislation also recognizes the unique nature of
congressional employment by permitting members to take
into consideration the party affiliation and place of
residence of potential employees.

For the good of our nation and this institution, the
issue of congressional exemption from laws needs to be
addressed as quickly as possible. We will continue to
push ahead with our legislation and hope that this Joint
Committee will see fit to endorse it.

Thank you.
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Statement of Congressman Dick Swett
to

The Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress

February 4, 1993

First, I would like to express my thanks to the Committee for

giving us this opportunity to testify before you on a matter

that we believe reaches to the heart of the Committee's

charge. We are here today on a bi-partisan basis. Each of

us cares deeply about this institution. We want it to be

respected by the American people, and we ~ like you ~ are

deeply troubled by the polls and pundits which tell us it is

not.

We believe our proposal to be a modest but important one.

It addresses, we think, a substantive issue. But we also

believe it has wider ramifications for the larger struggle in

which we are all collectively engaged: returning Congress to

a place of high esteem in the minds of our constituents.

Substantively, we believe Congressional employees deserve

the enjoyment of the full benefits and protections we mandate
for employees in the private sector. We think the same
standards Congress has mandated for private businesses and

the executive branch in laws like the Occupational Safety and

Health Act and the Americans with Disabilities Act should

apply to Congress as well.

We think there is a simple issue of equity and fairness here.

Whatever the rationale, however reasonable the explanation,
it is wrong for us to pass laws which would otherwise apply
to Congress and then exempt ourselves ~ in whole or in

part
~ from their operation.

It is also true that those who wish to tear down this
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institution will continue to seize on these exemptions as

ammunition until we end them. These exemptions are the

delight of Congress-bashers everywhere, exploited to put all

those who serve here in the worst possible light. This is

reason enough to do away with them, in my judgement.

Preserving these exemptions will hurt our efforts to restore

the reputation of this institution. They aren't worth it.

Lastly, I'd like to make a personal comment. I am a second-

term Member of this body. I am an architect by training

and, prior to coming to Congress in January of 1991, an

alternative energy developer by vocation. In these earlier

incarnations, I have worked with and labored under a wide

gamut of federal regulations. That experience leads me to

believe that we will be better served as legislators if our own
institution is required to submit to the laws it passes. We are

all familiar with Samuel Johnson's famous comment that the

prospect of imminent hanging never fails to concentrate the

mind; similarly, we will pass better laws if we know we'll be

living and working under them.

I hope the Committee will address this important issue in its

recommendations. Thank you.
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The Statement of
THE HONORABLE DAVID MANN

before the
Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress

February 4, 1993

Mr. Chairman and distinguished members of the Committee, I am here as a
cosponsor of the Congressional Accountability Act to urge you to
include its provisions in any recommendation you make for reform in
Congress.

The Congressional Accountability Act would require Congress to abide by
the same laws and standards, with the same threat of penalty, as the
rest of the country. This includes employee safety laws, worker's
rights laws and any other statute that would normally apply to an
organization like Congress. In an attempt to simulate adherence to the
laws the House has set up sin Office of Fair Employment Practices. This
panel is made up of fellow House members who have the final word on all
cases brought before them. There is no opportunity to take a judgement
to a higher authority - there is no opportunity to take it to court.

For the rest of the country. Congress makes the rules and provides that
they may be enforced in a court of law. The threat of being sued in
court is a big impetus for obeying the rules. The way I see it, if we
are not subject to the same penalties we are not really subject to the
same rules .

Of all the laws the Congressional Accountability Act brings Congress in
compliance with, I am particularly concerned aibout the Americans With
Disabilities Act. I have a very personal interest in the Act - my
daughter, Debbie Mann, suffers from an 80 decibel hearing loss. For
those of you who are not familiar with hearing loss, a 90 decibel loss
means there is no hearing at all.

When Congress enacted the Americans With Disabilities Act my family
rejoiced over the fact that even with her disability Debbie would be
able to receive the assistance she needs to participate in events that
many of us take for granted like going. to class, attending a meeting at
work or simply speaking to clients over the phone.

Debbie has already felt the protection set up in the ADA. Recently she
enrolled in a review course at a local community organization designed
to help applicants pass a social worker's exam. The class was
scheduled to be a 1 day event that would last from 8 o'clock in the
morning until 5:30 in the evening. Debbie asked that an interpreter be
provided so she would truly benefit from the class, which was almost
exclusively lecture based.

The organizers said that they were too small and simply could not
afford to provide special assistance such as the type my daughter
requested. When Debbie and my wife inquired about the mandates of the
ADA, the group realized that no matter how small they indeed are
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required to comply with the law or be subject to Court action. They
made arrangements that enabled Debbie to take the class and hear every
word of the lecture.

Now, as a new member of Congress I find that my daughter may not be
able to receive similar assistance when she visits me on Capitol Hill.
I am disturbed that individuals with disabilities who work or visit
Capitol Hill, where the ADA was written, may not be protected by its
mandates .

A member of my staff, Dan, for example would clearly benefit from the
ADA. He recently explained to me his frustration with accessing items
in the cafeteria, the credit union and even in our office. His short
stature makes it difficult for him to complete everyday tasks like
ordering lunch in the cafeteria line, cashing a check, or making a call
from a pay phone. I am making the necessary changes in my office to
accommodate his special needs. I only hope that the other
accommodations Dan seeks on the Hill will be made. If not, as I
understand the ADA'S application in the House, he could take his
complaints to our Office of Fair Employment Practices . He could never
take his complaints to Court.

Dan and Debbie are just two exanples of individuals who lose their
right to judicial appeal when they are on Capitol Hill. I am sure
there are many, many others.

As a newly elected member of the House I bring with me a fresh and
unadulterated view of life outside of Congress. I firmly believe that
if we, as members of Congress, are going to pass legislation to
regulate the private sector we certainly better live by those standards
ourselves .
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Mr. CHAIRMAN, Members of the Committee, thank
you for this opportunity to testify in support of H.R.
349, the Congressional Accountability Act, as it applies
to reform of congressional operations.

I want to applaud the Joint Committee for its
aggressive hearing schedule this early in the 103rd
Congress. We all have a lot of hope for the results of

your work.

Among the issues you have been discussing is an

updating, and hopefully a consolidation of committee
jurisdictions in the House of Representatives. I believe
firmly that would help speed passage of legislation. For
example, the bill we are here to support today, the
Congressional Accountability Act, has been referred to
six different standing committees. That doesn't ease the

ability for this institution to act on meaningful reform
legislation.

As for the bill itself, let me just say that as
a small businessman, I have come to know firsthand the
financial burdens brought about by many of the regulatory
and other laws passed by the Congress, but by which the
Congress itself does not have to abide. Although many of
those laws have admirable goals, it seems to me if the
Members of Congress in fact had first hand knowledge of
these costs to small businesses across America, the laws

may have been fashioned somewhat differently.

I am also aware that the Congress has over the
past several years made efforts through law and rules
changes, to bring Congress into the fold regarding the
administration to Members of Congress and congressional
employees, some of the laws mentioned in H.R. 349. For

example, the Congress does come under the Social Security
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Act, and has applied the goals and requirements of the
Americans with Disabilities Act and the Fair Labor
Standards Act to the House of Representatives and the
Senate. The enforcement of those laws is administered
through the House and Senate Offices of Fair Employment
Practices.

All that is certainly a step in the right
direction and I do not diminish those accomplishments.
However, the fact remains the full force of those laws,
are not available under the House process. For example,
as I understand it, there is no judicial appeal option
regarding decisions of the House Office of Fair
Employment Practices. This legislation provides those
rights to House employees.

I also understand, and have some sympathy with,
the constitutional concern about separation of powers
issues raised when we talk about applying to ourselves,
the laws we pass. H.R. 349 attempts to address that by
encouraging the House to act first to put in place
implementing and full enforcement regulations and appeal
rights. The bill requires the House to promulgate rules
consistent with the rules adopted by the respective
Executive agencies to implement and enforce the laws
across the country. Finally, but importantly, the bill
provides employees a means to appeal in Federal District
Court, an adverse ruling of the House Office of Fair
Employment Practices.

We appreciate the time the Joint Committee has
allowed us to present our views on this legislation.
Again, I commend you for your work and hope the Joint
Committee will give full consideration to our concerns
embodied in H.R. 349, and to the many other suggestions
that have and will be brought before you. As one who
campaigned and won election on the basis of congressional
reform, I will do all I can to assist in your efforts and
the other efforts we will pursue to bring about the
institutional changes aimed at improving the operation of
the Congress. In so doing, we will also improve the
public perceptions and attitude regarding this treasured
institution.

Thank you for the opportunity to present my
views .

###
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Testimony of Congressman Fred Upton
Joint Committee on Congressional Reform

February 4. 1993

FRANKING REFORM

I am pleased to have this opportunity to testify before the Joint Conxmittee on

Congressional Reform. I commend the Chairman and Ranking Member for holding this

series of hearings on issues which are extremely critical to restoring public respect for

this institution.

We only have to look at the latest Gallup poll or pay close attention to our

constituent mail to know that there are a lot of folks out there who are generally

skeptical of our ability to "get things done". It's awfully harjdlto go back home and

convince my constituents to trust that Congress will be able to seriously tackle the

problems facing this nation when they see that Congress can not even keep its own

house in order.

I would like to highlight one issue that needs additional reform: the House

franking privelege. This issue serves as a "lightning rod" for the House which measures

our constituents' frustrations with Congress. When I am home in Michigan, the people I

represent continually bring this up at town meetings and coffee shops. They ask why we

need so much money for our mail, and point out that it is a powerful incumbent

advantage at taxpayers' expense. I agree.
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I have been commited to franking reform ever since I started this job. Through

the years I have spearheaded various bi-partisan efforts to slash the franking allowance

which I believe had a postitive role in getting S20 million in recission in the franked mail

budget
- as part of the FY 92 recission bill.

I respond to every piece of constituent mail, notify residents about town meetings,

and keep them upnlated on4mportant legislative issue. In 1991, 1 was still able to return

more that $100,000 of my mail funds. This past year, I used less than 25% of my funds.

I know many of my colleagues are equally as frugal. I think this shows that we can

indeed reduce the amount of funds used to send mail.

Also, under current House rules, unspent franking funds can be reprogrammed to

other accounts like House Leadership Offices; Member's Qerk Hire; Conmiittee

Employees; Standing Committees, Special and Select; House Information Systems;

Allowances and Expenses; and Salaries, Officers and Employees. With a $410 billion

deficit, I think the least we can do is put that unused money towards deficit reduction.

That is why I have introduced H.R. 549. Quite simply, my bill attacks these

points head-on.

o My bill cuts each Member's "Official Mail" allowance in half by changing the

formula by which each office is allocated their "Official Mail" allowance. The current

formula allocates to each Member the money necessary to send 3 first class mailing to
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each household in their district. My bill reduce that number from 3 to 1 1/2.

Also, my bill requires that, at the end of the year, all unused "franked" mail

funds go to deficit reduction, not reprogrammed to other accounts.

1 am sure franking reform in general is not the type of reform that we will read

about 20 years from now amidst the pages of high school civics books, nonetheless we

must address it. Our children and grandchildren
~ are counting on us to get the books

of this nation balanced, and I am sure that they would be extremely disappointed to

know that we here in Congress can not ti^ten our own belts.

Whether it's with my bill or not, we must act now to .reform the franking rules and

start putting qui money where our mouths are.

Thank you.
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February 4, 1993

Chairmen Hanilton, Drier, Boren, Domenici and distinguished
colleagues:

Thank you very much for allowing me to testify before your
distinguished committee this morning. I was a strong supporter
of the creation of this committee in the 102nd Congress, and had
the pleasure of testifying before some of you last May when the
establishment of this Committee was considered by the House Rules
Committee.

Like the renewal that many Americans seem to sense with the
inauguration of any new President, I believe the work of this
committee can, eventually, bring that sense of renewal to the

Congress. When all is said and done, hopefully, the American
people will see that your labors have helped to change Congress
to make it a more effective and efficient institution for the
21st Centxiry.

My understanding is that the Committee has divided its

agenda into certain general areas of reform: ethics and

integrity; coounittee structure and jurisdiction; staff and

support agencies; the budget process; public understanding of

Congress and information technology. I will make a few brief
recommendations on those subjects.

ETHICS ASD INTBGRITT

Campaign Finance Reform. Although it does not fall under
the jurisdiction of this committee, first and foremost, we must— absolutely must — change the way in which we are elected to
this place. We must move to diminish the influence of money on
the political process — in both public perception and reality.
I believe this will do more to restore the institutional

2246 Raytxjm Building. Washington, D.C. 20615 (202) 225-5401 • Room 216, 600 Martin Luther King, Jr. Plac», Loui»vil», Kentu<*v (502) 5B2-5129
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integrity of Congress in the eyes of the American people than any
other refoziB considered by this committee.

Other reform proposals which would restore the institutional
integrity of the Congress should include:

Prohibition of Congrassional exMiptlons from laws that cover
everyone else. We started in the right direction several years
ago when we put Congress under Social Security. Last year we
placed Hill employees under the Fair Labor Standards Act and the
Americans with Disabilities Act. But, we and our employees
should be made to live under all the laws that we pass.

Franking reforms. Every Member should have postage funds to
correspond with all constituents who write or call. However, I
don't believe Members of Congress should continue to spend
hundreds of thousands of dollars for postal patron mailings that
go to each and every mailbox in the district, nor should
taxpayers foot the bill anymore for large-scale targeted direct
mailings. Recently, Roll Call pointedly exposed a "franking
frenzy" on the eve of the 1992 elections. We need to change the
rules to illustrate to the public that we are not abusing our
mail privileges.

Elimination of unnecessary services provided to Members.
Many of the services and conveniences provided to Members are
reasonable and sensible — comparable to employee benefits and
opportunities available to most Americans in private as well as
public employment. The key is to see that Members pay the "going
rate" for these services, just like anyone else.

For example: last year fee schedules were set for the use of
the -Members gym and the attending physician. These fees should
be reviewed regularly and compared to the "going", market rate
for such services. Member parking at National Airport should be
looked at in the same vein.

COMMITTEB STRaCTORS, JURISDICTION AND STAFFING:

We need to reduce the number of committees, subcommittees,
and committee staff, and clarify the jurisdictions of all
committees. To this end, I offer the following suggestions:

Eliminate the distinction between "Major" and "Hon-Major"
eommittees. All House committees should be organized so that
they are roughly equal in stature and responsibility.

Limit Member service to one full committee and two
siibcommittees at a time.

Limit length of committee service to eight years and rotate
Chairs every four.



163

End proxy voting in conniittaa and subcommittaa.

Curb multiple rafarrals of legislation. This slows the
legislative process considerably and needs to be changed. To
accomplish this task we will have to redefine Committee
jurisdictions.

FLOOR DBLIBERXriONS AND SCBEDOLING:

The unpredictable and uneven schedule of the House makes for
late night sessions, last-minute changes in travel plans, and
cancellations in appearances back home — all of which detract
from the productivity of the House and add to public perception
that we are undisciplined and disorganized. There is a myriad
of options we can look at to improve our system of scheduling; I

offer a couple of options to be put into the mix:

Rotate every other week between a five day workweek and a

three-day workweek. On the five-day workweek, let's make Mondays
and Fridays full and productive workdays for the House. Bring
the House in at 2 p.m. on Mondays (to allow for Member travel
time from the district) but start right in on legislative
business — perhaps Suspensions. Set aside Wednesdays for
Committee meetings only, no Floor schedule. Have the House meet
at 10 or 11 the rest of the week, including Fridays, to avoid
late-night sessions. On the three-day weeks, don't meet at all
on Mondays and Fridays. This will give Members definite dates to
schedule events in their districts.

BUDGET PROCESS:

We need to update and streamline the process in the House
for considering budget and money matters. I urge two specific
changes:

MOV* to a system of biennial budgeting. Let's grapple with
the budget every two years instead of every year, with good
oversight on the off years. Two-year budgeting would also allow
for better planning and execution by the agencies and programs
that rely on federal funding.

Streaunllne the lengthy and complex authorization and
appropriation processes. Why not authorize a program and

appropriate funding for it in the same bill? That would
eliminate revisiting issues over and over again, both in
Committee and on the House Floor. Biennial budgeting also could
help refine this procedure.

PUBLIC UNDERSTANDING OF CONGRESS AND INFORMATION TECHNOI/DGY:

Years from now, when scholars study this era in
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Gongressional history, I think they will point to Brian Lamb as a'
seminal figure. In 1979, C-SPAN began bringing the Congress into
millions of living rooms across the country. And, in general, I
think this is a good development because it expands the knowledgeof America's democratic foundations and the federal government.But there are drawbacks as well.

Unquestionably, Congress was intended by the foundingfathers to be a deliberative body — one where decisions are made
after thoughtful examination and discussion. But it seems that
we now have reached the "electronic town hall" which Ross Perot
talked about. C-SPAN, talk radio, fax machines, cellular phonesand the technology of instant communication is having an impacton how we carry out the deliberative mission with which we were
initially charged, and on the legislative product we produce.

I urge the Committee to explore finding some way to
reinforce the deliberative aspect of Congress with the public,either through the media or some other avenue.

In closing, no matter what changes the Joint Committee
recommends. Congress is, and will always be, a somewhat
inefficient institution. In ether words, there are limits to
what we can accomplish.

But, all organizatio.ns periodically "reinvent" themselves to
carry out their mission more effectively. I am confident that
when the Joint Committee completes its work, that is what will
happen on Capitol Hill.

Thanks very much for allowing me to testify, and I'll be
happy to answer any questions at this time.
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Statement by Congressman Scott Klug (R-WI)
before the Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress

Februaiy 4, 1993

I'd like to thank you for the opportunity to testify today. I suspect the

"Gang of Seven" was not real high on Washington dinner invitations last year and I

know for a fact that in some circles in the Capitol, we were persona non grata.

Last year, the seven of us as freshmen realized we could no longer remain

silent on the House bank scandal. We tried quietly to express our concerns about

the cover-up to leadership and the long range implications of such a strategy, but we

were brushed off as trouble-making freshmen.

With no other alternative, we decided to make our case to the public. While

we couldn't convince the leadership to close the House bank and make the records

public, the American people made sure Congress did come clean.

While some may not approve of our bomb-throwing tactics, our intent then,

and now, is the same as this committee's. We're not interested in tearing this

institution down. We want to again make this a Congress of which the American

public and all of us can be proud. Today, the six of us come here to lay out a series

of proposals on how to make Congress more effective and less ostentatious.

I spoke to a group of third and fourth graders in Wisconsin last week, and

one child raised his hand in a question and answer period. "Congressman," he

asked, "Can I see your limousine, and take a ride in it?" Needless to say I didn't

have one. In fact we were riding in a Buick at the time, but the question I think

says a lot about our reputation in the eyes of the American people if that's what a
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ten-year-old wants to know about how our government works.

Today we will give you a series of detailed suggestions on some important

changes on two fronts. To make it easier to pass legislation, we have a series of

proposals on how to overhaul the committee structure and rules of the House. And,

to guarantee the absence of limousine questions in the future, we'll make some

suggestions on the need for us to cut waste and fraud and abuses in our own

operation.

Before I tum it over to my colleagues, one plea from me. Hillary Qinton, as

you know, is now in charge of the President's task force on health care. She will

soon be staring at a series of graphs in which health care costs soar into the

stratosphere.

But plot expenses and staff here in the House, and chances are the graphs

won't look all that different. Between 1960-93, the number of lawmakers has

stayed the same but congressional staff has grown three times in size. Imagine that

in 1960, it cost $131 million to fund the entire legislative branch. Today, it costs

$2.3 billion. That's an increase of 1700 percent or an average of 50 percent a year

for the last three decades.

At a time when IBM, Kodak, Sears and the foremost super computer

company in the world, SSI, from my home state are laying off people by the

hundreds and the thousands, there is no way you can convince me that we

shouldn't be doing the exact same thing here.

If by some reason, like Dracula, the select committees rise from the dead in

the weeks ahead, I urge this body to firmly plant the stake in their collective heart. I
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will be glad to provide the lumber, the holy water and the hard work to get the job

done.

Now let me introduce my colleague from Ohio, John Boehner on the need

fcH- more accountability in this House of Representatives.

-30-
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TESTIMONY BEFORE THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE
ORGANIZATION 07 C0N0RE8S

REP. JOHN BOEHNER (R-CH)
rEBRUARY 4, 1993

I appreciate the opportunity to come here today to testify
before the Joint Committee. I believe reform is necessary to
restore credibility to Congress.

Accountability of the House of Representatives is a subject
I have devoted a lot of energy to. Let me start with the notion
that Congress should mzdce all the laws they pass in the House
applicable to themselves. Congress has systematically exempted
itself from nearly every major law governing work place safety,
wages and discrimination, and freedom of information. We need to
stop mandating regulations on the business offices all over our
country without making those same regulations applicable to our
own businesses offices here in the Capitol buildings. Until we
experience these laws firsthand, we will never be credible in
preaching to the rest of the country what is best for them.

People in the United States should have the freedom to
obtain any information they want from Congress. That is why I

support applying the Freedom of Information Act to Congress.
This act already applies to the executive branch of government.
It is a useful tool for the public and the press in obtaining
information. Why shouldn't Congress open up its records to the
people of the United States? What have we got to hide? This is
an essential step in establishing our credibility with our
constituents .

I believe Members of Congress should also be held
accountable for raising taxes, revenues, user fees or any monies
from the private sector. House rules should require a vote on
all tax increases or an increase in the statutory debt. In the
past, the House has raised the debt limit without a recorded
vote. We should make all Members show their position on all tax
increases. House rules should also require a 3/5 super majority
on bills to increase taxes or the statutory debt. This will not
only force Members to work together, it will also help us pass
legislation that reflect the consensus of the people we
represent .

Members of Congress have a legitimate need to send nail to
their constituents, but I am worried that the frank is being used
for unofficial business and is an advantage to incumbents during
an election year. I would suggest reducing Members' mail
allowance, and prohibiting the practice of transferring money
from a clerk hire account to their mail allowance. I also hope
we will not allow official money to be used for the purchase of
CD-ROM's containing voter lists. These lists clearly lead to
more directed mass mailings of registered voters under the frank.
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The last accountability issue I want to discuss Involves the
money in Congress. We should be held fully accountable for all
the money we spend, on everything from committee funding to funds
used in moving the document room to House Annex II, and from the
marble floors in elevators to refurbishing rooms in the Capitol.
I propose having an independent auditor come in every two years
to perform a complete and thorough audit and report on all the
money in Congressional funds. Not only do Members of Congress
deserve to know what is going on in their own institution, the
people deserve to know how we are spending money, and where that
money is coming from.

I have been brief in my remarks today, but the above issues
are ones that I could spend a long time talking about. I deeply
believe that until Congress is held accountable for its actions,
on legislative and administrative issues, the American people
will continue to view this institution as corrupt. I look
forward to working with the Members of this committee to help
restore credibility and integrity to Congress.
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statement of
The HonorjLble Charles E. Taylor

Before the Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress
February 4, 1993

Regarding the Meed for Cuts in Legislative Branch Spending

Members of the Joint Conunittee:

I would first like to thank the members of the Joint

Committee on the Organization of Congress for affording me this

opportunity to testify today. I would also like to thank my

fellow members of the Gang of Seven, who have invested so much

time in developing meaningful reforms that will help us change

the American people's perception of Congress from a "House of

Perks" to the "People's House" once again.

I would like to focus my remarks today on the need for

Congress to lead by example as we focus on ways to reduce the $4

trillion national debt.

I sincerely believe that unless both Congress and the

Administration work to cut their budgets, there will be little

credibility to support cutting other parts of the federal budget

and meaningful deficit reduction will be impossible. As Ross

Perot told the people last fall in the campaign, there is plenty

of grass to cut over here but no one wants to get near a

lawnmower .

As a member of the Legislative Branch Appropriations
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Subcommittee, I have listened during the last two weeks to

testimony from a parade of congressional officials and

bureaucrats. It is clear that there are a disturbing number of

offices and committees with overlapping responsibilities.

Through consoliaation, reorganization and in many cases

elimination, Congress can make significant savings.

In last week's hearings, I learned that Congress employs

more lawyers than you can shake a stick at. There's the office

of General Counsel for Congress, the office of Legislative

Counsel for Congress, the Law Revision Counsel for Congress, the

Ethics Committee Counsel for Congress, and the hundreds of

counsels for the House and Senate Committees and Subcommittees.

By forming a pool of lawyers that serve the various offices and

committees. Congress could eliminate many high-paying legal

positions.

Offices with overlapping and duplicative responsibilities

regarding tax and economic policy include the Joint Economic

Committee and its 51 staffers, the Joint Committee on Taxation

and its staff of 77 people, the Congressional Budget Office and

its 266 employees, the Office of Technology Assessment and its

210 congressional researchers, and the General Accounting Office

and its 5000 employees.

In an ideal world with unlimited funds. Congress and the

American taxpayer could afford the luxury of having offices

performing much the same work. I propose eliminating the

Congressional Budget Office, which has largely outlived its

usefulness now that both the legislative and executive branches
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are controlled by the same party. I also propose that Congress

reorganize and drastically reduce the size of the SOOO-employee

G.A.O. and that we consolidate the staffs of the various tax and

economic committees that I mentioned earlier.

By enacting these reforms, Congress can significantly reduce

both its budget and the size of its 38 , 000-employee workforce

while continuing to perform its constitutional duties. We, the

members of Congress, must make sacrifices and tighten our own

belts. The American people expect and deserve no less.
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STATEMENT OF THE
HONORABLE JOHN T. DOOLITTLE

BEFORE THE
JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

FEBRUARY 4, 1993

THANK YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN AND MR. VICE-CHAIRMAN, FOR THE

OPPORTUNITY TO SPEAK BEFORE THIS JOINT COMMITTEE TODAY CONCERNING

AN ISSUE I FEEL VERY STRONGLY ABOUT: CONGRESSIONAL REFORM.

MY REMARKS TODAY WILL FOCUS ON MUCH NEEDED REFORM IN THE HOUSE

RULES COMMITTEE.

AS MR. MICHEL HAS OBSERVED, WE NEED TO HAVE OPEN RULES ON

LEGISLATION WE ARE CONSIDERING IN THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE.

OVER THE PAST DECADE WE HAVE SEEN AN INCREASING NUMBER OF CLOSED

RULES BEING ISSUED BY THE RULES COMMITTEE. DURING THE 97TH

CONGRESS (1981-1982) 90% OF THE RULES ISSUED BY THE RULES

COMMITTEE WERE OPEN, COMPARED TO ONLY 34% IN THE 102ND CONGRESS.

THROUGH ITS ROtJTINE USE OF CLOSED AND RESTRICTIVE RULES, THE

RULES COMMITTEE HAS DEPRIVED THE MINORITY PARTY THE RIGHT TO

OFFER AND DISCUSS MEANINGFUL ALTERNATIVES TO SOME OF THE MORE

PRESSING ISSUES WE ARE FACING AS A NATION. THE COMMITTEE HAS

DIMINISHED RATHER THAN ENHANCED THE DEMOCRATIC PROCESS BY THE

ISSUING OF CLOSED AND RESTRICTED RULES.

LAST YEAR I WAS DENIED BY THE RULES COMMITTEE THE OPPORTUNITY

TO OFFER AN AMENDMENT TO THE WATER RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT ACT.

THE AMENDMENT WOULD HAVE AUTHORIZED CONSTRUCTION OF A MULTI-

PURPOSE DAM IN MY DISTRICT, AND HAD A GREAT IMPACT ON MY
«

CONSTITUENTS. NOT ONLY WAS I PROHIBITED FROM OFFERING MY

AMENDMENT ON THE FLOOR, BUT A HIGH RANKING MEMBER OF THE MAJORITY

PARTY WAS PERMITTED TO OFFER HIS AMENDMENT FOR A DAM IN MY

DISTRICT.

CLEARLY, THE USE OF THE CLOSED OR RESTRICTED RULE DEPRIVED THE

RIGHT OF MY CONSTITUENTS TO HAVE TRUE REPRESENTATION IN THE HOUSE



175

OF REPRESENTATIVES. INSTEAD OF CLOSED AND RESTRICTED RULES

CONGRESS SHOULD HAVE FREE AND OPEN DEBATE, ENABLING ALL MEMBERS

OF CONGRESS THE ABILITY TO ARGUE THE CONCERNS OF THEIR

CONSTITUENTS. I ACCEPT THE NEED FOR A LIMIT OF TIME ON DEBATE,

HOWEVER, I THINK THAT MEMBERS ARE ENTITLED TO OFFER AMENDMENTS.

A RIGHT WHICH IS OFTEN ABRIDGED BY THE RULES COMMITTEE.

ANOTHER AREA OF CONCERN I HAVE WITH THE RULES COMMITTEE IS

THEIR ISSUANCE OF SELF-EXECUTING RULES. THIS MEANS THAT, IN

CERTAIN CASES, WHEN THE HOUSE PASSES A RXn^E THEY MAY ALSO BE

AUTOMATICALLY ADDING AMENDMENTS TO THE LEGISLATION. SELF-

EXECUTING RULES TAKE AWAY THE CHANCE TO DEBATE AND VOTE ON

AMENDMENTS BASED ON THEIR MERITS, AND REDUCE THEM TO PARTY LINE

VOTES. I SUPPORT INITIATIVES BEING ADVANCED, MOST NOTABLY BY MR.

MICHEL, THAT WOULD REQUIRE A TWO-THIRDS VOTE ON SELF-EXECUTING

RULES.

LASTLY, IT IS ESSENTIAL THAT THE MINORITY PARTY HAVE

ASSURANCES THAT THEY WILL ALWAYS HAVE THE RIGHT TO OFFER MOTIONS

TO RECOMMIT.

ONCE AGAIN, I THANK THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF

CONGRESS FOR THE OPPORTtJNITY TO VOICE MY CONCERNS TODAY.
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statement of
the Honorable Jim Nussle

Before the Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress
February 4, 1993

Regarding the Budget Process emd Scheduling

Members of the Joint Committee:

Thank you for affording me this opportunity to share my

thoughts on the operation of Congress. I want to begin by

commending the gentleman from Indiana, Mr. Hamilton, for his

insight in recognizing the need for this sort of discussion early

in the last Congress.

My testimony today will address the budgetary process and

scheduling matters. With respect to the congressional budgeting

process, it is safe to say that the size of the budget deficit

and the national debt is sufficient testimony to the need for

budgetary reforms. I believe the first step in budgetary reform

is to eliminate some of the "tools of the trade" in poor fiscal

policy.

For example, continuing resolutions should be eliminated. I

believe the appropriations process should begin sooner to avoid

the last minute msh to complete spending bills. And if Congress

cannot complete its work within the fiscal year, then suspending

our paychecks will serve as a motivation to work more

expeditiously. I will come back to this point later in my

testimony.

However, if we cannot have an abolition of the continuing

resolution, I believe a mandatory recorded vote and strict limits

on the inclusion of legislative language in the continuing

resolution, beyond what is needed to continue federal spending at
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the current levels, should be adopted.

Moreover, I believe the federal government should replace

the current system of baseline budgeting with a system that does

not automatically account for additional spending. The

perception is that if a program receives the exact same dollar

amount as it did in the previous year, then that is a cut. In

this town, perception is everything, and baseline reforms will

meUce it easier to balance the budget.

While these reforms and others will help prevent poor

budgeting in the future, I believe we need to make it easier to

cut spending and eliminate wasteful projects.

Accordingly, I believe the current process of considering

presidential rescission orders stacks the deck in favor of

spending. I favor granting the president greater rescission

authority; allowing for a more expeditious consideration of the

president's rescission orders; ajid forcing the Congress to vote

on every rescission order rather than allowing the rescission

order to go ignored.

I also believe that the Congress should engage in more long-

term budgeting. In addition to our annual budgets, the Congress

should approve a five or ten year budget plan that gives some

indication of our long-term goals and priorities.

And if these systemic reforms that I have proposed do not

work, then I have a proposal that I am certain will assist in

reducing the federal budget deficit. It is called "Merit Pay."

During the last Congress, I introduced a bill that would cut

Representatives' pay by 5% for every year there is a budget
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deficit. I am convinced that in^lementation of such ain incentive

program will help balance the federal budget.

With respect to scheduling, I want to start by saying that I

believe that only half of a Representative's job is in Washington

and the other half is working with his or her constituents. Our

Founding Fathers envisioned a citizen legislature where ordinary

citizens would spend part of the year deliberating issues of

national interest and the other part of the year living, working

and worshiping in their community. And I believe we need to

return the Congress to a citizen legislature.

To accon^jlish this goal, I believe the length of the

sessions of Congress should be limited to the fiscal year. We

should be able to complete our business during this time, and

return home to work with our constituents for the remainder of

the year.

And while Congress is in session, we should make better use

of our time. I believe our work weeks should begin Monday

morning cmd end Friday afternoon. I also believe we need to

coordinate committee and floor schedules to allow members to

focus more on legislation in committee meetings and on the floor

of the House.

For excunple, we can utilize the first 90 days of the session

exclusively for committee meetings. Floor votes would be held

only after this period of time. And the remainder of the session

would be used exclusively for consideration of legislation in the

full House and for oversight hearings in committee.

I have drafted legislation that will help Representatives
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abide by this schedule. My legislation would cut

Representatives' pay for every day that the House is in session

after the end of the fiscal year. In Iowa, the state

legislators' per diem expires at the end of the legislative term,

and remarkably, they finish their business pretty close to

schedule every year.

I understand there are a nvunber of witnesses that are

scheduled to testify today, and I will keep my testimony brief.

I will conclude by stating that I look forward to working with

members of the joint committee in implementing mecmingful

congressional reforms.

It has been my pleasure to testify before this joint

committee, axid I thank the members of the panel for allowing me

to testify.
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Testimony Before the Joint Committee
on the Organization of Congress

REP. RICK SANTORUM (R-PA)
February 4, 1993

I would like to thank the Committee for taking action in the area
of congressional reform and allowing me to speak today.
In the 102nd Congress, I was part of a group of seven freshmen
Members who brought many reforms to light, some of which were
acted on, with others still needing attention.

Last year the Congressional Research Service incorporated many
"Gang of Seven" findings and proposals into its comprehensive
report "Congressional Reform: Selected Issues 6 An Analysis of

Options for the House of Representatives".

This study establishes a strong basis for legislative action in

the 103rd Congress. The CRS report outlines more than 100 reform

proposals in areas such as committees, floor procedure. House

administration, staffing and allowances, ethics, and Legislative-
Executive Branch relations. The report provides a non-partisan
pro-con analysis of each proposal.

I urge my colleagues to closely examine the CRS report on

congressional reform and take action to make Congress more

responsive and accountable to the American public.
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TESTIMONY BEFORE THE
JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

FEBRUARY 4, 1993

by
HON. ERIC FINGERHUT and HON. KAREN SHEPHERD

Co-Chairs
Freshman Task Force on Reform

Chairman Hamilton, Chairman Boren, Vice Chairman Domenici,

Vice Chairman Dreier and Members of the Joint Committee on the

Organization of the Congress, thank you for affording us the

opportunity to address the Committee.

Last June, when the House of Representatives voted to create

this Joint Committee, the winds of change and reform were already

being felt on Capitol Hill. By last November, those winds had

grown into a full scale gale, sweeping a new President into office,

an independent candidate into a major force in the Presidential

election, and a record lio new Members into the House of

Representatives .
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Fingerhut and Shepherd - page two

Many of us who are new Members campaigned on issues of

congressional reform and revitalization. Although many of us spoke

about the same themes, we bring perhaps as many perspectives and

specific ideas to the process as the more experienced Members of

the Congress.

Last December, when the 110 new Members Ccime to Washington for

the first time as a class, we were faced with a series of

recommended changes in the rules of the House. These changes

ranged from such non-controversial issues such as the renaming of

the Interior Committee to the much more contentious issue of

permitting Delegates to vote in the Committee of the Whole House.

The 64 of us who are Democrats turned to the House Leadership

and asked them for a 90 day period to review the workings of the

proposed changes, and more importantly, a chance to come up with

additional suggestions that would be incorporated into the on-going

effort to reform and revi-talize the Congress. Leadership agreed

to our request for a review and planning period.
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Fingerhut and Shepherd - page three

Thus the Democratic Freshman Task Force on Reform was born.

The Task Force has established four subgroups, dealing with

many of the same issues that this Joint Committee has identified

for study. One of the groups is focusing its attention on House

Rules and the ability of the body to serve in a deliberative

fashion. For example, proposals are under consideration to

institute regular Oxford Union-style debate in the House. This

debate time would be reserved for full House consideration, and no

committee hearings would be scheduled in order to allow all Members

to participate.

An Appropriations subgroup is looking at the process of

allocation of federal dollars, especially in a time of an extra-

ordinary deficit. We are investigating proposals to require roll

call votes on all appropriations bills, amendments and conference

reports. In addition, we have been exploring means for Members to

have separate, line item votes on critical appropriations

legislation.
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Fingerhut and Shepherd - page four

We have another group looking at the sensitive issue of

seniority, including all the permutations on term limits: limiting

the number of years members can serve, limiting committee tenure,

rotating committee chairs, providing for less adherence to

seniority with respect to choosing committee chairs.

A final group is coming up with proposals on ethics and

campaign finance reform. We hope to develop a mechanism to

continue the process of bringing Congress under the purview of all

laws from which it is currently exempt. We also will be looking at

both the Presidential campaign fund as well as congressional

campaign finance reform legislation.

Some of the recommendations thcit will come out of the Task

Force will require changes in the House Democratic Caucus rules,

some will entail changes in the Rules of the House and will need to

be adopted by that body. Still others, such as campaign finance

reform, will require full congressional action and a Presidential

signature.
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Fingerhut and Shepherd - page five

Some of the reform measures are likely to deal with the broad

legislative reorganization topics that this Joint Committee has

under consideration.

Although the Task Force was established by the Democratic

members of the Freshman Class, we hope, where appropriate, to bring

our proposals to our Republican colleagues and enlist their

enthusiastic support.

We will have our recommendations ready March 31st. We would

appreciate the opportunity to come back before the Joint Committee

at that time and present our ideas to you, either in oral testimony

or in written format for your consideration.

Thank you again for the opportunity to address this Committee.

We appreciate the opportunity, and we look forward to working with

you on the difficult task of furthering the reform and

revitalization of the Congress.

-30-
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TBSTIMOHT BY THE BONORXBLB JACK QUimi
BBTORB THB JOIMT COMMITTEE ON THE OROAMIZATIOM Or COMGRESS

PEBRUARY 4, 1993

Mr. Chaiman, Mr. Vice-chairman:

I an here today as one of the 110 newly elected freshman

Members of the 103rd Congress. Like myself, many of the new

freshmen, on both sides of the aisle, ran on platforms of

congressional reform. As a former Town Supervisor and community

activist, I saw first hand the discontent and, yes, malcontent of

this institution held by the American people. My district, which

incorporates Buffalo, N.Y., Hamburg, Cheektowaga, Orchard Park,

and surrounding areas, to me represents middle America: Hard-

working, middle class, ethnic Americans who believe their tax

dollars are being misspent by the bureaucracy in Washington, and

that some Members of Congress have, over the years, lost touch

with their constituents.

I have proposed eleven different points that I feel would

renew America's trust in Congress, and begin the long overdue

process of reform. I would like to outline some of the major

points today.

First, I believe term limits are a healthy idea; 96% of the

incumbents on Capitol Hill win reelection. The election process

needs to be more competitive, and less incumbent protective. A

12 year tern limit on House Members and Senators is fair and

adequate; term limits would prevent lifetime tenure in the

Congress and help avoid many of the scandals that were uncovered

in the last year.

Second, I believe we need to limit the use of the
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Congressional frank. Most congressional nail should be limited -

to constituent responses and an annual newsletter; mass mailing

should not be permitted within 6 months of the general election.

The perception 2unong many Americans is that incumbent Members of

Congress use taxpayer-paid mailing privileges to insure

reelection.

Third, PAC influence needs to be controlled by limiting

contributions. House Members should be required to raise two-

thirds of their contributions from their districts, and not from

special interest PACs outside their districts or in Washington,

D.C.

Fourth, there needs to be greater accountability on foreign

travel by Members. Many of these trips are justified and are

essential for Members to address first-hand, American interests

eUsroad. However, many trips are not essential, and many trips

are funded by special interest groups. Immediate public

disclosure by the Congress for all government travel, I believe,

would go a long way in reassuring the public that Congress is not

asking the American taxpayer to pay for unnecessary trips, and,

is not beholden to special interests.

Next, the size, budget, and structure of the Congress needs

to be streamlined or trimmed . Over 100 subcommittees and select

committees have been created over the past twenty years.

Streamlining committees would help resolve legislative gridlock

and avoid jurisdictional disputes. In addition to the increase

in subcommittees, staffing and budgeting have immensely increased

as well. By reducing unnecessary staff and reducing budgets.
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Congress could save a great deal of the taxpayer's aoney just on

its ovm internal operations.

Seventh, and maybe most importantly. Congress should not be

exempt from the same basic laws that govern the executive branch

and private sector . The National Labor Relations Act, Fair Labor

Standards Act, Equal Pay Act, Occupational Safety and Health

Regulations, the Equal Opportunity Act, Privacy Act, Ethics in

Government Act, and the Freedom of Information Act should be

applicable to Congress. Even the Family and Medical Leave

legislation which was debated yesterday, would allow no judicial

recourse for Congressional employees if their employers fail to

follow the provisions of the bill. We pass the laws and expect

the American people to abide by them. I believe we should live

under the laws we pass.

Eighth, the rules structure needs to be revised to allow

free and open debate on all legislation. The size of this

freshman class and the election of a new President, was a signal

from the American people for change. Disallowing amendments and

legislative alternatives does not foster free and open

discussion, or allow dissenting voices to be heard.

Ninth, in line with what I said earlier about accountability

to the American people, I believe recorded roll call votes should

be reguired on all appropriations and tax bills . When this body

raises taxes or increases spending I think we should stand up and

be held accoimtable for our actions.

Tenth, I support rotating committee chairs everv six vears.

I believe it would reduce the institutional grasp on committee
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control and reduce special interest influence upon legislation at

the committee level.

Lastly, Congress should allow the President line item veto

authority. The Governors of 43 of our states have the authority,

as do many Mayors and County Executives across the country. The

line item veto would allow the President greater flexibility in

signing spending bills which may be hindered by unneeded or

unworthy earmarked projects.

Last year, the House Bank and Post Office scandals,

legislative gridlock, and public outrage over Congressional perks

acted as a catalyst for demand for change business as usual in

Washington. I hope you will consider my proposals as you address

the organization of Congress and make your recommendations. I

believe these eleven points could have an immediate impact on the

operations of this institution.

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Dreier, I thank you for your time and

commitment to this issue; I believe this Joint Committee is an

excellent idea and will play an immense role in reform in the

coming days and months ahead. I congratulate you both and offer

my support for the work that lies ahead of you. There may not be

a greater issue facing us this session than the issues facing the

Members of this Joint Committee. I look forward with great

anticipation to the findings and recommendations you will present

later this year, and once again I offer my support and assistance

to you and to the Members of this Committee. Thank you for the

opportunity to testify today.
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STATEMENT OF

THE HONORABLE MARTY MEEHAN

BEFORE THE

JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

FEBRUARY 4, 1993

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Joint Committee on the

Organization of Congress, I want to thank you for providing me

with the opportunity to share my views on the need for enacting

comprehensive congressional reform legislation.

President Clinton ran successfully on a platform that

promised economic revitalization and pledged to end the gridlock

in government. I believe his message is a clarion call to all of

us in Congress . . . the Americsm taxpayer is demanding cheuige

and we must respond.

Congressional reform is crucial if we are going to return

our government to its rightful owners -- the American people.

The Democrats have demonstrated leadership, along with the

freshman class, and have taken the first step toward

Congressional reform by limiting subcommittees on major

committees to six amd subcommittees on non-major committees to

five. This modest beginning will streamline the Congress, reduce

conflicting pressures on members' time, downsize the bureaucracy

of the House of Representatives, and save taxpayers money.

i
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Last week the House overwhelmingly voted to terminate the

House Select Committee on Narcotics. As a former prosecutor, I

was on the front lines of the drug war and I can appreciate the

work of the Select Committee on Narcotics. My vote to terminate

this select committee is only a reflection of my desire to trim

Congressional spending, not a referendiam on the significance of

the drug issue or the quality of the select committee's work. I

believe we must work within the standing committee system and

enhance their effectiveness to deal with these vitally important

issues .

We must capitalize on our success and push for further

reforms. We, as Members of Congress, have the unique opportunity

to seize the momentum and work with President Clinton to end

government gridlock. We can't keep the status quo with a

"business as usual" attitude and expect to successfully meet the

challenges ahead of us.

We must give the President a line- item veto over spending

and tax bills, like Senator Bradley has proposed. Under current

law, the president must veto an entire spending or tax bill, just

to eliminate one objectionable item. This is a classic example

of Congressional gridlock and inefficiency, and a big reason why

Americans are angry. The line- item veto will enable the

President to spotlight blatant pork-barrel spending and hold

Members of Congress accountable for their actions.
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Now that we have a Democrat in the White House who is

committed to signing a strong campaign finance reform bill, it is

imperative that the legislative branch move swiftly to enact a

comprehensive bill that strengthens the provisions of the Senate

version that was vetoed last year.

For example, President Clinton and Common Cause support

limiting individual Political Action Committee contributions to

$1,000 for a federal candidate. This is the first step toward

eliminating special -interest control over government, and I

endorse this proposal . I am proud to say that I did not accept

PAC contributions during my campaign, so I know candidates cam

finance their elections without them.

To encourage qualified, competent people to run for

political office, we must enact voluntary spending caps for

congressional races. The optional spending limit under the

Senate version was $600,000 for House candidates in each two-year

election cycle, with no more than $500,000 that could be spent

after the primary until the general election. This spending cap

is reasonable when combined with substantial public campaign

resources for congressional races.

In return for accepting voluntary spending limits, we must

establish a system of matching federal funds for candidates. The

Senate version placed an aggregate cap of $200,000 on the match.



193

But rather than provide direct campaign subsidies, we can ensure

greater accountability by providing vouchers for radio and

television advertising. The creative use of the television media

during the Presidential campaign demonstrated that the media CcUi

be utilized as an educational resource to encourage voter

participation.

I believe we must also establish a threshold for accepting

out-of -district and out-of-state campaign contributions. For

instance, I would propose that no more than of fifty percent of a

candidates' money come from outside the district, with a minimum

of eighty percent of campaign contributions coming from the home

state.

We must recall the vision our Founding Fathers had as they

drafted the Constitution for a new Nation -- that both its'

population and its' government would adhere to principles of

justice and the rule of law. When establishing a two-year term

of office for Members of the U.S. House of Representatives, the

framers envisioned a body that is truly representative and

responsive to the populace.

In order to fulfill that vision, we must return to the

philosophy of our forefathers who considered politics a short-

term sacrifice for the common good, rather than a life- time

career. Nearly 21 million Americans in 14 states approved ballot
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initiatives in November to limit the service of House amd Senate

members. I think we must consider adopting term-limit

legislation to broaden the opportunity for all Americams to

participate in our democracy.

In cleaning up our own house first, I believe we must

ensure accountability in all our actions -- particularly those

dealing with our compensation. Thus, I think we must respect the

intent of the 27th Amendment that states "no law, varying the

compensation for the services of the senators and

representatives shall take effect until an election of

representatives shall have intervened." We can accomplish this

by simply requiring all Members of Congress to vote up-or-down

for any increase in salary, which would not go into effect until

after the next election.

If we are going to ask the American people to tighten their

belts as we reduce federal spending and cut the deficit, we must

lead by example. I am donating my automatic cost-of-living

increase - - that was enacted without voter approval - - to three

non-profit groups in the Fifth District of Massachusetts.

We must heed the call for clean government with as much

intensity as our forefathers heeded "the shot that was heard

around the world." I am honored to have been elected to the U.S.

House of Representatives and pledge my cooperation in restoring

i
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the legislative branch to the place of esteem that it deserves

and that the American public has a right to expect. We will

only fulfill that expectation by passing a strong and effective

congressional reform package.

I commend the Members of the Joint Committee on the

Organization of Congress for assuming this challenge.
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REPRESENTATIVE MARTY MEEHAN'S

CONGRESSIONAL REFORM PROPOSALS

Streamline congressional stibcommittees and eliminate select
committees

approve a Presidential line- item veto

limit PAC contributions to $1,000

enact voluntary spending caps for congressional races

esteiblish a system of matching federal funds for candidates

provide vouchers for radio and television advertising

establish threshold for in-district and in- state can^>aign
contributions

within the framework of the Constitution, we must debate
the merits of a term- limit amendment

mandate an up or down vote on any congressional payraise
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TESTIMONY
The Honorable Michael D. Crapo, M.C.
SUBMITTED BEFORE THE JOINT COMMITTEE

ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

Thursday, February 4, 1993

As Member of the Freshman Class of 1993 and a newcomer to
Congress, I appreciate this opportunity to represent my views in
this comprehensive series of hearings on proposals to reform the
Congress. It is my fervent hope, and the hope of millions of
Americans grown disillusioned by the conduct of this institution,
that this bipartisan and bicameral forum will yield meaningful and
long-term reforms.

o
One of the primary reasons I ran for this office, and for many

_f the 110 new members of Congress this year, was my firm
conviction that the Congress requires fundamental reform. For too
many people in this country. Congress is seen as an institution
that places self-service above public service. Too many of us are
seen as politicians who place confrontation and self-promotion
ahead of solving problems.

I believe that these hearings are as much the result of piablic
concern as our own efforts to institute reform of this institution.
I believe there will be strong support for our task ahead and for
seeing it through to the end.

Many people realize that Congress must establish stricter
standards of conduct and behavior for itself if it is to confront
the larger issue of the federal budget deficit with discipline,
with a substantive reorganization of Congress, including a more
solid process of accountability for Members, we can make progress
in being able to say "no" to unnecessary federal programs or
special interests. Greater accountability and limits on Members'
own means of self-promotion will help restore the Congress's
integrity, respect, and character.

Part of the problem was illustrated to me last week when I
received a note from a concerned mother from my district whose son
had written a poem eQjout Congress as a school assignment. The
student, a 16-year old Eagle Scout with a genuine pride in his
country, has this alarming end of a poem about the institutional
vagaries of Congress:
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Life to them is a game of cards
They throw away what they can 't 'use-The pride of the American people
They keep the rest for their full houseThe king of money, the joker of power.
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" °^
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^ ^ °^ "^'''^^ ^"^ ^'^^

changrCongrLs?"specif!canJ to^e^i"^ '°^.'"'^
°"^<=^ "" ^°

staff, and committL lead^r^^ t^nure^'^'^^^^f^^^r .^fj^^"-concerns with many other Freshman Members of the House
^^"
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^^ Democrats

bureaucracy when thev vn^oH "^°"»^a"d against government
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^^^^^^ °" standing
points against this bCreaucr^J tSat ^X"'?^"^^ overwhelmingly
recommendation

thereafteTha^'^^ine'^^LgSy^n^^^dSr^
With the calls for reform continuing to mount, we now have an
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opportunity to make some sound changes to the organization of

Congress. Our accountability to public pressure is too great to
avoid any further these fundamental changes. I ask that you
carefully consider and then recommend to the Congress the following
needed changes:

o Substantive reform cannot be addressed without mention of a
Balanced Budget Amendment without loopholes. The imperative of
deficit reduction is hollow without this measure.

o A line- item veto to enhance presidential authority is a

necessary and perennial reform recommendation.

o With regard to the Budget process, all mandatory spending
programs should be placed on egual footing with annually
appropriated discretionary programs . This would create greater
budgetary control because spending would be reduced absent
specific Congressional action to provide funding.

o Congress should require periodic reauthorization for all
mandatory spending . This would allow for any spending programs be
reviewed and reestablished at specified times.

o I support efforts to require a rollcall vote on all tax and
appropriations bills . Recorded votes would make Members more
accountable to the U.S. taxpayer.

o Non-germane amendments in either body, whether allowed bv rule
or suspension of rules, must be prohibited .

o Furthermore , constraints must be placed on restrictive special
rules in the House. There is a rising proportion of special rules
restricting amendments to a specified list, or affecting the order
of their consideration. Restrictive special rules also too often
prohibit instructions in the motion to recommit. The range of
choice permitted on amendments considered is inadequate. Control
of the agenda must be exercised fairly.

o Congress should adhere to the same laws, rules, and regulations
it applies to the rest of the country .

o One of the most critical straightforward reforms is to reduce
ttl? nMfft^gr of T^TnTHitt?^" As committee numbers become more
streamlined, committee staff should undergo proportional
adjustments.

o House rules should set strict rules on the size of committees .

As a Reformer, Z am concerned that some panels are too large, which
results in too many assignments per member. Unwieldy panels tend
to become fragmented, and policymaking tends to become more
difficult. To streeunline the way Congress is run and to avoid
confusion, one option would be to categorize committees into being
major and non-major committees. The size of each standing
committee could be limited to 25 members.
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?. Additionally, the creation of si]hrn,n,^iti:ees shnniH ho
llffiliSd. I would be in favor of limiting the nuinbSr ofsubcommittees each committee could have. Subunits other than
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Statement of The Honorable Paul McHale to the Joint

Committee on the Organization of Congress, 2/04/93

Thank you Mr. Chairman for inviting me to speak
before this distinguished Joint Committee. My comments in

the next few minutes will draw extensively from my thirty

days experience in the U.S. House of Representatives and

should be weighted accordingly.

Let me begin with a quote from David Broder:

"A pattern of self interest prevailing over collective

responsibility is what's wrong with Congress. It is the end

product of a political system that in almost every way has

exalted individual self-aggrandizement over party and

institutional responsibility."

We must act promptly to enact the mandate voiced by
the people last November. Many of the new members of

Congress were elected specifically because our constituents

demanded reform, Congressional reform. The

comprehensive agenda now under thoughtful consideration

by this Committee provides a once in a generation

opportunity to carefully restructure the Congress. Toward
the accomplishment of that goal I would like to express the

following thoughts.

First, a genuine sense of democratic

responsibility, shared by those who govern as well as the

governed, will entail Congress living under the same laws

and statutes which were enacted to guide the lawful

behavior of all American citizens. I am a cosponsor of H.R

349, the "Congressional Responsibility Act", introduced by

Representatives Swett and Shays. This legislation will make
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Congress accountable under the provisions of: the

Americans With Disabilities Act, the 1964 Civil Rights Act,

the Equal Employment Opportunity Act, the Occupational

Safety and Health Act, the Fair Labor Standards Act, and

the Freedom of Information Act, to name a few.

Second, serious reform should also entail a

comprehensive review of current standing committees,

subcommittees, and their staffs. At a time when we are

hastily, and I believe unjustly, eliminating the Select

Committee on Children, Youth and Families, many standing
Committees are continuing to operate with excessive staffs

and unnecessary subcommittees.

Many opportunities and services available to members
of Congress and their staffs have been abused. Foreign
travel must be under much greater review and scrutiny.

For some members it is simply too easy to travel to foreign

countries at the taxpayer's expense. In addition, services

provided to members of Congress should not provided at a

reduced rate, but at fair market value.

Finally, I wish to lend my enthusiastic support to

President Clinton's proposed ban on lobbying by former

members for a period of five years. Today's corporate
constituent should not be tomorrows employer.

I am deeply honored to serve as a member in the most

distinguished legislative body yet conceived and shaped by
the enduring democratic values of Western civilization. The

Congress is a great institution reflecting the best of

Constitutional democracy, but possessing the capacity for

even greater achievement. An article in today's issue of

Roll Call indicates that fully 59 percent of the American

people disapprove of our collective performance in office.
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The reforms which I have previously described would go a

long way toward addressing their concerns.

I was proud the day I entered Congress. I hope to
have even greater pride in the institution and its capacity
for effective democratic government when the time comes
for me to leave.

Thank you Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Chairman, thank you for the

opportunity to testify today. Your efforts to

reform Congress are timely and needed.

As some of you may know, I am a small

businessman who never held public office

before being elected to Congress two years

ago. I was shocked when time after time we

voted on major pieces of legislation with no

copies of the bill available for individual

members to study, or even to scan.

For example, we passed the $95 billion

bailout of the FDIC and the RTC with one

copy available for all 435 members to

examine in the early morning hours the day

before Thanksgiving.
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Another example was when we passed

H.R. 11 in the final hours of the 102d

Congress. I don't believe there was a single

member on the floor that night who knew

what was really in that tax bill.

In the business world, a CEO or board

member who proposed a major undertaking

of that nature without making written copies

available for each participant would be fired

on the spot.

My legislation, H. Res. 26, simply amends

the Rules of the House to prohibit putting the

question on final passage of any measure until

printed copies of that measure have been

available to all members for at least one day.
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This measure makes so much sense that it

has already been co-sponsored by 46

members with little salesmanship on my part.

This simple change in the Rules allows

members an opportunity to view the

provisions of a bill before they vote on the

measure. Guaranteeing members this right to

be informed of legislation we are voting on

would move us light years ahead.

MjMbiU also contains^ provision which

allows this rule to be suspendedjonly upon

the joint request of the Speaker and the

minority leader based upon a determination of

national emergency and an affirmative vote of

two-thirds of the members.
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I have heard from many Freshman

members who are surprised that there is not a

provision in the rules requiring that printed

copies be available. Many of them came

here from state legislatures who have this

rule.

I know that my state of New Hampshire

has this same rule. State legislators I talked

with said that at first implementing this rule

caused some problems for staff and old

school politicians, but it was so well received

be rank and file members, the media and^

public interest groups, that it is

enthusiastically complied with today.
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I hope that the members of the joint

committee will endorse^ this simple rule

change and support a measure aimed at true

reform.

Mr. Chairman, thank you again for this

opportunity to testify.
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TILUE K. FOWLER
4TH OltTlltCT fOAlOA

~

tonsttii of tte ^ntteb States;
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tUaiifinston, M€ 20515-0904

STATEMENT BY REP. TILLIE FOWLER
TO JOIN^ COMMITTEE ON ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

February 4, 1 993

THANK YOU MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE FOR
ALLOWING ME TO ADDRESS YOU TODAY ABOUT WHAT I THINK IS

PARAMOUNT TO THE FUTURE OF THIS INSTITUTION . . . CONGRESSIONAL
REFORM.

DURING MY CAMPAIGN, THE SALARY OF THE DEPUTY DOOR KEEPER
BECAME AN ISSUE. THE VOTERS OF THE FOURTH CONGRESSIONAL
DISTRICT IN FLORIDA COULD NOT BELIEVE THAT THIS POSITION PAID
$1 04,000. EVERY WHERE I WENT, WHETHER IT WAS ROTARY, THE
KIWANIS CLUB, CHAMBER OF COMMERCE OR THE LEAGUE OF WOMEN
VOTERS, OUTRAGE WAS EXPRESSED TIME AND TIME AGAIN ABOUT THE
ABUSES OF THE SYSTEM.

ON THE TAIL OF BOUNCED CHECKS, UNPAID MEAL TABS AND POST
OFFICE SCANDAL, THE VOTERS ARE DEMANDING WE DO MORE THAN
JUST HIRE AN ADMINISTRATOR FOR THE BUSINESS OF THE HOUSE.
THEY EXPECT US TO IMPLEMENT REAL REFORM ...THIS IS THE ONLY WAY
THAT WE WILL BE ABLE TO REGAIN THEIR TRUST AND BE ABLE TO GET
ON WITH THE BUSINESS OF BEING CITIZEN REPRESENTATIVES....

CITIZEN REPRESENTATION...THAT IS WHAT THIS HOUSE IS SUPPOSED
TO BE ALL ABOUT....BUT HOW CAN WE BE TRUE CITIZEN

REPRESENTATIVES IF WE HAVE A SYSTEM THAT ALLOWS COMMITTEE
CHAIRMEN TO SERVE FOR AN UNLIMITED AMOUNT OF TIME. I WOULD
URGE MY COLLEAGUES ON THE OTHER SIDE OF THE AISLE TO ADOPT
RULES SIMILAR TO THOSE ADOPTED BY THE REPUBLICANS... STATING
THAT COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN CAN ONLY SERVE SIX YEARS....
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Tillie K. Fowler

Page two

AS YOU MAY KNOW, I SUPPORT TERM LIMITS FOR BOTH THE HOUSE AND
SENATE...IN FACT I HAVE FILED A BILL LIMITING MEMBERS OF THE
HOUSE TO EIGHT YEARS AND MEMBERS OF THE SENATE TO TWELVE
YEARS. I WOULD URGE MEMBERS OF THIS COMMITTEE TO PROMOTE
TERM LIMITS FOR COMMITTEE CHAIRMANSHIPS AS WELL. THOMAS
JEFFERSON RECOGNIZED THE IMPORTANCE OF ROTATION IN OFFICE

....TODAY, MORE THAN EVER, WE NEED TO HEED PRESIDENT JEFFERSON'S
ADVICE.

YESTERDAY, I WAS WITNESS TO ANOTHER NEEDED REFORM THAT NEEDS
TO BE INSTITUTED...MEMBERS, REPUBLICANS AND DEMOCRATS ALIKE,

SHOULD BE ABLE TO HAVE ACCESS TO THE COMMITTEE REPORT FOR
THE BILL THREE DAYS PRIOR TO THE VOTE FOR FINAL PASSAGE. WHEN
I WORKED ON THE HILL 20 YEARS AGO, COMMITTEE REPORTS SEEMED
TO ACCOMPANY BILLS. IT IS BEYOND MY COMPREHENSION AS TO WHY
MEMBERS CANT RECEIVE A COMMITTEE REPORT IN A TIMELY MANNER.
THIS CONGRESS HAS MORE THAN DOUBLED THE NUMBER OF ITS STAFF
IN THE PAST TWENTY YEARS...BUT IT CAN'T SEEM TO PERFORM THE
SAME LEVEL OF WORK. DOES THE FAULT FALL WITH THE STAFF OR A
SYSTEM THAT HAS BECOME VICTIM TO POLITICAL MANIPULATION
DEPRIVING MEMBERS ACCESS TO INFORMATION?

I ALSO THINK THAT A COMPLETE REVIEW OF COMMITTEES,
SUBCOMMITTEES, AND THEIR STAFF SHOULD TAKE PLACE. A ZERO-
BASED BUDGET APPROACH IF YOU WILL SHOULD BE IMPLEMENTED TO
REVIEW EACH COMMITTEE AND ITS USEFULNESS. I BELIEVE THAT
THIS CONGRESS WOULD BE ABLE TO OPERATE WITH A FEW LESS
COMMITTEES AND COMMITTEE STAFF.

MR. CHAIRMAN, I COMMEND YOU AND THE MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE
FOR TAKING TIME TO SOLICIT THE VIEWS OF THE MEMBERS...AS I SEE

IT, YOU LEAD ONE OF THE MOST SERIOUS TASKS FACING THIS

CONGRESS....I WISH YOU WELL IN YOUR DELIBERATIONS AND LOOK
FORWARD TO WORKING CLOSELY WITH YOU TO INSTITUTE THE
REFORMS NEEDED TO GIVE THE AMERICAN PEOPLE A CONGRESS OF
WHICH THEY CAN BE PROUD OF...A CONGRESS THAT IS TRULY
RESPONSIVE TO THE NEEDS OF THE PEOPLE OF AMERICA....

THANK YOU.



211

STATEMENT
OF THE

HON. CHARLES T. CANADY
TO THE

JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS
February 4, 1993

Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the committee... I am

here today to praise the mission of this committee and to speaic...

from the perspective of a new member of Congress., to one key

element of reform: limiting the length of time a member may serve as

chairman of a given committee.

Many of my colleagues in the House of Representatives were

sent here on a mission similar to your own... to reform Congress.

This mission was defined by a roiling tide of voter dissatisfaction

with their Congress..

Evidence of that dissatisfaction can be found in the broad-based

support of the people for limiting the length of service for their elected

representatives.

It has often been observed that public office is a public trust...

As such., public offices must be used only for the good of the

country and noi for individual benefit.



G) 212

That message echoed resoundingly in the land just this past

November.

It is time for us... the members of Congress... to listen to that

message.

Thus far.. 15 states., nearly one third of the Union., have

enacted some form of term limits on elected officials.

In my own state of Florida., a term limits referendum passed

with overwhelming support., seventy-seven percent of the voters.,

three-and-one-half million people., voted in favor of limiting the length

of time any one politician may hold a particular office.

If elected offices are public trusts., then we owe it to the

people to be worthy of that trust.

We owe it to the people to ensure that the committees serve the

will of the people and not the whim of individual members.

We all have seen committees that have been dominated by the

same chairman for many years.

Such committees often become fiefdoms for that individual.
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Rather than working exclusively for the public good... these

committees often become mired in turf battles., and the petty

infighting that serves only to promote the personal desires of the

chairman..

Such an environment is not conducive to considering new ideas,

and it certainly hampers efforts to end old ideas that have outgrown

their usefulness.

This environment also contributes to ridiculous levels of

redundancy that occur as these fiefdoms seek to expand their

authority...

As an example., consider the issue of narcotics...

According to the Congressional Research Service., which did a

study of the 100th Congress... in the House of Representatives.,

there were fifty-four committees and subcommittees with jurisdiction

over narcotics... and in the Senate there were twenty-one.

Does that make sense to anyone?
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Granted., there will be numerous facets to a given area., which

may require some overlapping of committee assignments., but to have

dozens of committees competing over certain issues is a powerful

source of the gridlock plaguing this institution.

We can reduce one of the causes of legislative gridlock if we put

an end to the fief-building that comes with unlimited terms of service

on committees.

If we take the general lesson of the ballot box this past

November and apply it to our own rules we will make this institution

more responsive to the people.

A measure I commend is House Resolution 49.. which would

limit a member to eight years service on a committee.

Such reform within the Congress is in keeping with the desires

of the American people.

They have demanded limited terms of service from their elected

officials...
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Limited terms create more focus... they impose a deadline on

elected officials to act... and they open the door to new ideas and

fresh blood in an institution that sometimes suffers from intellectual

rigor mortis.

It makes sense for us to apply the wisdom the people expressed

in the ballot box to the operation of the Congress.

If we truly believe that offices are public trusts., bestowed for

the good of the country., then we will act to limit the terms of

committee members as part of our overall efforts to make Congress

more responsive to the needs and wishes of the American people.
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STATEMENT BY THE HONORABLE JOHN UNDER

BEFORE THE JOINT COMMirTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

FEBRUARY 4, 1993

MR. CHAIRMAN:

I APPRECIATE THE OPPORTUNITY TO OFFER

TESTIMONY AS THIS COMMITTEE WORKS TOWARDS ITS

MANDATE OF REFORMING THE CONGRESS.

DURING THE DEBATE OVER THE RATIFICATION OF

THE CONSTITUTION, JAMES MADISON WROTE THAT ONE

OF THE MAIN CONCERNS OF THE AMERICAN PUBLIC WAS

THAT THE PUBLIC GOOD IS DISREGARDED IN THE

CONFLICTS OF RIVAL PARTIES, AND THAT MEASURES ARE

TOO OFTEN DECIDED, NOT ACCORDING TO THE RULES OF

JUSTICE AND THE RIGHTS OF THE MINOR PART/, BUT BY

THE SUPERIOR FORCE OF AN INTERESTED AND

OVERBEARING MAJORITY." IN CONSTRUCTING THE

FOUNDATION OF OUR FEDERAL GOVERNMENT, THE

CONSTITUTION RESOLVED FEARS OF T/RANNY OF THE

MAJORITY. IN THE UNITED STATES CONGRESS, HOWEVER,

THE UNLIMITED TERMS FOR COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN AND
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RANKING COMMITTEE MEMBERS - DEMOCRAT OR

REPUBLICAN - CONTINUE TO PERPETUATE THE EXISTENCE

OF AN OVERBEARING AND UNCHECKED POWER.

IN ORDER TO CONTAIN THE UNCONTROLLED POWER

OF COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN AND RANKING COMMITTEE

MEMBERS, I PROPOSED A RULE IN THE REPUBLICAN RULES

PACKAGE TO LIMIT RANKING COMMITTEE MEMBERS TO

THREE CONSECUTIVE TERMS IN THEIR POSITION. BY

ADOPTING THIS MEASURE, REPUBLICAN MEMBERS HAVE

IMPOSED RESTRICTIONS ON THEIR OWN LEADERSHIP,

EVEN THOUGH THE MAJORITY PART/ WOULD NOT

CONSIDER IT FOR COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN. THE RULE,

WHICH HAS BEEN REPORTED IN THE PRESS AS THE

"UNDER RULE" - ALTHOUGH IT WOULD BE NICE IF THEY

DID IT MORE OFTEN - WOULD ACHIEVE THE DESIRED

EFFECT OF TERM LIMITS BY REDUCING UNCHECKED

POWER, WITHOUT HAVING TO GO THROUGH THE PROCESS

OF AMENDING THE CONSTITUTION OR PASSING A LAW.

THIS PROPOSAL WOULD END COZY RELATIONSHIPS

WITH SPECIAL INTERESTS, CREATE THE FREE-FLOW OF

2
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NEW AND INNOVATIVE IDEAS BETWEEN ALL MEMBERS IN

THE COMMITTEE SYSTEM, AND CONCLUDE THE DAYS OF

ENTRENCHED CAREER POLITICIANS HOLDING NEEDED

LEGISLATION HOSTAGE FOR THEIR PERSONAL AGENDA.

THIS PLAN WOULD TRIM THE INFLUENCE OF SPECIAL

INTEREST GROUPS BY REDUCING LONG-TERM FIEFDOMS

WHICH GIVE THE CHAIRMEN OMNIPOTENCE OVER THE

SURVIVAL OF LEGISLATION.

COUNTLESS PROPOSALS THAT COULD MAKE A REAL

DIFFERENCE IN THE LIVES OF THE AMERICAN PEOPLE ARE

LANGUISHING HOPELESSLY IN CONGRESS' COMMITTEE

SYSTEM. AS ELECTED REPRESENTATIVES, WE HAVE A

RESPONSIBILITY TO CHANGE THIS SYSTEM STIFLED BY

ENTRENCHED POWER AND RETURN OUR GOVERNMENT TO

THE PEOPLE.

I KNOW THAT PLACING LIMITS ON YOUR OWN

LEADERSHIP IS NOT EASY IN ANY BUSINESS, ESPECIALLY IN

WASHINGTON. BUT OUR BUSINESS IS THE WELL-BEING

AND LIBERTY OF AN ENTIRE NATION. IT IS OUR

RESPONSIBILITY TO CREATE A WORKING CONGRESS THAT
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IS MORE INTERESTED IN THE FUTURE OF OUR NATION

THAN IN MAINTAINING POWER AND SECURING FUTURE

ELECTIONS.

IT IS UNFORTUNATE THAT THIS PROPOSAL WAS NEVER

ALLOWED ON THE FLOOR FOR A VOTE, MUCH LESS A

DISCUSSION, AND I HOPE THAT THIS REFORM ISSUE WILL

RECEIVE A BETTER RESPONSE IN THE FUTURE. IT IS TIME

FOR THOSE OF US IN CONGRESS TO FACE THE FACTS THAT

TERM LIMITS HAVE BECOME A NATIONAL PRIORITY.

FOURTEEN STATES HAVE PASSED REFERENDA TO LIMIT

TERMS, FORCING 156 REPRESENTATIVES AND 30 SENATORS

TO RETIRE WITHIN SIX TO 12 YEARS. CONGRESS CANNOT

DISMISS THE TERM LIMITATION MOVEMENT: THE

AMERICAN PUBLIC HAS MADE ITS DECISION. AS A

MEMBER OF A FRESHMAN CLASS BENT ON CARRYING OUT

THE WILL OF OUR FELLOW AMERICANS IN ORDER TO

REFORM THE WAY GOVERNMENT DOES BUSINESS, I TRULY

APPRECIATE THE OPPORTUNITY TO EXPRESS MY VIEWS ON

THIS IMPORTANT ISSUE OF CHANGE.

THANK YOU, AGAIN, FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO

TESTIFY BEFORE THIS COMMITTEE.
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE GERALD B. SOLOMON

BEFORE THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 4, 1993

Messrs. Chaimien, Vice Chairmen, and members of the Joint Committee:

As a member of this joint committee I am submitting this statement in lieu of taking the

valuable time of the committee to actually testify. I think it is more important at this stage of

our proceedings that we hear from Members of the House and Senate who are not members of

this committee.

As the ranking Republican on the House Rules Committee I have been privileged over

the last two Congresses in participating in preparing our Republican substitute for the resolution

adopting the Rules of the House at the beginning of the Congress.

At the beginning of this 103rd Congress, our reform package was entitled "A Mandate
for Change in the People's House," and contained a comprehensive, 48-point plan for improving
the institution. A copy of that "Mandate" package was distributed to all members of the Joint

Committee at our organizational meeting at the request of the House Republican Leader.

In my brief statement I would like to highlight a few of the provisions of that package
that I think deserve the special attention of this committee as it proceeds with its hearings and

deliberations. _

Scheduling

First, we call for a legislative schedule to be announced by the Speaker at the beginning
of each year that would include not only which days and weeks we will be in session, but target

dates for the consideration of major legislation. And, we call for assumed five-day work weeks

unless otherwise announced.

I realize that this may seem too idealistic given the uncertain nature of the legislative

process. But I think it would go a long way to ensuring a steady flow of major legislation

throughout the year instead of the crazy rush we now have to finish everything in the final days
of a session. Moreover, the leadership of the House and Senate could better coordinate their

legislative work if they made a more concerted effort at the outset to schedule floor action on

major bills.

Finally, I think the House should adopt the Senate system of three weeks on and one

week off, with assumed five-day work weeks when we are in session rather than the current

three-day work weeks. One of our greatest problems in getting things done earlier in a session

is the inability of committees and subcommittees to focus for any extended periods on hearings

and markups of particular bills. It would also make it easier for us to conference with the Senate

if both Houses were in and out of session at the same time.
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Committee Jurisdictions

Our "Mandate" package includes a provision calling on the House members of this Joint

Committee to ask the Joint Committee to study and report recommendations on realigning House
and Senate committee jurisdictions along more rational and functional lines in order to eliminate

duplication, overlap and inefficiencies, and to make the committees of the two Houses more

parallel with each other and the Executive Departments.

This Committee has already heard numerous complaints about all the overlapping

jurisdictions and multiple member assignments and multiple bill referrals. I think I counted 12

House committees alone that were involved in the energy bill conference committee last year.

We've got to bring some order out of this chaos or our committee system will totally collapse.

Authorization-Appropriations Process

One area in which complaints have been bipartisan in recent months is the terrible blur

between the authorization and appropriations processes. This is causing special consternation

among our authorizing committee chairmen. But it has long been a bone of contention for us

in the minority when we see the way in which our existing rules against legislative and

unauthorized provisions being stuck in appropriations bills is flouted and waived. Both Houses

do it, and quite often it is done with the overt or covert acquiescence of authorizing chairmen.

One of the reasons chairmen have allowed so much of it to go on is because of what I

call authorization squeeze-out. We are often into our appropriations cycle before authorizing

committees have even reported their bills. So it is often too late to find a window of opportunity

to schedule consideration of the authorization bills. And sometimes, the authorizing chairmen

are just as happy that they don't have a window to crawl through. They'd rather ride-in piggy-

backed on an appropriations bill.

What we propose in our "Mandate" package is that we tighten up on our rules prohibiting

unauthorized and legislative provisions in appropriations bills. And we propose a biennial

budget-appropriations process so that we could do our budget and appropriations bills one year

and multi-year authorizations prior to those budgetary decisions.

Oversight

Moving to the biennial budget-appropriations cycle would also allow both our authorizing

and appropriations committees more time for oversight And our package would further

strengthen our oversight mandate by requiring all committees to formulate and adopt oversight

agendas at the beginning of each Congress, and be accountable for them in their final activity

reports and before their funding resolutions are approved.

While we do not go so far as to require so-called "sunset" deadlines for reauthorization,

this approach has been developed with the same approach in mind of more systematic and regular

oversight by our committees. It is one of the great failings of the Congress that we do not give

close examination to how programs are woricing once they are on the books. And, as budget

resources become scarcer, we must weed out wasteful, inefficient and duplicative programs if wc
are to make way for new approaches without further running up the deficit
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Committee Reform

One of the things that jurisdictional realignment should accomplish is to redistribute and
rationalize committee workloads and thereby make it possible to rojuce both the number of

committees and subcommittees, member assignments, and attendant staff.

This realignment of our committee system in turn should allow us to get rid of certain

committee procedures which have been instituted because Members are now spread so thinly over

the system that they cannot conscientiously attend to any of their responsibilities. We propose
in this regard getting rid of proxy voting, one-thiid quorums for markup, and the new "rolling

quorum" procedure for reporting bills in the House.

Our committees and subcommittees are the real workshops of our national legislature

where legislation is hammered out. They should be a place of collective deliberation and

decision-making. But, under current circumstances, they are litde more than the fiefdoms of a

multitude of chairmen with little meaningful participation by their collective membership. And,
as a consequence, the legislative product is often shoddy and unrepresentative. This must be

changed if deliberative democracy is to be retained and revitalized.

We also are concerned about committee procedures relating to investigations. Too many
investigations are now launched unilaterally by committee or subcommittee chairmen, often

without the knowledge, let alone authorization, of the rest of the members. This can later prove
an embarrassment to the committee and the House, not to mention unfairly damaging the

reputations of persons outside the Congress who may be the subject of such rogue inquiries. The
Joint Committee should study ways to ensure that committee investigations are truly that ~

investigations by the committee and not by a single member.

We may wish to reconsider current rules that allow committees to delegate to their

chairmen the subpoena power since this is often considered a major stage in a formal

investigation. Ways should also be explored to prevent the unauthorized release of materials

gathered by a chairman preliminary to a formal investigation.

Conclusions

I am excited about the prospects for this joint committee to develop some meaningful
reforms to improve the Congress. I think if we focus on the above major areas of concern and

difficulty, we can accomplish a great deal towards putting this institution back on the right track.

If we are to be prepared to confront the problems of the new centiuy, we must recognize

the inability of the Federal Government to solve all problems and then concentrate on doing those

things which we can do best in the best way we can. That may sound like a novel concept, but

it is what our Founders said would determine the success of our form of government.
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TESTIMONY OF HONORABLE HENRY BONILLA

Before

THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

Febiruary 4, 1993

One of the greatest strengths of our democracy has been its

ability to reform from within. The Congress and our other
democratic institutions have adapted and evolved to meet the

changing needs and the challenges of each era. This Joint
Committee is a worthy successor to this valuable tradition.

During the past year I travelled throughout the 23rd
District of Texas meeting people in all walks of life, of varying
races, ages and incomes. One concern which I heard repeatedly
stated was that our government was out of touch and that the

Congress needed to be restored to the American people.

We need to restore trust. The American people must have
confidence that this is their government. The work of this
Committee is as important as any issue we face today. I welcome
this opportunity to assist the Committee in its efforts to
restore the faith of the American people in their Congress.

The people of the 23rd District want reform and they want a
more responsive government. Specifically, they want to see their

government have a better understanding of the obstacles they face

every day. They want greater accountability from their

representatives. It is essential that the Congress abide by the
same laws as all Americans. We cannot continue to exempt
ourselves from laws and mandates which we impose on the rest of

society and say we understand. We don't. I would strongly urge
the Committee to consider ending this special treatment. This
reform would go a long way in restoring the trust of the American

people in this Congress.

Another common sense reform which has the endorsement of the
citizens of the 23rd District would have a panel of citizens, or
citizen/Member panel, serve as an advisory commission to, or in
lieu of, the Committee on Standards of Official Conduct. I

salute the work of the members of that committee and recognize
the thankless nature of their work. However, the fact is we have
to re-earn the trvist of the American people who do not believe

they can trust us to police ourselves. Having citizens serve on
an ethics painel would send a loud and clear message throughout
the land: that Congress is accountable and not afraid of reform.
America needs to hear that message. Lets send it.
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In conclusion, I would like to recommend for the Committee's
consideration the various well thought out reforms proposed by
the Republican Conference. These reforms would provide a mandate
for change in the people's house. These proposals, if enacted,
would be an important step in reforming Congress and restoring
trust in our democratic institutions.

Let me thank the Committee for this opportunity to assist in
the Committee's efforts. I know that the people of the 23rd
District of Texas appreciate your consideration of these reforms
and pledge my support for efforts to regain the trust of the
American people.
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HONORABLE ROBERT K. DORNAN

TESTIMONY BEFORE THE JOINT COMMITTEE
ON THE ORGANIZATION OF CONGRESS

HONORABLE DAVID BOREN, CO-CHAIRMAN
HONORABLE LEE HAMILTON, CO-CHAIRMAN

FEBRUARY 4, 1993

Mr. Chairman and members of the joint committee, it is a pleasure to be here

today as a representative of the 46th District of California to talk about needed

reforms to our beloved institution, the U.S. Congress.

Change may be the most overused term in Washington these days. It certainly

was during the campaign. I would submit that it is the wrong word to describe what

our future course should be. Instead, I believe we should heed the warning issued by

that famous Virginia statesman John Randolph against the democratic propensity for

alteration, "Change is not reform." Someone should tell the president.

It is obvious to all of us here, as well as our constituents at home, that

reforming the way Congress conducts its business is not only necessary, but long

overdue. It cannot proceed piecemeal, but must be comprehensive and far-reaching.

Reform must come not only in how Congress works, but also in its attitude toward

governing
— what some have referred to as the "arrogance of power." Americans

generally regard Congress as a good institution which has lost its focus and is now

out of touch with those who give it power. This is the task before us: nothing short

of restoring faith in government.

Paramount to any consideration of reform is a discussion about congressional

accountability. This is especially true with respect to the budget process. Getting a

hold on our massive and increasing federal budget deficit must be a primary

objective. It destroys our competitiveness and cheapens the legacy we leave to future
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generations. Yet every year, even amid talk of serious deficit reduction, we see no

progress. Most Americans now view Congress as ineffective, and more disturbingly,

possibly incompetent in dealing with this problem. Indeed, we have proven unable to

reconcile Congress' spendmg habits with its available resources. Nevertheless, for

years. Congress has been successful in diffusing blame for our nation's fiscal

situation, shifting it onto the shoulders of the executive branch. This must end. If

we are to be serious about reform, we must be truthful about Congress' leading role

in our current budget mess.

Equally important to true reform of the institution is congressional

accountability to the voters. Americans feel disenfranchised and ineffectual in the

ways of their "representative" government. For years, the reelection rate to the

House of Representatives hovered near 98 percent, even as the public's disaffection

grew. But then in 1992, so-called "anti-incumbent fever" spread across the nation

like wildfire. What did we get? A revolution? Not really. Though the current

freshman class is now among the largest in years, it is unique only in its rarity. And

despite its size, only 55.9% of the voting public cast a ballot, only slightly higher

than in previous past national elections. This begs the question, "Why did such a

large congressional overhaul take so long?" It also makes one wonder if it will ever

happen again in our lifetime. More and more people are beginning to realize that the

answer to restoring representative government lies in prying apart the entrenched

federal bureaucracy in Washington.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that some of these necessary reforms would be

addressed by legislation I have supported in Congress for years. Two legislative

proposals would help to both check Congress' spending habits, and bring

accountability to Congress for the spending decisions it makes: an enhanced

presidential budget rescission authority, and a constitutional amendment to balance the
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federal budget. (The balanced budget amendment in particular is worth another look

in light of the close defeat it suffered last summer.) One other proposal, which has

enjoyed a recent surge of popular support, would go a long way toward restoring the

American voting public's faith in their elected leaders — limiting their terms.

Together, these proposals would signal to the average American that the Congress is

finally ready to make the tough choices to fix what is wrong with our government.

Here are my proposed reforms.

Enhancing the President's Rescission Authority

I have long advocated a presidential check on federal spending, and the fact

that the president is now a Democrat does not change my feelings. I do not join this

battle late, having introduced rescission reform legislation in every Congress since

1985. Last September, in fact, I had an opportunity to testify before the House

Subcommittee on Legislative Process on my enhanced rescission bill, which I have

reintroduced in the 103rd Congress as H.R. 666.

Under current law, the president can ask Congress to rescind ~ or permanently

cancel — funds for which the president does not anticipate any prospective need.

However, rescissions would expire and funds would be released unless both Houses

of Congress pass a bill specifically approving the rescissions within 45 days. In

short, if Congress does not act to approve the rescission request
~ or simply does

nothing
~ the funds must be spent.

My bill would amend the Impoundment Control Act of 1974 to provide that

any rescission of budget authority proposed by the president take effect unless

specifically disapproved by the adoption of a congressional joint resolution within 45

legislative days. Thus, if the Congress refiised to act on a presidential rescission

request, for whatever reason, the designated funds would not be spent.
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The Dornan bill would simply reverse the bias in the current system away

from spending and toward saving. It would require Congress to act to disapprove a

proposed rescission in accordance with the legislative process rather than reject

savings by inaction. This is very similar to the original House-passed Impoundment

Control Act, which permitted presidential rescissions unless one legislative chamber

terminated the impoundment within a 60-day period. I have merely shortened the

disapproval period to 45 days and corrected the constitutional problems arising from

the Supreme Courts's Chadha decision, which addressed the constitutionality of the

legislative veto.

The main competing reform with enhanced rescission is the line-item veto.

Yet, enhanced rescission has at least one important benefit over a line-item veto

approach: it addresses the legitimate constitutional questions involved. In fact,

according the Library of Congress, enhanced rescission on the Dornan model (i.e.

providing for a joint resolution of disapproval of presidential rescissions) is

constitutional and conforms to recent Supreme Court doctrine on the legislative veto.

The lack of such a constitutional clean bill of health is why I have not cosponsored

line-item veto legislation.

Enhanced rescission would also be more effective in getting at government

waste. It may be an obvious point, but for the line-item veto to work there has to be

a line item to veto. But as you and I know, the specific programs that would most

likely be targets of the line-item veto are not found in individual lines in

appropriations bills, but in conference reports. The only way around this problem is

to insert the conference reports in the appropriations bills ~ an unlikely occurrence.

On the other hand, to propose a rescission, the president must submit one or

more rescission messages to Congress, specifying the amount of budget authority he

wishes to cut; the account, the agency, functions, or the programs affected; the
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reasons for the rescission; and the effects of the rescission. In short, the president

would have more flexibility with enhanced rescission authority than with a line-item

veto.

But whether it is a constitutionally-approved line-item veto or enhanced

rescission authority, there is a clear need to bring some balance back to the budget

process by giving the president a greater role. Impoundments of one sort or another

have been used to good effect by presidents since Jefferson's time to control

government spending. Presidents Truman, Eisenhower, and Kennedy all used their

impoundment power to control government spending. And in 1966, President

Johnson impounded $5.3 billion to offset costs associated with the Vietnam War.

But with the passage of the Impoundment Act in 1974 — which took away the

president's impoundment power and set up the current rescission process
— there has

been a slow and steady trend away from approving any presidential rescission. Since

1974, Congress has consistently ignored presidential rescission requests. Political

pressure forced Congress to act last year on the president's $7.9 billion rescission

request, but the $8.2 billion that Congress rescinded was an aberration. Before that.

Congress had accepted only $402 million, or 1.2 percent, of the $33.4 billion in

presidential rescissions requested since 1983. Clearly some sort of impoundment

authority for the president is in order. Despite presiding over the largest budget in

the world, the president has less control than any chief executive of a business or any

governor of most (43) states. Enhanced rescission authority would allow the

president to have the same power a CEO has to ask his Board of Director, in this

case the Congress, "Is this specific expenditure really necessary?"

Some may point to the GAO comparison of presidential rescission requests and

congressional action on rescissions which appears to show that Congress actually

rescinded more money than the president requested from 1981 through February
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1992. But GAO's formula includes, among other questionable entries, money

Congress rescinded that could not have been spent. For example, if Congress

appropriated $100 million to build an airport, and the airport only cost $80 million to

build, that would leave $20 million dollars that could be spent for no other purpose.

The GAO says that Congress rescinding that $20 million so it could be spent

elsewhere is a legitimate rescission. Technically, that may be a rescission, but it

doesn't save any money.

Enhancing the president's rescission authority would be important because it

addresses one of the major problems with the modem Congress
~ its tendency to

circumvent the democratic process, especially when making appropriations. We

spend money on projects that have never been authorized or even the subject of a

hearing in an authorization committee. Appropriations that never appeared in a bill

are added in conference. Appropriations with no meaningful relationship to the

underlying bill are added in the dead of night. We hastily pass catch-all

appropriations or continuing resolutions. It is only natural that a member has a

strong preference to see funds directed to his or her constituency. But the sum of all

the numerous favors and deals of 435 Congressman and 100 Senators can work

against our nation's overall interest.

The president, however, being elected by all the people, has a better vision of

what is good for the nation as a whole. When these two visions collide, I believe the

nation's needs must come first and that the president
~ whether Democrat or

Republican
~ is in the best position to make that determination. And somewhere

along the way, the Congress should be required to speak on these issues.

It is important to note that enhanced rescission or the line-item veto will not

solve the deficit crisis and bring the budget into balance. Either reform would only

apply to a small part of the budget and realistically, we could only expect savings of
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maybe several billion dollars a year. (A GAO study stated that if Presidents Bush

and Reagan had had the line-item veto from 1984 to 1989, savings would have been

at least $70 billion - and given the generous assumptions used by GAO, actual

amounts would have been far lower.) This is not to say that I belittle saving the

taxpayers several billion dollars a year
- I still think a billion dollars is a lot of

money. But it will take a lot more than that to balance the budget. What it will take

to dig us out of our budget hole is a combination of reforms, including a balanced

budget amendment with tax limitation feature, a flexible spending freeze, budgetary

process reform, and entitlement reform.

Some might say that an enhanced rescission or a line-item veto would make

Congress even less responsible. But we have had almost two hundred years of

experience with presidential impoundment and did not experience such problems.

Moreover, a 1987-88 comprehensive study by Ray Brown in the Government

Accountant Journal on the line-item veto at the state level concluded that,

"expenditures were lower in those states with the line-item veto." Those 10 states

that have "special" line-item authority
~ allowing a governor to reduce dollar

amounts, rather than zeroing an appropriation out completely (enhanced rescission

would allow for this)
~ saw spending average 14 percent lower than in the states with

no line-item veto authority.

In the final analysis, the overriding reason we should adopt some presidential

check on spending is accountability. And if we get some spending relief in the

process, then so much the better. A presidential check on spending has been

oversold by its proponents and undersold by its critics. Some say it means the end of

the deficit. Others claim it means the end of the Constitution. It means the end of

neither. And besides, if it did not work out it could always be repealed
~

just as the

president's impoundment power was repealed back in 1973.
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Constitutional Balanced Budget Amendment

If spending restraint is our target, then I am convinced that a balanced budget

amendment will reach it. Twice in the 102nd Congress, we considered such a

reform, and both times, partisan politics doomed it to a premature demise. In past

consideration of this subject, I preferred the amendment offered by Rep. Jon Kyi of

Arizona, which limited spending, the real cause of the deficit, to 19 percent of GNP.

Yet this is not essential for my support. The important thing is that a constitutional

amendment to balance the budget would place more of a burden upon Congress to do

something it refuses to do on its own. We have tried statutes in the past and they are

continually ignored or waived. Several years ago, I wrote a newspaper column in

which I detailed Congress' habitual lawbreaking when it came to the budget. The

lawbreaking has continued to this day. In fact, the Budget Act of 1974 has been

waived over 600 times since it was enacted. So a balanced budget statute is

obviously not the answer. We need to go further. We need a process that favors a

balanced budget as a mandate of the Constitution.

Amending the Constitution is not something we should take lightly. Indeed, it

is the most serious legislative undertaking in our system of government. But I think

that in this case a serious response is necessary to break the legislative logjam we

find ourselves in, with regard to the deficit. Once enacted, we would still have to

make tough choices. But in the end, the deficit might become a thing of the past.

As Michael Kinsley pointed out, "Many of (the Constitution's) clauses address

concerns that now seem trivial. See the Third Amendment, about quartering soldiers.

We should only be so lucky that fiscal responsibility seems a passe issue in future

years."

Critics of the amendment righUy point out that we already have the ability to
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take the steps required to balance the budget, but that we don't use them. They

remind us that the problem is really one of a lack of political will and courage. But

political courage means different things to different people. I would argue that

Republicans have the political will to cut spending to the bone. And I believe that

the Democrats have the political will to raise taxes sky-high. But neither side can

impose their political will without the cooperation of the other. So the question

becomes: How do we break the logjam and get Congress and the White House to do

what is right?

Members of Congress will, no doubt, take a constitutional duty much more

seriously than a statutory one. Further, by making it a constitutional requirement, the

budget will receive more media scrutiny and the public will become more attentive

and more involved. And if a balanced budget amendment does nothing but lead to a

serious, honest, national debate on spending and taxes ~ a debate I know my side

would win ~ then it will have been worth it. In short, a constitutional amendment

ups the political ante.

As Social Security is in the news again, let me add something else here. It is

worth noting that in the past debate, seniors groups worked their constituencies into a

frenzy, touting the fallacy that a balanced budget amendment would result in a raid

on Social Security and Medicare. This was, of course, nothing but a scare tactic

used by opponents of the amendment to defeat it. Social Security would be no more

vulnerable under a constitutional amendment than it is now. In fact, I believe Social

Security is less safe without the amendment. If Congress wants to raid Social

Security, they will do it anyway. The single biggest threat to the trust fiind is our

mounting federal deficit. (Social Security is already treated as a cash cow for

underfunded programs.) Under the prescribed procedure of a constitutional

amendment. Congress would be forced to prioritize items such as Social Security
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COLAs, and budget for them accordingly.

A balanced budget amendment would conform to the basic historical

proposition of no taxation without representation. In this case, that means the current

generation has no right to saddle future generations
— the unrepresented

— with a

mounting pile of debt ~ taxation. Thomas Jefferson made precisely this same point

in recommending such a constitutional procedure over 200 years ago. If it was good

enough for Tom, it should be good enough for all of us.

Limiting Terms for Members of Congress

This brings me to my third and most important proposal, the one to limit terms

for senators and representatives. The voters' disenchantment with Congress provided

for a lively election cycle in 1992, as many incumbents had to fight for their political

lives against little-known, and inexperienced challengers. Still, even in this

atmosphere of reform, sitting members of Congress proved surprisingly resilient - 3

of 26 senators lost their jobs, meaning 88.5 percent of those incumbents up for

reelection won. And a mere 24 of 348 House incumbents were defeated, translating

into a 93 percent reelection rate. This is not much better than the 96 percent rate

achieved in 1990.

Yet in the same year, state term limit initiatives enjoyed incredible popular

support nationwide, prevailing in all 14 states where they made the ballot. The fact

is, the relatively recent trend toward "professional legislators" is generally recognized

as a disturbing turn for representative government. Voters feel increasingly isolated

from their elected officials, and they are yearning for a solution to the entrenched

bureaucracy which has created the sort of policy gridlock referred to so often during

the campaign. The answer you hear more and more is term limits.

Of the various proposals currently discussed, I think my legislation provides
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the best formula. H.J. Res 21 is a proposed amendment to the Constitution which

would limit representatives to six consecutive terms, and senators to two. Former

members of Congress could return to office only after an intervening idle term, but

with a full loss of seniority. (My resolution, H.Res. 15 would change House rules to

do the same.) This addresses, I think, both the concerns of those who want to limit

terms, as well as those who say term limits restrict voters' choice.

Limiting service in government would have an enormous effect on Congress.

Mark Liedl of the Heritage Foundation, in a paper supporting term limits, drew upon

the work of liberal political scientist Morris Fiorina to describe how since the time of

the Great Society, members of Congress have transformed their roles from national

policy-makers to constituent ombudsmen. He points out that in an incredible

perversion of the role of government, because more and more congressmen prefer

ombudsmanship to policy-making
— ombudsmanship gets them reelected ~ Congress

now has an incentive to further feed the inefficient bureaucracy so that they can get

credit for guiding their helpless constituents through the huge morass that is our

federal government. All of this comes at the expense of sound policy. Liedl

concludes that term limits would force congressmen to focus more on national policy,

rather than casework, and would therefore help to break the so-called "iron triangle"

relationship between Congress, interest groups and the federal bureaucracy. This

point should not be lost on this important debate.

A congressional seat is, effectively, a safe job that consequently engenders a

ruling class attitude in those who hold it. With a job for life, most members of

Congress stop making the tough, sometimes politically unpopular decisions, and adopt

a "go along, get along" stance. The result is a Congress that embraces old ideas for

new problems, which only leads to bad public policy. Congress now responds more

readily to inside-the-beltway special interest groups than it does to the will of the
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American people. It puts the political interests of its members above the public good.

Term limits, however, would break down this ruling class attitude.

So the primary benefit to Congress from term limits would come in the form

of a fresh wave of innovation in the hands of new members, resulting from more

competitive elections offering a greater choice of candidates. Of course, one of the

most strident arguments against term limits is that they restrict voter choice by taking

a qualified, popular legislator out of the running. But my legislation would allow

retired members to run again after an intervening election cycle. So in this case the

argument is really nothing more than thinly veiled arrogance. First, it assumes that

voters already have a choice at the ballot box ~ a quick check of the incumbency

rate will tell you otherwise. And it implies that the best person for the job is already

in the seat, and replacing him would really be a disservice to the constituency. This

is hogwash.

This argument is based primarily on the imperious belief that the current make-

up of Congress is already the best it can be. Opponents of term limits claim that

they would throw good legislators out of office. But this disregards the thousands of

capable men and women who, without term limits, might never have the opportunity

to serve. The House of Representatives was never intended to be — nor is it now —

peopled by an elected aristocracy, anointed by the voters for their natural superiority

to the rest of us. (This is obvious to anyone who cares enough to give Congress

even cursory consideration!) There are infinitely more qualified individuals outside of

government than there are in it. Incumbency, it has been said, is the glass ceiling of

American politics. Term limitations would provide an opportunity for many qualified

candidates, especially minorities and women, to run for office.

And a further word on voter choice. Those who advance this argument do not

mention that voters are already limited in their ability to choose their leaders, thanks



237

to the 22nd Amendment limiting a president to two terms. This amendment has

effectively skewed the original balance of power between the legislative and the

executive branch in favor of Congress. As Pat Buchanan put it, "If eight years is

enough for a great president, it's more than enough for a mediocre congressman."

So unless those who stand against term limits are ready to embrace repeal of the 22nd

Amendment, term limits for representatives and senators may be the only solution to

restoring parity is to elective government.

Opponents also contend that an inexperienced membership would necessarily

rely too heavily upon a professional congressional staff which would become the most

powerful group of players on Capitol Hill. As a long-time member of this body,

however, I can tell you that the members who rely the heaviest upon Congress'

professional staff are those who have served the longest, not the inexperienced new

members. And besides, any such situation could be handled by simply putting

restrictions on the staff, as well as the members. (Apparently, we are to believe that

now it is only the most senior members of Congress who keep a check on this

renegade staff.) \.

And a final word must be said on the question of the unconstitutionality of

term limits. I believe that just the opposite is true. The founding fathers placed

certain limitations of federal office holders as deemed necessary
— such as age.

Indeed, the two-year term for representatives mandated in the Constitution was meant

to ensure high turnover. This is no longer the case.

Thomas Jefferson referred to "rotation in office" as a way to achieve a truly

representative citizen legislature. And fellow founder Robert Sherman advised that

members of the legislature "ought to return home and mix with the people."

Otherwise, "they would acquire the habits of the place, which might differ from those

of their constituents." Undoubtedly, the founders would be amazed to see the current
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entrenched, micro-managing bureaucracy our Congress has become ~ more a House

of Lords than a House of Representatives, as they envisioned.

Mr. Chairman, it is clear that we, as a body, have not done enough to deal

with our nation's mounting budget deficit. The true crisis we face is our uncontrolled

propensity to spend
~ and waste ~ federal tax dollars. And unless we are willing to

hold ourselves accountable for our own actions ~ and remain accountable to the

American people
— we will fail the true beneficiaries of our actions, our children and

our grandchildren. As a member of Congress, I do not want my legacy to my

grandchildren to be irreconcilable debt and an entrenched, unresponsive political

bureaucracy. We should leave more.

Accountability should be the order of our reform. This will be a difficult task,

but it is certainly what our founders would have wanted. We must return our federal

government to the citizens of this country, and place it back on a track of fiscal

responsibility. The decisions we make in the 103rd Congress will profoundly

influence the way Congress conducts its business in the coming century. But we

must be careful that as we consider reform, we do not reform merely for the sake of

change. Change is not what is needed. Rather, a fundamental reorganization of

Congress' role in governing the nation is in order. I, for one, am proud to be a part

of this process.

I thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for giving me the opportunity to testify

today. I remain available to you and the joint committee, and I welcome your ftirther

comments.
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Thank you for the opportunity to present my views on congressional reform. While I

do not have the time or space to cover all the reforms that I believe are needed, I do want

to briefly outline certain proposals that I believe should be included in any comprehensive

reform package.

Poll after poll indicate that Congress has lost the confidence of the American people.

In light of this development, it is imperative that we restore the respect of our institution by

addressing the structural and procedural obstacles to effective governing.

To begin, Congress needs to take steps to open up its proceedings to the American

public. We should start by establishing a more orderly schedule for legislation so that both

Members and the public know what bills the House will be considering. Currently, we do

very little at the begirming of the year and then cram very important legislation into a few

weeks. The result is chaos, back-room deals, legislation that no one has read, hastily

crafted bills and bad public policy.

We also need to apply some democracy to the legislative process by bringing all

controversial bills to the floor with rules guaranteeing free and of)en debate. Too often,

significant amendments are censored from being discussed and offered on the floor. Such

procedures have no place in a democratic institution.

In addition. Congress should tighten its belt, just like the American taxpayer has.

Congress has grown into a bloated, imperial, bureaucratic empire over the past several

decades. Since the 1950s, the legislative budget has soared 3,000 percent. We have created

our own congressional budget process, supported by new House and Senate committees and

a Congressional Budget Office. We have enlarged the committee system, strengthened the

Congressional Research Service and created a new Office of Technology Assessment. Yet,

despite these additions, I believe the American public would agree that the legislation we

pass is of poorer quality than ever before.
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To improve the way we consider bills, we should: (1) realign and rationalize

committee jurisdictions along more functional lines; (2) eliminate the joint referral of bills to

two or more committees; (3) reduce subconunittees; (4) reduce Member subcommittee

assignment; (5) eliminate proxy voting; (6) publish committee votes in committee reports of

bills; (7) reduce committee staff; and (8) restore our authorization process by requiring the

early reporting and enactment of authorizations prior to the consideration of s^ropriations.

We should also require Congress to abide by all the rules, regulations and laws that

we impose upon the American people. Congress should have to comply with such laws as

the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, the Age EKscrimination in Employment Act of 1967,

and the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970. If the laws we pass are good enough

to be imposed on the American public, then common sense dictates that those laws are good

enough to be imposed on the members and staff of this, the people's House.

Additionally, we need to reform the way our campaigns are fmanced. For example,

I support requiring candidates to raise the majority of funds from that candidate's own

district. More than any other reform, this simple change would force4ncumbents to

campaign at home, restore the importance of small donations and volunteers to the campaign

process, and put challengers with a strong community base of support on a more equal

footing with incumbents.

Reform measures should also require full disclosure of all corporate, union and non-

profit "soft money" expenditures on voter education, registration and turnout programs.

Voters cannot make intelligent choices in competitive elections if they do not know the

source of financial support for candidates and causes.

This is by no means an exhaustive list of the reforms that Congress should adopt.

However, if the proposal we adopt includes these most basic reforms, we will be tgoing

along way toward making this institution more accountabler and closer to the American

people.
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best wishes and to
work.

Mr. Chairman and Distinguished Members:

Thank you for this opportunity to express my
briefly outline my hopes for your important

I came to Congress from two contexts, business and government;
both have contributed to my perspective on the Organization of

Congress and my hope for congressional reform.

I've spent most of my adult years -- most of my life, actually --

emersed in the world of American business. I was grateful to live
in an exciting, dynamic time when literally hundreds of thousands
of our nation's corporations faced a host of complex cultural and
organizational challenges and successfully reshaped themselves to
work effectively in a new era. In the face of marketplace and
labor- force changes coming at a dizzying pace, large corporations
bravely defined new missions, devised novel structures and
strategies, and conquered obstacles unimagined 5, 10, or 15 years
earlier. Leaders of small businesses have been ingenious in

creating entrepreneurial and customer- satisfying efforts with
organizational patterns we never considered before the 1980' s. My
experience has convinced me that we can draw both hope and insight
from veteran corporate leaders from across the nation.

My experience in public service as an appointee in the Reagan
Administration, and anecdotal histories richly documented by
others, have persuaded me that the organization of Congress, and
the outmoded beliefs that continue to shape Congressional
structures, must be reformed. While thoughtful organizations
across the nation moved away from seniority systems of
advancement, we perpetuated and reinforced our own. We duplicate
efforts at enormous cost of time and money, in the face of an
electorate unwilling to extend us any more of either. We create

processes and structures whose primary consequences are a slowing
and dulling of good decision making. We have bloated staff
structures, not in immediate service to our constituents but in
service to our own cumbersome processes . I shudder to imagine the
real cost per Congressional decision, given the organization by
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which decisions must be made. And I am eager to support
thoughtful strategies by which to effect reform.

I've read and heard much about devising new organizational
paradigms and reinventing government. Though the jargon leaves me
uncertain, I believe that to operate responsibly we must be
organized in such a way that creativity, courage, and change are
rewarded more consistently than seniority, safety, and secrecy.
In short, I hope for a radical reorganization of Congress,
respecting (on the one hand) the bounds of the Constitution we
must uphold and the urgency of change demanded by both common
sense and common people.

I applaud your commitment to the challenges faced by your Joint
Committee and I promise you every support in your effort.

I have one specific suggestion I hope you will consider. I wish
your Committee would go beyond the usual one-time hearings and
consultations with private sector leaders who have directed
massive organizational changes; I wish you would give them a

place, an ongoing role, in your work. A private- sector panel or
council, functioning as a repository of insight and experience,
would offer proven approaches for your immediate consideration,
would be a sturdy source of critique and council while your effort
is underway, and could become a useful pool of leadership talent
to support your recommendations when you head them toward the
Congress itself. An independent and respected group of private-
sector leaders would, it seems to me, significantly increase your
Committee's actual resources without substantially, if at all,
affecting the need for staff services; additionally, such a group
would demonstrate to our constituents that those working inside

Congress are unafraid of outside wisdom - - because we know this

organization belongs to the electorate, not to those of us on

temporary assigrynent here.

I have deep interest in your Committee's work. I committed myself
to the task of Congressional reform during my campaign for office
and will welcome every opportunity to fulfill that pledge.

My best wishes to all of you as you move aggressively toward the

goal of reform.

Thank you.
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Good morning, ladies and gentlemen.

Thank you for this opportunity to present some of my thoughts to
the Committee on the Organization of Congress. Before I begin,
let me also thank the leadership for recognizing the importance of
"freshman" participation in this panel and particularly for

choosing one of our brightest colleagues, Mrs. Dunn, as our

representative on the panel.

Like Mrs. Dunn, I was elected just last November to replace a ten

year incumbent of this body. As I told a Chamber of Commerce group
yesterday morning, I graduated from high school some thirty years
ago and am still working on getting my diploma from the "University
of Hard Knocks" .

I am a small businessman who founded a company that, in its hey
day, employs less than fifty people. Members of this Committee,
we are not running this organization like a business and we haven't
done so for quite some time. Let me urge you at the outset to

change the Congress now. The American people, specifically the
citizens of the Third Congressional District of Georgia, demand it.

Frankly, let us work together now and maximize the great window of

opportunity which 110 new members have opened to change our methods
of operations so that we can better serve our constituents.

Not being a veteran of past wars in these halls, I can only offer

you my first impressions of areas which I believe we need to

specifically address:

Running Congress Like a Business

1) We could all benefit by more businesslike planning. I favor

adopting a system of biennial budgeting. We need to devise new

procedures to bring the long-term perspective to our debates rather
than reacting to the crisis of the day.

Reducing Committees

2) I ask you to consider reducing the number of committees, limit
the number of subcommittees, and place a fixed limit on Members'
teniire on committees. The fact that a ban on proxy voting in
committees is an issue before this Committee only lends evidence
to my belief that there are too many committees with similar

jurisdictions. I favor realignment of existing jurisdictions in
our committees to reflect the changing complexity of our economy
and to streamline the ability of this body to pass measures to
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ensure the longterm growth of our economy.

For exeunple, I serve as a member of the Public Works and
Transportation Committee which is considering a nvimber of options
to update and rebuild our nation's infrastructure. Yet, the Public
Works and Transportation Committee has no jurisdiction over the
nation's rail system; that jurisdiction belongs to the Energy and
Commerce Committee. Therefore, any comprehensive progreun to
address infrastructure improvements must "jump multiple hurdles".

Congressional Pensions and Salaries

3) I hope this Committee will finally seek some consensus on the
matter of Congressional perks and privileges. I was elected by the
voters of the Third Congressional District of Georgia to bring
several messages to this Congress. One of those messages is that
our people believe automatic, cost of living increases in

congressional salaries are wrong. I hope this Committee will go
on record as favoring a reversal of this trend. In addition, the
public holds congressional service pensions in the same disregard
as automatic raises and I urge this committee to abolish those
pensions as well.

For my part, I declined enrollment in the Congressional pension
system to fulfill a promise I made to the voters in my district.
I ask this Committee to take the same pledge and abolish these
"sweetheart deals". Once the Congress has to depend on individual
savings plans and Social Security for retirement, we can all relate
better to the millions of Americans who must do the same.

Term Limits

4) I strongly favor a constitutional amendment to limit the terms
of Members of Congress. Simply said, there is no more dramatic
change that we can bring to the Congress than the constitutional
mandate that new voices be heard in this body on a regular basis.

My personal preference is that we limit Members to six two-year
terms of service in the House and two six-year terms in the Senate.

I thank the Committee for this opportunity to share these thoughts
and I look forward to working with each of you to pass true reform
and reorganization of the Congress.
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